SUBMITTAL TO THE BOARD OF SUPERVISORS COUNTY OF RIVERSIDE, STATE OF CALIFORNIA



ITEM: 3.9 (ID # 24286) MEETING DATE: Tuesday, March 19, 2024

FROM: FACILITIES MANAGEMENT AND RIVERSIDE UNIVERSITY HEALTH SYSTEM - PUBLIC HEALTH:

SUBJECT: FACILITIES MANAGEMENT (FM) AND RIVERSIDE UNIVERSITY HEALTH SYSTEM - PUBLIC HEALTH: Riverside University Health System - Public Health Administration Building Restroom, Paint and Flooring Renovation Projects - Approval of Construction Contract with Harry H. Joh Construction, Inc.; District 1. [\$1,204,841 - 55% Federal Funds, 28% State Funds, 17% Local Funds (Previously approved budget)]

RECOMMENDED MOTION: That the Board of Supervisors:

- Authorize the use of the Easy Indefinite Quantity Construction (EZIQC) contracting sponsored by Sourcewell (formerly known as National Joint Powers Alliance) for a construction contract with Harry H. Joh Construction, Inc. (Harry H. Joh) of Paramount, California, for the Riverside University Health System - Public Health Administration Building (HAB) Restrooms, Paint and Flooring Renovation (RUHS-PH HAB Restrooms, Paint and Flooring) Projects;
- 2. Approve the attached construction contract for the renovation of the public restrooms portion of the Project, between the County of Riverside (County) and Harry H. Joh in the amount of \$1,204,841 and authorize the Chairman of the Board (Chairman) to execute the contract on behalf of the County; and
- 3. Authorize the Director of Facilities Management, or her designee, to administer the construction contract with Harry H. Joh in accordance with applicable Board policies.

ACTION:Policy, CIP

MINUTES OF THE BOARD OF SUPERVISORS

On motion of Supervisor Spiegel, seconded by Supervisor Gutierrez and duly carried, IT WAS ORDERED that the above matter is approved as recommended.

Ayes:

Jeffries, Spiegel, Washington and Gutierrez

Nays:

None

Kimberly A. Rector

Absent:

Perez

Clerk of the Board

Date:

March 19, 2024

XC:

FM, RUHS-PH

SUBMITTAL TO THE BOARD OF SUPERVISORS COUNTY OF RIVERSIDE, STATE OF CALIFORNIA

FINANCIAL DATA	Curre	nt Fiscal Year:	Ne	xt Fiscal Year:		Total Cost:	Ong	oing Cost
COST	\$	204,841	\$	1,000,000	\$	1,204,841	\$	0
	0							
SOURCE OF FUNDS	5: 55%	Federal Fun	ds, 28	3% State	Budg	get Adjustmei	nt: No	
Funds, 17% Local Fund	ls (Pre	iously approv	ved b	udget)	For F	iscal Year:	23/24 - 2	4/25

C.E.O. RECOMMENDATION: Approve

BACKGROUND:

Summary

On December 12, 2023, Item 3.23, the Board of Supervisors (Board) approved in-principle and a preliminary project budget in the amount of \$2,209,366 for the RUHS-PH HAB Restrooms, Paint and Flooring Projects, located at 4065 County Circle Drive in Riverside, CA 92503. The scope of work includes but is not limited to: remodel the public restrooms, and paint and installation of new flooring in selected suites and break rooms throughout the 1st, 2nd and 4th floors.

On June 29, 2021, Item 3.16, the Board of Supervisors (Board) approved a pre-qualified list of architectural and engineering firms to be retained on an as-needed basis. Due to their experience, Facilities Management (FM) selected Ewing Cole of Irvine, California, from the pre-qualified list to provide architectural services to the Project. The design has been completed, reviewed, and approved by all permitting authorities.

Since October 18, 2011, the County of Riverside (County) has been a member of the National Joint Powers Alliance, now known as Sourcewell. The County's membership in Sourcewell allows participation in the EZIQC program, a contract procurement method that allows Facilities Management (FM) to contract quickly to the construction phase of a project and expedite project delivery. Harry H. Joh, an approved EZIQC contractor, reviewed the plans and scope of work and walked the site with County personnel. Harry H. Joh submitted their proposal for the renovation of the restrooms portion of the Project in accordance with the EZIQC contract in the amount of \$1,204,841 for the Project.

Facilities Management recommends the Board approve the construction contract with Harry H. Joh in the amount of \$1,204,841 to move forward with the construction phase of the restrooms for the Project to meet scheduled project commitments. FM will procure the most cost-effective delivery method for the flooring and painting of the Project and award in accordance with applicable Board policies.

SUBMITTAL TO THE BOARD OF SUPERVISORS COUNTY OF RIVERSIDE, STATE OF CALIFORNIA

Contract History and Price Reasonableness

In accordance with the EZIQC contract, Harry H. Joh provided a reasonable and responsive proposal for the Project. Cost reasonableness for the Project is achieved through the fair market value of the construction goods and services established in the Construction Task Catalogue.

Impact on Residents and Businesses

The RUHS-PH HAB Restrooms, Paint and Flooring Projects will provide a much-needed renovation to improve the environment of the staff and program clientele.

Additional Fiscal Information

The Board previously approved a preliminary project budget in the amount of \$2,209,366 on December 12, 2023 (Item 3.23) which are funded with 55% Federal Funds, 28% State Funds, and 17% Local Funds. Of the \$1,204,841, expenditures for FY 23/24 are estimated at \$204,841; and expenditures for FY 24/25 are estimated at \$1,000,000.

Attachment:

Construction Contract with Harry H. Joh Construction, Inc.

RS:VB:RM:RB:YB:SC:TV FM08420012804 MT Item #24286
G:\Project Management Office\FORM 11'S\Form 11's_In Process\24286_D4 - 012804 - RUHS PH Admin Bldg RR, Paint_Flrg
Renov Proj - Construc Contract-Harry H Joh_040224.doc

Verenica Santillan
Verenica Santillan
Verenica Santillan, Principal Management Analyst
3/11/2024

Haron Gettis
Aaron Gettis
3/7/2024

EZIQC SPECIFICATIONS AND CONTRACT DOCUMENTS FOR

EZIQC-HHJ-FM08420012804.00

RUHS PH RIVERSIDE REMODEL OF RESTROOMS FLOORS 2-4



PREPARED BY
COUNTY OF RIVERSIDE
FACILITIES MANAGEMENT
PROJECT MANAGEMENT OFFICE

MAR 19 2024 3.9

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Number of Pages
NJPA Membership Agreement	1
NJPA Indefinite Quantity Construction Agreement	1
EZIQC Work Order Signature Document	42
EZIQC Work Order Construction Contract - County & Contractor	8
Payment Bond	5
Performance Bond	6
Workers' Compensation Certificate	1
Certificate of Liability Insurance	30
Declaration of Sufficiency of Funds	44
Supplemental General Conditions of the Standard Form NJPA IQC-Work Order Contract (EZIQC) between County & Contractor	113
Plans and Specifications by (Name of Architect/Engineer)	SET
Construction Task Catalog & Technical Specifications (CD)	ON FILE WITH FM

MEMBERSHIP AGREEMENT

PARTICIPATING MEMBER

ECIA HARPER-IHEM, Clerk



This Agreement, made and entered into this1 day	of September, 2011,
by and between National Joint Powers Alliance®, hereina	fter referred to as "NJPA" and
County of Riverside, CA	hereinafter referred to as the "Applicant".
Witnesseth:	
That for a good and valuable consideration of the premis	
hereafter set forth, it is agreed by and between the parties as f	onows:
to serve cities, counties, towns, public or private school	3A.21 (with membership further defined in M.S. §471.59) ols, political subdivisions of Minnesota or another state, or the United States including instrumentalities of a
Whereas, NJPA's purpose as defined in M.S. §123A.21 i. be better provided by NJPA than by the members themsel	s to assist in meeting specific needs of clients which could ves; and
Whereas, the NJPA Board of Directors has established NJPA contracts and procurement programs to become a	the ability for an "Applicant" desiring to participate in Participating Member; and
Whereas, the NJPA Board of Directors has determine organizational liability to NJPA or to its organizational d	d that Participating Members will have no financial or activities;
Now Therefore, it is hereby stipulated and agreed that the "A NJPA with contract purchasing benefits, in accordance with the NJPA hereby grants said Membership to said "Applicant."	
Term:	
This continuing agreement shall remain in force or until eithe	er party elects to dissolve the Agreement by written notice.
THEREFORE, IN WITNESS THEREOF, the parties hereto have executed this Agreement the day and y	was written above
the parties hereto have executed this Agreement the day and	year written above.
Member Name: By Bob Bustu	National Joint Powers Alliance® 200 1st Street NE, Suite 1 Staples, MN 56479
AUTHORIZED SIGNATURE BOB BUSTER	AUTHORIZED SLOWATURE
CHAIRMAN, BOARD OF SUPERVISORS	TITLE PREUDIC
OCT 1 8 2011	9/1/4
DATE	DATE
	U

09/21/2010

AGREEMENT TO MODIFY AND EXTEND SOURCEWELL CONTRACT #CA-R8-GB04-123021-HJC

THIS AGREEMENT TO MODIFY AND EXTEND, Sourcewell Contract #CA-R8-GB04-123021-HJC, is effective upon the date of the last signature below.

Sourcewell and Harry H. Joh Construction Inc. ("Contractor") have entered into an Indefinite Quantity Construction Contract, Contract Number CA-R8-GB04-123021-HJC, with an initial term ending January 31, 2023, and three bilateral options to extend for an additional one-year term ("Contract"). The Contract has previously been extended by the parties for the term ending January 31, 2024. The parties agree that the Contractor's Adjustment Factors will be modified, and that Sourcewell's offer of a one-year extension term will be accepted by Contractor.

MODIFICATION: OPTION PERIOD

Pursuant to the Contract, the following are the Adjustment Factors for the term ending January 31, 2025:

	Base Year Inc	<u>dex</u>
	Date	Index
1	December 2020	11625.95
2	January 2021	11627.94
3	February 2021	11698.79
4	March 2021	11749.75
5	April 2021	11849.32
6	May 2021	11989.91
7	June 2021	12112.05
8	July 2021	12237.69
9	August 2021	12463.13
10	September 2021	12464.55
11	October 2021	12464.94
12	November 2021	12467.32
	D V A	12002 0110

Base Year Average 12062.6116

	Second Year I	<u>ndex</u>
	Date	Index
1	December 2022	13160.29
2	January 2023	13175.03
3	February 2023	13175.93
4	March 2023	13176.30
5	April 2023	13229.57
6	May 2023	13288.27
7	June 2023	13345.00
8	July 2023	13424.98
9	August 2023	13472.56
10	September 2023	13485.67
11	October 2023	13497.97
12	November 2023	13510.57

Second Year Average 13328.5116

Adjustment: Second Year Index Average = 13328.5116 = 1.1049

					Adjustment Factor
	Original				02/01/24
CA-R8-GB04-123021-HJC	Adjustment				through
	Factor	Х	Adjustment	=	01/31/25
Normal Working Hours – Prevailing Wage	1.1500		1.1049		1.2706
Other Than Normal Working Hours –					
Prevailing Wage	1.2000		1.1049		1.3259
Secured/Medical Facilities – Prevailing Wage					
Rate	1.3000		1.1049		1.4364
All-Union Wage	1.3000		1.1049		1.4364
Non Pre-Priced	1.2750		1.0000		1.2750

EXERCISE OF OPTION: EXTENSION

Contractor and Sourcewell hereby desire and agree to extend the Contract, with the above modification, for the period February 1, 2024 through January 31, 2025.

Sourcewell

Jeremy Schwartz

DocuSigned by:

Jeremy Schwartz

Title: Chief Procurement Officer

Date: 1/16/2024 | 4:04 PM CST

Harry H. Joh Construction Inc.

Harry John

Harry Joh

Title: President

Date: 1/16/2024 | 1:46 PM PST



Work Order Signature Document

	EZIQC Contract No	.: CA-R8-GB04-	123021-HJC
	X New Work Order	Modify an Ex	isting Work Order
Work Order Numbe	r.: ezIQC-HHJ-FM08420012804.00	Work Order Date:	01/19/2024
Work Order Title:	RUHS PH Riv Restroom Renovatio	n Project	
Owner Name:	County of Riverside	Contractor Name:	Harry H. Joh Construction Inc.
Contact:	Yun Baird	Contact:	Tony Yi
Phone:	951-955-0695	Phone:	
Sourcewell EZIQC (Brief Work Order De	Work to be ed as per the Final Detailed Scope of Wo Contract No CA-R8-GB04-123021-HJC. escription: to public restroom on levels 2, 3 and 4.	ork Attached and as p	per the terms and conditions of
Time of Performa	Estimated Completion Date:	Will not apply:	
Work Order Firm	Fixed Price: \$1,204,841.01		
Owner Purchas	se Order Number:		
Approvals	7		.1
Yun Bai	Digitally signed by Yun Baird Date: 2024.01.26 13:33:13 -08'00'		1/26/2024
County of Rive	erside Da	te Contractor	Date



Detailed Scope of Work

To: Tony Yi

Date Printed:

Harry H. Joh Construction Inc.

7303 Somerset Blvd Paramount, CA 90723

No Data Input

January 19, 2024

Work Order Number: ezIQC-HHJ-FM08420012804.00

Work Order Title: RUHS PH Riv Restroom Renovation Project

Brief Scope:	Cosmetic upgrades to public restroom of	on levels 2, 3 and 4.	
Prelimina	ry Revised	x	Final

From:

Yun Baird

County of Riverside

Riverside, CA 92501

951-955-0695

3450 14th Street, Suite 200

The following items detail the scope of work as discussed at the site. All requirements necessary to accomplish the items set forth below shall be considered part of this scope of work.

COUNTY OF RIVERSIDE 4065 County Circle Dr, Riverside, CA 92503 PUBLIC HEALTH -ADMINISTRATION BUILDING ARCHITECT - EWING COLE - APPROVED PLAN PROVIDED 8/29/2023

- 1. COSMETIC UPGRADES TO THE PUBLIC RESTROOMS ON LEVELS 2, 3, 4 AND A PRIVATE RESTROOM ON LEVEL 4. INCLUDING FLOORS, WALLS, CEILINGS, DOORS REFRESH, TOILET FIXTURES, TOILET PARTITIONS AND ALL ASSICIATE ELECTRCIAL MECHANICAL AND PLUMBING WORKS.
- 2. INCLUDE ALTERNATE #1 ALL SCOPE ASSOCIATED WITH THE FOURTH FLOOR PRIVATE RESTROOM RENOVATION SHALL BE CONSIDERED AS ALTERNATE NO. 1.
- 3. INCLUDE ALTERNATE #2 ALL SCOPE ASSOCIATED WITH THE JANITOR'S CLOSETS ON FLOORS 2, 3, AND 4, SHALL BE CONSIDERED AS ALTERNATE NO. 2.
- 4. Include Lead abatement and ready for the clearance testing.

EXCLUDE: ANY ITEMS MENTIONED IN DETAIL PROPOSAL WILL BE ADDED IN SUPPLEMENTAL ASBESTOS ABATEMENTS AND ANY CLEARANCE TEST REPORTS DEPUTY AND B/S INSPECTIONS I.T CONNECTIONS BY OWNER MECHANICAL COMMISSIONINGS ROUGH PLUMBING. EXCLUDE NIGHT AND WEEKEND WORKS LAY DOWN AREA, PARKING, ELECTRICAL AND WATER PROVIDED BY OWNER

Subject to the terms and conditions of JOC Contract CA-R8-GB04-123021-HJC.

Scope of Work Page 1 of 2

Detailed Scope of Work Continues..

Work Order Number: ezIQC-HHJ-FM08420012804.00

Work Order Title: RUHS PH Riv Restroom Renovation Project

Contractor

Pun Baird

Digitally signed by Yun Baird
Date: 2024.01.26 10:09:01 -08'00'

County of Riverside

Date

Scope of Work Page 2 of 2

Contractor's Price Proposal - Summary

Date: January 19, 2024

Re: IQC Master Contract #:

CA-R8-GB04-123021-HJC

Work Order #:

ezIQC-HHJ-FM08420012804.00

Owner PO #:

Title: RUHS PH Riv Restroom Renovation Project

Contractor: Harry H. Joh Construction Inc.

Proposal Value: \$1,204,841.01

ALTERNATE #1	\$18,042.37
ALTERNATE #2	\$22,006.24
Section - 01	\$100,911.75
Section - 02	\$122,136.81
Section - 03	\$3,903.25
Section - 05	\$34,951.65
Section - 06	\$460.04
Section - 07	\$13,433.04
Section - 08	\$25,513.68
Section - 09	\$380,948.24
Section - 10	\$154,553.64
Section - 12	\$53,179.37
Section - 22	\$128,603.67
Section - 23	\$29,307.47
Section - 26	\$116,889.79
Proposal Total	\$1,204,841.01

ThisI total represents the correct total for the proposal. Any discrepancy between line totals, sub-totals and the proposal total is due to rounding.

The Percentage of NPP on this Proposal:

%

Contractor's Price Proposal - Detail

January 19, 2024 Date:

IQC Master Contract #: Re:

CA-R8-GB04-123021-HJC

ezIQC-HHJ-FM08420012804.00

Work Order #: Owner PO #:

RUHS PH Riv Restroom Renovation Project Title:

Contractor:

Harry H. Joh Construction Inc.

Proposal Value: \$1,204,841.01

	Sect.	ltem	Mod.	UOM	Descripti	on				·		Line Total
abor	Equip.	Material	(Excludes)									
ALTE	RNATE #	1										
1	06 16 33	3 00 0018		SF	1/2" CD (Grade Plywood	Floor D	DeckingApplied to	floor or	joists.		\$14.38
				Installat	tion	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
				Installat	lion	6.00	X	1.86	X	1.2882	14.38	
				ALTER	NATE #1 - S	SHEET D3.1 -	ST1 - C	OUNTERTOP SU	B-SUR	FACE- 3' X 2' = 6 sf		
2	07 84 16	00 0004		EA	2 Gang (Outlet Box, Intu	mescen	nt Firestop Putty E	xterior \	Wrap (3M MPP+)		\$56.02
				14-11-4		Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
				Installat	lion	1.00	X	43.49	×	1.2882	56.02	
				ALTER 1 ea	NATE #1 - \$	SHEET E2.1.1	- Fire st	op Putty for j-boxe	es:			
3	08 13 13	3 13 0049		EA	3' x 7' x 1 Door	I-3/4", 18 Gauç	ge, Leve	el 2 Heavy Duty, H	oneyco	mb Core, Hollow Metal		\$1,138.92
						Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
				Installat	tion	1.00	X	828.16	×	1.2882	1,066.84	
				Demolit		1.00	х	55.96	X	1.2882 =	72.09	
				ALTER 1 ea	NAT #1 - SH	HEET 6.1 - DO	OR SCH	HEDULE - New 3'	o" x 7'o'	" hollow metal doors:		
					iew comme	nt removed de	no and	replace with demo	. wood	door (08 14 23 13-000	5)	
4	08 13 13	3 13 0049	0100	MOD	For 20 M	inute Fire Rate	d Door,	Add				\$35.59
						Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
				Installat	tion	1.00	X	27.63	×	1.2882	35.59	
5	08 71 11	00 0010		PR	4-1/2" x 4	1-1/2" Standard	Duty. F	Full Mortise, Ball B	Bearing.	Brass/Bronze, Satin		\$188.28
						Finish Hinge						
				Installat	tion	Quantity	V	Unit Price	~	Factor =	Total 188.28	
						1.50	X	97.44	. ×	1.2882	100.20	
					NATE #1 - 8 2 = 1.5 ea	SHEET 6.1 - D	OOR SO	CHEDULE - New o	door hin	iges:		
6	08 71 11	00 0010	0202	MOD	For Pair	Of Non-Remov	able Pir	ns (NRP), Add				\$11.59
						Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
				Installat	tion	1.50	X	6.00	×	1.2882	11.59	
7	08 71 11	00 0596		EA		tion, Rigid Typ		t Brass Finish, Bra	ass Wa	II Stop And Manual		\$120.38
						Quantity	-/	Unit Price		Factor	Total	
				Installat	tion	1.00	X	85.29	×	1.2882	109.87	
				Demolit	tion	1.00	X	8.16	×	1.2882 =	10.51	
				ALTER 1 ea	NATE #1 - S	SHEET 6.1 - D	OOR SO	CHEDULE - New o	door Sto	ops:		
8	08 71 11	00 1452		EA	10" x 34"	, 0.050" Thick,	Satin S	tainless Finish, St	ainless	Kick Plate		\$84.78
						Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
				Installat	tion	1.00	×	65.81	×	1.2882	84.78	
				ALTER	NATE #1 - 1	I EA						
9	08 71 11	00 1452	0497	MOD	For UL L	abel (Fire Rate	d), Add					\$14.69
						Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
				Installat	tion	1.00	X	11.40	X	1.2882	14.69	

Work Order Number: ezIQC-HHJ-FM08420012804.00

Work Order Title:

10	08 71	11	00 2270		EA Surfa	ce Mounted Heav	y Duty Do	oor Closer (LCN 4	1040XP/40	041 Series)			\$605.4
						Quantity		Unit Price		Factor		Total	******
					Installation	1.00	×	470.01	×	1.2882	=	605.47	
					ALTERNATE #1 1 EA DOOR CL	- DOOR CLOSU	RES:	470.01		1.2002			
11	08 71	11	00 2292			room/Closet F07 I ked. Fixed outside		ocksetLocked wit	h key outs	ide. Inside alv	vays		\$1,009.9
					1	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor		Total	
					Installation	1.00	X	760.65	×	1.2882	=	979.87	
					Demolition ALTERNATE #1 1 EA	1.00 - NEW LOCK SE	X ET	23.31	x	1.2882	=	30.03	
12	08 71	11	00 2292	0264		atin Stainless Stee	el US32D	(BHMA 630) Fin	ish Add				\$303.4
-	00 / 1		00 2202	0201	11.02	Quantity	J. 000EE	Unit Price	ion, riad	Factor		Total	¥303.4
					Installation	1.00	X	235.59	×	1.2882	=	303.49	
										525000000			
13	08 72	33	00 0005			Vidth, 3/16" Heigh gal (Pemko S772) Quantity		lount, Double Fin Unit Price	, Adhesive	e Backed Flex Factor	ible	Total	\$93.2
					Installation		X		×		=	93.29	
						17.00 - weather seal:	^	4.26		1.2882		33.23	
14 09 22 16 13 0006		1 doors x 17' =		25 Co.	as Non Load Pa	asina No	Ctructural			****			
14	09 22	16	13 0006			oth, 16" On Cente nized Steel Stud						Total	\$363.5
					Installation	Quantity	x		×	Factor	=	305.87	
					Demolition	64.00 64.00		3.71 0.70		1.2882 1.2882	_	57.71	
						EILING FRAMIN	x G:	0.70	X	1.2002	-	57.71	
15	09 22	16	13 0006	0003		offit, Columns Or	Beams U	p To 10' High, Ad	d				\$147.5
						Quantity		Unit Price		Factor		Total	
					Installation	64.00	×	1.79	×	1.2882	=	147.58	
16	09 22	16	13 0006	0005	MOD For H	orizontal Installation	on Un To						\$52.7
, 0	00 22	10	10 0000	0000	10111	Quantity	on op 10	Unit Price		Factor		Total	\$32.7
					Installation	64.00	X	0.64	x	1.2882	=	52.76	
			10.0000	2010		The agent		0.64		1.2002		Arrest streak (
17	09 22	16	13 0006	0010	MOD For U	p To 100, Add							\$90.6
					Installation	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	=	Total	
						64.00	Х	1.10	X	1.2882		90.69	
8	09 23	13	00 0015		SF Skim	Coat One Coat G	ypsum Pl	aster On Walls					\$184.6
					Installation	Quantity 128.00	×	Unit Price 1.12	×	Factor 1.2882	=	Total 184.68	
					ALTERNATE #1	- CEILING SKIM	COAT F						
					8 X 8 = 64 SF X	TIMES = 128 SF	Ĭ						
19	09 23	13	00 0015	0025	MOD For H	orizontal Installati	on Up To	10' High, Add		·			\$23.0
						Quantity		Unit Price		Factor		Total	
					Installation	128.00	X	0.14	×	1.2882	=	23.08	
20	09 23	13	00 0015	0037	MOD For >	100 To 500, Add							\$39.5
				500000\$\$	STATES STATES	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor		Total	Ψ55.0
					Installation	128.00	X	0.24	X	1.2882	=	39.57	

Work Order Number: ezIQC-HHJ-FM08420012804.00

Work Order Title:

RUHS PH Riv Restroom Renovation Project

1	09 23	13	00 0018		SF Smoo	th Finish Two Coa	ats Gypsu	ım Plaster On Wa	alls				\$460.8
						Quantity		Unit Price		Factor		Total	
					Installation	64.00	×	5.59	×	1.2882	=	460.87	
					ALTERNATE #1	- CEILING SMO	OTH FIN						
					8 X 8 = 64 SF								
22	09 23	13	00 0018	0025		orizontal Installati	on Un To	10' High Add					\$65.1
_				-		Quantity	p	Unit Price		Factor		Total	4 00.
					Installation	64.00	×	0.79	×	1.2882	=	65.13	
23	09 23	13	00 0018	0036	MOD For U	o To 100, Add							\$218.4
						Quantity		Unit Price		Factor		Total	
					Installation	64.00	×	2.65	×	1.2882	=	218.48	
4	09 91	23	00 0067		SF 1 Coa	t Primer, Brush/R	oller Wor	k, Paint Interior F	Plaster/Dry	wall Walls			\$218.
						Quantity		Unit Price		Factor		Total	
					Installation	288.00	×	0.59	X	1.2882	=	218.89	
					ALTERNATE #1 8 + 8 + 8 + 8 x	- WALL PRIMER	R:						
5	09 91	23	00 0067	0283	3/4- // //	250 To 500, Add							\$25.
						Quantity		Unit Price		Factor		Total	1
					Installation	288.00	×	0.07	×	1.2882	=	25.97	
26	N9 91	23	00 0069		SF 2 Coa	ts Paint, Brush/R	oller Worl		laster/Dry				\$441.4
U	03 31	25	00 0003		31 2 008	Quantity	Olici VVOII	Unit Price	lastembry	Factor		Total	φ 44 1.
					Installation	288.00	x	1.19	×	1.2882	=	441.49	
					ALTERNATE #1 8 + 8 + 8 + 8 x	- WALL PRIMER		1.10		1.2002			
7	09 91	23	00 0069	0283		250 To 500, Add							\$55.0
						Quantity		Unit Price		Factor		Total	Ψ00.
					Installation	288.00	×	0.15	x	1.2882	=	55.65	
28	09 91	23	00 0161		SF 1 Coa	t Primer, Brush/R	oller Wor)rvwall/Pla				\$57.
	00 01		000.01			Quantity		Unit Price	.,	Factor		Total	Ψ07.
					Installation	64.00	×	0.70	x	1.2882	=	57.71	
						- DRYWALL CE				1.2002			
9	00 01	23	00 0161	0281		EILING - 8 X 8 = 6 p To 100, Add	04 SF						\$36.
.9	09 91	25	00 0101	0201	WIOD TOTO			Unit Price		Factor		Total	\$30.,
					Installation	Quantity 64.00	X	0.44	×	1.2882	=	36.28	
-	00.01	22	00 0163		SF 2 Coa								\$104.
10	09 91	23	00 0 163		3F 2 C0a	ts Paints, Brush/f	Roller VVO		Diywall/Fi	2070		T-4-1	\$104.
					Installation	Quantity	x	Unit Price	×	Factor	=	Total 104.70	
						64.00 - DRYWALL CE	ILING PA	1.27 INTING:		1.2882			
	00.0:		20.0122	2001	TOTAL PROPERTY CONTRACTOR AND	EILING - 8 X 8 = 1	64 SF						
31	09 91	23	00 0163	0281	MOD For U	p To 100, Add						400	\$67.
					Installation	Quantity	Y	Unit Price	X	Factor	-	Total 67.60	
		93,000				64.00	×	0.82		1.2882			100.00,-00
32	09 91	23	00 0255		LF 1 Coa	t Primer, Brush/R	oller Wor		Metal Door		rım	3 <u>000</u> 07, 16597, 1656	\$40.
					Installation	Quantity	v	Unit Price		Factor	=	Total 40.73	
						34.00	X	0.93	X	1.2882		40.73	
					ALTERNATE #1 1 EA X 17 LF X	- DOOR FRAMII		EK:					

Page 3 of 37 1/19/2024 Contractor's Price Proposal - Detail

Work Order Number: ezIQC-HHJ-FM08420012804.00

Work Order Title:

RUHS PH Riv Restroom Renovation Project

-	RNATE		2-7-10-10-10-10-10-10-10-10-10-10-10-10-10-							
33	09 91	23	00 0257	LF 2 Coats F	aint, Brush/Roller	r Work, Paint Interior M	Metal Door	Frame And Trim		\$89.3
				Installation	Quantity	Unit Price		Factor _	Total	
				mstallation	34.00	2.04	×	1.2882	89.35	
				ALTERNATE #1 - D 1 EA X 17 LF X 2 S		PAINTING:				
34	09 91	23	00 0262	EA 1 Coat Pr	imer, Brush/Rolle	r Work, Both Faces, P	aint Interio	or Metal Door		\$99.6
				Installation	Quantity	Unit Price		Factor	Total	
				installation	1.00	77.38	×	1.2882	99.68	
				ALTERNATE #1 - D 1 EA	OOR PRIMER:					
35	09 91	23	00 0264	EA 2 Coats F	aint, Brush/Roller	r Work, Both Faces, Pa	aint Interio	or Metal Door		\$179.6
				2 2 2 2	Quantity	Unit Price		Factor	Total	
				Installation	1.00	139.44	X	1.2882	179.63	
				ALTERNATE #1 - D 1 EA	OOR PAINTING					
36	10 14	23	11 0046			California Title 24, Surf				\$211.6
					SignIncludes cor perimposed on the	ntrasting color equilate	eral triangle	e with 12" long		
				200.00000	Quantity	Unit Price		Factor	Total	
				Installation	1.00	164.30	X	1.2882	211.65	
				ALTERNATE #1 - R 1 EA	ESTROOM SIGN	1				
37	10 28	13	13 0014	EA Touch Fre	ee, Surface Moun	ted, Stainless Steel Ro	oll Paper T	owel Dispenser		\$472.7
				(Bobrick I					T. ()	
				Installation	Quantity	Unit Price	X	Factor =	Total 445.70	
				Demolition	1.00	545.55	x	1.2882 1.2882 =	27.01	
				ALTERNATE - SHE	0.000 C	* (2003/00/2000)	^	1.2002 -	27.01	
38	10 28	13	13 0073		avatory Mounted, Includes start-up	Chrome Plated Auton	natic Soap	Dispenser (Bobrick		\$249.7
					Quantity	Unit Price		Factor	Total	
				Installation	1.00	172.87	×	1.2882	222.69	
				Demolition	1.00	20.97	×	1.2882 =	27.01	
				ALTERNATE #1 - S	SHEET A6.2.1 - TA	A-14 - Soap Dispenser	: 1 EA			
39	10 28	13	13 0098	EA Surface M Classic B	-221)	s Steel Sanitary Seat-0	Cover Disp			\$120.7
				Installation	Quantity	Unit Price	v	Factor =	Total 93.73	
					1.00	72.70	×	1.2882		
				Demolition ALTERNATE #1 - S		20.97 -16 SURFACE SEAT (x COVER D	1.2882 = ISPENSER: 1 EA	27.01	
40	12 36	61	19 0004	SF 3/4" Thick	k, Quartz Agglome	erate Countertop With	Backsplas	sh		\$1,791.4
				1 1 11 12	Quantity	Unit Price		Factor	Total	
				Installation	11.00	102.55	×	1.2882	1,453.15	
				Demolition		23.87	×	1.2882 =	338.24	
				ALTERNATE #1 - S = 11 SF	SHEET D3.1 - ST1	I - COUNTERTOP - 3'	X 2' + (3'	+ 3' + 2' + 2' X 6" = 6	st + 5 SF	
41	12 36	61	19 0007		or Sink And/Or Fa	ucet In Quartz Agglom	nerate Cou	intertop		\$180.1
				I was a super-	Quantity	Unit Price		Factor	Total	
				Installation		139.83	×	1.2882	180.13	

Page 4 of 37 Contractor's Price Proposal - Detail 1/19/2024

Work Order Number: ezIQC-HHJ-FM08420012804.00

Work Order Title:

RUHS PH Riv Restroom Renovation Project

42	22 07 16 00 0002	EA Neoprer	ne Insulation Kit	For Upa	tor Lavotorias					*050.00
42	22 07 16 00 0002	EA Neoprei		ror und			F1		T-1-1	\$352.88
		Installation	Quantity 1.00	x	Unit Price 273.93	x	Factor 1.2882	=	Total 352.88	
		ALTERNATE #1 -					1.2002			
		1 ea	Lavatory Sirik ui	iuei La	vatory insulation k	л.				
43	22 13 16 00 0831	EA 1-1/2" A	crylonitrile Butad	liene St	yrene (ABS) DW	/ P-Traps				\$86.17
			Quantity		Unit Price		Factor		Total	
		Installation	1.00	×	66.89	×	1.2882	=	86.17	
		ALTERNATE #1 - 1 ea	Lavatory sink tra	ap:						
44	22 41 39 00 0044	EA Elongate	ed Toilet Seat, W	/hite (Ko	ohler K-4712-T)					\$82.05
		11-11-12	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor		Total	
		Installation	1.00	×	63.69	×	1.2882	=	82.05	
		ALTERNATE #1 - 1 ea	New Water close	et seat:		2000				
45	22 42 13 13 0008		3500 D CO		Floor Mounted, Fl					\$1,228.90
		Vitreous	China Water Cl Quantity	oset (A	merican Standard Unit Price	Compact	Cadet™) Factor		Total	
		Installation	1.00	×	782.93	×	1.3956	=	1,092.66	
		Demolition	1.00	×	97.62	×	1.3956	=	136.24	
		ALTERNATE #1 -		^	37.32	^	1.0000		100.27	
		1 EA								
		per review comme	ent replace with	floor me	ount water closet					
46	22 42 13 13 0054			6000 30	Single Water Clos	et Carrier				\$0.00
			Quantity		Unit Price		Factor		Total	Ψ0.00
		Installation	0.00	×	931.06	×	1.2882	=	0.00	
		ALTERNATE #1 - Per review comme	New Water close		er: 1 EA					
47	22 42 16 13 0021	EA 19" x 16	" Vitreous China	Under	counter Lavatory (American	Standard Ova	lyn™)		\$661.83
			Quantity		Unit Price		Factor		Total	
		Installation	1.00	×	437.73	x	1.2882	=	563.88	
		Demolition	1.00	x	76.03	x	1.2882	=	97.94	
		ALTERNATE #1 - 1 EA	LAVATORY SIN	K						
48	22 42 43 00 0026	EA 6 Volt D	C, 120 Volt AC H	lardwire	ed Power Transfor	mer (Sloa	n EL-451)			\$152.66
			Quantity		Unit Price		Factor		Total	
		Installation	1.00	X	118.51	×	1.2882	=	152.66	
		ALTERNATE #1 - WATER CLOSET LAVATORY SINK	- 1 EA	Y FOR	FLUSH VALVES:					
		TOTAL = 2 EA								
		Per review comme	ant:							

Contractor's Price Proposal - Detail Page 5 of 37

Work Order Number: ezIQC-HHJ-FM08420012804.00

Work Order Title: RUHS PH Riv Restroom Renovation Project

LTE	RNATE #1										
49	22 42 43 00 0029	EA				ater Closet Flush		ck Spud, AC		\$1,06	30.4
			Powered	·	andard S	electronic™ FloV	Vise®)		-		
		Installati	ion	Quantity	v	Unit Price	v	Factor	To: 1,015.7		
				1.00	X	727.81	X	1.3956	1,010.1		
		Demoliti		1.00	×	32.01	×	1.3956	= 44.6	37	
				HEET PG1 - Valves - 1 ea							
		1101110	VILL I I Idoli	ValVCO 1 CO							
			iew commen								
		replace	d with hardw	vire.							
		also, eq	uipment exc	cludes electric	al conne	ection					
50	22 42 43 00 0050	EA				inal Flush Valve,		Spud, Battery		\$	\$0.00
			Operated	Quantity	andard 8	Selectronic™)0.5 Unit Price	GPF.	Factor	To	tal	
		Installati	ion	0.00	×	683.32	x	1.2882	= 0.0		
		ALTER	NATF #1 - S	HEET PG1 -		000.02		1.2002			
				Valves - 1 ea	ľ.						
		Por rovi	iew commen	·+·							
		0.0000000000000000000000000000000000000	d from scope								
51	22 43 39 00 0004	EA				igle Inlet, Electro	nic Proxim	ity Medical Lav	atory	\$78	86.5
			Faucet (A		dard Sel	ectronic™ ICU) Unit Price		Footor	To	tal	
		Installati	ion	Quantity	X		×	Factor	= 697.7		
		Demoliti	-	1.00 1.00		541.67		1.2882 1.2882			
				1.00 AVATORY FA	X	68.90	×	1.2002	- 00.	. 6	
		1 EA	W. (1 E # 1 E	7,07,11,01,11,11	0021						
		Deservi									
			iew commer ent excludes	ıı. s electrical co	nnection						
52	22 43 39 00 0004	0330 MOD	For Hard	Wired AC Pov	vered, A	dd				\$3	30.4
				Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	To		
		Installat	ion	1.00	X	23.61	×	1.2882	= 30.4	41	
53	23 33 13 23 0007	EA	10" x 10"	Horizontally N	lounted	Backdraft Dampe	er			\$16	63.50
				Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	То	tal	
		Installat	ion	1.00	×	113.55	×	1.2882	= 146.2	28	
		Demoliti	ion	1.00	X	13.37	x	1.2882	= 17.3	22	
			NATE #1 - S	HEET H4.1.1	- BACK	DRAFT DAMPE	RS;				
	22 24 46 00 0207	1 EA	000 0514	Lau Caunal I	Diseas De	ive Centrifugal C	ailine Fulha	wat Fan (Cross	ah a ak		40.0
54	23 34 16 00 0297	EA	SP-A900)		Jilect Di	ive Ceritiliugai C	elling Exna	iust Fall (Gleet	illeck	\$1,41	10.0
				Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	То	tal	
		Installat	ion	1.00	×	1,052.34	X	1.2882	= 1,355.0	32	
		Demolit	ion	1.00	×	42.22	x	1.2882	= 54.	39	
		ALTERI	NATE #1								
		H4.1 - 0	GREENHEC	K EXHUAST	FAN:						
		1 EA									
55	26 27 26 00 0007	EA	20 Amper	res, 2 Gang, N	IEMA 5-	20, Duplex Rece	otacle Asse	embly		\$23	33.2
		f_ uk. 00 a	ion	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor		tal	
		Installat	IOU	1.00	X	127.85	X	1.2882	= 164.	70	
		Demolit		1.00	X	53.21	x	1.2882	= 68.	55	
		ALTER	NATE #1								
		01155	F 0 4 4 -	JPLEX GFCI	DECER	TACLEC.					

Page 6 of 37 Contractor's Price Proposal - Detail

Work Order Number: ezIQC-HHJ-FM08420012804.00

Work Order Title:

56	00 0-	00 00 00			00 :	400/	-11.5	D					
00	26 27 2	26 00 0020		EA	20 Ampe	res, 120/277 V	olt, Duple						\$269.49
				Inotallati	20	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	_	Total	
				Installatio	OII	5.00	×	31.30	×	1.2882	=	201.60	
				Demolitio	on	5.00	X	10.54	x	1.2882	=	67.89	
				ALTERN									
					E 2.1.1 - D	UPLEX RECE	PTACLE:	S:					
				1 EA									
57	26 28 1	6 13 0017		EA				240 Volt, Branch	Circuit Bre	eaker, 10,000			\$536.33
					Amperes	Interrupting C Quantity	араспу	Unit Price		Factor		Total	
				Installatio	on	3.00	×	138.78	x	1.2882	=	536.33	
				ALTEDN	JATE #1 - E			130.76		1.2002			
					cuit Breake								
				3 EA	ount Drount								
58	26 29 1	3 13 0023		EA	NEMA 4.	Non Reversin	g. 3 Pole	Toggle Operato	r, 2 HP At	115 Volt, 7-1/2	2 HP		\$819.71
								lanual Motor Sta					
					Overload	Protection (So	quare D 2			72 <u>2</u> 0 760		4200000	
				Installatio	on	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	=	Total 710.93	
						1.00	×	551.88	X	1.2882			
				Demolitio		1.00	×	84.44	x	1.2882	=	108.78	
					IATE #1 - E								
				1 EA	DISCONN	IECT SWITCH							
59	26 51 1	9 00 0016		EA	4' Length	4 000 Lumer	e I FD S	triplight Fixture (ithonia C	1 X\\Mith integr	al.		\$401.03
00	20 31 1	5 00 00 10			occupant		13, LLD 0	dipligit i ixtare (Littionia C	LX) With integr	ai		\$401.03
						Quantity		Unit Price		Factor		Total	
				Installatio	on	1.00	×	276.09	X	1.2882	=	355.66	
										1.2002			
				Demolitio	on	1.00	x	35.22	×	1.2882	=	45.37	
				Demolition ALTERN			X		X		=	45.37	
				ALTERN	IATE #1				х		=	45.37	
				ALTERN E2.1.1 -	IATE #1	1.00			x		=	45.37	
				ALTERN	IATE #1	1.00			х		=	45.37	
ubto	otal for A	LTERNAT	E #1	ALTERN E2.1.1 -	IATE #1	1.00			X		=	45.37	\$18,042.
			E #1	ALTERN E2.1.1 -	IATE #1	1.00			x		=	45.37	\$18,042.
LTE	RNATE #	ŧ2	E #1	ALTERN E2.1.1 - 1 EA	IATE #1 T1 - 4' LEC	1.00 D WRAP-ARO	JND	35.22		1.2882	=	45.37	
	RNATE #		E #1	ALTERN E2.1.1 -	1/4" Thicl	1.00 D WRAP-ARO k Self Leveling	JND			1.2882	=	45.37	
LTE	RNATE #	ŧ2	E #1	ALTERN E2.1.1 - 1 EA	1/4" Thicl	1.00 D WRAP-ARO k Self Leveling Preparation	JND	35.22 tious Underlaym		1.2882	=		
LTE	RNATE #	ŧ2	E #1	ALTERN E2.1.1 - 1 EA	IATE #1 T1 - 4' LEC 1/4" Thic Surface F	1.00 D WRAP-ARO K Self Leveling Preparation Quantity	JND	35.22 tious Underlaym Unit Price		1.2882	=	45.37 Total 318.55	
LTE	RNATE #	ŧ2	E #1	ALTERN E2.1.1 - 1 EA	IATE #1 T1 - 4' LEI 1/4" Thicl Surface F	1.00 D WRAP-AROL k Self Leveling Preparation Quantity 88.00	UND Cementi x	35.22 tious Underlaym Unit Price 2.81	ent For Fl	1.2882	=	Total	
LTE	RNATE #	ŧ2	E #1	ALTERN E2.1.1 - 1 EA SF Installation	IATE #1 T1 - 4' LEC 1/4" Thick Surface Foon IATE #2 - F	1.00 D WRAP-ARO K Self Leveling Preparation Quantity	UND Cementi x	35.22 tious Underlaym Unit Price 2.81	ent For Fl	1.2882	=	Total	
LTE	O3 54 1	6 00 0003		ALTERN E2.1.1 - 1 EA SF Installation ALTERN 11 X 8 =	1/4" Thick Surface Foon	t Self Leveling Preparation Quantity 88.00 FLOOR SELF I	UND Cementi x	35.22 tious Underlaym Unit Price 2.81	ent For Fl	1.2882	=	Total	\$318.55
LTE	O3 54 1	ŧ2	E #1 0173	ALTERN E2.1.1 - 1 EA SF Installation	1/4" Thick Surface Foon	1.00 D WRAP-ARO k Self Leveling Preparation Quantity 88.00 FLOOR SELF I	UND Cementi x	tious Underlaym Unit Price 2.81	ent For Fl	oorsIncluding Factor 1.2882	=	Total 318.55	
60	O3 54 1	6 00 0003		ALTERN E2.1.1 - 1 EA SF Installation ALTERN 11 X 8 =	1/4" Thick Surface Foon IATE #2 - F For Up To	t Self Leveling Preparation Quantity 88.00 FLOOR SELF I	Cementi x LEVEING	tious Underlaym Unit Price 2.81 :	ent For Flo	oorsIncluding Factor 1.2882	=	Total 318.55 Total	\$318.55
60 61	O3 54 1	6 00 0003		ALTERN E2.1.1 - 1 EA SF Installation ALTERN 11 X 8 = MOD Installation	1/4" Thick Surface Foon IATE #2 - F = 88 SF For Up To	k Self Leveling Preparation Quantity 88.00 FLOOR SELF I o 100 SF, Add Quantity 88.00	Cementi x LEVEING	tious Underlaym Unit Price 2.81 : Unit Price 0.13	ent For Flo	oorsIncluding Factor 1.2882 Factor 1.2882	=	Total 318.55	\$318.55
60	03 54 1 03 54 1	6 00 0003		ALTERN E2.1.1 - 1 EA SF Installation ALTERN 11 X 8 =	1/4" Thick Surface Fon IATE #2 - F = 88 SF For Up To	k Self Leveling Preparation Quantity 88.00 FLOOR SELF I o 100 SF, Add Quantity 88.00	Cementi x LEVEING	tious Underlaym Unit Price 2.81 :	ent For Flo	oorsIncluding Factor 1.2882 Factor 1.2882	=	Total 318.55 Total	\$318.55
60 61	03 54 1 03 54 1	6 00 0003 6 00 0003		ALTERN E2.1.1 - 1 EA SF Installation ALTERN 11 X 8 = MOD Installation	1/4" Thick Surface Foon IATE #2 - F = 88 SF For Up To	k Self Leveling Preparation Quantity 88.00 FLOOR SELF I 0 100 SF, Add Quantity 88.00	Cementi x LEVEING	tious Underlaym Unit Price 2.81 : Unit Price 0.13 2 Heavy Duty, H	ent For Flo	oorsIncluding Factor 1.2882 Factor 1.2882 Co Core, Hollow	=	Total 318.55 Total 14.74	\$318.55 \$14.74
60 61	03 54 1 03 54 1	6 00 0003 6 00 0003		ALTERN E2.1.1 - 1 EA SF Installation ALTERN 11 X 8 = MOD Installation	1/4" Thick Surface Foon NATE #2 - F = 88 SF For Up To	k Self Leveling Preparation Quantity 88.00 FLOOR SELF I to 100 SF, Add Quantity 88.00 I-3/4", 18 Gaug	Cementi x LEVEING x ge, Level	tious Underlaym Unit Price 2.81 : Unit Price 0.13 2 Heavy Duty, H Unit Price	ent For Flox x x oneycomb	oorsIncluding Factor 1.2882 Factor 1.2882 Core, Hollow	=	Total 318,55 Total 14,74	\$318.55 \$14.74
60 61	03 54 1 03 54 1	6 00 0003 6 00 0003		ALTERN E2.1.1 - 1 EA SF Installation 11 X 8 = MOD Installation EA Installation	1/4" Thick Surface F on IATE #2 - F = 88 SF For Up To on 3' x 7' x 1 Door	k Self Leveling Preparation Quantity 88.00 FLOOR SELF I to 100 SF, Add Quantity 88.00 I-3/4", 18 Gaug Quantity 3.00	Cementi x LEVEING x ge, Level	tious Underlaym Unit Price 2.81 : Unit Price 0.13 2 Heavy Duty, H Unit Price 828.16	ent For Flox x x oneycomb	noorsIncluding Factor 1.2882 Factor 1.2882 Core, Hollow Factor 1.2882	= = Metal	Total 318.55 Total 14.74	\$318.55 \$14.74
60 61	03 54 1 03 54 1	6 00 0003 6 00 0003		ALTERN E2.1.1 - 1 EA SF Installation 11 X 8 = MOD Installation EA Installation	1/4" Thick Surface F on IATE #2 - F = 88 SF For Up To on 3' x 7' x 1 Door	k Self Leveling Preparation Quantity 88.00 FLOOR SELF I 0 100 SF, Add Quantity 88.00 I-3/4", 18 Gaug Quantity 3.00 HEET 6.1 - DO	Cementi x LEVEING x ge, Level	tious Underlaym Unit Price 2.81 : Unit Price 0.13 2 Heavy Duty, H Unit Price	ent For Flox x x oneycomb	noorsIncluding Factor 1.2882 Factor 1.2882 Core, Hollow Factor 1.2882	= = Metal	Total 318,55 Total 14,74	\$318.55 \$14.74
60 61	03 54 1 03 54 1	6 00 0003 6 00 0003		ALTERN E2.1.1 - 1 EA SF Installation 11 X 8 = MOD Installation EA Installation	1/4" Thick Surface F on IATE #2 - F = 88 SF For Up To on 3' x 7' x 1 Door	k Self Leveling Preparation Quantity 88.00 FLOOR SELF I 0 100 SF, Add Quantity 88.00 I-3/4", 18 Gaug Quantity 3.00 HEET 6.1 - DO	Cementi x LEVEING x ge, Level	tious Underlaym Unit Price 2.81 : Unit Price 0.13 2 Heavy Duty, H Unit Price 828.16	ent For Flox x x oneycomb	noorsIncluding Factor 1.2882 Factor 1.2882 Core, Hollow Factor 1.2882	= = Metal	Total 318,55 Total 14,74	\$318.55 \$14.74
60 61	03 54 1 03 54 1	6 00 0003 6 00 0003		ALTERN E2.1.1 - 1 EA SF Installation 11 X 8 = MOD Installation EA Installation ALTERN 1 ea X 3	1/4" Thick Surface Foon IATE #2 - F = 88 SF For Up Toon 3' x 7' x 1 Door on IAT #1 - SH 3 LEVELS	k Self Leveling Preparation Quantity 88.00 FLOOR SELF I 0 100 SF, Add Quantity 88.00 I-3/4", 18 Gaug Quantity 3.00 HEET 6.1 - DO = 3 EA	Cementi x LEVEING x ge, Level x OR SCH	tious Underlaym Unit Price 2.81 : Unit Price 0.13 2 Heavy Duty, H Unit Price 828.16	ent For Flox x x oneycomb x y" x 7'0" ho	noorsIncluding Factor 1.2882 Factor 1.2882 Core, Hollow Factor 1.2882 ollow metal do	= Metal = ors:	Total 318.55 Total 14.74 Total 3,200.51	\$318.55 \$14.74
60 61	03 54 1 03 54 1 03 54 1	6 00 0003 6 00 0003		ALTERN E2.1.1 - 1 EA SF Installation 11 X 8 = MOD Installation EA Installation ALTERN 1 ea X 3	1/4" Thick Surface F on IATE #2 - F = 88 SF For Up To on 3' x 7' x 1 Door on IAT #1 - SF 3 LEVELS	k Self Leveling Preparation Quantity 88.00 FLOOR SELF I 0 100 SF, Add Quantity 88.00 I-3/4", 18 Gaug Quantity 3.00 HEET 6.1 - DO = 3 EA	Cementi x LEVEING x ge, Level x OR SCHI	Unit Price 2.81 Unit Price 0.13 2 Heavy Duty, H Unit Price 828.16 EDULE - New 3'0	ent For Flox x x oneycomb x y" x 7'0" ho	noorsIncluding Factor 1.2882 Factor 1.2882 Core, Hollow Factor 1.2882 ollow metal do	= Metal = ors:	Total 318.55 Total 14.74 Total 3,200.51	\$318.55 \$14.74 \$3,200.51
61 62	03 54 1 03 54 1 03 54 1	6 00 0003 6 00 0003 3 13 0049	0173	ALTERN E2.1.1 - 1 EA SF Installation 11 X 8 = MOD Installation EA Installation ALTERN 1 ea X 3	1/4" Thick Surface F on IATE #2 - F = 88 SF For Up To on 3' x 7' x 1 Door on IAT #1 - SF 3 LEVELS	k Self Leveling Preparation Quantity 88.00 FLOOR SELF I 0 100 SF, Add Quantity 88.00 I-3/4", 18 Gaug Quantity 3.00 HEET 6.1 - DO = 3 EA	Cementi x LEVEING x ge, Level x OR SCHI	Unit Price 2.81 Unit Price 0.13 2 Heavy Duty, H Unit Price 828.16 EDULE - New 3'0	ent For Flox x x oneycomb x y" x 7'0" ho	noorsIncluding Factor 1.2882 Factor 1.2882 Core, Hollow Factor 1.2882 ollow metal do	= Metal = ors:	Total 318.55 Total 14.74 Total 3,200.51	

Work Order Number: ezIQC-HHJ-FM08420012804.00

Work Order Title: RUHS PH Riv Restroom Renovation Project

	RNATE				PR 4-1/	1011 - 4 4 1011 Chandan	1 D	ull Martine Dall D	Danier D	/D Cotin		2501.05
64	08 71	11	00 0010			2" x 4-1/2" Standard ome Finish Hinge	Duty, F		searing, Bi			\$564.85
					Installation	Quantity 4.50	x	Unit Price 97.44	x	Factor =	Total 564.85	
					ALTERNATE	4.50 #2 - SHEET 6.1 - D				1.2882		
					9 ea / 2 = 4.5		0011 30	TIEDOLL - New (acor minge	3.		
65	08 71	11	00 0010	0202	MOD For	Pair Of Non-Remov	able Pin	s (NRP), Add				\$34.78
					Installation	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
					mstallation	4.50	X	6.00	х	1.2882	34.78	
66	08 71	11	00 0596			Projection, Rigid Typ or Holder (Ives WS2	1400		ass Wall S	*		\$361.15
					Installation	Quantity	v	Unit Price	v	Factor =	Total 329.61	
						3.00	×	85.29	X	1.2882		
					Demolition ALTERNATE	3.00 #2 - SHEET 6.1 - D	X OOR SC	8.16 HEDULE - New (X door Stone	1.2882 =	31.54	
					3 ea	#2 OFFEET 0.1 B	0011.00	TIEDOLL HOW	acci Ciopi	***		
67	08 71	11	00 1452		EA 10"	x 34", 0.050" Thick,	Satin St	tainless Finish, St	tainless Ki	ck Plate		\$254.33
					Installation	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
					Installation	3.00	X	65.81	×	1.2882	254.33	
					ALTERNATE	#2 - 3 EA						
68	08 71	11	00 1452	0497	MOD For	UL Label (Fire Rate	ed), Add					\$44.06
					Installation	Quantity		Unit Price	24	Factor =	Total 44.06	
						3.00	Х	11.40	Х	1.2882	44.06	
69	08 71	11	00 2270		EA Sur	face Mounted Heav	y Duty D		4040XP/4	041 Series)		\$1,816.40
					Installation	Quantity	v	Unit Price	v	Factor =	Total 1,816.40	
						3.00	X	470.01	X	1.2882	1,010.40	
					1 EA X 3 LEV	a de la companione de l		eretori				
70	08 /1	11	00 2292			reroom/Closet F07 I ocked. Fixed outside			th key out	2007 - 200		\$3,029.69
					Installation	Quantity	x	Unit Price	x	Factor =	Total 2,939.61	
					Demolition	3.00 3.00		760.65 23.31	×	1.2882 =	90.08	
						#2 - NEW LOCK SE	X ETS:	25.51	^	1.2002 -	30.00	
					JAN - 1 X 3 L	3V3LS = 3 EA						
71	08 71	11	00 2292	0264	MOD For	Satin Stainless Ste	el US32l	D (BHMA 630) Fir	nish, Add			\$910.46
					Installation	Quantity	u.	Unit Price		Factor =	Total 910.46	
						3.00	Х	235.59	X	1.2882	910.46	
72	08 72	33	00 0005			' Width, 3/16" Heigh ragal (Pemko S772)		Mount, Double Fir	n, Adhesiv	e Backed Flexible		\$279.87
						Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
					Installation	51.00	X	4.26	×	1.2882	279.87	
					ALTERNATE 3 DOORS X	#2 - WEATHER SE. 17 = 51 LF	AL:					
73	09 01	20	91 0002			To 2 SF, Cut And Pation.	atch Hole	e In Gypsum Boa	rd To Mato	h ExistingPer		\$5,777.58
						Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
					Installation	250.00	X	17.94	×	1.2882	5,777.58	
					Existing Dryw 250 SF	rall Prep:						

Contractor's Price Proposal - Detail Page 8 of 37 1/19/2024

Work Order Number: ezIQC-HHJ-FM08420012804.00

Work Order Title: RUHS PH Riv Restroom Renovation Project

74	RNAT			13 0015		LF 4" High	1/8" Thick Tur	a TS The	ermoset Vulcanize	ad Pubba	r Mall Base All		6014.40
/4	09 0	13	13	13 00 13		Colors	, 1/6 THICK, TYP	e is in	errioset vuicanize	ed Rubbe	I VVali base, Ali		\$214.4
						Installation	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
						mstanation	37.00	X	3.55	X	1.2882	169.21	
						Demolition	37.00	×	0.95	X	1.2882 =	45.28	
						ALTERNATE #2 11 + 8 X 2 SIDE		=:					
75	09 6	5	13	13 0015	0452	MOD For >20	To 40, Add						\$35.2
						Installation	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
						Installation	37.00	X	0.74	X	1.2882	35.27	
76	09 6	5	19	23 0014		SF 2.5mm	Thick, Luxury Vi	nyl Tile (LVT) (Manningtor	n Amtico)			\$4,162.6
						Installation	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
						Installation	264.00	×	11.10	X	1.2882	3,774.94	
						Demolition	264.00	×	1.14	X	1.2882 =		
							-1 - JANITORIA	L - RESII	LIENT HOMOGEI	NEOUS S	HEET: 1' x 8' =	88 sf x 3 levels = 265 F	
77	09 9	11 2	23	00 0067		SF 1 Coat	Primer, Brush/R	oller Wo	k, Paint Interior P	Plaster/Dry	wall Walls		\$259.9
						Installation	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total = 259.93	
						mstanation	342.00	X	0.59	×	1.2882	259.93	
						SHEET D 3.1 - N 11 + 8 X 2 SIDES		ER COA	T - JANITORIAL				
						per review comm Removed Mod 0							
78	09 9	11 2	23	00 0067	0283	MOD For >25	50 To 500, Add						\$30.8
							Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
						Installation	342.00	X	0.07	x	1.2882	30.84	
79	09 9	1 2	23	00 0067	0285	For >5,	000 To 10,000, I	Deduct					-\$26.4
							Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
						Installation	342.00	×	-0.06	×	1.2882	-26.43	
30	09 9	1 2	23	00 0069		SF 2 Coats	Paint, Brush/R	oller Wor	k, Paint Interior P	laster/Dry	wall Walls		\$524.2
						W-120 W-140	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
						Installation	342.00	×	1.19	X	1.2882	524.27	
						SHEET D 3.1 - N 11 + 8 X 2 SIDES		2 COAT	- JANITORIAL				
81	09 9	1 2	23	00 0069	0285	For >5,	000 To 10,000, I	Deduct					-\$1,111.6
							Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
						Installation	7,191.00	X	-0.12	x	1.2882	-1,111.61	
32	26 5	1 1	19	00 0016			th, 4,000 Lumer	s, LED S	Striplight Fixture (l	Lithonia C	LX)With integra	L	\$1,203.0
						Installation	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
						mstallation	3.00	X	276.09	X	1.2882	1,066.98	
						Demolition Alternate #2	3.00	X	35.22	X	1.2882 =	= 136.11	
						E2.1.1 - T1 - 4' L	ED WRAP-ARO	UND LIG	HT LIGHT FIXTU	JRE:			
						1 EA X 3 RESTR	OOMS = 3 EA						
				ERNATE	#2								\$22,006

Contractor's Price Proposal - Detail Page 9 of 37

Work Order Number: ezIQC-HHJ-FM08420012804.00

RUHS PH Riv Restroom Renovation Project Work Order Title:

ecti	on -	01												
83	01	22	16	00 0002		((()	costs as o cost to the list each o Reimburs warranty,	directed by Ow e actual Reiml one separately able Fee (e.g.	vner. Insection of the control of th	ert the appropr Fee. If there are a comment in a closure, road sts, etc.). A cop	iate quantity e multiple R the "note" b cut, various	contractor for eligily to adjust the bass teimbursable Feed block to identify the permits, extende ecceipt shall be	se s, e	\$26,983.0
								Quantity		Unit Price	•	Factor	Total	
						Installation		24,530.03	X	1.00) ×	1.1000 =	26,983.03	
						BOND FE \$1,226,50	The same and the	% = \$24,530.0	3					
84	01	22	16	00 0002			costs as o cost to the list each o Reimburs warranty,	directed by Ow e actual Reimi one separately able Fee (e.g.	vner. Inse bursable and add sidewalk pping cos	ert the approprion of the appropriate and a comment in a closure, road sts, etc.). A copers	riate quantity re multiple F the "note" b cut, various	contractor for eligily to adjust the bas deimbursable Feed block to identify the permits, extende acceipt shall be	se s, e	\$39,600.00
						Installation		Quantity		Unit Price		Factor =	Total	
						IIIStaliation		36,000.00	X	1.00) ×	1.1000	39,600.00	
								nkler Defferred /ELS = 3,6000		nd plan check f	ee for Fire S	Sprinkler and Fire	Alarm	
85	01	22	23	00 0159						EPA) Filter, 99	99% Efficie	ent At 0.3 Micron F		\$2,806.16
	0.			00 0100				Negative Air M		217,91 1101,00		,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,		Ψ2,000.10
						Installation		Quantity	v	Unit Price		Factor =	Total 2,806.16	
						HEPA FILE	ETER FC	12.00 R MACHINE: OMS X 3 LEV	X /FIS = 13	181.50 D E A	3 X	1.2882	2,000.10	
86	01	52	19	00 0003			OH AN INC. A	Chemical Toile	Si Si	· LA				\$1,301.3
								Quantity		Unit Price)	Factor	Total	
						Installation		6.00	X	168.37	7 X	1.2882	1,301.37	
						Portable C 3 moths pe			6 months	for contractor'	s uses			
87	01	52	19	00 0003	0005	MOD	For Each	Delivery, Add						\$45.09
						Installation		Quantity		Unit Price	•	Factor	Total	
						Installation		1.00	X	35.00) ×	1.2882	45.09	
88	01	52	19	00 0007		MO	Two Stati	on Portable H	andwash					\$1,029.84
						Installation		Quantity		Unit Price	•	Factor	Total	
						IIIStaliation		6.00	X	133.24	1 ×	1.2882	1,029.84	
						Portable F			2 months	for contractor	C 11000			
89	01	52	19	00 0007	0005			Delivery, Add		ioi contractor	s uses			\$45.09
03	01	JZ	, 5	30 0007	0000		JI LGOII	Quantity		Unit Price	2	Factor	Total	φ+0.03
						Installation		1.00	X	35.00		1.2882	45.09	
90	01	56	16	00 0094		EA :	36" x 36".	30 Layer Stic	ky Mat					\$782.20
						Installation		Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
						Installation		12.00	X	50.60	x x	1.2882	782.20	
								PROTECTIC MS X 3 LEVE		EA				
91	01	56	16	00 0094	0051	MOD	For 60 La	yers Instead (Of 30, Add	d				\$0.00
						lootell-ti		Quantity		Unit Price	9	Factor	Total	
						Installation		0.00	X	34.85	5 X	1.2882	0.00	

Page 10 of 37 Contractor's Price Proposal - Detail

Work Order Number: ezIQC-HHJ-FM08420012804.00

Work Order Title:

92	01	56	26	00 0010		LF 7	Temporary	6' High Chai	n Link Fe	ence And Posts,	>6 To 12 N	Months		\$2,080.1
								Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
						Installation		220.00	X	7.34	×	1.2882	2,080.19	
						Temp. Cha 220 If	ain Link Fer	nce for stagir	ng area:					
93	01	56	26	00 0010	0067	MOD F	For >100 To	250, Deduc	ct					-\$53.8
						1 1 1 1 1 1		Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
						Installation		220.00	×	-0.19	×	1.2882	-53.85	
94	01	56	26	00 0010	0071	MOD F	or Each Ll	F Shade Clo	th, Add					\$722.6
						14-0-6		Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
						Installation		220.00	×	2.55	×	1.2882	722.68	
95	01	56	26	00 0158			Temporary and remova		ence Par	nels (Portable) S	andbagin	cludes placeme	nt	\$732.3
						Installation		Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
						IIIStallation		88.00	X	6.46	×	1.2882	732.32	
						Sand Bags 220 lf / 10		Fences: 4 ea = 88 ea	а					
96	01	66	19	00 0047			Fransfer De Per 125'	elivered Mate	erials Dist	tances Greater T	han 125',	Per CY Of Mat	erial	\$3,739.0
							Per 125	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
						Installation		450.00	×	6.45	×		3,739.00	
						Transfer de								
97	01	66	19	00 0073		CY 7	Fransfer De	molition Del	oris Dista	nces Greater Th	an 125', F	er CY Of Mater	ial	\$3,739.0
						F	Per 125'					-		
						Installation		Quantity	x	Unit Price	X	Factor	Total = 3,739.00	
						Transfer D	omo Dobr	450.00	^	6.45	^	1.2882	0,1.00.00	
						150 CY x 3								
98	01	74	13	00 0003			Collect Existence Existence Collect Existence Existence Existence Existence Existence Existence Existence Exist Existence Exis	450	And Load	I Into Truck Or D	umpsterPe		-	\$0.0
						Installation		Quantity	×	Unit Price	x	Factor	Total = 0.00	
						Collect De		0.00 and load into		24.21 ruck:	^	1.2882	0.00	
99	01	74	19	00 0016) "Constr	uction Debris"Inc	ludes del	ivery of dumpst	er	\$5,255.7
									,	, and disposal fe				\$ 0,200.7
						Installation		Quantity		Unit Price	129	Factor	Total = 5,255.70	
								6.00	Х	679.98	X	1.2882	5,255.70	
						REGULAR 150 CY / 4		INS: 3 levels = 1;	2 ea					
00	01	74	19	00 0017		EA 1	10 CY Low-	Boy Dumps	ter "Conc	crete Or Asphalt (\$7,883.5
						ā	asphalt only			Unit Price		Factor	Total	
						Installation		Quantity 9.00	×	679.98	x	Factor 1.2882	7,883.55	
								E AND CON 3 LEVELS =		BASE:				
						this line ite	m is for de	mo. existing	tile thins	ets at wall and flo	ooring also	concrete sub	floor base.	
01	01	74	19	00 0022		MO F	Ramped Co	oncrete Was	hout Binl	ncludes delivery.				\$1,436.7
						la stellet!		Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
						Installation		2.00	X	557.66	×	1.2882	= 1,436.76	
						Concrete v	vashout bir	1:						
						3 ea								

Work Order Number: ezIQC-HHJ-FM08420012804.00

Work Order Title:

RUHS PH Riv Restroom Renovation Project

102	01 74	19 00 0024	liqu	uum, Pickup, Swap id from the full bin a	ind pick u	p the bin, and red	cycle all m		ne	\$2,783.62
			bin	will be left at the sit	e if the pr		leted.	Fautas	T-1-1	
			Installation	Quantity	X	Unit Price	×	Factor =	Total 2,783.62	
				2.00	^	1,080.43	^	1.2882	2,700.02	
			Concrete was 3 ea	h out bin cleaning:						
Subto	tal for S	Section - 0								\$100,911.7
Section	n - 02									
103	02 41	19 13 0071	less	Cut Minimum Cha than the minimum used in conjunction Quantity	charge, u	se this task exclu	usively. Th		Total	\$3,736.99
			Installation	3.00	×	966.98	×	1.2882	3,736.99	
			Concrete saw 1 EA X 3 LEV reduced from	cuts at restroom flo ELS = 3 EA				1.2002		
104	02 83	19 13 0129	200 March 190 A Control Ma	nolish Ceramic Tile	Block, Le	ad Contaminated	Material			\$43,889.49
				Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	÷ . 5,000.30
			Installation	7,488.00	×	4.55	×	1.2882	43,889.49	
			Restrooms 18	36 sf + 660 X 3 LE				1.2002		
			per review co	mment -						
				36 sf x 3 levels = 5,5 sf x 3 level = 1,980						
			total = 7,488 s	sf						
105	02 86	00 00 0069	EA 55 (Gallon Polyethylene	Closed H	lead Drums				\$8,427.92
				Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
			Installation	60.00	X	109.04	X	1.2882	8,427.92	
			55 gallon dru	ms for temp. statge	for lead of	contain materials.				
			20 ea X 3 LE\	/FLS = 60 FA						
106	02 87	19 00 0065	EA Por	able Personnel Dec				Tr. 122		\$3,156.03
				Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
			Installation	3.00	×	816.65	X	1.2882	3,156.03	
			Restroom ent 3 ea	rance :						
107	02 87	19 00 0105		Wall Poles (Per 2 P an-up	oles) For	Bio-Hazard And	Infectious	Disease Control		\$18,386.84
				Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
			Installation	48.00	×	297.36	×	1.2882	18,386.84	
				ses X 6 MONTHS = nent - reduced from		s to 48 months				
108	02 89 0	00 00 0006	SF 6 M	I Plastic Sheeting,	Applied To	Ceilings, Hazma	at Contair	nment Construction	ı	\$642.25
				Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
			Installation	656.00	×	0.76	×	1.2882	642.24	
			Existing ceilin restrooms - 66	g coverings:						

Contractor's Price Proposal - Detail Page 12 of 37

Work Order Number: ezIQC-HHJ-FM08420012804.00

Work Order Title:

	on - 02											
109	02 89 00	00 0018		SF >	500 To 1,000 S	F, Clean	Non-Asbe	stos Surface				\$2,307.05
					Qua	ntity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
				Installation	2,21	1.00	X	0.81	×	1.2882 =	2,307.05	
				Non asbest	os surface wipp	oing:						
				626 + 111 =	737 sf X 3 LE	/ELS = 2	,211 SF					
110	02 89 00	00 0023			ortable Waste [ystem.	Decontan	nination Un	itIncludes co	nnection to	negative air		\$1,891.37
				Installation	Qua	2.5	x	Unit Price	x	Factor =	Total 1,891.37	
					ast containmen	3.00 t units:		489.41		1.2882	.,,	
				6 ea	comment: reduc	ed from	6 to 3 ea					
111	02 89 00	00 0023	0045		or Dismantling			Different Are	ea. Add			\$798.58
					Qua			Unit Price		Factor	Total	Ψ/ 00.00
				Installation		2.00	x	309.96	×	1.2882	798.58	
112	02 90 55	00 0076				articulate			ir Machine	For Emergency		\$38,523.88
					Qua			Unit Price		Factor	Total	
				Installation	18	0.00	X	166.14	x	1.2882	38,523.88	
				30 DAYS X	HIN FOR AQM 6 MONTHS = 1 m is require to c	180 DAYS	6					
113	02 90 55	00 0402		EA Z	ip Wall Zippers	For Eme	gency Cle	an-up				\$376.41
					Qua	ntity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
				Installation	1:	2.00	×	24.35	×	1.2882	376.41	
				2 EA X 2 re	stroom X 3 LE	VELS = 1	2 ea					
				review com	ment - reduced	from 36	to 12 ea					
ubt	otal for Se	ction - 02										\$122,136.
ecti	on - 03											
114	03 37 16	00 0010		HR 3	5 CY/HR, 66 HF	Trailer I	Mounted C	oncrete Pum	pincludes i	noses		\$3,903.25
					Qua	ntity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
				Installation	24	4.00	×	126.25	x	1.2882 =	3,903.25	
					ump for RESTR cations = 24 hrs		OORING:					
				Per review 4 hrs per ba		strooms	3 levels =	24 hrs. this	line item is	require to comp	elete this task.	
ubto	otal for Se	ction - 03				strooms	3 levels =	24 hrs. this	line item is	require to comp	elete this task.	\$3,903.2
	otal for Sec	ction - 03				strooms	3 levels =	24 hrs. this	line item is	require to comp	elete this task.	\$3,903.:
				4 hrs per ba	athrooms x 2 re					require to comp	elete this task.	
ecti	on - 05			4 hrs per ba	athrooms x 2 re-	i-1/4" Ler	ngth, Zinc F	Plated Steel, Unit Price	Wedge An	chor Expansion	Total	
ecti	on - 05			EA 1. B	athrooms x 2 re- /2" Diameter x 4 olt Qua 216	I-1/4" Ler ntity 5.00		Plated Steel,		chor Expansion		
ecti	on - 05			EA 1. B Installation	athrooms x 2 re-	I-1/4" Ler ntity 3.00 NCHOR:	ngth, Zinc F	Plated Steel, Unit Price	Wedge An	chor Expansion	Total	
ecti	on - 05	00 0014	0197	EA 1. BINSTALLABRA 2 EA X 36 =	athrooms x 2 re- /2" Diameter x 4 olt Qua 216 CING PLATE A	i-1/4" Ler ntity 3.00 NCHOR: /ELS = 2	ngth, Zinc F	Plated Steel, Unit Price	Wedge An	chor Expansion	Total	\$3,903.2 \$4,972.35
115	on - 05 05 05 19	00 0014	0197	EA 1. BINSTALLABRA 2 EA X 36 =	2" Diameter x 4 olt Qua 210 CING PLATE A = 72 EA X 3 LEV	i-1/4" Ler ntity 5.00 NCHOR: /ELS = 2 t	ngth, Zinc F	Plated Steel, Unit Price	Wedge An	chor Expansion	Total	\$4,972.35

Work Order Number: ezIQC-HHJ-FM08420012804.00

Work Order Title: RUHS PH Riv Restroom Renovation Project

ecti	on - 05													
117	05 05	19	00 0132		EA	3/8" Dia	meter x 5" Leng	th, Zinc	Plated Steel, Con	crete Strik	e Anchor			\$2,004.80
					Installat	ion	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	_	Total	
					IIISidildi	1011	108.00	X	14.41	X	1.2882	_	2,004.80	
							TAIL #3 - HILT EA X 3 LEVELS		CC-27 DN 32 P8 ⁻ EA	T ANCHOF	RS:			
118	05 05	19	00 0132	0197	MOD	For >10	0, Deduct							-\$333.90
					Installat	ion	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	_	Total	
					IIIStaliat		108.00	X	-2.40	×	1.2882		-333.90	
119	05 05	21	00 0005		EA	Up To 1	5 Spot Weldings	s, Welds	Up To 1" Length	Each				\$4,758.10
					Installat	ion	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	_	Total	
							324.00	X	11.40	×	1.2882	_	4,758.10	
							ILING FRAME X 2 SIDES = 54		G: EA = 108 EA X 3	LEVELS =	324 EA			
120	05 05	21	00 0009		LF	1/8" Ver	tical Fillet Weld							\$184.99
					Installat	ion	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	_	Total	
					Installat	11011	20.00	X	7.18	X	1.2882	_	184.99	
							TAIL 1 & 2 - CO If X 3 LEVELS		OP BRACKET W	ÆLDING:				
121	05 05	21	00 0009	0010	MOD		To 25, Add	20 21						\$61.58
							Quantity		Unit Price		Factor		Total	Ψ01.00
					Installat	ion	20.00	X	2.39	×	1.2882	=	61.58	
122	05 05	23	00 1568		EA	Up To 1	2" Diameter Dr	II Throug	h Up To 1/4" Stee	el Plate				\$5,531.63
							Quantity		Unit Price		Factor		Total	
					Installat	tion	216.00	×	19.88	×	1.2882	=	5,531.63	
							ALL BRACING F		RILLING:					
123	05 12	23	00 0419		LF	2" x 2" x	1/8" Thick, Pla	in Steel A	Angle Iron					\$2,249.97
							Quantity		Unit Price		Factor		Total	
					Installat	tion	205.00	X	8.52	X	1.2882	=	2,249.97	
							UPPORT BRAC A X 3.5' X 2 SID		25 LF X 3 LEVEL	_S = 204.7	5			
124	05 12	23	00 0419	0024	MOD	For >10	0 To 250, Dedu	ct						-\$121.48
							Quantity		Unit Price		Factor		Total	
					Installat	tion	205.00	X	-0.46	X	1.2882	=	-121.48	
125	05 12	23	00 0419	0031	MOD	For Gal	vanized Steel, A	dd						\$388.20
							Quantity		Unit Price		Factor		Total	
					Installat	tion	205.00	X	1.47	×	1.2882	=	388.20	
126	05 12	23	00 0443		LF	4" x 4" x	1/4" Thick, Pla	in Steel A	Angle Iron					\$4,213.19
						• Nation	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor		Total	
					Installat	ion	180.00	X	18.17	×	1.2882	=	4,213.19	
							TAIL A-A - 4 X 4 OMS X 3 LEVE							
127	05 12	23	00 0443	0024	MOD	For >10	0 To 250, Dedu	ct						-\$150.72
					1		Quantity		Unit Price		Factor		Total	
					Installat	tion	180.00	X	-0.65	×	1.2882	=	-150.72	
128	05 12	23	00 0443	0031	MOD	For Gal	vanized Steel, A	dd						\$1,361.11
					100000000000000000000000000000000000000		Quantity		Unit Price		Factor		Total	
					Installat	tion	180.00	×	5.87	X	1.2882	=	1,361.11	

Work Order Number: ezIQC-HHJ-FM08420012804.00

RUHS PH Riv Restroom Renovation Project Work Order Title:

Section	on ·	- 05												
129	05	5 12	23	00 0451		LF	3" x 3" ;	x 5/16" Thick, Pla	ain Stee	el Angle Iron				\$1,794.10
						Installa	ation	Quantity 84.00	×	Unit Price 16.58	×	Factor = 1.2882	Total 1,794.10	
						CEILIN		NG - 16 GA BEN		X 3" - =28 If X 3 LEVEL	S = 84 LF			
130	05	5 12	23	00 0451	0031	07.71		vanized Steel, A	9.09					\$195.86
						Installa	ation	Quantity 28.00	x	Unit Price 5.43	x	Factor = 1.2882	Total 195.86	
131	05	5 12	23	00 0474		LF	6" x 4" :	x 3/8" Thick, Plai	in Steel	Angle Iron				\$4,225.24
						Installa	ation	Quantity 108.00	×	Unit Price 30.37	x	Factor =	Total 4,225.24	
						SHEE	T D8.1 - W	ALL BRACE						
						(36' X	2) / 4' = 18	EA X 2 SIDES =	= 36 EA	X 3 LEVELS = 10	8 LF			
132	0.5	5 12	23	00 0474	0031	(vanized Steel, A						\$507.34
								Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
						Installa	ation	36.00	x	10.94	×	1.2882	507.34	
133	0.5	5 14	13	00 0012		LF	2" x 2" /	Aluminum Tubin	g, 1/8" \	Wall Thickness				\$4,021.95
						Installa	ation	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
								205.00	X	15.23	X	1.2882	4,021.95	
										MING BRACING - DMS = 68.25 LF X	3 LEVEL	S = 204.75 LF		
Subto	stal	for	Sal	ction - 05	16									\$34,951.6
Section			0.530.000											404,301.0
134		_		00 0018		SF	1/2" CD	Grade Plywood	Floor [DeckingApplied to	floor or jo	ists.		\$460.04
								Quantity		Unit Price	5)	Factor	Total	
						Installa	ation	192.00	X	1.86	X	1.2882	460.04	
								1 - COUNTERT ROOMS X 3 LEV		B-SURFACE- 16' 192 SF	X 2' = 32 s	sf		
Subto	otal	for	Se	ction - 06	i									\$460.0
Section	on	- 07	8											
135	0	7 84	16	00 0004		EA	2 Gang	Outlet Box, Intu	mescer	nt Firestop Putty E	xterior Wr	rap (3M MPP+)		\$7,059.00
						Installa	ation	Quantity 126.00	×	Unit Price 43.49	x	Factor = 1.2882	Total 7,059.00	
						SHEE	T E2.1.1 - F	Fire stop Putty fo	r j-boxe	es:				
						Per re	view comm	ent:						
								ghting fixtures - n lighting fixtures		3 levels = 30 ea a x 30 ea				
						Toilets Wome	s, Urinals ar en's plumbir	ixtures sensors: nd sinks - 3 + 2 + ng fixtures senso 5 + 4 x 3 levels	ors:					
						additio	onal flush va	alve disconnection	on j -bo:	xes 4 ea x 3 levels	s = 12 e			
						total =	126 EA							
	-													

Page 15 of 37 Contractor's Price Proposal - Detail

Work Order Number: ezIQC-HHJ-FM08420012804.00

Work Order Title: RUHS PH Riv Restroom Renovation Project

136	07 84	43	00 0009		CLF 1/2" x	1/2" Joint, Intume	escent Fir	restop Sealant (3	M CP 25V	VB+)			\$6,908.17
						Quantity		Unit Price		Factor		Total	0.000 \$70.00700.000
					Installation	9.00	×	595.85	×	1.2882	=	6,908.17	
					SHEET E6.1.1 - 3 ea X 3 LEVEL		conduit pe	enetrations:					
					per review comm	ent increased fr	om 6 to 9						
137	07 84	43	00 0009	0107	MOD For >7	.5 CLF, Deduct							-\$534.13
					Installation	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	_	Total	
					mstallation	9.00	×	-46.07	X	1.2882		-534.13	
ubto	otal for	Sec	tion - 07										\$13,433.
ecti	on - 08												
138	08 13	13	13 0049		EA 3' x 7' Door		ge, Level	2 Heavy Duty, H	oneycomb		Metal		\$6,401.01
					Installation	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	=	Total	
						6.00	×	828.16	×	1.2882	-control	6,401.01	
					SHEET 6.1 - DC 6 ea	OR SCHEDULE	- New 3'	0" x 7'0" hollow n	netal doors	S :			
					per review comn	nent removed de	mo and r	eplace with demo	o. wood do	or (08 14 23	13-0005)	
139	08 13	13	13 0049	0100	EA For 20	Minute Fire Rate	ed Door,	Add					\$213.56
						Quantity		Unit Price		Factor		Total	
					Installation	6.00	×	27.63	X	1.2882	=	213.56	
140	08 14	23	13 0005		EA 3'-0" x Type [, 24 Gauç	ge Metal Clad, So	olid Staved	d Wood Core,	Flush		\$185.02
					lastallatia.	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	_	Total	
					Installation	0.00	×	724.59	X	1.2882	=	0.00	
					Demolition	1.00	×	143.63	X	1.2882		185.02	
					ALTERNAT #1 - =1 ea	SHEET 6.1 - DO	OR SCH	EDULE - demo. 6	existing wo	ood doors - 3	0" x 7'0"	hollow metal do	oors
141	08 14	23	13 0005				24 Gau	ge Metal Clad, So	olid Staved	d Wood Core,	Flush		\$555.07
						Quantity		Unit Price		Factor		Total	
					Installation	0.00	×	724.59	X	1.2882	=	0.00	
					Demolition	3.00	×	143.63	x	1.2882		555.07	
					= 3 EA		contra manda a	EDULE - demo e				= 1 ea X 3 LEV	ELS
142	08 14	23	13 0005		EA 3'-0" x Type [, 24 Gau	ge Metal Clad, So	olid Staved	d Wood Core,	Flush		\$1,110.15
					0.2020.00000	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor		Total	
					Installation	0.00	×	724.59	X	1.2882	=	0.00	
					Demolition	6.00	×	143.63	×	1.2882	=	1,110.14	
					SHEET 6.1 - DC	OR SCHEDULE	- demo e	existing wood doo	or - 3'0" x 7	7'0" = 6 ea			
143	08 16	13	00 0110		LF Fiberg	ass Reinforced I	Polyester	(FRP) Astragal V	With Seal	(Skule Door)			\$1,769.47
					The sealth of th	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor		Total	
					Installation	170.00	X	8.08	×	1.2882	=	1,769.47	
					SHEET 6.1 - DC 10 ea x 17' = 17		- Door so	ound seal:					
						4 1/2" Standar	d Duty, F	ull Mortise, Ball E	Bearing, Br	rass/Bronze, S	Satin	-	\$1,248.54
144	08 71	11	00 0010			e Finish Hinge							
144	08 71	11	00 0010		Chrom			Unit Price		Factor	_	Total	
144	08 71	11	00 0010			e Finish Hinge	×	Unit Price 97.44 10.25	х	Factor 1.2882 1.2882	=	Total 1,129.70 118.84	

Contractor's Price Proposal - Detail Page 16 of 37

Work Order Number: ezIQC-HHJ-FM08420012804.00

Work Order Title:

				and the same of th				
0202	MOD For Pair	Of Non-Remova	ble Pins (NRP), Add				\$69.56
	Installation	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
	mstaliation	9.00	×	6.00	×	1.2882	69.56	
	250	tion, Rigid Type der (Ives WS20)		ass Finish, Bra	ass Wall St	op And Manual		\$722.29
	Installation	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor _	Total	
		6.00	X	85.29	X	1.2882	659.22	
	Demolition SHEET 6.1 - DOOR	6.00 R SCHEDULE -	X New door	8.16 Stons:	X	1.2882 =	63.07	
	6 ea	(OONEDOLL -	11011 0001	Оторз.				
	EA 10" x 34"	, 0.050" Thick, S	Satin Stain	less Finish, St	ainless Kid	k Plate		\$508.66
	Installation	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
	mstanation	6.00	×	65.81	X	1.2882	508.66	
	SHEET 6.1 - DOOF 6 ea	R SCHEDULE -	New door	kick plates:				
0497	For UL La	abel (Fire Rated), Add					\$88.11
	Installation	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
	mstanation	6.00	×	11.40	X	1.2882	88.11	
	EA Surface N	Mounted Standa	rd Duty D	oor Closer (LC	N 1460 Se	ries)		\$348.33
	11-11-6	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
	Installation	0.00	X	376.57	x	1.2882	0.00	
	Demolition	10.00	x	27.04	×	1.2882 =	348.33	
	Door Closure demo).						
	10 ea							
	EA Surface N	Mounted Heavy	Duty Door	Closer (LCN	4040XP/40	41 Series)		\$3,632.80
	I - stallation	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
	Installation	6.00	X	470.01	X	1.2882	3,632.80	
	SHEET 6.1 - DOOF 6 ea	R SCHEDULE -	New door	closers LCN 4	1040 XP :			
0250	MOD For AVB	(5 LB Per Push)	, Add					\$221.06
	lastallation	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
	Installation	26.00	X	6.60	X	1.2882	221.06	
		m/Closet F07 M . Fixed outside l		ksetLocked wit	h key outs	ide. Inside alwa	ys	\$6,059.38
	Installation	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
		6.00	X	760.65	X	1.2882	5,879.22	
	Demolition	6.00	X	23.31	X	1.2882 =	180.17	
	SHEET 6.1 - DOOF 6 ea	R SCHEDULE -	New Stor	age locks:				
0264		Stainless Steel	US32D (E	3HMA 630) Fin	ish, Add			\$1,820.92
		Quantity		Unit Price	28	Factor	Total	
	Installation	6.00	×	235.59	×	1.2882	1,820.92	
		h, 3/16" Height, (Pemko S772)	Edge Mo	unt, Double Fir	n, Adhesive	Backed Flexib	le	\$559.75
		Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
	Installation	102.00	X	4.26	x	1.2882	559.75	
			weather s	eal:				
8								\$25,513.
8			Installation 102.00	Installation 102.00 X SHEET 6.1 - DOOR SCHEDULE - weather s	Installation 102.00 X 4.26 SHEET 6.1 - DOOR SCHEDULE - weather seal:	Installation 102.00 X 4.26 X SHEET 6.1 - DOOR SCHEDULE - weather seal:	Installation 102.00 x 4.26 x 1.2882 = SHEET 6.1 - DOOR SCHEDULE - weather seal:	Installation 102.00 x 4.26 x 1.2882 = 559.75 SHEET 6.1 - DOOR SCHEDULE - weather seal:

Work Order Number: ezIQC-HHJ-FM08420012804.00

Work Order Title:

ectio					0= 1111	- 1- 11				0 1 1/5: : 1 5		1.0000000000000000000000000000000000000
155	09 01	60	91 0015			er-Based Emulsion For terrazzo, conc				Sealant/Finish, Per	7	\$10,996.49
					Oodi	Quantity	roto, quarr	Unit Price	ungiazea	Factor	Total	
					Installation	7,488.00	×	1.14	X	1.2882	10,996.49	
					SHEET D6.2 -	TERRAZO AND T	ILE SEALE	ER:				
					TILE SEALER							
					2576 + 660 =	3,236 sf x 3 levels	= 9,708					
					per review con							
					The same of the sa	x 3 levels = 5,508 3 levels = 1,980 s						
					Revised total =	7,488 sf						
156	09 22	16	13 0006			idth, 16" On Cente				n Structural,		\$11,248.30
					Galv	anized Steel Stud	Framing W	ith Tracks And Unit Price	Runners	Easter	Total	
					Installation	Quantity	×		×	Factor =	9,462.86	
					Demolities	1,980.00		3.71		1.2882		
					Demolition	1,980.00 CEILING FRAMIN	X X	0.70	×	1.2882 =	1,785.45	
						ELS = 1980 SF	G.					
157	09 22	16	13 0006	0003	MOD For	Soffit, Columns Or	Beams Up	To 10' High, Ad	d			\$4,570.2
						Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
					Installation	1,982.00	X	1.79	X	1.2882	4,570.25	
158	09 22	16	13 0006	0005	For I	Horizontal Installati	on Up To 1	0' High, Add				\$1,634.0
						Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
					Installation	1,982.00	×	0.64	×	1.2882 =	1,634.06	
159	09 22	16	13 0006	0012	MOD For:	-1,000, Deduct						-\$9,702.2
						Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
					Installation	19,820.00	×	-0.38	X	1.2882	-9,702.21	
160	09 22	16	13 0040		LF 6" W	ide, 16 Gauge Gal	vanized St	eel Backing Pla	te			\$2,993.8
						Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
					Installation	642.00	×	3.62	×	1.2882	2,993.83	
					SHEETD6.2/D		NGS AT CO		AND PAR	TITIONAL WALLS:		
					DA DELETION VA	AN A BOY	10 V 0 A D					
						ALL - 18' X 4 ROW PS WALL - 15' X 2						
						PS cEILING - 5' X						
					TOTAL = 214	_F X 3 LEVELS = 6	642 LF					
161	09 23	13	00 0015			Coat One Coat G		ster On Walls				\$5,713.4
		1000	- Joseph Zerrend State (Table 1977)			Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
					Installation	3,960.00	×	1.12	×	1.2882	5,713.42	
					DESTROOM			1.12		1.2002		
						CEILING SKIM CO VELS X 2 COATS		F				
162	09 23	13	00 0015	0025	MOD For	Horizontal Installati	on Up To 1	0' High, Add				\$714.1
						Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
					Installation	3,960.00	×	0.14	×	1.2882	714.18	
163	09 23	13	00 0018		SF Smo	oth Finish Two Coa	ats Gypsur	n Plaster On W	alls			\$14,258.0
						Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
					Installation	1,980.00	×	5.59	×	1.2882	14,258.06	
						.,555.55		0.00				

Work Order Number: ezIQC-HHJ-FM08420012804.00

Work Order Title:

164	00 00 40 00 0040	0005		:	a a Ula Ta	40111:				
	09 23 13 00 0018	0025	For Hor	izontal Installation	on Up To	10' High, Add				\$2,015.0
			Installation	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
			mstallation	1,980.00	×	0.79	×	1.2882	2,015.00	
165	09 23 13 00 0018	0038	MOD For >5,	000, Deduct						-\$2,703.6
				Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
			Installation	1,980.00	×	-1.06	×	1.2882	-2,703.67	
100	20 20 42 00 0004		SF 5/8" Ce	100 to 10			. []	1.2002		
166	09 28 13 00 0004		SF 5/8 Ce		er Units i	For Installation O	n Floors			\$44,162.6
			Installation	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
				5,508.00	X	5.38	×	1.2882	38,173.28	
			Demolition SHEET D 3.1 - N 1890 SF X 3 LEV			0.82 BOARD AT RES	x STROOM:	1.2882 =	= 5,989.36	
			per review comme 1830 sf x 3 levels							
167	09 28 13 00 0004	0060	For >1,	000, Deduct						-\$23,414.8
				Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	# 65 SEC 1880 1880
			Installation	55,080.00	×	-0.33	×	1.2882	-23,414.84	
168	09 28 13 00 0004	0063	Fortnet	allation On Wall	۸۵۵					24.040.6
00	09 28 13 00 0004	0003	FOI IIIS		, Add			-	T. 1. 1	\$4,612.0
			Installation	Quantity	~	Unit Price	~	Factor	Total 4,612.01	
				5,508.00	X	0.65	X	1.2882	4,012.01	
69	09 29 10 00 0017		SF 5/8" Mo	isture Resistant	Gypsum	Board				\$5,968.4
			0.000	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
			Installation	1,980.00	×	1.86	×	1.2882	4,744.18	
			Demolition	1,980.00	×	0.48	X	1.2882 =	1,224.31	
			SHEET A5.1.1/DB 660 SF X 3 LEVE	ETAIL 4 - RESTE				1.2882 =	= 1,224.31	
			SHEET A5.1.1/DE	ETAIL 4 - RESTE LS = 1980 SF	ROOM С	EILING DRYWAL		1.2882 =	= 1,224.31	
170	09 29 10 00 0017	0050	SHEET A5.1.1/DE 660 SF X 3 LEVE Per review comm	ETAIL 4 - RESTE LS = 1980 SF	ROOM C	EILING DRYWAL t.		1.2882 =	1,224.31	\$969.2
170	09 29 10 00 0017	0050	SHEET A5.1.1/DE 660 SF X 3 LEVE Per review comm MOD For Hor	ETAIL 4 - RESTE LS = 1980 SF ent, quantities a	ROOM C	EILING DRYWAL t.		1.2882 =	= 1,224.31 Total	\$969.2
170	09 29 10 00 0017	0050	SHEET A5.1.1/DE 660 SF X 3 LEVE Per review comm	ETAIL 4 - RESTE LS = 1980 SF ent, quantities a izontal Installation	ROOM C	EILING DRYWAL t. 10' High, Add				\$969.2
			SHEET A5.1.1/DE 660 SF X 3 LEVE Per review comm MOD For Hor Installation	ETAIL 4 - RESTF LS = 1980 SF ent, quantities a izontal Installatic Quantity 1,980.00	re correction Up To	t. 10' High, Add Unit Price	L:	Factor	Total	
	09 29 10 00 0017 09 29 10 00 0017	0050	SHEET A5.1.1/DE 660 SF X 3 LEVE Per review comm MOD For Hor Installation	ETAIL 4 - RESTF LS = 1980 SF ent, quantities a izontal Installatio Quantity 1,980.00	re correction Up To	t. 10' High, Add Unit Price 0.38	L:	Factor 1.2882	Total = 969.24	
			SHEET A5.1.1/DE 660 SF X 3 LEVE Per review comm MOD For Hor Installation	ent, quantities a izontal Installatic Quantity 1,980.00 536, Deduct Quantity	re correction Up To	t. 10' High, Add Unit Price 0.38 Unit Price	x	Factor =	Total = 969.24	\$969.2 -\$433.6
171	09 29 10 00 0017		SHEET A5.1.1/DE 660 SF X 3 LEVE Per review comm MOD For Hor Installation MOD For >1,4 Installation	ETAIL 4 - RESTF LS = 1980 SF ent, quantities a izontal Installatio Quantity 1,980.00	re correction Up To	t. 10' High, Add Unit Price 0.38	L:	Factor 1.2882	Total = 969.24	
171	09 29 10 00 0017		SHEET A5.1.1/DE 660 SF X 3 LEVE Per review comm MOD For Hor Installation MOD For >1,: Installation SF Less Th porcela	ETAIL 4 - RESTR LS = 1980 SF ent, quantities a izontal Installation Quantity 1,980.00 536, Deduct Quantity 1,980.00	re correction Up To x x nted, Floeramic tile	t. 10' High, Add Unit Price 0.38 Unit Price -0.17 or TileIncludes gles. Tiles mounted	x x azed porc	Factor 1.2882 Factor 1.2882 elain, unglazed	Total = 969.24 Total = -433.61	-\$433.6
171	09 29 10 00 0017		SHEET A5.1.1/DE 660 SF X 3 LEVE Per review comm MOD For Hor Installation MOD For >1,4 Installation SF Less Tr porcela 12" x 12	ent, quantities a izontal Installatic Quantity 1,980.00 536, Deduct Quantity 1,980.00 ann 8" x 8", Mourin and glazed ce	re correction Up To x x nted, Floeramic tile	t. 10' High, Add Unit Price 0.38 Unit Price -0.17 or TileIncludes gles. Tiles mounted	x x azed porc	Factor 1.2882 Factor 1.2882 elain, unglazed k, side or front i	Total 969.24 Total -433.61	-\$433.6
171	09 29 10 00 0017		SHEET A5.1.1/DE 660 SF X 3 LEVE Per review comm MOD For Hor Installation MOD For >1,: Installation SF Less Th porcela	ent, quantities a cizontal Installation Quantity 1,980.00 consorting to the consorti	re correction Up To x x nted, Floeramic tile	t. 10' High, Add Unit Price 0.38 Unit Price -0.17 or TileIncludes gles. Tiles mounted steed sheets.	x x azed porc	Factor 1.2882 Factor 1.2882 elain, unglazed k, side or front i	Total 969.24 Total -433.61	-\$433.6
171	09 29 10 00 0017		SHEET A5.1.1/DE 660 SF X 3 LEVE Per review comm MOD For Hor Installation MOD For >1,4 Installation SF Less Tr porcela 12" x 12	ent, quantities a izontal Installatic Quantity 1,980.00 536, Deduct Quantity 1,980.00 tan 8" x 8", Mourin and glazed ce 2", 12" x 24", or s Quantity 0.00 1,980.00 EMOVE EXIST	re correction Up To x x x nted, Floeramic tile similar size x x	t. 10' High, Add Unit Price 0.38 Unit Price -0.17 or TileIncludes gles. Tiles mounted seed sheets. Unit Price 12.90 2.43	x x azed porc	Factor 1.2882 Factor 1.2882 elain, unglazed k, side or front i	Total 969.24 Total -433.61 n Total 0.00	-\$433.6
1771	09 29 10 00 0017 09 30 13 00 0003		SHEET A5.1.1/DE 660 SF X 3 LEVE Per review comm MOD For Hor Installation MOD For >1,: Installation SF Less Tr porcela 12" x 12 Installation Demolition SHEET AD2.1 - R 660 SF X 3 LEVE SF 8" x 8" x 8"	ent, quantities a izontal Installatic Quantity 1,980.00 536, Deduct Quantity 1,980.00 in and glazed ce 2", 12" x 24", or s Quantity 0.00 1,980.00 eEMOVE EXISTICLS = 1980 SF	re correction Up To x x x nted, Floeramic tile similar size x x ING FLO	t. 10' High, Add Unit Price 0.38 Unit Price -0.17 or TileIncludes gl ss. Tiles mounted seed sheets. Unit Price 12.90 2.43 OR TILES:	x x azed porc from bac x x	Factor 1.2882 Factor 1.2882 elain, unglazed k, side or front i Factor 1.2882 1.2882 =	Total 969.24 Total -433.61 n Total 0.00 -6,198.05	-\$433.6 \$6,198.0
1771	09 29 10 00 0017 09 30 13 00 0003		SHEET A5.1.1/DE 660 SF X 3 LEVE Per review comm MOD For Hor Installation MOD For >1, Installation SF Less Tr porcela 12" x 12 Installation Demolition SHEET AD2.1 - F 660 SF X 3 LEVE SF 8" x 8" x porcela	ent, quantities a izontal Installatic Quantity 1,980.00 536, Deduct Quantity 1,980.00 tan 8" x 8", Mourin and glazed ce 2", 12" x 24", or s Quantity 0.00 1,980.00 EMOVE EXISTILS = 1980 SF	re correction Up To x x nted, Floeramic tile similar siz x x ING FLO counted Feramic tile	t. 10' High, Add Unit Price 0.38 Unit Price -0.17 or TileIncludes gles. Tiles mounted seed sheets. Unit Price 12.90 2.43 OR TILES:	x x azed porc from bac x x	Factor 1.2882 Factor 1.2882 elain, unglazed k, side or front i Factor 1.2882 1.2882 =	Total 969.24 Total -433.61 Total -438.61 Total -0.00 -6,198.05	-\$433.6 \$6,198.0
1771	09 29 10 00 0017 09 30 13 00 0003		SHEET A5.1.1/DE 660 SF X 3 LEVE Per review comm MOD For Hor Installation MOD For >1,: Installation SF Less Tr porcela 12" x 12 Installation Demolition SHEET AD2.1 - R 660 SF X 3 LEVE SF 8" x 8" x 8"	ent, quantities a izontal Installatic Quantity 1,980.00 536, Deduct Quantity 1,980.00 in and glazed ce 2", 12" x 24", or s Quantity 0.00 1,980.00 eEMOVE EXISTICLS = 1980 SF	re correction Up To x x x nted, Floeramic tile similar size x x ING FLO	t. 10' High, Add Unit Price 0.38 Unit Price -0.17 or TileIncludes gl ss. Tiles mounted seed sheets. Unit Price 12.90 2.43 OR TILES:	x x azed porc from bac x x	Factor 1.2882 Factor 1.2882 elain, unglazed k, side or front i Factor 1.2882 1.2882 =	Total 969.24 Total -433.61 n Total 0.00 -6,198.05	-\$433.6 \$6,198.0
1771	09 29 10 00 0017 09 30 13 00 0003		SHEET A5.1.1/DE 660 SF X 3 LEVE Per review comm MOD For Hor Installation MOD For >1, Installation SF Less Tr porcela 12" x 12 Installation Demolition SHEET AD2.1 - F 660 SF X 3 LEVE SF 8" x 8" x porcela	ent, quantities a izontal Installatic Quantity 1,980.00 536, Deduct Quantity 1,980.00 tan 8" x 8", Mourin and glazed ce 2", 12" x 24", or s Quantity 0.00 1,980.00 EMOVE EXISTICE = 1980 SF And Larger Unmin and glazed ce Quantity 1,980.00 1 - PORCELAIN	re correction Up To x x nted, Floeramic tile similar size x x iNG FLO ounted F	t. 10' High, Add Unit Price 0.38 Unit Price -0.17 or TileIncludes gles. Tiles mounted seed sheets. Unit Price 12.90 2.43 OR TILES: Cloor TileIncludes ses. Unit Price 14.11	x x azed porc from bac x x x	Factor 1.2882 Factor 1.2882 elain, unglazed k, side or front i Factor 1.2882 1.2882 =	Total 969.24 Total -433.61 Total -438.61 Total -0.00 -6,198.05	-\$433.6 \$6,198.0
1171	09 29 10 00 0017 09 30 13 00 0003		SHEET A5.1.1/DE 660 SF X 3 LEVE Per review comm MOD For Hor Installation MOD For >1, Installation SF Less Tr porcela 12" x 12 Installation Demolition SHEET AD2.1 - R 660 SF X 3 LEVE SF 8" x 8" , porcela Installation SHEET D3.1 - TF 660 SF X 3 LEVE	ent, quantities a izontal Installatic Quantity 1,980.00 536, Deduct Quantity 1,980.00 tan 8" x 8", Mourin and glazed ce 2", 12" x 24", or s Quantity 0.00 1,980.00 EMOVE EXISTICE = 1980 SF And Larger Unmin and glazed ce Quantity 1,980.00 1 - PORCELAIN	re correction Up To x x nted, Floeramic tile similar size x x iNG FLO ounted F	t. 10' High, Add Unit Price 0.38 Unit Price -0.17 or TileIncludes gles. Tiles mounted seed sheets. Unit Price 12.90 2.43 OR TILES: Cloor TileIncludes ses. Unit Price 14.11	x x azed porc from bac x x x	Factor 1.2882 Factor 1.2882 elain, unglazed k, side or front i Factor 1.2882 1.2882 =	Total 969.24 Total -433.61 Total -438.61 Total -0.00 -6,198.05	
170 171 172 173	09 29 10 00 0017 09 30 13 00 0003	0055	SHEET A5.1.1/DE 660 SF X 3 LEVE Per review comm MOD For Hor Installation MOD For >1, Installation SF Less Tr porcela 12" x 12 Installation Demolition SHEET AD2.1 - R 660 SF X 3 LEVE SF 8" x 8" , porcela Installation SHEET D3.1 - TF 660 SF X 3 LEVE	ent, quantities a izontal Installatic Quantity 1,980.00 536, Deduct Quantity 1,980.00 finant 8" x 8", Mourin and glazed ce 2", 12" x 24", or 3 Quantity 0.00 1,980.00 EMOVE EXISTILS = 1980 SF And Larger Unmin and glazed ce Quantity 1,980.00 1 - PORCELAIN LS = 1980 SF	re correction Up To x x nted, Floeramic tile similar size x x iNG FLO ounted F	t. 10' High, Add Unit Price 0.38 Unit Price -0.17 or TileIncludes gles. Tiles mounted seed sheets. Unit Price 12.90 2.43 OR TILES: Cloor TileIncludes ses. Unit Price 14.11	x x azed porc from bac x x x	Factor 1.2882 Factor 1.2882 elain, unglazed k, side or front i Factor 1.2882 1.2882 =	Total 969.24 Total -433.61 Total -438.61 Total -0.00 -6,198.05	-\$433.6 \$6,198.0 \$35,989.4

Work Order Number: ezIQC-HHJ-FM08420012804.00

Work Order Title:

175	09 3	80 13	00 0004	0074	SF For Hig Grout.		-Viscosity	, High-Strength	Chemical	Resistant Epoxy		\$3,366.84
						Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
					Installation	1,980.00	×	1.32	×	1.2882	3,366.84	
176	09 3	30 13	00 0006		porcela		eramic tile			ain, unglazed ck, side or front in		\$6,953.50
					Installation	Quantity 0.00	x	Unit Price 13.93	x	Factor =	Total 0.00	
					Demolition	1,836.00	×	2.94	x	1.2882 =	6,953.50	
					SHEET D2.1 - RI 1890 SF	EMOVE EXISTI		TILES @ REST	ROOM:			
					per review comm	ent, revised from	n 1890 to	1836				
177	09 3	30 13	00 0006		porcela		eramic tile			ain, unglazed ck, side or front in		\$20,860.49
				Installation	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total		
				Installation	0.00	X	13.93	×	1.2882	0.00		
					Demolition Sheet AD2.1 - Re 1836 SF X 3 LEV			2.94	X	1.2882 =	20,860.49	
					Per review comm	nent, quantities a	re correc	t.				
178	09 3	30 13	00 0007			And Larger Unnain and glazed ce		diana manaka masa masa mana	glazed po	rcelain, unglazed		\$109,907.83
			Installation	Unit Price		Factor =	Total 109,907,83					
						5,508.00	X	15.49	×	1.2882	109,907.63	
					SHEET D8.1 - TV 1836 SF X 3 LEV Per review comm	/ELS = 5,508 SF			OM:			
179	79 09 30 13 00 0007 0072			0072		,000, Deduct	ile correc	.				-\$5,250.60
113	00 0	,0 1.	00 0007	0072	10100 10101,			Unit Price		Factor	Total	-\$5,250.60
					Installation	Quantity 5,508.00	×	-0.74	×	1.2882	-5,250.60	
180	09 3	30 13	00 0007	0074	and the second of the second o	gh-Modulus, Low				Resistant Epoxy		\$10,855.97
					Grout,	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
					Installation	5,508.00	×	1.53	×	1.2882 =	10,855.97	
181	09 3	30 13	00 0010			To 4-1/2" High, Cain and glazed ce			s glazed p	porcelain, unglazed	ı	\$5,194.02
					Installation	Quantity 320.00	×	Unit Price	×	Factor = 1.2882	Total 4,320.11	
					Domolition			10.48 2.12		1.2882 =	873.91	
					Demolition SHEET D8.1 - RI 256 LF STORAGE: 32 LF X 2 EA = 6		X BASE TIL		X OM:	1.2002 -	0/3.91	
					TOTAL = 320 LF							
182	09 3	30 13	00 0010	0079	LF For Hig Grout,	Add	-Viscosity		Chemical	Resistant Epoxy		\$681.72
					Installation	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor =	Total	
					motanation	360.00	X	1.47	X	1.2882	681.72	

Work Order Number: ezIQC-HHJ-FM08420012804.00

Work Order Title:

RUHS PH Riv Restroom Renovation Project

183	09 31	13	00 0002		SF Thin Se	t - Latex Portlar	nd Ceme	nt Mortar				\$22,861.12
						Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
					Installation	7,488.00	×	1.57	×	1.2882	15,144.29	
					Demolition	7,488.00	×	0.80	×	1.2882 =	7,716.83	
					Sheet AD2.1 - Re	move and repla	ce tile th	inset at restroom:				
					RESTROOM & S	TORAGE - 2,5	76 SF X	3 LEVELS = 7,728	3 SF			
					per review comme Wall - 5,508 sf Floor - 1,980 sf	ent:						
					Revised Total = 7,	488 sf						•
184	09 31	13	00 0002	0060	For >1,0	000, Deduct						-\$1,194.63
						Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
					Installation	7,728.00	×	-0.12	X	1.2882	-1,194.63	
185	09 34	00	00 0002		SF Waterpr	oof And Crack	Prevention	on Membrane, Re	dGard®			\$30,192.11
						Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
					Installation	7,488.00	×	3.13	×	1.2882	30,192.11	
					WATERPROOFIN	G:						
					RESTROOM & S	TORAGE - 2,5	76 SF X	3 LEVELS = 7,728	3 sf			
					per review comme Wall - 5,508 sf Floor - 1,980 sf	ent:						
					Revised Total = 7,	488 sf						
186	09 34	00	00 0002	0060	For >1,0	000, Deduct						-\$2,315.05
					la stallation	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
					Installation	7,488.00	X	-0.24	X	1.2882	-2,315.05	
187	09 39	00	00 0011		LF 3/8" Hei Dilex-Ph		Cove Sh	aped Transition P	rofile Trim	n For Tile (Schluter®		\$6,074.53
					Installation	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
					Installation	768.00	×	6.14	X	1.2882	6,074.53	
					SHEET D 5.4 - TII BASE TILES AT R 256 LF X 3 LEVEL	ESTROOM:	:					
188	09 39	00	00 0014			11/32" Height, nluter® Dilex-E		s Steel Cove Shap	oed Trans	sition Profile Trim For		\$307.70
					Installation	Quantity	200	Unit Price		Factor =	Total	
					mstanation	18.00	X	13.27	X	1.2882	307.70	
					FLOOR TILE TRA 3' X 2 EA X 3 LEV							
189	09 39	00	00 0018	<u> </u>	SF 5/8" Tile	Substrate And	Building	Panel (Schluter®	KERDI B	OARD)		\$11,510.71
						Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
					Installation	4.050.00	×	8.51	X	1.2882 =	11,510.71	
						1,050.00		0.51		1.2002		

Contractor's Price Proposal - Detail Page 21 of 37

Work Order Number: ezIQC-HHJ-FM08420012804.00

Work Order Title: RUHS PH Riv Restroom Renovation Project

ectio	on - 09											
190	09 39	00	00 0044		LF 3/8" He	ight, Aluminum	Edge Pro	tection Trim For	Tile (Schlu	uter® RONDEC)		\$3,272.5
					I t - II - t	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
					Installation	438.00	×	5.80	X	1.2882	3,272.54	
					Schluter edges for	or wall tiles:						
					Men's -	0.4.16	100 16					
					Wall - 8' x 8 ea = Door openings - 1							
			bool openings	II II X O ICVCIS -	5111							
					Women's -							
					Wall - 8' x 6 ea = Door openings - 1							
			Door openings -	i / ii x 3 ieveis –	3111							
					Total = 438 If							
191	09 64	13	8000 00		SF 15 LB,	Asphalt Saturat	ed Organi	ic Felt, Wood Flo	oring Und	erlayment		\$3,618.6
					1 1 11 17	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
					Installation	5,508.00	×	0.51	X	1.2882	3,618.66	
					SHEET D3.1 - TV		WALL TIL	.ES @ RESTRO	OM:			
				1863 sf X 3 LEVE	ELS = 5,589							
					Per review comm	ent:						
				reduced from 5,5	89 sf to 5,508 s							
192	09 78	13	00 0042		LF 6" Heig	ht, 16 Gauge, 1	/4" Cove	Bend Stainless S	Steel Wall	Base		\$30,754.2
					1.3.11.2	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
					Installation	585.00	×	40.81	×	1.2882	30,754.29	
			SHEET D 3.1- SS 195If X 3 LEVEL		SS STELL	COVE BASE AT	RESTRO	DOM:				
193	09 91	23	00 0161		SF 1 Coat	Primer, Brush/R	oller Wor	k, Paint Interior [Drywall/Pla	aster Ceiling		\$1,955.8
						Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
					Installation	2,169.00	x	0.70	×	1.2882	1,955.87	
					DRYWALL CEILI	NG PAINTING:						
			RESTROOM CEILING - 37+37+290+292+67 = 723 SF X 3 LEVELS = 2,169 SF									
194	09 91	23	00 0163		SF 2 Coats	Paints, Brush/l	Roller Wo	rk, Paint Interior	Drywall/PI	aster Ceiling		\$3,548.5
					Installation	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
					Installation	2,169.00	X	1.27	X	1.2882	3,548.51	
					DRYWALL CEILII							
105	20.01		22 2255		RESTROOM CEI		e 10			E0 0 0000		
195	09 91	23	00 0255		LF 1 Coat		oller Wor		Metal Door	r Frame And Trim		\$366.6
					Installation	Quantity	v	Unit Price	v	Factor =	Total 366.60	
						306.00	X	0.93	×	1.2882	300.00	
					METAL DOOR FE 17 LF X 2 SIDES							
196	09 91	23	00 0257					k Paint Interior N	Metal Door	Frame And Trim		\$804.1
, , ,	00 01		00 0207		2. 2 oodic	Quantity	01101 11011	Unit Price	ictai Dooi	Factor	Total	φ00 4 .1
					Installation	306.00	х	2.04	×	1.2882	804.15	
					METAL DOOR FE			2.04		1.2002		
					17 LF X 2 SIDES		306LF					
197	09 91	23	00 0262		EA 1 Coat	Primer, Brush/R	oller Wor	k, Both Faces, P	aint Interio	or Metal Door		\$897.1
						Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
					Installation	9.00	×	77.38	×	1.2882 =	897.13	
					SHEET D6.1- ME 9 EA		IMER:					
	00.01	23	00 0262	0293		To 10, Deduct						-\$44.8
198	09 91					J. Doudot						-v++.0
198	09 91					Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	

Contractor's Price Proposal - Detail

Work Order Number: ezIQC-HHJ-FM08420012804.00

Work Order Title:

	on - 09	_										
199	09 91	23	00 0264		EA 2 Coa	ats Paint, Brush/R	oller Wor	k, Both Faces, Pa	aint Interio	or Metal Door		\$1,616.64
					Installation	Quantity	140	Unit Price		Factor	Total	
						9.00	X	139.44	×	1.2882	= 1,616.64	
					SHEET D6.1- N 9 EA	METAL DOOR PAI	NTING:					
200	09 91	23	00 0264	0293	MOD For >	5 To 10, Deduct						-\$80.81
					Installation	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
					mstallation	9.00	Х	-6.97	Х	1.2882	-80.81	
Subto	otal for	Sec	ction - 09									\$380,948.2
Secti	on - 10											
201	10 14	23	11 0044			hick, Equilateral		and different filterance is an expectable to an expectation	ges, Calif	ornia Title 24,		\$476.35
					Surfa	ce Mount, Geome Quantity	tric Male	Restroom Sign Unit Price		Factor	Total	
					Installation	3.00	X	123.26	×	1.2882	= 476.35	
						IGNS FOR MALE		125.20		1.2002		
202	10 14	23	11 0045		3 EA 1/4" 7	hick, 12" Diamete	er Califo	rnia Title 24 Surfa	ace Moun	t. Geometric Fe	male	\$476.35
LUL	10 11	20	11 00 10			oom Sign	or, oamo	riid Title 24, Odrie	acc Wicari	t, ocomoune re	maio	Ψ470.33
					Installation	Quantity	1000	Unit Price	17000	Factor	Total	
						3.00	X	123.26	X	1.2882	476.35	
					RESTROOM S 3 EA	IGNS FOR FEMA	LE:					
203	10 21	13	16 0012			60", Ceiling Hung blete Toilet Partitio		ted Plastic, One (Compartm	nent Corner Unit	1	\$13,075.87
					la stallation	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
					Installation	6.00	X	1,516.88	×	1.2882	= 11,724.27	
					Demolition	6.00	X	174.87	X	1.2882	= 1,351.61	
204	10.21	12	16 0012	0174		ast Stainless Stee	1700000 00000					£4.007.00
204	10 21	13	16 0012	0174	FOIC		ei naiuw				Total	\$1,067.02
					Installation	Quantity 6.00	X	Unit Price	X	Factor 1.2882	Total = 1,067.02	
205	10.21	12	16 0012	0179	For H			138.05		A. C. 1995 C.	10.	£4 000 70
205	10 21	13	16 0012	0178	FOLE	eavy Gauge Full-l	neight 5		ickets, Ad		T-4-1	\$1,326.79
					Installation	Quantity	X	Unit Price	X	Factor	Total = 1,326.79	
000	10.01	40	10.0012		F.A. 2011	6.00		171.66		1.2882		
206	10 21	13	19 0012			60", Ceiling Hung er Unit, Complete			IDPE), OI	ne Compartmer	ıt	\$37,479.28
						Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
					Installation	18.00	X	1,441.48	×	1.2882	= 33,424.46	
					Demolition	18.00 REGULAR TOILE	X T PARTI	174.87	X F\/FI = 1:	1.2882 8 FA	4,054.82	
207	10 21	13	19 0012	0178		eavy Gauge Full-						\$3,980.38
					. 311	Quantity		Unit Price	, , (0	Factor	Total	\$5,500.50
					Installation	18.00	×	171.66	x	1.2882	= 3,980.38	
208	10 21	13	19 0014			78", Ceiling Hung				ne Compartmer	t	\$16,019.54
						Quantity	WPV 001	Unit Price		Factor	Total	
					Installation	6.00	X	1,883.73	×		= 14,559.73	
					Demolition	6.00	x	188.87	X	1.2882	= 1,459.81	
					SHEET D2.1 -	ADA TOILET PAR	TITION:	2EA X 3 LEVELS	= 6 EA			

Work Order Number: ezIQC-HHJ-FM08420012804.00

Work Order Title: RUHS PH Riv Restroom Renovation Project

ectio	n - 10												
209	10 21	13	19 0014	0178	For Hea	avy Gauge Full-l	Height SS	S Hinges And Bra	ckets, Ad	ld			\$1,326.79
					Installation	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	_	Total	
					mstallation	6.00	×	171.66	×	1.2882	-	1,326.79	
210	10 21	13	19 0021				ng And Po	ost Supported, Re	ecycled S	olid Plastic (HD	DPE),		\$2,245.29
					Urinal S	Screen Quantity		Unit Price		Factor		Total	
					Installation	3.00	×	515.73	×	1.2882	=	1,993.09	
					Demolition	3.00	×	65.26	×	1.2882	=	252.20	
					SHEET A6.2.1 - U				^	1.2002		202.20	
211	10 21	13	19 0021	0180	For Hea	avy Gauge Full-I	Height SS	S Brackets, Add					\$183.80
						Quantity		Unit Price		Factor		Total	
					Installation	3.00	X	47.56	×	1.2882	=	183.80	
212	10 21	13	19 0031		EA 30" x 5	5" x 1", Recycled	d Solid Pl	astic (HDPE), To	ilet Partiti	on Door			\$10,829.8
						Quantity		Unit Price		Factor		Total	
					Installation	21.00	×	379.35	×	1.2882	= 1	10,262.25	
					Demolition	21.00	×	20.98	×	1.2882	=	567.56	
					SHEET A6.2.1 - F	REGULAR TOIL	ET PART	ITION DOORS: 7	7 EA X 3 I	LEVEL = 21 EA	١.		
213	10 21	13	19 0031	0179	For Hea	avy Gauge Full-l	Height SS	S Hinge, Add					\$2,070.30
					la stallation	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	_	Total	
					Installation	21.00	×	76.53	×	1.2882	=	2,070.30	
214	10 26	13	00 0006			Ving, 90 Degree g CG-12)	Angle, S	Surface Mounted,	Rigid Vin	yl Corner Guar	rd		\$471.1
					Installation	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	_	Total	
						48.00	X	7.62	×	1.2882	_	471.17	
					D3.1 - CORNER 4 EA X 3 LEVELS		48 LF						
215	10 28	13	13 0014			< B-2860)	ounted, S	stainless Steel Ro	oll Paper 1	2	er		\$5,672.6
					Installation	Quantity	~	Unit Price	x	Factor	=	Total 5,348.45	
					Demolition	12.00 12.00	X	345.99 20.97		1.2882 1.2882	_	324.16	
					SHEET D2.2 - TA		X APER TO		X ER ROLL				
216	10 28	13	13 0029		EA Two Ju	mbo Roll, Surfac	ce Mount	ed, Acrylonitrile E Georgia Pacific 5	Butadiene	GANNA SAMPAGNA			\$6,309.19
						Quantity	, ,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	Unit Price	0200)	Factor		Total	
					Installation	24.00	X	183.10	X	1.2882	=	5,660.87	
					Demolition	24.00	×	20.97	×	1.2882	=	648.33	
					SHEET A6.2.1 - 1		MOUNTE	ED TWIN ROLL T	ISSUE D	ISPENSER:			
247	10 20	12	12.0072		8 EA X 3 LEVEL		had Obsa	ma Distant Autom	atia Cana	Diananaa /Di	a bai ala		45.000.0
217	10 20	13	13 0073			8)Includes start		me Plated Autom	iatic Soap	Dispenser (Bo	DDIICK		\$5,992.9
						Quantity		Unit Price		Factor		Total	
					Installation	24.00	X	172.87	×	1.2882	=	5,344.59	
					Demolition SHEET A6.2.1 - 1	24.00 A-14 - Soap Dis	x spenser: i	20.97 8 EA X 3 LEVEL	x = 24 EA	1.2882	=	648.33	
218	10 28	13	13 0098		EA Surface Classic		less Stee	el Sanitary Seat-C	Cover Dis	penser (Bobric	k		\$2,897.83
						Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	900	Total	
					Installation	24.00	X	72.76	×	1.2882	=	2,249.51	
					Demolition	24.00	×	20.97	X	1.2882	_	648.33	

Contractor's Price Proposal - Detail Page 24 of 37

Work Order Number: ezIQC-HHJ-FM08420012804.00

Work Order Title: RUHS PH Riv Restroom Renovation Project

219	on - 10 10 28		13 0134		Gallon, Open Top, S	tainless	Steel Floor Stand	ding Waste	e Receptacle		\$2,800.37
				(Be	obrick B-2280)		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
				Installation	Quantity	×		×	Factor =	2,728.33	
				Domolition	6.00 6.00		352.99 9.32		1.2882	72.04	
					.1 - TRASH CAN: VELS = 6 EA	X	9.32	X	1.2882 =	72.04	
220	10 28	13	13 0147	EA Su	rface Mounted, Stain	less Ste	el Sanitary Napki	n/Tampon	n Disposal (Bobrick		\$644.5
					Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
				Installation	5.00	X	76.77	×	1.2882	494.48	
				Demolition	5.00	X	23.30	X	1.2882 =	150.08	
				SHEET A6.2	.1 - TA-10 - SURFAC	E NAP	KIN DISPOSAL: 5	EAX3L	EVELS = 15 EA		
221	10 28	13	13 0156	EA 18	" Length, 1-1/4" Diam	eter, St	ainless Steel Gral	b Bar (Bob	orick B-5806x18)		\$811.4
					Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
				Installation	6.00	X	86.35	×	1.2882	667.42	
				Demolition	6.00	x	18.64	X	1.2882 =	144.07	
					.1 - 18" GRAB BARS VELS = 6 EA						
222	10 28	13	13 0159	EA 36	" Length, 1-1/4" Diam	eter, St	ainless Steel Gral	b Bar (Bob	orick B-5806x36)		\$825.0
					Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
				Installation	6.00	X	88.11	×	1.2882	681.02	
				Demolition	6.00	X	18.64	×	1.2882 =	144.07	
					.1 - 36" GRAB BARS VELS = 6 EA						
223	3 10 28 13 13 0160	EA 42	" Length, 1-1/4" Diam	eter, St	ainless Steel Gral	b Bar (Bob	orick B-5806x42)		\$845.5		
					Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
				Installation	6.00	X	90.76	X	1.2882	701.50	
					6.00 .1 - 42" GRAB BARS	×	18.64	X	1.2882 =	144.07	
					VELS = 6 EA						
224	10 28	13	13 0202		rizontal, Wall-Mounte ala Care KB110-SSV		iless Steel Baby (Changing :	Station (Bobrick		\$13,894.2
					Quantity	,	Unit Price		Factor	Total	
				Installation	6.00	X	1,769.66	X	1.2882	13,678.06	
				Demolition	6.00	X	27.97	×	1.2882 =	216.19	
					.1 -TA-23 SURFACE VELS = 6 EA	BABY (CHANGING STAT	ION HOR	IZONTAL:		
225	10 28	13	13 0202		rizontal, Wall-Mounte ala Care KB110-SSV		less Steel Baby (Changing :	Station (Bobrick		\$13,894.2
				No	Quantity	vivi)	Unit Price		Factor	Total	
				Installation	6.00	X	1,769.66	×	1.2882	13,678.06	
				Demolition	6.00	×	27.97	×	1.2882 =	216.19	
					.1 - BABY CHANGE						
226	10 28	13	13 0368		" x 48", Surface Moui 290 2448)	nted, Sta	ainless Steel Angl	e Frame (Glass Mirror (Bobrick	(\$8,936.8
					Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
				Installation	24.00	X	265.76	×	1.2882	8,216.45	
				Demolition SHEET A6.2	24.00 .1 -TA-21 FRAMED N	x MIRROF	23.30 R 24 x 48 - 8 ea x	x 3 levels =	1.2882 = 24 ea	720.36	
	4-1 6		ction - 10								\$154,553

Contractor's Price Proposal - Detail Page 25 of 37

Work Order Number: ezIQC-HHJ-FM08420012804.00

RUHS PH Riv Restroom Renovation Project Work Order Title:

Section - 12 227 12 36 61 19 0004	SF 3/4" Thick	Ouartz Agalamarata	Countarion With	Dookonloo	h		\$40.050.07
227 12 36 61 19 0004	SF 3/4 Thick	k, Quartz Agglomerate		васкѕріаѕ			\$48,856.27
	Installation	Quantity 300.00 ×	Unit Price	X	Factor =	Total 39,631.47	
	Danielikia.	000.00	102.55		1.2882		
	Demolition	300.00 x - COUNTERTOP - 16	23.87 S' X 2' + (16' + 16'	X + 2' + 2' X	1.2882 = 6" = 32 ef + 18 SE	9,224.80	
		OOMS X 3 LEVELS =		. 2 . 2 ∧	0 - 32 31 1 10 01		
228 12 36 61 19 0007	EA Cutout Fo	or Sink And/Or Faucet	In Quartz Agglom	erate Cou	ntertop		\$4,323.10
		Quantity	Unit Price		Factor	Total	
	Installation	24.00 X	139.83	×	1.2882 =	4,323.10	
	SHEET P2.1 - sink	cut out:					
	8 sinks X 3 LEVELS	S = 24 EA					
Subtotal for Section - 12							\$53,179.3
Section - 22							
229 22 07 16 00 0002	EA Neoprene	Insulation Kit For Un	der Lavatories				\$8,469.04
	1-1-0-0	Quantity	Unit Price		Factor	Total	
	Installation	24.00 X	273.93	X	1.2882	8,469.04	
	SHEET P2.1 - Lava 8 ea x 3 levels = 24	itory Sink under Lava	tory insulation kit.				
230 22 07 19 00 0030	LF 3/4" Dian	neter Pipe, 1-1/2" Thic	k, Fiberglass Insu	lation With	All Service Jacket		\$0.00
	(ASJ)						
	Installation	Quantity	Unit Price	V .	Factor =	Total 0.00	
		0.00 ×	11.85	×	1.2882	0.00	
		MBING SUPPLY HOT 25' X 2 RESTROOMS					
231 22 11 16 00 0374		Drawn Type L Coppe		30 Li			\$0.00
		Quantity	Unit Price		Factor	Total	40.00
	Installation	0.00 ×	7.82	x	1.2882 =	0.00	
		MBING SUPPLY HOT 25' X 2 RESTROOMS	AND COLD WAT				
232 22 11 16 00 0441		egree Copper Elbow					\$0.00
		Quantity	Unit Price		Factor	Total	
	Installation	0.00 ×	44.93	X	1.2882 =	0.00	
		MBING SUPPLY HOT 3 EA X 2 EA RESTRO					
233 22 11 16 00 0454		ucing 90 Degree Copp					\$0.00
		Quantity	Unit Price		Factor	Total	
	Installation	0.00 ×	49.84	X	1.2882 =	0.00	
		MBING SUPPLY HOT 1 EA X 2 RESTROOM					
234 22 11 16 00 0513		per Coupling					\$0.00
		Quantity	Unit Price		Factor	Total	¥0.00
	Installation	0.00 ×	43.61	×	1.2882 =	0.00	
		MBING SUPPLY HOTE	AND COLD WAT				
235 22 11 16 00 0542	TOTAL TOTAL CONTROL OF THE CONTROL O	Copper Adapter	NO A O LL VLLO -	50 LA			\$0.00
		Quantity	Unit Price		Factor	Total	\$ 0.30
	Installation	0.00 ×	42.66	X	1.2882	0.00	
	SHEET P2.1 - PLU	0.00			1.2002		

Page 26 of 37 Contractor's Price Proposal - Detail

Work Order Number: ezIQC-HHJ-FM08420012804.00

Work Order Title:

RUHS PH Riv Restroom Renovation Project

ecti	on - 22								
236	22 11 16 00 0607	EA 3/4" Cop	per Cap						\$0.00
		Installation	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
		IIIstaliation	0.00	×	15.70	X	1.2882	= 0.00	
		SHEET P2.1 - PLU LAVATORY SINK -							
237	22 11 16 00 0620	EA 3/4" Cop	per Cross						\$0.00
		In atallatian	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
		Installation	0.00	×	108.19	×	1.2882	= 0.00	
		SHEET P2.1 - PLU NEW HOSE BIIB -							
238	22 11 16 00 0758	EA 3/4", Cut	And Prepare	Existing In	Place Copper P	Pipe			\$0.00
		(Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
		Installation	0.00	X	11.01	X	1.2882	= 0.00	
		cut prep new water 10 ea x 2 restroom		60 ea					
239	22 11 19 00 0117	EA 1-1/2" IP	S, Chrome Pla	ated Brass	Escutcheon Wit	th Setscre	w		\$942.53
		lastallation	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
		Installation	24.00	X	28.14	X	1.3956	= 942.53	
		Escutcheons for La 24 ea	avatory Fauce	t supply lir	ne:				
240	22 11 19 00 0145	EA 3/4" IPS,	Shallow Stair	iless Stee	I Escutcheon				\$0.00
	11 13 13 13	manakera Manena - Specie	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
		Installation	0.00	×	21.77	X	1.3956	= 0.00	
		Escutcheons for La 24 ea	avatory sinks:						
241	22 11 19 00 0152	EA 1-1/2" IP	S, Split-Ring (Chrome PI	ated Steel Escut	cheon			\$0.00
		1. (1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1.	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
		Installation	0.00	X	8.01	X	1.3956	= 0.00	
		Escutcheons for La 24 ea	avatory sinks p	o-trap					
242	22 11 19 00 0198		Wall Hydrant	onze, Non	Freeze, Nikaloy	Face, Inte			\$4,174.66
		Installation	Quantity	v	Unit Price	v	Factor	Total = 4,174.66	
			6.00	X	498.55	Х	1.3956	4,174.00	
		SHEET P2.1 - HHC 2 EA X 3 LEVELS		4 VACUUI	N BREAKER				
		Per review comme REMOVE HOSE V		ACUUM BI	REAKER AND R	EPLACE '	WITH THIS LIN	E ITEM.	
243	22 11 19 00 0207	EA Recesse	d Stainless St	eel Hose I	Box With Wall Fla	ange And	Door (Acorn 81	50)	\$0.00
			Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
		Installation	0.00	×	408.77	X	1.2882	= 0.00	
		SHEET PD1.1 - HO 2 EA X 3 LEVELS		CLOSURE	ES:				
244	22 11 19 00 0591	EA 3/4" Hose	e Valve With S	Screwed E	nds (Chicago Fa	ucets #38	7-CP)		\$0.00
			Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
		Installation	0.00	×	204.77	X	1.2882	= 0.00	
		SHEET P2.1 - HOS 2 EA X 3 LEVELS							
		REMOVED AND R		H 22 11 1	9 00-0198				

Contractor's Price Proposal - Detail Page 27 of 37

Work Order Number: ezIQC-HHJ-FM08420012804.00

Work Order Title: RUHS PH Riv Restroom Renovation Project

secti	on - 22								
245	22 13 16 00 0251	EA 4", Cut An	d Prepare Ex	isting In-I	Place Cast Iron P	ipe			\$0.00
		Installation	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
			0.00	×	15.29	X	1.2882	0.00	
		SHEET P2.1 - REM 6 EA	OVE EXISTIN	IG DRAII	N LINE:				
246	22 13 16 00 0251 0	107 MOD For Above	Ground Cast	Iron Pip	e Installation, Ad	d			\$29.37
		Installation	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
			30.00	×	0.76	×	1.2882	29.37	
247	22 13 16 00 0273	LF 4" No Hub	Cast Iron Pip	e					\$0.00
		Installation	Quantity	220	Unit Price	100	Factor	Total	
			0.00	X	29.74	X	1.2882	0.00	
		SHEET P2.1 - DRA	IN LINE:						
		5' x 2 ea x 3 levels =	30 If						
248	22 13 16 00 0441	EA 2" No Hub	Cast Iron Bli	nd Plug					\$374.30
		Installation	Quantity	u.	Unit Price		Factor	Total	
			6.00	X	44.70	Х	1.3956	374.30	
		SHEET PG 1.2 - CA 6 EA	PEXISTING	FLOOR	DRAIN LINES:				
		Per review commen	t: REMOVE A	ND REP	LACE FROM 22	13 16 00-0	0928		
249	22 13 16 00 0490	EA Cut And P	repare 2" Cas	st Iron Pi	pe, No Hub				\$0.00
		Installation	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
			0.00	X	11.21	X	1.2882	0.00	
		SHEET P2.1 - 2" CL	JT, PREP. EX	ISTING	FLOOR DRAIN L	INES:			
		Lavatory sinks - 2 tir	mes x 8 sinks	x 3 level	s = 48 ea				
250	22 13 16 00 0492	EA Cut And P	repare 4" Cas	t Iron Pip	oe, No Hub				\$0.00
		la stallation	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
		Installation	0.00	X	15.29	×	1.2882	0.00	
		SHEET P2.1 - CUT, 2 EA x 3 levels = 6		TING FLO	OOR DRAIN LINI	ES:			
251	22 13 16 00 0831	EA 1-1/2" Acr	ylonitrile Buta	diene Sty	rene (ABS) DW	/ P-Traps			\$2,793.64
			Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
		Installation	24.00	X	66.89	×	1.2882	2,068.02	
		Demolition	24.00	×	23.47	x	1.2882 =	725.62	
		Lavatory sink traps:							
		8 ea x 3 levels = 24	ea						
252	22 13 16 00 0928	EA 4" Cast Iro	on Vandal Pro	of Hoode	ed Vent Cap				\$0.00
		Installation	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
			0.00	X	460.36	X	1.3956	0.00	
		SHEET PG 1.2 - CA 6 EA	P EXISTING	FLOOR	DRAIN LINES:				
		Per review commen	t: rEMOVE AN	ND REPL	ACE WITH 2213	1600-044	1		
253	22 13 19 13 0006	EA Cast Iron	Top, 9" Round	Top Floo	or Drain With 2" (Dutlet			\$6,804.97
		Installation	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
			6.00	X	699.56	X	1.3956	5,857.84	
		Demolition	6.00	×	113.11	X	1.3956 =	947.14	
		SHEET PDD1.1 - Fl 2 ea x 3 levels = 6 e							
		Per review commen	t:						

Contractor's Price Proposal - Detail Page 28 of 37 1/19/2024

Work Order Number: ezIQC-HHJ-FM08420012804.00

Work Order Title: RUHS PH Riv Restroom Renovation Project

254														
	22 13	19	13 0006	0028	MOD	For Galv	anized Cast Iro	on Parts, A	Add					\$732.6
							Quantity		Unit Price		Factor		Total	
					Installat	ion	6.00	×	87.50	×	1.3956	=	732.69	
255	22 13	19	13 0006	0031	MOD	For Vano	dal Proof Screv	vs. Add						\$255.3
							Quantity		Unit Price		Factor		Total	***************************************
					Installat	ion	6.00	×	30.50	X	1.3956	=	255.39	
250	22.42	40	40.0000	0445	MOD	F D	8809696	- 4-1-1			1.0000			
256	22 13	19	13 0006	0145	MOD	FOI BIOI	ze Dome Grat	e, Add						\$1,197.4
					Installat	ion	Quantity	x	Unit Price	X	Factor	=	Total 1,197.42	
							6.00		143.00		1.3956	15	1,137.42	
257	22 41	39	00 0044		EA	Elongate	d Toilet Seat, \	White (Kol	hler K-4712-T)					\$1,969.0
					Inntallat		Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	_	Total	
					Installat	ion	24.00	×	63.69	×	1.2882	=	1,969.09	
						PG.1 - New 3 levels = 2	w Water closet	s:						
								2000						
58	22.42	12	13 0013		Per rev EA		nt: Demo. has		THE STATE OF THE S	II Outlet 1	landican ^ ar -	eeible		00
20	22 42	13	13 0013		EA				all Mounted, Wa Closet (America			ssible	1	\$0.0
							Quantity		Unit Price		Factor		Total	
					Installat	ion	0.00	×	681.81	X	1.2882	=	0.00	
					SHEET	PG.1 - Wa	ter Closet :							
					6 ea x	3 levels = 1	8 ea							
59	22 42	13	13 0014			LEAN MOI	DEL 2294.011E		N STANDARD AI R CLOSET					
					LA				all Mounted, Wa Closet (America				1	\$30,507.7
					LA				Closet (America				,	\$30,507.7
						Elongate Retrofit)		na Water		n Standar			Total	\$30,507.7
					Installat	Elongate Retrofit) ion	Quantity 24.00		Closet (America Unit Price 866.62	n Standar	d Afwall® ADA Factor 1.2882	=	Total 26,793.12	\$30,507.
					Installat Demolit SHEET	Elongate Retrofit) ion	Quantity 24.00 24.00 A Water Close	na Water x x	Closet (America Unit Price	n Standar	d Afwall® ADA	=	Total	\$30,507.
					Installat Demolit SHEET 2 ea x 3 Per rev Plumbir EVERC	Elongate Retrofit) ion ion PG.1 - AD 3 levels = 6 iew comme ng schedule CLEAN MOI	Quantity 24.00 24.00 A Water Closer ea int: e calls out for A DEL 2294.011E	na Water x x t: MERICAN	Closet (America Unit Price 866.62 120.15	n Standar x x	d Afwall® AD <i>A</i> Factor 1.2882 1.2882	= =	Total 26,793.12 3,714.65	\$30,507.7
60	22 42	13	13 0054		Installat Demolit SHEET 2 ea x 3 Per rev Plumbir EVERC	Elongate Retrofit) ion ion PG.1 - AD 3 levels = 6 iew comme ng schedule CLEAN MOI e regular w	Quantity 24.00 24.00 A Water Close ea int: e calls out for A DEL 2294.011E ater closet to A	x x t: MERICAN CO WATER DA water	Closet (America Unit Price 866.62 120.15	n Standar x x x	d Afwall® ADA Factor 1.2882 1.2882	= =	Total 26,793.12 3,714.65	
60	22 42	13	13 0054		Installat Demolit SHEET 2 ea x 3 Per rev Plumbir EVERC Remove	Elongate Retrofit) ion ion PG.1 - AD 3 levels = 6 iew comments schedule CLEAN MOI e regular who is the month of the m	Quantity 24.00 24.00 A Water Close ea int: e calls out for A DEL 2294.011E ater closet to A	x x t: MERICAN CO WATER DA water	Unit Price 866.62 120.15 N STANDARD A R CLOSET. closets @ 24 ea	n Standar x x x	d Afwall® ADA Factor 1.2882 1.2882	= =	Total 26,793.12 3,714.65	
60	22 42	13	13 0054		Installat Demolit SHEET 2 ea x 3 Per rev Plumbir EVERC Remove	Elongate Retrofit) ion ion PG.1 - AD 3 levels = 6 iew comments schedule CLEAN MOI e regular who is the month of the m	Quantity 24.00 24.00 A Water Close ea nt: e calls out for A DEL 2294.011E ater closet to A al Adjustable, I	x x t: MERICAN CO WATER DA water	Unit Price 866.62 120.15 N STANDARD A R CLOSET. closets @ 24 ea	n Standar x x x	d Afwall® ADA Factor 1.2882 1.2882	= =	Total 26,793.12 3,714.65	
60	22 42	13	13 0054		Installat Demolit SHEET 2 ea x 3 Per rev Plumbir EVERC Remove EA Installat SHEET	Elongate Retrofit) ion ion PG.1 - AD 3 levels = 6 iew comme ng schedule CLEAN MOI e regular w Horizont	Quantity 24.00 24.00 A Water Close ea nt: e calls out for A DEL 2294.011E ater closet to A al Adjustable, I Quantity 0.00 w Water closet	x x t: MERICA! EC WATE! DA water No-Hub, S	Unit Price 866.62 120.15 N STANDARD A R CLOSET. closets @ 24 ea ingle Water Clos Unit Price	x x FWALL "F	Factor 1.2882 1.2882 LOWISE" ADA	= =	Total 26,793.12 3,714.65 ROFIT WITH	
60	22 42	13	13 0054		Installat Demolit SHEET 2 ea x 3 Per rev Plumbir EVERC Remove EA Installat SHEET 8 ea x	Elongate Retrofit) ion ion PG.1 - AD 3 levels = 6 iew comme ng schedule CLEAN MOI e regular w Horizont ion PG.1 - Net 3 levels = 2	Quantity 24.00 24.00 A Water Close ea nt: e calls out for A DEL 2294.011E ater closet to A al Adjustable, I Quantity 0.00 w Water closet	x x tt: MERICA! EC WATE! DA water No-Hub, S x Carrier:	Unit Price 866.62 120.15 N STANDARD A R CLOSET. closets @ 24 ea ingle Water Clos Unit Price	x x FWALL "F	Factor 1.2882 1.2882 LOWISE" ADA	= =	Total 26,793.12 3,714.65 ROFIT WITH	
			13 0054 16 0035		Installat Demolit SHEET 2 ea x 3 Per rev Plumbir EVERC Remove EA Installat SHEET 8 ea x	Elongate Retrofit) ion ion PG.1 - AD 3 levels = 6 iew comme ng schedule CLEAN MOI e regular w Horizont ion PG.1 - Ner 3 levels = 2	Quantity 24.00 24.00 A Water Closer ea Int: e calls out for A DEL 2294.011E ater closet to A al Adjustable, I Quantity 0.00 W Water closet 44 ea Int, remove from	MERICAL MER	Unit Price 866.62 120.15 N STANDARD A R CLOSET. closets @ 24 ea ingle Water Clos Unit Price	n Standar x x FWALL "F a set Carrier x	Factor 1.2882 1.2882 LOWISE" ADA	= =	Total 26,793.12 3,714.65 ROFIT WITH	\$0.0
					Installat Demolit SHEET 2 ea x 3 Per rev Plumbir EVERC Remove EA Installat SHEET 8 ea x Per rev	Elongate Retrofit) ion ion PG.1 - AD 3 levels = 6 iew comme ng schedule CLEAN MOI e regular w Horizont ion PG.1 - Ner 3 levels = 2	Quantity 24.00 24.00 A Water Close ea Int: e calls out for A DEL 2294.011E ater closet to A al Adjustable, i Quantity 0.00 W Water closet 4 ea Int, remove froi unted Hanger F	MERICAL MER	Unit Price 866.62 120.15 N STANDARD AR R CLOSET. closets @ 24 ex ingle Water Clos Unit Price 931.06	n Standar x x FWALL "F a set Carrier x	Factor 1.2882 1.2882 LOWISE" AD Factor 1.2882	= =	Total 26,793.12 3,714.65 ROFIT WITH	\$0.0
					Installat Demolit SHEET 2 ea x 3 Per rev Plumbir EVERC Remove EA Installat SHEET 8 ea x Per rev	Elongate Retrofit) ion ion PG.1 - AD 3 levels = 6 iew comme on schedule CLEAN MOI e regular w Horizont ion PG.1 - Net and the schedule of the schedule	Quantity 24.00 24.00 A Water Close ea Int: e calls out for A DEL 2294.011E ater closet to A al Adjustable, I Quantity 0.00 W Water closet 4 ea Int, remove froi unted Hanger F Quantity	MERICAL MER	Unit Price 866.62 120.15 N STANDARD AR R CLOSET. closets @ 24 ea ingle Water Clos Unit Price 931.06 One of the price of	n Standar x x FWALL "F a set Carrier x	Factor 1.2882 1.2882 LOWISE" AD Factor 1.2882	= =	Total 26,793.12 3,714.65 ROFIT WITH	\$0.0
260					Installat Demolit SHEET 2 ea x 3 Per rev Plumbin EVERO Remove EA Installat SHEET 8 ea x Per rev EA Installat	Elongate Retrofit) ion ion PG.1 - AD 3 levels = 6 iew comme ng schedule LEAN MOI e regular w Horizont ion PG.1 - Net 3 levels = 2 iew comme Wall Moi	Quantity 24.00 24.00 A Water Closer ea Int: e calls out for A DEL 2294.011E ater closet to A al Adjustable, I Quantity 0.00 W Water closet 4 ea Int, remove from unted Hanger F Quantity 0.00	x x tt: MERICAN EC WATER DA water No-Hub, S x Carrier: m scope. Plate Type	Unit Price 866.62 120.15 N STANDARD AR R CLOSET. closets @ 24 ea single Water Clos Unit Price 931.06 N, Single Urinal Closes Unit Price 210.15	x x FWALL "F a set Carrier x	Factor 1.2882 1.2882 LOWISE" AD Factor 1.2882	= =	Total 26,793.12 3,714.65 TROFIT WITH Total 0.00	\$30,507.7
					Installat Demolit SHEET 2 ea x 3 Per rev Plumbin EVERO Remove EA Installat SHEET 8 ea x Per rev EA Installat SHEET	Elongate Retrofit) ion ion PG.1 - AD 3 levels = 6 iew comme ng schedule LEAN MOI e regular w Horizont ion PG.1 - Net 3 levels = 2 iew comme Wall Moi	Quantity 24.00 24.00 A Water Close ea Int: e calls out for A DEL 2294.011E ater closet to A al Adjustable, I Quantity 0.00 W Water closet 4 ea Int, remove froi unted Hanger F Quantity 0.00 W Urinal Floor	x x tt: MERICAN EC WATER DA water No-Hub, S x Carrier: m scope. Plate Type	Unit Price 866.62 120.15 N STANDARD AR R CLOSET. closets @ 24 ea single Water Clos Unit Price 931.06 N, Single Urinal Closes Unit Price 210.15	x x FWALL "F a set Carrier x	Factor 1.2882 1.2882 LOWISE" AD Factor 1.2882	= =	Total 26,793.12 3,714.65 TROFIT WITH Total 0.00	\$0.

Contractor's Price Proposal - Detail Page 29 of 37

Work Order Number: ezIQC-HHJ-FM08420012804.00

Work Order Title: RUHS PH Riv Restroom Renovation Project

Section	on -	- 22										
262	22	42	16	13 0021	EA 19" x 1	6" Vitreous Chin	a Under	counter Lavatory	(Americar	n Standard Ovalyn™	1	\$15,883.82
					lastallation	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
					Installation	24.00	X	437.73	X	1.2882	13,533.21	
					Demolition	24.00	X	76.03	x	1.2882 =	2,350.60	
					SHEET PG.1 - La 8 ea x 3 levels =	•						
263	22	42	39	00 0218	PR 16" Lor	ng, 3/8" OD x 1/2	" IPS, S	tainless Steel Bra	ided Sink	Supply Line (Pair)		\$41.87
					Installation	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
					Installation	1.00	X	30.00	×	1.3956	41.87	
					ALTERNATE #1 - 1 EA	- LAVATORY SI	NK water	line:				
264	22	42	39	00 0218	PR 16" Lor	ng, 3/8" OD x 1/2	2" IPS, S	tainless Steel Bra	ided Sink	Supply Line (Pair)		\$2,009.66
					lestelleties	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
					Installation	48.00	X	30.00	X	1.3956	2,009.66	
					SHEET PG.1 - La 8 ea x 3 levels =	[10] [1] [1] [1] [1] [1] [1] [1] [1] [1] [1	pply line	3:				
					Per review comm Remove demolitie	MEDICAL CO	ine item	from 22423900-02	220 ea			
					8 vanities x 2 ea 48 ea/2 = 24 ea	x 3 floor s =						
265	22	42	43	00 0026	EA 6 Volt [DC, 120 Volt AC	Hardwire	ed Power Transfor	rmer (Sloa	an EL-451)		\$1,831.98
					lastallation	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
					Installation	12.00	Х	118.51	X	1.2882	1,831.97	
					SHEET PG.1 - Po Water closet - 8 e Urinal - 2 ea - 3 lo Lavatories - 8 ea	ea x 3 levels = 2 evels = 6 ea	4 ea	valves:				
					total = 54 ea ea							
					Per review comm	ent: daisy chain	ing requi	res max 8 ea fixtu	ures:			
					Reduced from 54	to 12 ea)						
266	22	42	43	00 0029		ed (American Sta		ater Closet Flush electronic™ FloW				\$25,449.72
					Installation	Quantity	v	Unit Price	v	Factor =	Total 24,377.56	
						24.00	X	727.81	X	1.3956		
					Demolition Water closet - 8	24.00 ea x 3 level = 24	x I ea	32.01	×	1.3956 =	1,072.16	
					Per review comm							
								and the second				
					also, equipment e	excludes electric	ai conne	ction				

Contractor's Price Proposal - Detail Page 30 of 37

Work Order Number: ezIQC-HHJ-FM08420012804.00

Work Order Title: RUHS PH Riv Restroom Renovation Project

267					. =				
	22 42 43 00 0050		and the same of th		nal Flush Valve, electronic™)0.5		Spud, Battery		\$5,528.93
		Operate	Quantity	anuaru S	Unit Price	GFF.	Factor	Total	
		Installation	6.00	×	683.32	×	1.2882 =	5,281.52	
		Demolition	6.00	X	32.01	×	1.2882 =	247.41	
		SHEET PG1 -		~					
		New Urinal Flush ' Toilet - 8 ea x 3 le		3 restro	oms = 6 ea				
		total = 30 ea							
		Per review comme Removed Toilet ar CTC line item for I flush valves.	id quantities re			-	nection. Also Demol	tion is requir for th	е
		also, equipment e	cludes electric	al conne	ction				
268	22 43 39 00 0004		lug-In AC Powe American Stan			nic Proxim	ity Medical Lavatory	1	\$18,876.87
		Installation	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor =	Total	
		mstallation	24.00	X	541.67	X	1.2882	16,746.70	
		Demolition	24.00	X	68.90	×	1.2882 =	2,130.17	
		SHEET PG1 - Lavatory Fausets:	8 ea v 3 levels	= 24 ea					
		Lavatory radocts.	0 64 x 5 16 7615	- 24 Ca					
		Per review comme	ent: equipment	excludes	electrical connec	ction			
269	22 43 39 00 0004 0330	EA For Hard	Wired AC Pov	vered, Ad	ld				\$729.9
		1	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
		Installation	24.00	X	23.61	×	1.2882	729.95	
ubt	otal for Section - 22	installation	24.00	Х	23.61	X	1.2882	729.95	\$128,603.
	otal for Section - 22	installation	24.00	X	23.61	X	1.2882	729.95	\$128,603.
ecti	ion - 23		24.00 Pipe Clamp (C			X	1.2882 =	729.95	
ecti	ion - 23	EA 8" Steel				X	1.2882 =	729.95	·
ecti	ion - 23		Pipe Clamp (C		Line B3140)	x			·
ecti	ion - 23	EA 8" Steel	Pipe Clamp (C Quantity	ooper B-I	Line B3140) Unit Price		Factor	Total	·
ecti	ion - 23 23 05 29 00 0212	EA 8" Steel Installation	Pipe Clamp (C Quantity 16.00 16.00 ound duct clam	ooper B-I x x x nps:	Line B3140) Unit Price 78.94	x	Factor = 1.2882	Total 1,627.05	
270	ion - 23 23 05 29 00 0212	EA 8" Steel Installation Demolition SHEET H4.1 - 8" r 2 ea x 4 ducts x 2	Pipe Clamp (C Quantity 16.00 16.00 ound duct clam	ooper B-i x x x nps:	Line B3140) Unit Price 78.94 17.73	x	Factor = 1.2882	Total 1,627.05	\$1,992.4
ecti 270	ion - 23 23 05 29 00 0212	EA 8" Steel Installation Demolition SHEET H4.1 - 8" r 2 ea x 4 ducts x 2 EA 10" Stee	Pipe Clamp (C Quantity 16.00 16.00 ound duct clam restrooms = 16	x x x x pps:	Line B3140) Unit Price 78.94 17.73	x x	Factor = 1.2882	Total 1,627.05 365.44 Total	\$1,992.4
ecti 270	ion - 23 23 05 29 00 0212	EA 8" Steel Installation Demolition SHEET H4.1 - 8" r 2 ea x 4 ducts x 2	Pipe Clamp (C Quantity 16.00 16.00 ound duct clam restrooms = 16	ooper B-i x x x nps:	Line B3140) Unit Price 78.94 17.73	x	Factor = 1.2882 = 1.2882 =	Total 1,627.05 365.44	\$1,992.48
ecti 270	ion - 23 23 05 29 00 0212	EA 8" Steel Installation Demolition SHEET H4.1 - 8" r 2 ea x 4 ducts x 2 EA 10" Steel Installation Demolition	Pipe Clamp (C Quantity 16.00 16.00 ound duct clam restrooms = 16 I Pipe Clamp (C Quantity 32.00 32.00	x x x x x Cooper B	Line B3140) Unit Price 78.94 17.73 -Line B3140) Unit Price	x x	Factor = 1.2882 = 1.2882 =	Total 1,627.05 365.44 Total	\$1,992.48
ecti 270	ion - 23 23 05 29 00 0212	EA 8" Steel Installation Demolition SHEET H4.1 - 8" r 2 ea x 4 ducts x 2 EA 10" Steel Installation Demolition SHEET H4.1 10	Pipe Clamp (C Quantity 16.00 16.00 ound duct clam restrooms = 16 I Pipe Clamp (C Quantity 32.00 32.00 ' round duct clack	x x x x x x x amps:	Line B3140) Unit Price 78.94 17.73 -Line B3140) Unit Price 118.91 20.26	x x	Factor = 1.2882 = Factor = 1.2882 =	Total 1,627.05 365.44 Total 4,901.76	\$1,992.48
ecti 2270	ion - 23 23 05 29 00 0212 23 05 29 00 0213	EA 8" Steel Installation Demolition SHEET H4.1 - 8" n 2 ea x 4 ducts x 2 EA 10" Steel Installation Demolition SHEET H4.1 10 2 ea x 4 ducts x 2 EA Balancir	Pipe Clamp (C Quantity 16.00 16.00 ound duct clam restrooms = 16 Pipe Clamp (C Quantity 32.00 32.00 ' round duct cla restrooms x 2 I g HVAC Duct \$	x x x x x Cooper B x x x x amps: evels = 3	Line B3140) Unit Price 78.94 17.73 -Line B3140) Unit Price 118.91 20.26	x x	Factor = 1.2882 = Factor = 1.2882 =	Total 1,627.05 365.44 Total 4,901.76	\$1,992.48 \$5,736.92
270 271	23 05 29 00 0212 23 05 29 00 0213	EA 8" Steel Installation Demolition SHEET H4.1 - 8" r 2 ea x 4 ducts x 2 EA 10" Steel Installation Demolition SHEET H4.1 10 2 ea x 4 ducts x 2 EA Balancir Register	Pipe Clamp (C Quantity 16.00 16.00 ound duct clam restrooms = 16 I Pipe Clamp (C Quantity 32.00 32.00 ' round duct cla restrooms x 2 I	x x x x x Cooper B x x x x amps: evels = 3	Line B3140) Unit Price 78.94 17.73 -Line B3140) Unit Price 118.91 20.26	x x	Factor = 1.2882 = Factor = 1.2882 = 1.2882 =	Total 1,627.05 365.44 Total 4,901.76	\$1,992.44 \$5,736.92
ecti 2270	23 05 29 00 0212 23 05 29 00 0213	EA 8" Steel Installation Demolition SHEET H4.1 - 8" n 2 ea x 4 ducts x 2 EA 10" Steel Installation Demolition SHEET H4.1 10 2 ea x 4 ducts x 2 EA Balancir	Pipe Clamp (C Quantity 16.00 16.00 ound duct clam restrooms = 16 Pipe Clamp (C Quantity 32.00 32.00 ' round duct cla restrooms x 2 I g HVAC Duct S And Diffuser	x x x x x Cooper B x x x x amps: evels = 3	Line B3140) Unit Price 78.94 17.73 -Line B3140) Unit Price 118.91 20.26 2 ea Ceiling Height To	x x	Factor = 1.2882 = 1.2882 = 1.2882 = 1.2882 = y, Return, Exhaust,	Total 1,627.05 365.44 Total 4,901.76 835.17	\$1,992.44 \$5,736.92
270 271	23 05 29 00 0212 23 05 29 00 0213	EA 8" Steel Installation Demolition SHEET H4.1 - 8" r 2 ea x 4 ducts x 2 EA 10" Steel Installation Demolition SHEET H4.1 10 2 ea x 4 ducts x 2 EA Balancir Register Installation SHEET H1.1/ G.N 12EA	Pipe Clamp (C Quantity 16.00 16.00 ound duct clam restrooms = 16 Pipe Clamp (C Quantity 32.00 32.00 ' round duct clar restrooms x 2 I g HVAC Duct S And Diffuser Quantity 24.00 OTE - AIR BAL	x x x x x x x x x x x x x x x x x x x	Line B3140) Unit Price 78.94 17.73 -Line B3140) Unit Price 118.91 20.26 2 ea Ceiling Height To Unit Price 75.34	x x x 12' Suppl x	Factor = 1.2882 = 1.2882 = 1.2882 = 1.2882 = y, Return, Exhaust,	Total 1,627.05 365.44 Total 4,901.76 835.17	\$1,992.48 \$5,736.92
	23 05 29 00 0212 23 05 29 00 0213	EA 8" Steel Installation Demolition SHEET H4.1 - 8" r 2 ea x 4 ducts x 2 EA 10" Steel Installation Demolition SHEET H4.1 - 10 2 ea x 4 ducts x 2 EA Balancir Register Installation SHEET H1.1/ G.N	Pipe Clamp (C Quantity 16.00 16.00 ound duct clam restrooms = 16 Pipe Clamp (C Quantity 32.00 32.00 ' round duct clar restrooms x 2 I g HVAC Duct S And Diffuser Quantity 24.00 OTE - AIR BAL	x x x x x x x x x x x x x x x x x x x	Line B3140) Unit Price 78.94 17.73 -Line B3140) Unit Price 118.91 20.26 2 ea Ceiling Height To Unit Price 75.34	x x x 12' Suppl x	Factor = 1.2882 = 1.2882 = 1.2882 = 1.2882 = y, Return, Exhaust,	Total 1,627.05 365.44 Total 4,901.76 835.17	\$1,992.48 \$1,992.48 \$5,736.92 \$2,329.27

Contractor's Price Proposal - Detail Page 31 of 37

Work Order Number: ezIQC-HHJ-FM08420012804.00

Work Order Title:

RUHS PH Riv Restroom Renovation Project

ecu	on - 23											
273	23 09	23	53 0314		EA Ceiling	Mounted Occup	oancy Sens	or				\$6,240.7
					Installation	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
					mstallation	12.00	×	338.37	×	1.2882	5,230.66	
					Demolition	12.00	×	65.34	X	1.2882 =	1,010.05	
					SHEET E 2.1.1 - 12 EA	OCCUPANCY S	SENSORS:					
274	23 31	13	16 0165			Bauge, 2" WG A Juct Cap	and Less (C	lass C), 26 Gau	uge, Slip J	oint, Galvanized	d,	\$201.96
					Installation	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
					mstallation	2.00	×	53.40	×	1.2882	137.58	
					Demolition SHEET HD1.1 - 8 4 EA - 2ND FLOO		X CAPS:	24.99	X	1.2882 =	= 64.38	
275	23 31	13	16 0165	0096		rk In Restricted	Working Sr	ace. Add				\$37.64
2.0	20 01		10 0 100	0000	7 5. 115	Quantity	Tronking Of	Unit Price		Factor	Total	Ψ37.04
					Installation	2.00	×	14.61	×	1.2882	37.64	
276	22 24	12	16 0166		FA 10" 20			97,000,000		100000000000000000000000000000000000000		
2/0	23 31	13	16 0 166			oauge, 2" vvo ouct Cap	And Less (Jiass C), 26 G	auge, Slip	Joint, Galvanize	ea,	\$1,013.76
					and a second contract to the	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
					Installation	8.00	×	66.91	×	1.2882	689.55	
					Demolition	8.00	×	31.46	x	1.2882 =	324.21	
					SHEET HD1.1 - 1 4 EA X 2 LEVEL:		T CAPS:					
277	23 31	13	16 0166	0096	For Wo	rk In Restricted	Working Sp	ace, Add				\$190.76
					1 - 1 - 11 - 17	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
					Installation	8.00	×	18.51	x	1.2882	190.76	
278	23 33	13	23 0007		EA 10" x 10	" Horizontally N	Nounted Ba	ckdraft Dampe	r			\$1,961.98
						Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
					Installation	12.00	×	113.55	×	1.2882	1,755.30	
					Demolition	12.00	X	13.37	x	1.2882 =	206.68	
					SHEET H4.1.1 - E 4 EA X 3 LEVELS		AMPERS;					
279	23 33	46	00 0006			eter Flexible Di ed Outer Jacke		sulated With Po	olyester In	ner Liner And		\$340.86
					Installation	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
					mstallation	20.00	X	10.23	×	1.2882	263.57	
					Demolition	20.00	×	3.00	X	1.2882 =	77.29	
					SHEET H4.1 - 8" 4 EA X 5' = 20 'LF	- 2nd FLOOR						
280	23 33	46	00 0007			meter Flexible [ed Outer Jacke			Polyester I		T-1-1	\$1,248.27
					Installation	Quantity	×	Unit Price	х	Factor	Total 1,016.39	
					Demolition	60.00		13.15		1.2882		
					SHEET H4.1 - 10 4 EA X 5' = 20 'LF			3.00 N:	X	1.2882 =	= 231.88	
281	23 37	13	13 0017			ım Construction		per	le Pattern,	Surface Mount		\$2,427.43
					Installation	Quantity	v	Unit Price	~	Factor	Total 2,179.63	
						12.00	X	141.00	X	1.2882		
					Demolition SHEET H4.1 - DO	12.00 C-1 - MODULAF	X R CORE DIF	16.03 RECT DIFFUSE	X ERS:	1.2882 =	= 247.80	
					MEN'S RESTRO WOMEN'S REST							

Work Order Number: ezIQC-HHJ-FM08420012804.00

Work Order Title:

RUHS PH Riv Restroom Renovation Project

Secti													
282	23	37	13	13 0017	0199	For Flus	h Mount, Add						\$91.36
						lastallation	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
						Installation	6.00	×	11.82	×	1.2882	91.36	
283	23	37	13	43 0013		EA 12" x 12	" Steel Security	y Grille					\$5,494.07
							Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
						Installation	12.00	×	329.79	×	1.2882	5,098.03	
						Demolition	12.00	x	25.62	×	1.2882 =	396.04	
						SHEET H4.1 - EG							
						MEN'S RESTROC WOMEN'S REST							
						WOINIEN S RESTI	(OOW - 2 LA)	SEEVE	L-OLA				
						TOTAL = 12 EA							
Subto	otal f	or S	Sec	tion - 23	4								\$29,307.4
Secti	on - :	26											
284	26	01	20	91 0003							r padlock See CSI	·	\$587.42
						section	26 01 20 91-00 Quantity	iu4 for pa	dlock, 26 01 20 9 Unit Price	1-0005 fc	or tag(s). Factor	Total	
						Installation	12.00	×	38.00	×	1.2882	587.42	
						LOTO:	12.00		30.00		1.2002		
						MEN'S RESTROC	M - 6 EA						
					WOMEN'S REST								
						6 EA TOTAL = 12							
285	26	05	29	00 0006		EA >1' To 2		3" Wide x	•	auge, St	eel Unistrut Channe		\$16,742.61
						Installation	Quantity	~	Unit Price	~	Factor =	Total 16,742.61	
							630.00	X	20.63	×	1.2882	10,742.01	
						New Unistrut for c 2100 / 10' = 210 E		630 EA					
286	26	05	29	00 0085				tandard F	Pipe And Rigid Co	nduit Cla	mp For Unistrut		\$3,522.20
						Channe			Unit Price		Factor	Total	
						Installation	Quantity 630.00	X	4.34	X	Factor 1.2882	3,522.20	
						Unistrut clamps:N					1.2002	5-00 * 10 (\$0.000,00	
						2100 / 10' = 210 E			iang.				
287	26	05	29	00 0168		EA 3/4", On	e Hole Steel C	onduit Sti	rap				\$743.94
							Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
						Installation	150.00	X	3.85	×	1.2882 =	743.94	
						Conduit Straps:							
						50 ea x 3 level = 1	50						
288	26	05	29	00 0168	0112	MOD For >10	7 To 250, Dedu	ıct					-\$69.56
						Installation	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
						mstaliation	150.00	X	-0.36	×	1.2882	-69.56	
289	26	05	29	00 0191		EA 3/4", Tw	o Hole Steel Co	onduit Str	ap				\$1,517.81
							Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
						Installation	263.00	×	4.48	×	1.2882	1,517.81	
						Conduit Straps:	v.						
200		0.5	200	00.0404	0440	2100' / 8' = 263 E		201					
290	26	05	29	00 0191	0112	MOD For >10	70 250, Dedu	ict					-\$138.91
						Installation	Quantity	V	Unit Price	u .	Factor =	Total	
							263.00	×	-0.41	×	1.2882	-138.91	

Contractor's Price Proposal - Detail Page 33 of 37 1/19/2024

Work Order Number: ezIQC-HHJ-FM08420012804.00

Work Order Title:

RUHS PH Riv Restroom Renovation Project

291	26 05	29	00 0375		LF 3/8" D	iameter, Plain Fir	nish Stee	I, Low Carbon Th	readed Ro	od			\$1,858.72
						Quantity		Unit Price		Factor		Total	
					Installation	432.00	X	3.34	×	1.2882	=	1,858.72	
					Conduit hanging 36 ea x 2 REST	Rod: ROOMS X 3 LEV	/ELS = 2	16 X 2' = 432 LF					
292	26 05	29	00 0375	0125	For Zii	nc Coated, Add							\$322.7
						Quantity		Unit Price		Factor		Total	
					Installation	432.00	X	0.58	×	1.2882	= 0	322.77	
293	26 05	29	00 0391		EA 3/8" In	side Diameter, Z	inc Plate	d Steel, Low Cart	on Flat W	lasher			\$205.9
						Quantity		Unit Price		Factor		Total	
					Installation	216.00	X	0.74	×	1.2882	=	205.91	
					Unistrut Washer 36 ea x 2 REST	s: ROOMS X 3 LEV	/ELS = 2	ea = 216 ea					
294	26 05	29	00 0405		EA 3/8" D	iameter, Zinc Pla	ted Steel	, Low Carbon/Gra	ade 2 Hex	Nut			\$197.5
					1	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor		Total	
					Installation	216.00	X	0.71	×	1.2882	=	197.56	
					Unistrut Nuts: 36 ea x 2 REST	ROOMS X 3 LEV	/ELS = 2	ea = 216 ea					
295	26 05	29	00 0430		EA 3/8" R	od Size, C-Clamp	Style Be	eam Clamp					\$618.3
						Quantity		Unit Price		Factor		Total	
					Installation	30.00	X	16.00	×	1.2882	=	618.34	
						nps for beam cor ROOMS X 3 LEV) EA					
296	26 05	33	13 0009		THHN screw	And 1 #12 Copp	er Insulat screw cou	EMT) Conduit Ass ted Grounding Co uplings, straps, wi	onductorIn	cludes condui	t, set		\$32,215.9
					Installation	Quantity	21	Unit Price		Factor	_	Total	
						21.00	X	937.28	Х	1.2882		25,355.49	
						21.00 CIRCUIT WITH TROOMS X 3 LE		253.60 & GROUND: 2,100 LF = 21 CL	.F	1.2882	=	6,860.44	
					Per review comr this line item is	nent: for all regular cor	nduits						
297	26 05	33	13 0612		EA 3/4" E	ectrical Metallic	Tubing (E	MT) 90 Degree E	Ibow				\$625.1
					Installation	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	_	Total	
					Installation	36.00	X	13.48	X	1.2882		625.14	
					EMT CONDUIT 6 EA X 2 RESTR	90 ELBOW: ROOMS X 3 LEV	ELS = 36	S EA					
298	26 05	33	13 0623		EA 3/4" E	ectrical Metallic	Tubing (E	MT) 45 Degree E	Ibow				\$842.1
						Quantity		Unit Price		Factor		Total	
					Installation	48.00	X	13.62	×	1.2882	=	842.17	
					EMT CONDUIT 8 EA X 2 RESTE	45 ELBOW: ROOMS X 3 LEV	ELS = 48	B EA					
299	26 05	33	13 0623	0031	MOD For W	ork In Restricted	Working	Space, Add					\$643.6
						Quantity		Unit Price		Factor		Total	
					Installation							643.69	

Contractor's Price Proposal - Detail Page 34 of 37

Work Order Number: ezIQC-HHJ-FM08420012804.00

RUHS PH Riv Restroom Renovation Project Work Order Title:

300	26 05	33	13 0712		EA 3/4" Ele	ectrical Metallic	Tubing (EN	MT) To Flexible (Conduit Co	ompression Adapte	r	\$1,929.90
					501000000000000000000000000000000000000	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
					Installation	126.00	×	11.89	×	1.2882	1,929.90	
					FLEX CONNECT 24 EA X 2 EA X 3		= 144 EA					
					Per review comm	nent:						
					Men's restroom li women's restroor							
					Men's plumbing f Toilets, Urinals an Women's plumbin Toiletsand sinks	nd sinks - 3 + 2 · ng fixtures senso	ors:	els = 27 ea				
					additional flush v	alve disconnecti	on j -boxe:	s 4 ea x 3 levels	= 12 e			
					Revised Total = 1	126 EA						
301	26 05	33	13 0712	0031	MOD For Wo	ork In Restricted	Working S	Space, Add				\$462.59
					Installation	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor =	Total	
					mstallation	126.00	Х	2.85	X	1.2882	462.59	
302	26 05	33	13 2500			pe LL Or LR, Th	readed, To	wo Hub Cast Alu	ıminum Co	onduit Body With		\$2,008.66
					Cover	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
					Installation	24.00	×	64.97	×	1.2882	2,008.66	
					L.B or LR CONN 4 EA X 2 EA X 3 24 EA							
303	26 05	33	13 2500	0031		ork In Restricted	Working S	Space, Add				\$490.96
						Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
					Installation	24.00	×	15.88	×	1.2882	490.96	
304	26 05	33	16 0005		EA 3-1/2" I	Depth, 4" Square	e Steel Bo	x				\$8,330.53
						Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total	
					Installation	126.00	X	43.80	×	1.2882	7,109.32	
					Demolition SHEET E 2.1.1 - LIGHTINGS: 19E Per review comm	EAX2EAX3R			×	1.2882 =	1,221.21	
					Men's restroom li women's restroom	- 1000 ST 15 155 15						
					Men's plumbing for Toilets, Urinals a Women's plumbing Toiletsand sinks	nd sinks - 3 + 2 ng fixtures sens	+ 4 x 3 lev ors:	els = 27 ea				
					additional flush v	alve disconnecti	on j -boxe	s 4 ea x 3 levels	= 12 ea			

Page 35 of 37 Contractor's Price Proposal - Detail

Work Order Number: ezIQC-HHJ-FM08420012804.00

Work Order Title: RUHS PH Riv Restroom Renovation Project

305	26 05	33	16 0068	EA 24" Box	Bracket, Up To	Four 4" O	r 4-11/16" Squa	re Boxes			\$4,571.82		
					Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total			
				Installation	126.00	X	24.40	X	1.2882	3,960.44			
				Demolition SHEET E 2.1.1 -	60.00 CEILING JUNC	x TION BOX	7.91 BRACKETS:	X	1.2882 =	611.38			
				LIGHTINGS: 19E	A X 2 EA X 3 R	ESTROOM	1S = 114 EA						
				Per review comm	ent:								
				Men's restroom li women's restroor									
				Men's plumbing fixtures sensors: Toilets, Urinals and sinks - 3 + 2 + 4 x 3 levels = 27 ea Women's plumbing fixtures sensors: Toiletsand sinks - 5 + 4 x 3 levels = 27 ea									
				additional flush v									
				total = 126 EA									
306	26 09	23	00 0744		lt, Multi-Location y Sensor With D	_	tron® Maestro@		P153M)	Takal	\$1,170.20		
				Installation	Quantity 6.00	×	Unit Price 125.01	×	Factor = 1.2882	Total 966.23			
				Demolition	6.00	×	26.39	×	1.2882 =	203.97			
				SHEET E 2.1.1 - MEN'S RESTRO WOMEN'S REST	DIMMER SWITO OM - 2 EA X 3 F	CHES: RESTROO!							
				TOTAL = 12 EA									
				Per review comm revised from 12 to									
307	26 27	26	00 0140	EA 2 Gang	, 20 Amperes, 1	20/277 Vo	lt, SPST, Switch	n Assembly	4		\$1,470.09		
				lastallation	Quantity		Unit Price		Factor	Total			
				Installation	6.00	X	136.73	×	1.2882	1,056.81			
				Demolition SHEET E 2.1.1 - MEN'S RESTRO WOMEN'S REST	OM = 1 EA X 3 l			X	1.2882 =	413.28			
				TOTAL = 6 EA									
308	26 28	16	13 0017		15 To 30 Amperes Interrupting C			Circuit Bre		*	\$2,145.32		
				Installation	Quantity	×	Unit Price	×	Factor =	Total 2,145.32			
				E0.1.1 - New Circ 3 EA X 6 RESTR			138.78	^	1.2882	_,			
				Per review comm									

Contractor's Price Proposal - Detail Page 36 of 37

Work Order Number: ezIQC-HHJ-FM08420012804.00

Work Order Title:

RUHS PH Riv Restroom Renovation Project

Secti	on - 26										
309	26 51	19	00 0105		onia Lighting Quantity	GRD LSL	MSL4 35K ID15 Unit Price	00LMF)	Factor	Total 17,828.17	\$17,828.17
					24.00	X	576.65	Х	1.2882	17,020.17	
				MEN'S RESTROOM	E2.1.2 - D1 - 4" RECESSED LINEAR LED LIGHT FIXTURE: MEN'S RESTROOM - 2 EA X 3 RESTROOMS = 6 EA WOMEN'S RESTROOM - 2 EA X 3 RESTROOMS = 6 EA						
				TOTAL = 12 EA							
				Per review comment	: linear light	fixtures are	e 4' in length.				
				Men's restroom: 4 ea Women's restroom: 4							
				Revised Total = 24 e	а						
310	26 51	19	00 0352	EA 1,200 Lum	ens, 3500K	CCT, LED	Downlight (Coop	per Halo I	ML5612835)		\$6,017.18
				Installation	Quantity 18.00	×	Unit Price 213.14	×	Factor = 1.2882	Total 4,942.21	
				Demolition SHEET E2.1.1 - B1 - Men's - 3 ea x 3 rest Women's - 3 ea x 3 r	rooms = 9 ea	a	46.36 ND LED DOWNL	x IGHT (10	1.2882 = 000L):	1,074.98	
				Total = 18 ea							
				Per review comment	, reduced fro	m 36 to 1	8 ea				
311	26 51	19	00 0353	EA 1,200 Lum	ens, 4000K	CCT, LED	Downlight (Coop	per Halo I	ML5612840)		\$10,028.64
				Installation	Quantity 30.00	x	Unit Price 213.14	x	Factor = 1.2882	Total 8,237.01	
				Demolition SHEET E2.1.1 - C2 -	30.00 4" RECESS	X SED SQUA	46.36 ARE LED DOWN	x ILIGHT (3	1.2882 = 6000L):	1,791.63	
				Men's - 10 ea x 3 res Woman - 10 ea x 3 r							
				per review comment Men's - 5 ea x 3 rest Woman - 5 ea x 3 re	rooms = 15 e						
				reduced from 60 to 3							

Subtotal for Section - 26 \$116,889.79

\$1,204,841.01 **Proposal Total**

%

This total represents the correct total for the proposal. Any discrepancy between line totals, sub-totals and the proposal total is due to rounding.

The Percentage of NPP on this Proposal:

Contractor's Price Proposal - Detail Page 37 of 37



Subcontractor Listing

Date: January 26, 2024

Title:

Re: IQC Master Contract #:

CA-R8-GB04-123021-HJC

Work Order #:

ezIQC-HHJ-FM08420012804.00

Owner PO #:

RUHS PH Riv Restroom Renovation Project

Contractor:

Harry H. Joh Construction Inc.

Proposal Value: \$1,204,841.01

Name of Contractor	Duties	Amount	%
HHJ CONSTRUCTION INC	Painting and Demo.	\$68,500.00	5.69
KP electric	Electrical	\$126,000.00	10.46
MOORE FLOORING, INC. MOORE FLOORING, INC.	tile	\$260,525.00	21.62
P & S ENGINEERING INC dba P & S MECHANICAL	Mechanical	\$28,500.00	2.37
PRECISE GENERAL CONTRACTOR INC	framing and drywall	\$91,620.00	7.60
QUALITY ENVIRONMENTAL INC	Lead remediation	\$65,500.00	5.44
ROY E WHITEHEAD INC.	door and hardware	\$52,000.00	4.32
WESTERN PLUMBING SERVICES	Plumbing	\$120,500.00	10.00
Y T I ENTERPRISES INC	Bathroom Accessories	\$70,000.00	5.81



EZIQC WORK ORDER CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT BETWEEN COUNTY AND CONTRACTOR

by and between

HARRY H. JOH CONSTRUCTION INC.

(the "Contractor")

And

THE COUNTY OF RIVERSIDE

(the "County")

FOR:

RUHS PH RIVERSIDE REMODEL OF RESTROOMS FLOORS 2-4 #EZIQC-HHJ-FM08420012804.00

LOCATED AT:

4065 COUNTY CIRCLE DRIVE, RIVERSIDE, CA 92503

EZIQC WORK ORDER CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT FOR EZIQC BETWEEN COUNTY AND CONTRACTOR

THIS EZIQC WORK ORDER CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT BETWEEN COUNTY AND CONTRACTOR ("Work Order Agreement") is entered into as of the date of the last signature on the signature page of this contract, by and between THE COUNTY OF RIVERSIDE, a political subdivision of the State of California ("County") and HARRY H. JOH CONSTRUCTION INC., a California Corporation ("Contractor"), whose principal place of business is located in Paramount, CA.

ARTICLE 1 DEFINITIONS

Capitalized terms used in the Contract Documents shall have the meanings assigned to them in the Supplementary General Conditions. If not defined in the Supplementary General Conditions, they shall have the meanings assigned to them elsewhere in the Contract Documents. If not defined in the Supplementary General Conditions or elsewhere, they shall have the meanings reasonably understood to apply to them by the context in which they are used.

ARTICLE 2 PERFORMANCE OF WORK

2.1 SCOPE OF WORK

Contractor shall execute the entire Work called for by the Contract Documents, except to the extent specifically indicated in the Contract Documents to be the responsibility of others.

2.2 STANDARD OF PERFORMANCE

In addition to and without limiting Contractor's other obligations under the Contract Documents, Contractor shall at all times in its performance of its obligations under the Contract Documents conform to the following general standards of performance:

- 2.2.1 the requirements of the Contract Documents;
- 2.2.2 the requirements and conditions of Applicable Laws;
- **2.2.3** the standard of care applicable to those who provide construction of the type called for by this Construction Contract for projects of a scope and complexity comparable to the Project;
- **2.2.4** Contractor shall furnish efficient business administration of the Work, utilizing sufficient senior level management and other qualified personnel to manage the Work; and
- 2.2.5 Contractor shall apply its best and highest skill and attention to completing the Work in an expeditious and economical manner, consistent with the expressed best interests of the County and within the limitations of the Contract Price and Contract Time.

ARTICLE 3 CONTRACT TIME

3.1 CONTRACT TIME

3.1.1 Substantial Completion. Subject to Contract Adjustments permitted by the Contract Documents, Contractor shall achieve Substantial Completion of the entire Work not later than One Hundred Eighty (180) Calendar Days after the Date of Commencement.

- **3.1.2** Final Completion. Subject to Contract Adjustments permitted by the Contract Documents, Contractor shall achieve Final Completion of the Work not later than Thirty (30) Calendar Days after the actual occurrence of Substantial Completion.
- 3.1.3 Contract Adjustments. The Contract Time shall be extended or shortened only in accordance with the provisions of the Contract Documents governing Contract Adjustments to the Contract Time.

3.2 LIQUIDATED DAMAGES TO COUNTY

- **3.2.1 County's Right**. County and Contractor acknowledge that if Contractor fails to Substantially Complete the Work within the Contract Time for Substantial Completion, County will suffer substantial Losses, which would be both extremely difficult and impracticable to ascertain. On that basis they agree, as a reasonable estimate of those Losses and not a penalty, to the assessment and recovery by County of liquidated damages under this Section 3.2.
- 3.2.2 Per Diem Rate. If Contractor fails to actually achieve Substantial Completion of the entire Work within the Contract Time for Substantial Completion, Contractor shall pay to County as liquidated damages the amount of One Thousand Dollars (\$1,000) per Day for each Day occurring after the expiration of the Contract Time for Substantial Completion until Contractor achieves Substantial Completion of the entire Work.
- 3.2.3 Adjustment for Extensions of Time. Subject to the provisions of Paragraph 8.2.8 of the Supplementary General Conditions dealing with concurrency of Delays, liquidated damages shall not be charged to Contractor for a period of time for which the Contractor is entitled under the Contract Documents to a Contract Adjustment to the Contract Time for Substantial Completion.
- **3.2.4 Partial Completion**. The liquidated damages provided for under this Section 3.2 shall not be reduced or apportioned: (1) for Substantial Completion of portions of the Work prior to Substantial Completion of the entirety of the Work; or (2) if portions of the Work are deleted pursuant to (a) the County's right to order Deleted Work; or (b) a termination by County of a portion of the Construction Contract or a deletion of portion of Work for the convenience of the County or due to an Event of Contractor Default.
- 3.2.5 Remedies. County may deduct any liquidated damages payable under this Section 3.2 from money due or to become due to Contractor under the Contract Documents or pursue any other legal remedy to collect such liquidated damages from Contractor and/or its Surety.
- 3.2.6 Not a Limitation. County's rights under this Section 3.2 shall not be interpreted as precluding or limiting: (1) any right or remedy of County arising from an Event of Contractor Default other than a failure to achieve Substantial Completion of the Work within the Contract Time for Substantial Completion; or (2) County's right to order an acceleration, at Contractor's Own Expense, of performance of the Work to overcome Delay, including, without limitation, a Delay for which County has the right to assess liquidated damages under this Section 3.2.

3.3. LIQUIDATED DAMAGES TO CONTRACTOR

- 3.3.1 Contractor's Right. County and Contractor acknowledge and agree that if Contractor is unable due to Compensable Delay to actually achieve Substantial Completion of the Work within the Contract Time for Substantial Completion, Contractor and its affected Subcontractors will suffer Losses that would be both extremely difficult and impracticable to ascertain. On that basis they agree, as a reasonable estimate of those Losses and not a penalty, to the payment by County to Contractor of liquidated damages under this Section 3.3.
- 3.3.2 Daily Rate. Subject to the provisions of Paragraph 8.2.8 of the Supplementary General Conditions dealing with concurrency of Delays, the Contract Price shall be increased by Change Order or Unilateral Change Order in the amount of Five Hundred Dollars (\$500) per Day as liquidated damages for each Day for which Contractor is entitled under the Contract Documents to a Contract Adjustment extending the Contract Time for Substantial Completion due to Compensable Delay, with no additional amount added thereto or calculated thereon for Allowable Markup or any other markup for overhead or profit to Contractor or any Subcontractor, of any Tier.

- 3.3.3 Payment by County. A Change Order or Unilateral Change Order setting forth a Contract Adjustment to the Contract Price for liquidated damages permitted by this Section 3.3 shall be executed following, and not before, actual Substantial Completion and prior to or contemporaneously with Final Completion. Notwithstanding any other provision of the Contract Documents to the contrary and without limitation to the County's rights of withholding payment to Contractor as permitted elsewhere in the Contract Documents or under Applicable Laws, any amounts due to the Contractor under this Section 3.3 shall be payable as part of, and not prior to the due date for payment of, Final Payment to Contractor.
- **3.3.4 Deleted Work**. A Contract Adjustment shall be made pursuant to Subparagraph 8.2.6.2 of the Supplementary General Conditions reducing the Contract Price and Contract Time in the event that the Contract Time is shortened due to (1) Deleted Work; or (2) a termination by County of a portion of the Construction Contract for convenience or due to an Event of Contractor Default.
- **3.3.5 Termination**. County shall have no liability to Contractor to pay any liquidated damages under this Section 3.3, nor shall County have any other liability to Contractor or any Subcontractor for any Loss due to Delay (including, without limitation, Compensable Delay) in the event the Construction Contract is wholly terminated (whether such termination for cause by County or Contractor or a termination for convenience by County) at any time prior to expiration of the Contract Time for Substantial Completion set forth in Paragraph 3.1.1, above.
- 3.3.6 Exclusive Remedy. Liquidated damages payable by County under this Section 3.3 constitute the Contractor's sole and exclusive right and remedy for recovery from County of Losses to Contractor and its Subcontractors, of every Tier, that are attributable to Compensable Delay, regardless of the cause, duration or timing of the Compensable Delay and no other Contract Adjustment, or other form of compensation or reimbursement, of any kind, shall be made to Contractor or any Subcontractor, of any Tier, for any Loss resulting, directly or indirectly, from, or attributable to, any of the following: (1) Unexcused Delay or acceleration to overcome Unexcused Delay; (2) Excusable Delay or any acceleration not authorized by County in writing to overcome Excusable Delay; or (3) concurrency of a Compensable Delay with any different type or class of Unexcused Delay or Excusable Delay, whether such concurrency is a concurrency in cause or in effect.

3.3.7 WAIVER BY CONTRACTOR.

CONTRACTOR WAIVES THE RIGHT TO FURTHER RECOURSE OR RECOVERY OF COSTS OR DAMAGES BY REASON OF OR RELATED TO ANY DELAY (INCLUDING, WITHOUT LIMITATION, COMPENSABLE DELAY) THAT IS IN EXCESS OF OR NOT RECOVERED BY CONTRACTOR AS PART OF THE LIQUIDATED DAMAGES PAYBLE TO CONTRACTOR UNDER THIS SECTION 3.3.

ARTICLE 4 CONTRACTOR COMPENSATION

4.1 CONTRACT PRICE

- **4.1.1 Contract Price**. County shall pay the Contractor in current funds for the Contractor's performance of the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents the Contract Price, exclusive of Contract Adjustments, of One Million Two Hundred Four Thousand Eight Hundred Forty One Dollars and One Cent (\$1,204,841.01).
- **4.1.2 Basis**. The Contract Price set forth in Paragraph 4.1.1, above, is based on the Work Order submitted by Contractor and accepted by County as set forth in Section 4.2, below. This Work Order Agreement is the Purchase Order issued by an NJPA member as referenced in the Indefinite Quantity Construction Agreement between the Contractor and NJPA; and, as that document states, any Purchase Order issued by an NJPA member including terms and conditions and supplemental specs shall govern.
- **4.1.3 Adjustments**. The Contract Price is only subject to adjustment as permitted by the Supplementary General Conditions for Contract Adjustments due to Compensable Changes, Deleted Work or Compensable Delay.
- **4.1.4 All-Inclusive Price**. The Contract Price as adjusted for Contract Adjustment permitted by the Contract Documents is the total amount payable by County to Contractor for performance of the Work under the Contract Documents and is deemed to cover all Losses, foreseeable or unforeseeable, arising out of or related to past, present or future circumstances within or outside the control of the Contractor or its Subcontractors affecting the time or cost of performing

the Work, including, without limitation, the effects of natural elements upon the Work, unforeseen difficulties or obstructions affecting the performance of the Work (including, without limitation, unforeseen conditions at the Site that do not constitute Differing Site Conditions) and unforeseen fluctuations in market conditions and price escalations (whether occurring locally, nationally or internationally).

4.2 WORK ORDER

The Contract Price includes the following Work Order, which are described in the Contract Documents and are hereby accepted by County:

Number	Description	Dollar Amount
	RUHS PH RIVERSIDE	
	REMODEL OF	
ezIQC-HHJ-FM08420012804.00	RESTROOMS FLOORS 2-4	\$ 1,204,841.01

4.3 UNIT PRICES

Unit prices agreed to by County and Contractor are as follows:

Description	Measurement Unit	Dollar Amount
N/A	N/A	N/A

ARTICLE 5 ENUMERATION OF CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

5.1 LIST OF CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

The Contract Documents include, without limitation, the following:

- **5.1.1 Construction Contract**. The Contract Documents include this executed EZIQC Work Order Construction Contract Between County and Contractor.
- **5.1.2 General Conditions.** The Contract Documents include the \boxtimes NJPA IQCC Standard Terms and Conditions and Contract General Conditions (Book 2), \boxtimes Supplementary General Conditions of the Standard Form of Construction Contract for EZIQC Between County and Contractor (Long Form) or \square Supplementary General Conditions of the Work Order Construction Contract Between County and Contractor (Short Form).
 - **5.1.3 Specifications**. The Contract Documents include the following Specifications:

Title	Date	Divisions	
(In Construction Drawings)	8/29/2023		

5.1.4 Drawings. The Contract Documents include the following Drawings dated August 29, 2023, unless a different date is shown below:

Sheet I	Number Title	Pages

		T
CS G-1 G-2 G-3 G-4 G-5 AD2.1 A5.1.1 A6.2.1 D3.1 D5.1 D6.1 D6.2 D8-1 D8.2 HG.1 HD1.1 H2.1 H2.1 PG.2 PD1.1 PC.2 PD1.1 E2.0.1 E2.1.1 E5.1.1 E5.1.1 E5.1.2 E5.1.3 E6.1.1	COVER SHEET ABBREVIATIONS AND SYMBOLS MOUNTING GEIGHTS AND CLEARANCES GREEN BUILDING CODE GREEN BUILDING CODE CODE REQUIRED SIGNAGE DEMOLITION PLANS TYPICAL RESTROOM FINISH PLAN AND RCP INTERIOR ELEVATIONS TYPICAL RESTROOM FINISH PLAN AND SCHEDULE INTERIOR FINISH ELEVATIONS - RESTROOMS DOOR SCHEDULE INTERIOR DETAILS GYPSUM BOARD CEILING DETAILS SUSPENDED ACOUSTICAL CEILING DETAILS HVAC GENERAL NOTES DEMOLITION PLAN DUCTWORK RENOVATION PLAN DUCTWORK RENOVATION PLAN DUCTWORK EQUIPMENT SCHEDULE AND DETAILS PLUMBING GENERAL NOTES SPECIFICATIONS PLUMBING DEMOLITION PLAN PLUMBING RENOVATION PLAN GENERAL NOTES, ABBREVIATIONS AND SYMBOLS EXISTING PARTIAL SINGLE LINE DIAGRAM DEMOLITION PLANS - LEVELS 2,3,4 POWER AND LIGHTING PLANS - LEVELS 2,3,4 FENLARGED ELECTRICAL PLANS PANELBOARD SCHEDULE TITLE 24 ELECTRICAL DETAILS	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1

- **5.1.5** Also incorporated herein are:
 - 5.1.5.1. NJPA Membership Agreement (executed)
 - 5.1.5.2. NJPA Indefinite Quantity Construction Agreement
 - 5.1.5.3. EZIQC Work Order Signature Document

ARTICLE 6 SPECIAL REQUIREMENTS

6.1 LABOR CODE SECTION 1861 CERTIFICATION

By signing below, Contractor certifies that he/she/it is aware of the provisions of Section 3700 of the California Labor Code which require every employer to be insured against liability for Worker's Compensation or to undertake self-insurance in accordance with the provisions of the California Labor Code, and that he/she/it will comply with such provisions before commencing the performance of the Work.

CONTRACTORS ARE REQUIRED BY LAW TO BE LICENSED AND REGULATED BY THE CONTRACTORS' STATE LICENSE BOARD WHICH HAS JURISDICTION TO INVESTIGATE COMPLAINTS AGAINST CONTRACTORS IF A COMPLAINT REGARDING A PATENT ACT OR OMISSION IS FILED WITHIN FOUR YEARS OF THE DATE OF THE ALLEGED VIOLATION. A COMPLAINT REGARDING A LATENT ACT OR OMISSION PERTAINING TO STRUCTURAL DEFECTS MUST BE FILED WITHIN 10 YEARS OF THE DATE OF THE ALLEGED VIOLATION. ANY QUESTIONS CONCERNING A CONTRACTOR MAY BE REFERRED TO THE REGISTRAR, CONTRACTORS' STATE LICENSE BOARD, P.O. BOX 26000, SACRAMENTO, CALIFORNIA, 95826.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have made and executed three (3) originals of this Construction Contract, on [to be filled in by Clerk of the Board].

SIGNATURES ON FOLLOWING PAGE

'COUNTY"	"CONTRACTOR"
COUNTY OF RIVERSIDE By: Chair, Board of Supervisors CHUCK WASHINGTON	Harry H. Joh Construction Inc. (sign on line above) By: Harry Joh
CHOOK WACHING FOR	By: Harry Joh (type name) Title: President
ATTEST:	The following information must be provided concerning the Contractor:
SIMBERLY RECTOR Clerk of the Board By: Many / Dated 3/19/24	State whether Contractor is corporation, individual, partnership, joint venture or other: Corporation
(SEAL)	If "other", enter legal form of business: N/A Enter address: 7303 Somerset Blvd.
	Paramount CA 90723
	Telephone: 562-630-3348 Facsimile: 562-630-3848 Email: harry@hjconst.com
APPROVED AS TO FORM: MINH C. TRAN County Counsel	Employer State Tax ID #: 33-089787
By: Asa Sanchez Dated 2/14/2024	State Contractor License #: 469845 DIR Registration #: 1000001675
Deputy County Counsel	If Contractor is not an individual or corporation, list names of 4 representatives who have authority to contractually bind Contractor: N/A
	If Contractor is a corporation, state: Name of President: Harry Joh Name of Secretary: Harry Joh
	State of Incorporation: California

Bond No. WCN7457915

PAYMENT BOND

(Public Work - Civil Code Sections 9550 et seq.)

KNOW ALL PERSONS BY THESE PRESENTS:

THAT WHEREAS, the County of Riverside ("County") by action of the Board of Supervisors has awarded Construction Contract Number EZIQC-HHJ-FM08420012804.00 ("Contract") to Harry H. Joh Construction Inc. as Principal ("Principal") to perform the work ("Work") for the RUHS PH Riverside Remodel of Restrooms Floors 2-4 Project;

AND, WHEREAS, said Principal is required by the Contract and/or by Division 3, Part IV, Title XV, Chapter 7 (commencing at Section 9550) of the California Civil Code to furnish a payment bond in connection with the Contract;

NOW THEREFORE, we, the Principal and Old Republic Surety Company ("Surety"), an admitted surety insurer pursuant to Code of Civil Procedure, Section 995.120, are held and firmly bound unto County in the penal sum of One Million Two Hundred Four Thousand Eight Hundred Forty One and 01/100 Dollars (\$1,204,841.01), this amount being not less than one hundred percent (100%) of the total sum payable by County under the Contract at the time the Contract is awarded by County to the Principal, lawful money of the United States of America, for the payment of which sum well and truly to be made, we, Principal and Surety, bind ourselves, our heirs, executors, administrators, successors and assigns, jointly and severally, firmly by these presents.

THE CONDITION OF THIS OBLIGATION IS SUCH that if Principal, its heirs, executors, administrators, successors, or assigns approved by County, or its subcontractors, of any contracting tier, shall fail to pay any person or persons named in California Civil Code, Section 9554, then Surety will pay for the same, in or to an amount not exceeding the penal amount hereinabove set forth, and also will pay to the prevailing party if suit is brought upon this bond, reasonable attorney's fees as provided in California Civil Code, Section 9564.

Surety, for value received, agrees that no change, extension of time, alteration or addition to the terms of the Contract, or to the Work to be performed thereunder, nor any rescission or attempted rescission of the Contract or this bond, nor any conditions precedent or subsequent in the bond or Contract attempting to limit the right of recovery of any claimant otherwise entitled to recover under the Contract or this bond shall in any way impair or affect Surety's obligation under this bond, and Surety does hereby waive notice of any such changes, extensions of time, alterations or additions.

Surety is not released from liability to those for whose benefit this bond has been given, by reason of any breach of the Contract by County or Principal.

Surety's obligations hereunder are independent of the obligations of any other surety for the performance of the Contract, and suit may be brought against Surety and such other sureties, joint and severally, or against any one or more of them or against less than all of them, without impairing County's rights against the others.

II. II. II. O	Affix Seal if Corporation
Harry H. Joh Construction Inc.	
(Firm Name – Principal)	
7303 Somerset Blvd.	
Paramount	
CA 90723	
(Business Address)	
Ву	
(Original Signature)	
Harry Joh, President	,
(Title)	
Old Republic Surety Company	
(Corporation Name – Surety)	Affix Corporate Seal
534 E. Badillo Street	
Covina	
CA 91723	
(Business Address)	
Ву	
(Signature - Attached Notary's Acknowledgment)	
Kevin Vega	
ATTORNEY-IN-FACT	
(Title-Attach Power of Attorney)	

Note: Notary acknowledgment of signatures of Contractor and Surety, and Surety's Power of Attorney, must be included or attached



POWER OF ATTORNEY

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS: That OLD REPUBLIC SURETY COMPANY, a Wisconsin stock insurance corporation, does make, constitute and appoint:

Britton Christiansen, Myrna Smith, Philip E. Vega, Kevin Vega of Covina, CA

its true and lawful Attorney(s)-in-Fact, with full power and authority for and on behalf of the company as surety, to execute and deliver and affix the seal of the company thereto (if a seal is required), bonds, undertakings, recognizances or other written obligations in the nature thereof, (other than bail bonds, bank depository bonds, mortgage deficiency bonds, mortgage guaranty bonds, guarantees of installment paper and note guaranty bonds, self-insurance workers compensation bonds guaranteeing payment of benefits, or black lung bonds), as follows:

ALL WRITTEN INSTRUMENTS

and to bind OLD REPUBLIC SURETY COMPANY thereby, and all of the acts of said Attorneys-in-Fact, pursuant to these presents, are ratified and confirmed. This appointment is made under and by authority of the board of directors at a special meeting held on February 18, 1982.

This Power of Attorney is signed and sealed by facsimile under and by the authority of the following resolutions adopted by the board of directors of the OLD REPUBLIC SURETY COMPANY on February 18,1982.

RESOLVED that, the president, any vice-president or assistant vice president, in conjunction with the secretary or any assistant secretary, may appoint attorneys-in-fact or agents with authority as defined or limited in the instrument evidencing the appointment in each case, for and on behalf of the company to execute and deliver and affix the seal of the company to bonds, undertakings, recognizances, and suretyship obligations of all kinds; and said officers may remove any such attorney-in-fact or agent and revoke any Power of Attorney previously granted to such person.

RESOLVED FURTHER, that any bond, undertaking, recognizance, or suretyship obligation shall be valid and binding upon the Company

- (i) when signed by the president, any vice president or assistant vice president, and attested and sealed (if a seal be required) by any secretary or assistant secretary; or
- (ii) when signed by the president, any vice president or assistant vice president, secretary or assistant secretary, and countersigned and sealed (if a seal be required) by a duly authorized attorney-in-fact or agent; or
- (iii) when duly executed and sealed (if a seal be required) by one or more attorneys-in-fact or agents pursuant to and within the limits of the authority evidenced by the Power of Attorney issued by the company to such person or persons.

RESOLVED FURTHER that the signature of any authorized officer and the seal of the company may be affixed by facsimile to any Power of Attorney or certification thereof authorizing the execution and delivery of any bond, undertaking, recognizance, or other suretyship obligations of the company; and such signature and seal when so used shall have the same force and effect as though manually affixed.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, OLD	REPUBLIC SURETY COMPA	ANY has caused these presen	its to be signed by	its proper officer, and its	corporate seal to be
affixed this d	ay ofSeptember	2022			
	-,	WALL SURE	OLD	REPUBLIC SURETY C	OMPANY
Kaung Haf	fur_	SEAL		Un Mice President	
STATE OF WISCONSIN, COUNTY OF	F WAUKESHA - SS	- Man Herring			
On this day of		, 2022 , personally came	before me,	Alan Pavlic	
and Karen J Ha	iffner	, to me known to be the indivi	iduals and officers	of the OLD REPUBLIC S	SURETY COMPANY
who executed the above instrument, a	and they each acknowledged	the execution of the same, ar	nd being by me du	ily sworn, did severally d	epose and say: that
they are the said officers of the corpor-					
and their signatures as such officers w	ere duly affixed and subscribe	ed to the said instrument by the	authority of the b	oard of directors of said of	corporation.
		20144,	Kall	uz R. Pea	son_
		" valo		Notary Public	20
		No.	My Commission	Expires: September	er 28, 2026
CERTIFICATE		(Ex	piration of notary	s commission does not inv	
I, the undersigned, assistant sec	cretary of the OLD REPUBLIC				
Power of Attorney remains in full for	ce and has not been revoker	d; and furthermore, that the F	Resolutions of the	board of directors set for	orth in the Power of
Attorney, are now in force.					
BUNEAU SURE					
COMPONATE O			0011	■ C. Albah (1977) C. Albah (1977)	
74 0061 SEAL	Signed and sealed at	t the City of Brookfield, WI this	30th	lay of January	2024
1001 /7	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			1. 0.11011	

ORSC 22262 (3-06)

CALIFORNIA ALL-PURPOSE ACKNOWLEDGMENT

A notary public or other officer completing this certificate verifies only the identity of the individual who signed the document to which this certificate is attached, and not the truthfulness, accuracy, or validity of that document.

County of LOS ANGELES On January 30th, 2024 before me, PHILIP VEGA, NOTARY PUBLIC Here Insert Name and Title of the Officer personally appeared KEVIN VEGA Name(s) of Signer(s) who proved to me on the basis of satisfactory evidence to be a person(s) whose name(s) is/are subscribed to the within instrume and acknowledged to me that he/she/they executed the same bis/bac/thairs outborized agreesit/(ios), and that by his/bac/their
Here Insert Name and Title of the Officer Personally appeared KEVIN VEGA Name(s) of Signer(s) who proved to me on the basis of satisfactory evidence to be a person(s) whose name(s) is/are subscribed to the within instrume and acknowledged to me that he/she/they executed the same
who proved to me on the basis of satisfactory evidence to be a person(s) whose name(s) is/are subscribed to the within instrume and acknowledged to me that he/she/they executed the same
person(s) whose name(s) is/are subscribed to the within instrume and acknowledged to me that he/she/they executed the same
his/her/their authorized capacity(ies), and that by his/her/their signature(s) on the instrument the person(s), or the entity up behalf of which the person(s) acted, executed the instrument. I certify under PENALTY OF PERJURY under the laws of the Strong Commission # 2327592 My Comm. Expires May 31, 2024 WITNESS my hand and official seal.
Signature: Place Notary Seal Above Signature of Notary Public
OPTIONAL OPTIONAL
Though the information below is not required by law, it may prove valuable to persons relying on the document and could prevent fraudulent removal and realtachment of this form to another document.
Description of Attached Document
Title of Type of Document:
Document Date: Number of Pages:
Signer(s) Other Than Named Above:
Capacity(ies) Claimed by Signer(s)
Signer's Name: Individual Corporate Officer Title(s): Partner - D Limited General Attorney in Fact Trustee Guardian or Conservator Other: Signer's Name: Individual Corporate Officer Title(s): Partner - D Limited General Attorney in Fact Trustee Guardian or Conservator Other: Signer is Representing: Signer is Representing:

CALIFORNIA ACKNOWLEDGMENT

A notary public or other officer completing this certificate verifies only the identity of the individual who signed the document to which this certificate is attached, and not the truthfulness, accuracy, or validity of that document. State of California County of LOS Argeles before me, Jennifer Galindo Notary Public on 2/1/2024 Here Insert Name and Title of the Officer Harry Joh personally appeared ____ Name(s) of Signer(s) who proved to me on the basis of satisfactory evidence to be the person(s) whose name(s) is/are subscribed to the within instrument and acknowledged to me that he/she/they executed the same in his/her/their authorized capacity(ies), and that by his/her/their signature(s) on the instrument the person(s), or the entity upon behalf of which the person(s) acted, executed the instrument. I certify under PENALTY OF PERJURY under the laws of the State of California that the foregoing paragraph is true and correct. JENNIFER GALINDO lotary Public - California Los Angeles County WITNESS my hand and official seal. Commission # 2410399 Comm. Expires Jul 10, 2026 Signature . Signature of Notary Public Place Notary Seal and/or Stamp Above OPTIONAL Completing this information can deter alteration of the document or fraudulent reattachment of this form to an unintended document. Description of Attached Document Title or Type of Document: _____ ____Number of Pages: ___ Document Date: Signer(s) Other Than Named Above: _ Capacity(ies) Claimed by Signer(s) Signer's Name: Signer's Name: ___ ☐ Corporate Officer – Title(s): □ Corporate Officer – Title(s): _____ □ Partner – □ Limited □ General ☐ Partner — ☐ Limited ☐ General □ Individual ☐ Attorney in Fact □ Individual Attorney in Fact ☐ Guardian or Conservator ☐ Guardian or Conservator ☐ Trustee ☐ Trustee ☐ Other: __ ☐ Other: _ Signer is Representing: ____ Signer is Representing: __

Bond No. WCN7457915

PERFORMANCE BOND

(Public Work - Public Contract Code Section 20129 (b))

KNOW ALL PERSONS BY THESE PRESENTS:

THAT WHEREAS, the County of Riverside ("County") by action of the Board of Supervisors has awarded Construction Contract Number EZIQC-HHJ-FM08420012804.00 ("Contract") to Harry H. Joh Construction Inc. as Principal ("Principal") to perform the work ("Work") for the RUHS PH Riverside Remodel of Restrooms Floors 2-4 Project; which Contract is by this reference hereby incorporated herein and made a part hereof;

AND, WHEREAS, said Principal is required by the Contract and/or by California Public Contract Code, Section 20129 (b) to furnish a performance bond for the faithful performance of the Contract;

NOW THEREFORE, we, the Principal and Old Republic Surety Company ("Surety"), an admitted surety insurer pursuant to Code of Civil Procedure, Section 995.120, are held and firmly bound unto County in the penal sum of One Million Two Hundred Four Thousand Eight Hundred Forty One and 01/100

Dollars (\$1,204,841.01), this amount being not less than one hundred percent (100%) of the total sum payable by County under the Contract at the time the Contract is awarded by County to the Principal, lawful money of the United States of America, for the payment of which sum well and truly to be made, we, Principal and Surety, bind ourselves, our heirs, executors, administrators, successors and assigns, jointly and severally, firmly by these presents.

THE CONDITION OF THIS OBLIGATION IS SUCH that if Principal, its heirs, executors, administrators, successors or assigns approved by County, shall in all things stand to and abide by and well and truly keep and perform all the undertakings, terms, covenants, conditions and agreements in the Contract, including, without limitation, all obligations during the original term and any extensions thereof as may be granted by County, with or without notice to Surety thereof (including, without limitation, the obligation for Principal to pay liquidated damages), all obligations during the period of any warranties and guarantees required under the Contract and all other obligations otherwise arising under the terms of the Contract (such as, but not limited to, obligations of indemnification), all within the time and in the manner therein designated in all respects according to their true intent and meaning, then this obligation shall become null and void; otherwise, it shall be and remain in full force and effect.

Whenever Principal shall be, and is declared by County to be, in default under the Contract, the Surety shall promptly either remedy the default, or, if the Contract is terminated by County or the Principal's performance of the Work is discontinued, Surety shall promptly complete the Contract through its agents or independent contractors, subject to acceptance of such agents or independent contractors by County as hereinafter set forth, in accordance with its terms and conditions and to pay and perform all obligations of

Principal under the Contract (including, without limitation, all obligations with respect to payment of liquidated damages) less the "Balance of the Contract Price" (as hereinafter defined); subject to the penal amount of this bond as set forth above. The term "Balance of the Contract Price," as used in this paragraph, shall mean the total amount payable to Principal by County under the Contract and any modifications thereto, less the amount previously paid by County to the Principal and less amounts that County is authorized to withhold under the terms of the Contract.

If County determines that completion of the Contract by Surety or its agents or independent contractors must be performed by a lowest responsible bidder selected pursuant to a competitive bidding process, then Surety shall comply with such processes in accordance with the requirements of County and applicable laws. Unless otherwise approved by County, in the exercise of its sole and absolute discretion, Surety shall not utilize Principal in completing performance of the Work.

No right of action shall accrue on this bond to or for the use of any person or entity other than County or its successors or assigns.

In the event any legal proceeding or arbitration is brought upon this bond by County and judgment or award is entered in favor of County as the prevailing party, Surety shall pay all costs and attorney's fees incurred by the County.

Correspondence or claims relating to this bond shall be sent to Surety at the address set forth below.

Surety, for value received, agrees that no change, extension of time, alteration or addition to the terms of the Contract, or to the work to be performed thereunder, shall in any way impair or affect Surety's obligation under this bond, and Surety does hereby waive notice of any such changes, extensions of time, alterations or additions.

Surety's obligations hereunder are independent of the obligations of any other surety for the performance of the Contract, and suit may be brought against Surety and such other sureties, joint and severally, or against any one or more of them or against less than all of them, without impairing County's rights against the others.

Affix	Seal	if Corporation

Harry H. Joh Construction Inc.	
(Firm Name – Principal)	
7303 Somerset Blvd.	
Paramount	
CA 90723	
(Business Address)	
Ву У Ф	
(Original Signature)	
Harry Joh, President	
(Title)	
OLD REPUBLIC SURETY COMPANY	
(Corporation Name – Surety)	Affix Corporate Seal
534 E. Badillo Street	
Covina	
CA 91723	
(Business Address)	
By Gerbelen	
(Signature – Attached Notary's Acknowledgment) Kevin Vega	
ATTORNEY-IN-FACT	
(Title-Attach Power of Attorney)	

Note: Notary acknowledgment of signatures of Contractor and Surety, and Surety's Power of Attorney, must be included or attached



POWER OF ATTORNEY

OLD REPUBLIC SURETY COMPANY

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS: That OLD REPUBLIC SURETY COMPANY, a Wisconsin stock insurance corporation, does make, constitute and appoint:

Britton Christiansen, Myrna Smith, Philip E. Vega, Kevin Vega of Covina, CA

its true and lawful Attorney(s)-in-Fact, with full power and authority for and on behalf of the company as surety, to execute and deliver and affix the seal of the company thereto (if a seal is required), bonds, undertakings, recognizances or other written obligations in the nature thereof, (other than bail bonds, bank depository bonds, mortgage deficiency bonds, mortgage guaranty bonds, guarantees of installment paper and note guaranty bonds, self-insurance workers compensation bonds guaranteeing payment of benefits, or black lung bonds), as follows:

ALL WRITTEN INSTRUMENTS

and to bind OLD REPUBLIC SURETY COMPANY thereby, and all of the acts of said Attorneys-in-Fact, pursuant to these presents, are ratified and confirmed. This appointment is made under and by authority of the board of directors at a special meeting held on February 18, 1982.

This Power of Attorney is signed and sealed by facsimile under and by the authority of the following resolutions adopted by the board of directors of the OLD REPUBLIC SURETY COMPANY on February 18,1982.

RESOLVED that, the president, any vice-president or assistant vice president, in conjunction with the secretary or any assistant secretary, may appoint attorneys-in-fact or agents with authority as defined or limited in the instrument evidencing the appointment in each case, for and on behalf of the company to execute and deliver and affix the seal of the company to bonds, undertakings, recognizances, and suretyship obligations of all kinds; and said officers may remove any such attorney-in-fact or agent and revoke any Power of Attorney previously granted to such person.

RESOLVED FURTHER, that any bond, undertaking, recognizance, or suretyship obligation shall be valid and binding upon the Company

- (i) when signed by the president, any vice president or assistant vice president, and attested and sealed (if a seal be required) by any secretary or assistant secretary: or
- when signed by the president, any vice president or assistant vice president, secretary or assistant secretary, and countersigned and sealed (if a seal be required) by a duly authorized attorney-in-fact or agent; or
- (iii) when duly executed and sealed (if a seal be required) by one or more attorneys-in-fact or agents pursuant to and within the limits of the authority evidenced by the Power of Attorney issued by the company to such person or persons.

RESOLVED FURTHER that the signature of any authorized officer and the seal of the company may be affixed by facsimile to any Power of Attorney or certification thereof authorizing the execution and delivery of any bond, undertaking, recognizance, or other suretyship obligations of the company; and such signature and seal when so used shall have the same force and effect as though manually affixed.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, OLD REPUBLIC SURETY COMPANY has caused these presents to be signed by its proper officer, and its corporate seal to be

Assistant Secretary Assistant Secretary	TO TO THE PARTY OF	<u>Uln</u>	//MUC resident
STATE OF WISCONSIN, COUNTY OF WAUKESHA - SS	A Saw Melle		
On this 23rd day of September Karen J Haffner	, 2022 , personally came be		Alan Pavlic D REPUBLIC SURETY COMPANY
who executed the above instrument, and they each acknowledged they are the said officers of the corporation aforesaid, and that the seand their signatures as such officers were duly affixed and subscribed	he execution of the same, and lead affixed to the above instrume	being by me duly sworn, nt is the seal of the corpo	did severally depose and say: that ration, and that said corporate seal
	OTAR	Kathry	R. Pearson
		My Commission Expires:	September 28, 2026
CERTIFICATE	(Expi	ation of notary's commissi	on does not invalidate this instrument
I, the undersigned, assistant secretary of the OLD REPUBLIC			
Power of Attorney remains in full force and has not been revoked	; and furthermore, that the Res	olutions of the board of	directors set forth in the Power of
Attorney, are now in force. SURE CONPORATE CO	the City of Brookfold Will this	30th day of Ja	nuary 2024

Signed and sealed at the City of Brookfield, WI this

74 0061

ORSC 22252 (3-06)

23rd day of ___

1 0.11.11.

affixed this

CALIFORNIA ALL-PURPOSE ACKNOWLEDGMENT

A notary public or other officer completing this certificate verifies only the identity of the individual who signed the document to which this certificate is attached, and not the truthfulness, accuracy, or validity of that document.

State of California	}		
	} ss.		
County of LOS ANGELES	S	}	
On January 30th, 2024	_ before me,	PHILIP VEGA, NOTARY PUBLIC Here Insert Name and Title of the Officer	
personally appeared	KEVIN VEGA		
		Name(s) of Signer(s)	



who proved to me on the basis of satisfactory evidence to be the person(s) whose name(s) is/are subscribed to the within instrument and acknowledged to me that he/she/they executed the same in his/her/their authorized capacity(ies), and that by his/her/their signature(s) on the instrument the person(s), or the entity upon behalf of which the person(s) acted, executed the instrument.

I certify under PENALTY OF PERJURY under the laws of the State of California that the foregoing paragraph is true and correct.

WITNESS my hand and official seal.

	Signa	ature:	
Place Notary Seal Above Though the information below is not required by Description of Attached Document	OPTIONAL y law, it may prove valuable to p and reattachment of this form	ersons relying on the document and could prevent fraudulent removal	
Title of Type of Document: Document Date: Signer(s) Other Than Named Above:		Number of Pages:	
Capacity(ies) Claimed by Signer(s) Signer's Name: Individual Corporate Officer Title(s): Partner - Individual Attorney in Fact Trustee Guardian or Conservator Other: Signer is Representing:	Right Thumbprint of Signer Top of thumb here	Signer's Name: Individual Corporate Officer Title(s): Partner - Limited General Attorney in Fact Right Thumbprint of Signer Trustee Guardian or Conservator Other: Signer is Representing:	<u>.</u>

A notary public or other officer completing this certificate verifies only the identity of the individual who signed the document to which this certificate is attached, and not the truthfulness, accuracy, or validity of that document. State of California County of LOS ANGELES 1/2024 before me, Jennifer Galindo Notary Here Insert Name and Title of the Officer personally appeared Name(s) of Signer(s) who proved to me on the basis of satisfactory evidence to be the person(s) whose name(s) is/are subscribed to the within instrument and acknowledged to me that he/she/they executed the same in his/her/their authorized capacity(ies), and that by his/her/their signature(s) on the instrument the person(s), or the entity upon behalf of which the person(s) acted, executed the instrument. I certify under PENALTY OF PERJURY under the laws of the State of California that the foregoing JENNIFER GALINDO paragraph is true and correct. Notary Public - California Los Angeles County Commission # 2410399 WITNESS my hand and official seal. Comm. Expires Jul 10, 2026 Signature Place Notary Seal and/or Stamp Above Notary Public **OPTIONAL** Completing this information can deter alteration of the document or fraudulent reattachment of this form to an unintended document. Description of Attached Document Title or Type of Document: _____ ____Number of Pages: ___ Document Date: Signer(s) Other Than Named Above: Capacity(ies) Claimed by Signer(s) Signer's Name: Signer's Name: _ □ Corporate Officer – Title(s): _____ □ Corporate Officer – Title(s): ___ ☐ Partner — ☐ Limited ☐ General ☐ Partner — ☐ Limited ☐ General □ Individual □ Attorney in Fact □ Attorney in Fact □ Individual □ Guardian or Conservator □ Trustee □ Trustee ☐ Guardian or Conservator ☐ Other: __ □ Other: _ Signer is Representing: ___ Signer is Representing:

CONTRACTOR'S CERTIFICATE REGARDING WORKERS' COMPENSATION

Labor Code Section 3700 states:

"Every employer except the state shall secure the payment of compensation in one or more of the following ways:

- (a) By being insured against liability to pay compensation by one or more insurers duly authorized to write compensation insurance in this state.
- (b) By securing from the Director of Industrial Relations a certificate of consent to self-insure either as an individual employer, or as one employer in a group of employers, which may be given upon furnishing proof satisfactory to the Director of Industrial Relations of ability to self-insure and to pay any compensation that may become due to his or her employee.
- (c) For any county, city, city and county, municipal corporation, public district, public agency, or any political subdivision of the state, including each member of a pooling arrangement under a joint exercise of powers agreement (but not the state itself), by securing from the Director of Industrial Relations a certificate of consent to self-insure against workers' compensation claims, which certificate may be given upon furnishing proof satisfactory to the director of ability to administer workers' compensation claims properly, and to pay workers' compensation claims that may become due to its employees. On or before March 31, 1979, a political subdivision of the state which, on December 31, 1978, was uninsured for its liability to pay compensation, shall file a properly completed and executed application for a certificate of consent to self-insure against workers' compensation claims. The certificate shall be issued and be subject to the provisions of Section 3702.

For purposes of this section, 'state' shall include the superior courts of California."

I am aware of the provisions of Section 3700 of the California Labor Code which require every employer to be insured against liability for workers' compensation or to undertake self-insurance in accordance with the provisions of that code, and I will comply with such provisions before commencing the performance of the work of this contract.

Harry H. Joh Construction Inc.	
(Name of Contractor)	
President	
By:	
Harry Joh	
(Name of Signer)	
of of	
(Signature)	

(In accordance with Article 5 (commencing at Section I860), Chapter 1, Part 7, Division 2 of the Labor Code, the above certificate must be signed and filed with the awarding body prior to performing any work under this contract.)



CERTIFICATE OF LIABILITY INSURANCE

DATE (MM/DD/YYYY) 01/29/2024

THIS CERTIFICATE IS ISSUED AS A MATTER OF INFORMATION ONLY AND CONFERS NO RIGHTS UPON THE CERTIFICATE HOLDER. THIS CERTIFICATE DOES NOT AFFIRMATIVELY OR NEGATIVELY AMEND, EXTEND OR ALTER THE COVERAGE AFFORDED BY THE POLICIES BELOW. THIS CERTIFICATE OF INSURANCE DOES NOT CONSTITUTE A CONTRACT BETWEEN THE ISSUING INSURER(S), AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE OR PRODUCER, AND THE CERTIFICATE HOLDER.

IMPORTANT: If the certificate holder is an ADDITIONAL INSURED, the policy(ies) must have ADDITIONAL INSURED provisions or be endorsed. If SUBROGATION IS WAIVED, subject to the terms and conditions of the policy, certain policies may require an endorsement. A statement on this certificate does not confer rights to the certificate holder in lieu of such endorsement(s).

PRODUCER		CONTACT Mimi Lee					
Hangil Insurance Services		PHONE (A/C, No, Ext): (714) 676-4949 FAX (A/C, No): (714) 64					
4128 W Commonwealth Ave. #202		E-MAIL ADDRESS: mimi@cp-insurance.com					
		INSURER(S) AFFORDING COVERAGE	NAIC #				
Fullerton	CA 92833	INSURER A: MT. HAWLEY INSURANCE COMPANY	37974				
INSURED		INSURER B: TRAVELERS CASUALTY INS CO OF AMERICA					
HARRY H JOH CONSTRUCTION, INC.		INSURER C: STATE COMPENSATION INS FUND					
		INSURER D :					
7303 SOMERSET BLVD		INSURER E :					
PARAMOUNT	CA 90723	INSURER F :					

COVERAGES CERTIFICATE NUMBER: REVISION NUMBER:

THIS IS TO CERTIFY THAT THE POLICIES OF INSURANCE LISTED BELOW HAVE BEEN ISSUED TO THE INSURED NAMED ABOVE FOR THE POLICY PERIOD INDICATED. NOTWITHSTANDING ANY REQUIREMENT, TERM OR CONDITION OF ANY CONTRACT OR OTHER DOCUMENT WITH RESPECT TO WHICH THIS CERTIFICATE MAY BE ISSUED OR MAY PERTAIN, THE INSURANCE AFFORDED BY THE POLICIES DESCRIBED HEREIN IS SUBJECT TO ALL THE TERMS, EXCLUSIONS AND CONDITIONS OF SUCH POLICIES. LIMITS SHOWN MAY HAVE BEEN REDUCED BY PAID CLAIMS.

SR TR	TYPE OF INSURANCE		SUBR WVD	POLICY NUMBER	POLICY EFF (MM/DD/YYYY)	POLICY EXP (MM/DD/YYYY)	LIMITS	3
	CLAIMS-MADE OCCUR					10/09/2024	EACH OCCURRENCE DAMAGE TO RENTED PREMISES (Ea occurrence)	\$ 1,000,000 \$ 50,000
							MED EXP (Any one person)	\$ 1,000
4		X	X	MGL0197990	10/09/2023		PERSONAL & ADV INJURY	\$ 1,000,000
	GEN'L AGGREGATE LIMIT APPLIES PER:						GENERAL AGGREGATE	\$ 2,000,000
	X POLICY PRO- JECT LOC						PRODUCTS - COMP/OP AGG	\$ 2,000,000
	OTHER:						DEDUCTIBLE	\$ 0
	AUTOMOBILE LIABILITY			BA-6N649914			COMBINED SINGLE LIMIT (Ea accident)	\$ 1,000,000
	X ANY AUTO					10/16/2024	BODILY INJURY (Per person)	\$
	OWNED SCHEDULED AUTOS ONLY AUTOS	X	Х		10/16/2023		BODILY INJURY (Per accident)	\$
	X HIRED AUTOS ONLY X NON-OWNED AUTOS ONLY						PROPERTY DAMAGE (Per accident)	\$
								\$
	X UMBRELLA LIAB X OCCUR			MXL0438892		10/09/2024	EACH OCCURRENCE	\$ 5,000,000
	EXCESS LIAB CLAIMS-MADE	X	X		10/09/2023		AGGREGATE	\$ 5,000,000
DED RETENTION\$								\$ 5,000,000
	WORKERS COMPENSATION AND EMPLOYERS' LIABILITY ANY PROPRIETOR/PARTNER/EXECUTIVE OFFICER/MEMBER EXCLUDED?			9201334-24		01/01/2025	X PER STATUTE OTH-	
			x		01/01/2024		E.L. EACH ACCIDENT	\$ 1,000,000
	(Mandatory in NH)		^	3201334-24	01/01/2024	01/01/2025	E.L. DISEASE - EA EMPLOYEE	\$ 1,000,000
If yes, describe under DESCRIPTION OF OPERATIONS below							E.L. DISEASE - POLICY LIMIT	\$ 1,000,000
	Contractors Pollution Liability						Occurrence	\$2,000,000
A Retention \$10,000			X	EGL0010684	05/20/2023	05/20/2024	Aggregate	\$2,000,000

DESCRIPTION OF OPERATIONS / LOCATIONS / VEHICLES (ACORD 101, Additional Remarks Schedule, may be attached if more space is required)

PROJECT NAME: PUBLIC HEALTH RIVERSIDE REMODEL OF RESTROOMS FLOORS 2-4

CONTRACT NO: EZIQC-HHC-FM08420012804.00

THE CERTIFICATE HOLDER IS NAMED AS AN ADDITIONAL INSURED PER WRITTEN CONTRACT INCLUDING PRIMARY & NON-CONTRIBUTORY ENDORSEMENT AND WAIVER OF SUBROGATION.

С	ER	T	IFI	C	٩Т	Έ	H	OL	D	ER	

CANCELLATION

COUNTY OF RIVERSIDE FACILITY MANAGEMENT PROJECT MANAGEMENT OFFICE 3133 MISSION INN AVENUE RIVERSIDE SHOULD ANY OF THE ABOVE DESCRIBED POLICIES BE CANCELLED BEFORE THE EXPIRATION DATE THEREOF, NOTICE WILL BE DELIVERED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE POLICY PROVISIONS.

AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE

MimiLee

© 1988-2015 ACORD CORPORATION. All rights reserved.

CA 92507

ENDORSEMENT AGREEMENT



WAIVER OF SUBROGATION BLANKET BASIS

POLICY #9201334-24

HOME OFFICE SAN FRANCISCO

EFFECTIVE JANUARY 1, 2024 AT 12.01 A.M. PAGE 1 OF 1 AND EXPIRING JANUARY 1, 2025 AT 12.01 A.M.

ALL EFFECTIVE DATES ARE AT 12:01 AM PACIFIC STANDARD TIME OR THE TIME INDICATED AT PACIFIC STANDARD TIME

> HARRY H. JOH CONSTRUCTION INC 7303 SOMERSET BLVD PARAMOUNT CA 90723-4015

WE HAVE THE RIGHT TO RECOVER OUR PAYMENTS FROM ANYONE LIABLE FOR AN INJURY COVERED BY THIS POLICY. WE WILL NOT ENFORCE OUR RIGHT AGAINST THE PERSON OR ORGANIZATION NAMED IN THE SCHEDULE.

THIS AGREEMENT APPLIES ONLY TO THE EXTENT THAT YOU PERFORM WORK UNDER A WRITTEN CONTRACT THAT REQUIRES YOU TO OBTAIN THIS AGREEMENT FROM US.

THE ADDITIONAL PREMIUM FOR THIS ENDORSEMENT SHALL BE 2.00% OF THE TOTAL POLICY PREMIUM.

SCHEDULE

PERSON OR ORGANIZATION

JOB DESCRIPTION

ANY PERSON OR ORGANIZATION FOR WHOM THE NAMED INSURED HAS AGREED BY WRITTEN CONTRACT TO FURNISH THIS WAIVER

BLANKET WAIVER OF SUBROGATION

NOTHING IN THIS ENDORSEMENT CONTAINED SHALL BE HELD TO VARY, ALTER, WAIVE OR EXTEND ANY OF THE TERMS, CONDITIONS, AGREEMENTS, OR LIMITATIONS OF THIS POLICY OTHER THAN AS STATED. NOTHING ELSEWHERE IN THIS POLICY SHALL BE HELD TO VARY, ALTER, WAIVE OR LIMIT THE TERMS, CONDITIONS, AGREEMENTS OR LIMITATIONS OF THIS ENDORSEMENT.

COUNTERSIGNED AND ISSUED AT SAN FRANCISCO:

JANUARY 2, 2024

AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE

PRESIDENT AND CEO

2572 OLD DP 217

Policy Number: MGL0197990

THIS ENDORSEMENT CHANGES THE POLICY. PLEASE READ IT CAREFULLY.

ADDITIONAL INSURED – OWNERS, LESSEES OR CONTRACTORS – SCHEDULED PERSON OR ORGANIZATION

This endorsement modifies insurance provided under the following:

COMMERCIAL GENERAL LIABILITY COVERAGE PART

SCHEDULE

Name Of Additional Insured Person(s) Or Organization(s):	Location(s) Of Covered Operations:
All persons or organizations where required by written contract executed prior to the commencement of your work.	
Information required to complete this Schedule, if not shown a	above, will be shown in the Declarations.

- A. Section II Who Is An Insured is amended to include as an additional insured the person(s) or organization(s) shown in the Schedule, but only with respect to liability for "bodily injury", "property damage" or "personal and advertising injury" caused, in whole or in part, by:
 - 1. Your acts or omissions; or
 - 2. The acts or omissions of those acting on your behalf;

in the performance of your ongoing operations for the additional insured(s) at the location(s) designated above.

However:

- 1. The insurance afforded to such additional insured only applies to the extent permitted by law; and
- 2. If coverage provided to the additional insured is required by a contract or agreement, the insurance afforded to such additional insured will

- not be broader than that which you are required by the contract or agreement to provide for such additional insured.
- B. With respect to the insurance afforded to these additional insureds, the following additional exclusions apply:

This insurance does not apply to "bodily injury" or "property damage" occurring after:

- 1. All work, including materials, parts or equipment furnished in connection with such work, on the project (other than service, maintenance or repairs) to be performed by or on behalf of the additional insured(s) at the location of the covered operations has been completed; or
- 2. That portion of "your work" out of which the injury or damage arises has been put to its intended use by any person or organization other than another contractor or subcontractor engaged in performing operations for a principal as a part of the same project.

C. With respect to the insurance afforded to these additional insureds, the following is added to Section III – Limits Of Insurance:

If coverage provided to the additional insured is required by a contract or agreement, the most we will pay on behalf of the additional insured is the amount of insurance:

1. Required by the contract or agreement; or

2. Available under the applicable Limits of Insurance shown in the Declarations;

whichever is less.

This endorsement shall not increase the applicable Limits of Insurance shown in the Declarations.

Mt. Hawley Insurance Company

THIS ENDORSEMENT CHANGES THE POLICY. PLEASE READ IT CAREFULLY.

ADDITIONAL INSURED – OWNERS, LESSEES OR CONTRACTORS – COMPLETED OPERATIONS

This endorsement modifies insurance provided under the following:

Policy Number: MGL0197990

COMMERCIAL GENERAL LIABILITY COVERAGE PART PRODUCTS/COMPLETED OPERATIONS LIABILITY COVERAGE PART

SCHEDULE

Name of Additional Insured Person(s) or Organization(s)	Location and Description of Completed Operations
All persons or organizations where required by written contract executed prior to the commencement of your work.	All "Commercial Construction Projects". For the purpose of this Endorsement, "Commercial Construction Projects" are defined as buildings or structures constructed for commercial use and also include apartments, hotels, homes for the aged, dormitories or barracks. However, "Commercial Construction Projects" shall not include any building or structure which, in whole or in part, contains individual owner occupied units or dwellings.
Information required to complete this Schedule, if not sh	own above, will be shown in the Declarations.

A. Section II – Who Is An Insured is amended to include as an additional insured the person(s) or organization(s) shown in the Schedule, but only with respect to liability for "bodily injury" or "property damage" caused, in whole or in part, by "your work" at the location designated and described in the Schedule of this endorsement performed for that additional insured and included in the "products-completed operations hazard".

However:

- 1. The insurance afforded to such additional insured only applies to the extent permitted by law; and
- If coverage provided to the additional insured is required by a contract or agreement, the insurance afforded to such additional insured will not not be broader than that which you are required by the contract or agreement to provide for such additional insured.

B. With respect to the insurance afforded to these additional insureds, the following is added to **Section III – Limits Of Insurance:**

If coverage provided to the additional insured is required by a contract or agreement, the most we will pay on behalf of the additional insured is the amount of insurance:

- 1. Required by the contract or agreement; or
- 2. Available under the applicable Limits of Insurance shown in the Declarations;

whichever is less.

This endorsement shall not increase the applicable Limits of Insurance shown in the Declarations.

Policy Number: MGL0197990 Mt. Hawley Insurance Company

THIS ENDORSEMENT CHANGES THE POLICY. PLEASE READ IT CAREFULLY.

PRIMARY AND NONCONTRIBUTORY – OTHER INSURANCE CONDITION

This endorsement modifies insurance provided under the following:

COMMERCIAL GENERAL LIABILITY COVERAGE PART PRODUCTS/COMPLETED OPERATIONS LIABILITY COVERAGE PART

The following is added to the **Other Insurance** Condition and supersedes any provision to the contrary:

Primary And Noncontributory Insurance

This insurance is primary to and will not seek contribution from any other insurance available to an additional insured under your policy provided that:

(1) The additional insured is a Named Insured under such other insurance; and

(2) You have agreed in writing in a contract or agreement that this insurance would be primary and would not seek contribution from any other insurance available to the additional insured.

Policy Number: MGL0197990

Name of Person(s) or Organization(s)

THIS ENDORSEMENT CHANGES THE POLICY, PLEASE READ IT CAREFULLY.

WAIVER OF TRANSFER OF RIGHTS OF RECOVERY AGAINST OTHERS TO US (WAIVER OF SUBROGATION)

This endorsement modifies insurance provided under the following:

COMMERCIAL GENERAL LIABILITY COVERAGE PART
ELECTRONIC DATA LIABILITY COVERAGE PART
LIQUOR LIABILITY COVERAGE PART
POLLUTION LIABILITY COVERAGE PART DESIGNATED SITES
POLLUTION LIABILITY LIMITED COVERAGE PART DESIGNATED SITES
PRODUCTS/COMPLETED OPERATIONS LIABILITY COVERAGE PART
RAILROAD PROTECTIVE LIABILITY COVERAGE PART
UNDERGROUND STORAGE TANK POLICY DESIGNATED TANKS

SCHEDULE

Name of Ferson(s) of Organization(s).
All persons or organizations where required by written contract executed prior to the commencement of your work.
Information required to complete this Schedule, if not shown above, will be shown in the Declarations.

The following is added to Paragraph 8. Transfer Of Rights Of Recovery Against Others To Us of Section IV – Conditions:

We waive any right of recovery against the person(s) or organization(s) shown in the Schedule above because of payments we make under this Coverage Part. Such waiver by us applies only to the extent that the insured has waived its right of recovery against such person(s) or organization(s) prior to loss. This endorsement applies only to the person(s) or organization(s) shown in the Schedule above.

Named Insured: Harry H Joh Construction Inc

Policy Number: BA-6N649914 Policy Period: 10/16/23 to 10/16/24 Insuring Company:

Travelers Casualty Insurance Company of America

COMMERCIAL AUTO

THIS ENDORSEMENT CHANGES THE POLICY. PLEASE READ IT CAREFULLY.

AUTO COVERAGE PLUS ENDORSEMENT

This endorsement modifies insurance provided under the following:

BUSINESS AUTO COVERAGE FORM

GENERAL DESCRIPTION OF COVERAGE – This endorsement broadens coverage. However, coverage for any injury, damage or medical expenses described in any of the provisions of this endorsement may be excluded or limited by another endorsement to the Coverage Part, and these coverage broadening provisions do not apply to the extent that coverage is excluded or limited by such an endorsement. The following listing is a general coverage description only. Limitations and exclusions may apply to these coverages. Read all the provisions of this endorsement and the rest of your policy carefully to determine rights, duties, and what is and is not covered.

- A. BLANKET ADDITIONAL INSURED
- **B. EMPLOYEE HIRED AUTO**
- C. EMPLOYEES AS INSURED
- D. SUPPLEMENTARY PAYMENTS INCREASED LIMITS
- E. TRAILERS INCREASED LOAD CAPACITY
- F. HIRED AUTO PHYSICAL DAMAGE
- G. PHYSICAL DAMAGE TRANSPORTATION EXPENSES INCREASED LIMIT
- A. BLANKET ADDITIONAL INSURED

The following is added to Paragraph A.1., Who Is An Insured, of SECTION II – COVERED AUTOS LIABILITY COVERAGE:

Any person or organization who is required under a written contract or agreement between you and that person or organization, that is signed and executed by you before the "bodily injury" or "property damage" occurs and that is in effect during the policy period, to be named as an additional insured is an "insured" for Covered Autos Liability Coverage, but only for damages to which this insurance applies and only to the extent that person or organization qualifies as an "insured" under the Who Is An Insured provision contained in Section II.

B. EMPLOYEE HIRED AUTO

 The following is added to Paragraph A.1., Who Is An Insured, of SECTION II – COV-ERED AUTOS LIABILITY COVERAGE:

An "employee" of yours is an "insured" while operating a covered "auto" hired or rented under a contract or agreement in an "employee's" name, with your permission, while

- H. AUDIO, VISUAL AND DATA ELECTRONIC EQUIPMENT INCREASED LIMIT
- I. WAIVER OF DEDUCTIBLE GLASS
- J. PERSONAL PROPERTY
- K. AIRBAGS
- L. AUTO LOAN LEASE GAP
- M. BLANKET WAIVER OF SUBROGATION

performing duties related to the conduct of your business.

- The following replaces Paragraph b. in B.5., Other Insurance, of SECTION IV – BUSI-NESS AUTO CONDITIONS:
 - b. For Hired Auto Physical Damage Coverage, the following are deemed to be covered "autos" you own:
 - (1) Any covered "auto" you lease, hire, rent or borrow; and
 - (2) Any covered "auto" hired or rented by your "employee" under a contract in an "employee's" name, with your permission, while performing duties related to the conduct of your business

However, any "auto" that is leased, hired, rented or borrowed with a driver is not a covered "auto".

C. EMPLOYEES AS INSURED

The following is added to Paragraph A.1., Who Is An Insured, of SECTION II – COVERED AUTOS LIABILITY COVERAGE:

Any "employee" of yours is an "insured" while using a covered "auto" you don't own, hire or borrow in your business or your personal affairs.

D. SUPPLEMENTARY PAYMENTS – INCREASED LIMITS

- The following replaces Paragraph A.2.a.(2) of SECTION II – COVERED AUTOS LIABILITY COVERAGE:
 - (2) Up to \$3,000 for cost of bail bonds (including bonds for related traffic law violations) required because of an "accident" we cover. We do not have to furnish these bonds.
- The following replaces Paragraph A.2.a.(4) of SECTION II – COVERED AUTOS LIABILITY COVERAGE:
 - (4) All reasonable expenses incurred by the "insured" at our request, including actual loss of earnings up to \$500 a day because of time off from work.

E. TRAILERS - INCREASED LOAD CAPACITY

The following replaces Paragraph C.1. of SECTION I – COVERED AUTOS:

 "Trailers" with a load capacity of 3,000 pounds or less designed primarily for travel on public roads.

F. HIRED AUTO PHYSICAL DAMAGE

The following is added to Paragraph A.4., Coverage Extensions, of SECTION III – PHYSICAL DAMAGE COVERAGE:

Hired Auto Physical Damage Coverage

If hired "autos" are covered "autos" for Covered Autos Liability Coverage but not covered "autos" for Physical Damage Coverage, and this policy also provides Physical Damage Coverage for an owned "auto", then the Physical Damage Coverage is extended to "autos" that you hire, rent or borrow subject to the following:

- (1) The most we will pay for "loss" to any one "auto" that you hire, rent or borrow is the lesser of:
 - (a) \$50,000:
 - (b) The actual cash value of the damaged or stolen property as of the time of the "loss"; or
 - (c) The cost of repairing or replacing the damaged or stolen property with other property of like kind and quality.

- (2) An adjustment for depreciation and physical condition will be made in determining actual cash value in the event of a total "loss".
- (3) If a repair or replacement results in better than like kind or quality, we will not pay for the amount of betterment.
- (4) A deductible equal to the highest Physical Damage deductible applicable to any owned covered "auto".
- (5) This Coverage Extension does not apply to:
 - (a) Any "auto" that is hired, rented or borrowed with a driver; or
 - (b) Any "auto" that is hired, rented or borrowed from your "employee".

G. PHYSICAL DAMAGE – TRANSPORTATION EXPENSES – INCREASED LIMIT

The following replaces the first sentence in Paragraph A.4.a., Transportation Expenses, of SECTION III – PHYSICAL DAMAGE COVERAGE:

We will pay up to \$50 per day to a maximum of \$1,500 for temporary transportation expense incurred by you because of the total theft of a covered "auto" of the private passenger type.

H. AUDIO, VISUAL AND DATA ELECTRONIC EQUIPMENT – INCREASED LIMIT

Paragraph C.1.b. of SECTION III – PHYSICAL DAMAGE COVERAGE is deleted.

I. WAIVER OF DEDUCTIBLE - GLASS

The following is added to Paragraph D., Deductible, of SECTION III – PHYSICAL DAMAGE COVERAGE:

No deductible for a covered "auto" will apply to glass damage if the glass is repaired rather than replaced.

J. PERSONAL PROPERTY

The following is added to Paragraph A.4., Coverage Extensions, of SECTION III – PHYSICAL DAMAGE COVERAGE:

Personal Property Coverage

We will pay up to \$400 for "loss" to wearing apparel and other personal property which is:

- (1) Owned by an "insured"; and
- (2) In or on your covered "auto".

This coverage only applies in the event of a total theft of your covered "auto".

No deductibles apply to Personal Property coverage.

K. AIRBAGS

The following is added to Paragraph B.3., Exclusions, of SECTION III – PHYSICAL DAMAGE COVERAGE:

Exclusion 3.a. does not apply to "loss" to one or more airbags in a covered "auto" you own that inflate due to a cause other than a cause of "loss" set forth in Paragraphs A.1.b. and A.1.c., but only:

- a. If that "auto" is a covered "auto" for Comprehensive Coverage under this policy;
- The airbags are not covered under any warranty; and
- c. The airbags were not intentionally inflated.

We will pay up to a maximum of \$1,000 for any one "loss".

L. AUTO LOAN LEASE GAP

The following is added to Paragraph A.4., Coverage Extensions, of SECTION III – PHYSICAL DAMAGE COVERAGE:

Auto Loan Lease Gap Coverage for Private Passenger Type Vehicles

In the event of a total "loss" to a covered "auto" of the private passenger type shown in the Schedule or Declarations for which Physical Damage Coverage is provided, we will pay any unpaid amount due on the lease or loan for such covered "auto" less the following:

 The amount paid under the Physical Damage Coverage Section of the policy for that "auto";
 and

(2) Any:

- (a) Overdue lease or loan payments at the time of the "loss";
- (b) Financial penalties imposed under a lease for excessive use, abnormal wear and tear or high mileage;
- (c) Security deposits not returned by the lessor:
- (d) Costs for extended warranties, Credit Life Insurance, Health, Accident or Disability Insurance purchased with the loan or lease; and
- (e) Carry-over balances from previous loans or leases.

M. BLANKET WAIVER OF SUBROGATION

The following replaces Paragraph A.5., Transfer Of Rights Of Recovery Against Others To Us, of SECTION IV — BUSINESS AUTO CONDITIONS:

5. Transfer Of Rights Of Recovery Against Others To Us

We waive any right of recovery we may have against any person or organization to the extent required of you by a written contract executed prior to any "accident" or "loss", provided that the "accident" or "loss" arises out of the operations contemplated by such contract. The waiver applies only to the person or organization designated in such contract.

Policy Number: EGL0010684 Mt. Hawley Insurance Company

CONTRACTORS POLLUTION LIABILITY POLICY

Various provisions in this Policy restrict coverage. Read the entire Policy carefully to determine rights, duties and what is and is not covered.

Throughout this Policy the words you and your refer to the Named Insured shown in the Declarations, and any other person or organization qualifying as a Named Insured under this Policy. The words we, us, our, and the Company refer to the company providing this insurance.

The word insured means any person or organization qualifying as such under SECTION II - WHO IS AN INSURED.

Other words and phrases that appear in bold have special meaning. Refer to **SECTION VI – DEFINITIONS**.

It is agreed by all insureds that the statements in the application are their representations, that such representations are deemed material and that this Policy is issued in reliance upon the truth of such representations. The application is the basis of this Policy and is incorporated in and constitutes a part of this Policy. Any material received with the application will be maintained on file with the Company and will be deemed to be attached thereto as if physically attached. This Policy includes all of the agreements existing between the insureds and the Company or any of its agents relating to this Policy.

SECTION I - CONTRACTORS POLLUTION LIABILITY COVERAGE

1. INSURING AGREEMENT

COVERAGE A - THIRD PARTY BODILY INJURY AND PROPERTY DAMAGE

We will pay those sums that the insured becomes legally obligated to pay as **Damages** for **Bodily Injury** or **Property Damage** caused by a **Pollution Incident** arising from the insured's **Contracting Services** or **Completed Operations** to which this insurance applies. We will have the right and duty to defend the insured for any **Claim** made seeking those **Damages**. However we will have no duty to defend against any **Claim** seeking **Damages** for **Bodily Injury** or **Property Damage** to which this insurance does not apply. We may, at our discretion, investigate any **Pollution Incident** and settle any **Claim** that may result.

COVERAGE B - CORRECTIVE ACTION COSTS

We will pay those sums that the insured becomes legally obligated to pay for Corrective Action Costs caused by a Pollution Incident arising from the insured's Contracting Services or Completed Operations to which this insurance applies. We will have the right and duty to defend the insured for any Claim seeking Corrective Action Costs. However we will have no duty to defend against any Claim made seeking Damages for Corrective Action Costs to which this insurance does not apply. We may, at our discretion, investigate any Pollution Incident and settle any Claim that may result.

Under Coverages A and B:

- a. This insurance applies to Bodily Injury, Property Damage, or Corrective Action Costs only if:
 - (1) The Bodily Injury, Property Damage, or Corrective Action Costs is caused by a Pollution Incident that takes place in the Coverage Territory; and
 - (2) The Pollution Incident commences during the Policy Period; and
 - (3) In the event a **Pollution Incident** gives rise to a **Claim** and continues through one or more **Policy Periods**, only the Policy in effect when the **Pollution Incident** first commences will apply.

- b. This insurance applies to Bodily Injury, Property Damage, or Corrective Action Costs only if prior to the Policy Period, no Responsible Insured authorized by you to give or receive notice of a Pollution Incident, knew that the Pollution Incident had occurred, in whole or in part. If such a Responsible Insured knew, prior to the Policy Period, that the Pollution Incident occurred, or knew that an event, prior to the Policy Period, could result in a Pollution Incident, then any continuation, change or resumption of such Pollution Incident during or after the Policy Period will be deemed to have been known prior to the Policy Period.
- c. A Pollution Incident which occurs during the Policy Period and was not, prior to the Policy Period, known to have occurred by any Responsible Insured authorized by you to give or receive notice of a Pollution Incident or Claim, does include any continuation, change, or resumption of that Pollution Incident after the end of the Policy Period.
- d. Any Pollution Incident will be deemed to have been known to have occurred at the earliest time when any Responsible Insured or any Employee authorized by you to give or receive notice of a Pollution Incident or Claim:
 - (1) Reports all, or any part, of the **Pollution Incident** to us or any other insurer;
 - (2) Receives a written or verbal demand or Claim because of the Pollution Incident; or
 - (3) Becomes aware by any other means that a Pollution Incident has occurred or has begun to occur.
- e. The amount we will pay because of **Bodily Injury**, **Property Damage**, or **Corrective Action Costs** is limited as described in **SECTION IV LIMITS OF INSURANCE**.
- f. Our right and duty to defend ends when we have used up the applicable Limit of Insurance in the payment of judgments or settlements or when we have tendered the applicable limit of insurance of this Policy to the First Named Insured. No other obligation or liability to pay sums or perform acts or services is covered unless explicitly provided for under Supplementary Payments.

2. EXCLUSIONS

This insurance does not apply to:

a. Asbestos

Bodily Injury, **Property Damage**, or **Corrective Action Costs** arising from or out of the presence of or exposure to asbestos or asbestos containing materials unless specifically described in the Policy Declarations or by endorsement to the Policy.

b. Aircraft, Auto, Or Watercraft

Bodily Injury, **Property Damage**, or **Corrective Action Costs** arising from or out of the ownership, maintenance, use, or entrustment to others of any aircraft, **Auto**, or watercraft or other form of transportation owned or operated by or rented or loaned to any insured including any cargo carried beyond the legal boundaries of a **Job Site** where **Contracting Services** are being performed. Use includes operation and **Loading** or **Unloading**.

This exclusion does not apply to the **Contingent Transportation** of goods, products, or waste that are **Pollutants**.

This exclusion does not apply to a **Claim** made by a third party properly licensed transporter for such **Property Damage** caused by the insured's negligence.

c. Continuous Or Progressive Injury And Damage

Bodily Injury, Property Damage, or Corrective Action Costs:

(1) Which first existed, or are alleged to have first existed, prior to the inception date of this Policy; or

- (2) Which are, or are alleged to be, in the process of taking place prior to the inception date of this Policy, even if the actual or alleged **Bodily Injury**, **Property Damage**, or **Corrective Action Costs** continues during this **Policy Period**; or
- (3) Which were caused, or are alleged to have been caused by any **Pollution Incident** which first existed prior to the inception date of this Policy.

d. Contractual Liability

Bodily Injury, **Property Damage**, or **Corrective Action Costs** arising from or out of a **Pollution Incident** for which the insured is obligated to pay costs or **Damages** by reason of the assumption of liability in a contract or agreement. This exclusion does not apply to liability for costs or **Damages**:

- (1) That the insured would have in the absence of the contract or agreement; or
- (2) Assumed in a contract or agreement that is an Insured Contract, provided the Pollution Incident occurs subsequent to the execution of the contract or agreement. Solely for the purposes of liability assumed in an Insured Contract, reasonable attorneys' fees and necessary litigation expenses incurred by or for a party other than an insured are deemed to be Damages because of Bodily Injury or Property Damage, provided:
 - (a) Liability to such party for, or for the cost of, that party's defense has also been assumed in the same Insured Contract; and
 - **(b)** Such attorneys' fees and litigation expenses are for defense of that party against a civil or alternative dispute resolution proceeding in which **Damages** to which this insurance applies are alleged.

e. Damage To Property

Property Damage or Corrective Action Costs to:

- (1) Property you own or rent including any costs or expenses incurred by you, or any other person, organization, or entity, for repair, replacement, enhancement, restoration, or maintenance of such property for any reason, including prevention of injury to a person or damage to another's property;
- (2) Premises you sell, give away or abandon, if the **Property Damage** arises out of any part of those premises;
- (3) Property loaned to you;
- (4) Personal property in the care, custody, or control of the insured.

f. Damage To Your Work

Property Damage or Corrective Action Costs to Your Work arising out of it or any part of it.

This exclusion does not apply if the work out of which the damage arises was performed by or on your behalf by a subcontractor.

g. Damage To Impaired Property Or Property Not Physically Injured

Property Damage or Corrective Action Costs to:

Impaired Property or property that has not been physically injured, arising out of:

- (1) A defect, deficiency, inadequacy, or dangerous condition in Your Product or Your Work; or
- (2) A delay or failure by you or anyone acting on your behalf to perform a contract or agreement in accordance with its terms.

h. Discrimination

Any **Damages** based upon or arising out of discrimination by the insured on the basis of age, color, race, sex, creed, national origin, marital status, disability, or sexual orientation.

i. Electronic Data

Bodily Injury, **Property Damage**, or **Corrective Action Costs** arising from or out of the loss of, loss of use of, damage to, corruption of, inability to access, or inability to manipulate electronic data.

As used in this exclusion, **Electronic Data** means information, facts or programs stored as or on, created or used on, or transmitted to or from computer software, including systems and applications software, hard or floppy disks, CD-ROMS, tapes, drives, cells, data processing devices, or any other media which are used with electronically controlled equipment.

j. Employer's Liability

Bodily Injury to:

- (1) An Employee of any Insured or any subcontractor arising out of and in the course of:
 - (a) Employment by the insured; or
 - (b) Performing duties related to the conduct of the insured's business; or
- (2) The spouse, child, parent, brother, or sister of that Employee as a consequence of Paragraph (1) above.

This exclusion applies whether the insured may be liable as an employer or in any other capacity and to any obligation to share **Damages** with or repay someone else who must pay **Damages** because of the injury.

This exclusion does not apply to liability assumed by the insured under an Insured Contract.

k. Warranties Or Guarantees

Any **Damages** based upon or arising out of warranties or guarantees.

I. Failure To Perform

The return of fees or charges for services rendered, including but not limited to the contract price, costs, or expenses incurred to perform or correct the **Contracting Services** that were to be performed by the insured, or expenses incurred by the insured for redesign, changes, additions, or remedies necessitated by a **Claim**, including the time and expense incurred by any insured in assisting in resolving the **Claim**.

m. Fines, Penalties And Assessments

Any criminal fines, penalties, or assessments. We shall also have no duty to defend any criminal proceedings.

However, where permitted by law, this exclusion does not apply to any civil fines, penalties, or assessments or any punitive, exemplary, or multiplied damages where such damages arise out of or are related to a **Pollution Incident**.

n. Insured Versus Insured

Any **Claim** made or brought by any insured against any other person or organization that qualifies as an insured under this Policy.

This exclusion does not apply to liability assumed by any insured under an Insured Contract.

o. Knowingly Wrongful Acts

Bodily Injury, **Property Damage**, or **Corrective Action Costs** arising out of or for any **Responsible Insured's** dishonest, fraudulent, malicious, or knowingly wrongful act, error, or omission or any intentional disregard of, or the deliberate, willful, or dishonest non-compliance with any statute, regulation, ordinance, administrative complaint, notice letter, or instruction by any **Implementing Agency** or order.

p. Known Pollution Incidents

Bodily Injury, Property Damage, or Corrective Action Costs arising out of or for a Pollution Incident known to any Responsible Insured prior to the inception of this Policy.

g. Lead Based Paint

Bodily Injury, **Property Damage**, or **Corrective Action Costs** arising from or out of the presence of or exposure to lead based paint.

r. Mobile Equipment

Bodily Injury, Property Damage, or Corrective Action Costs arising from or out of:

- (1) The transportation of **Mobile Equipment** by an **Auto** owned or operated by or rented or loaned to any insured; or
- (2) The use of **Mobile Equipment** in, or while in practice for, or while being prepared for, any prearranged racing, speed, demolition, or stunting activity.

s. Mold, Mildew, And Fungus

Bodily Injury, **Property Damage**, or **Corrective Action Costs** arising from or out of the actual, alleged, or threatened exposure to, contact with or presence of mold, mildew, or fungus in any manner or form whatsoever.

t. Naturally-Present Contaminants

Property Damage or **Corrective Action Costs** caused by contaminants that do not exceed naturally-present levels in the area where the **Property Damage** occurs or **Corrective Action Costs** are incurred.

u. Nuclear Hazard

Bodily Injury, Property Damage, or Corrective Action Costs arising from or out of:

(1) Damages:

- (a) With respect to which an insured under the Policy is also an insured under a nuclear energy liability policy issued by Nuclear Energy Liability Insurance Association, Mutual Atomic Energy Liability Underwriters, Nuclear Insurance Association of Canada, or any of their successors, or would be an insured under any such policy but for its termination upon exhaustion of its limit of liability; or
- (b) Resulting from the hazardous properties of nuclear material and with respect to which:
 - (i) any person or organization is required to maintain financial protection pursuant to the Atomic Energy Act of 1954, or any law amendatory thereof, or
 - (ii) the insured is, or had this Policy not been issued would be, entitled to indemnity from the United States of America, or any agency thereof, under any agreement entered into by the United States of America, or any agency thereof, with any person or organization.
- (2) With respect to Damages resulting from the hazardous properties of nuclear material, if:

- (a) The nuclear material:
 - (i) is at any nuclear facility owned by, or operated by or on behalf of, an insured; or
 - (ii) has been discharged or dispersed therefrom;
- **(b)** The nuclear material is contained in spent fuel or waste at any time possessed, handled, used, processed, stored, transported, or disposed of by or on behalf of an insured; or
- (c) The **Damage** arises out of the furnishing by an insured of services, materials, parts, or equipment in connection with the planning, construction, maintenance, operation, or use of any nuclear facility, but if such facility is located within the United States of America, its territories or possessions or Canada, this exclusion (c) applies only to **Property Damage** to such nuclear facility and any property threat.

As used in this exclusion:

- (1) Hazardous properties include radioactive, toxic, or explosive properties;
- (2) Nuclear material means source material, special nuclear material, or by-product material;
- (3) Source material, special nuclear material, and by-product material have the meanings given them in the Atomic Energy Act of 1954 or in any law amendatory thereof; spent fuel means any fuel element or fuel component, solid, or liquid, which has been used or exposed to radiation in a nuclear reactor;
- (4) Waste means any waste material:
 - (a) Containing by-product material other than the tailings or wastes produced by the extraction or concentration of uranium or thorium from any ore processed primarily for its source material content; and
 - **(b)** Resulting from the operation by any person or organization of any nuclear facility included under the first two paragraphs of the definition of nuclear facility.
- (5) Nuclear facility means:
 - (a) Any nuclear reactor;
 - (b) Any equipment or device designed or used for:
 - (i) separating the isotopes of uranium or plutonium,
 - (ii) processing or utilizing spent fuel, or
 - (iii) handling, processing, or packaging waste;
 - (c) Any equipment or device used for the processing, fabricating, or alloying of special nuclear material if at any time the total amount of such material in the custody of the insured at the premises where such equipment or device is located consists of or contains more than 25 grams of plutonium or uranium 233 or any combination thereof, or more than 250 grams of uranium 235;
 - (d) Any structure, basin, excavation, premises, or place prepared or used for the storage or disposal of waste; and includes the site on which any of the foregoing is located, all operations conducted on such site and all premises used for such operations;
- (6) Nuclear reactor means any apparatus designed or used to sustain nuclear fission in a self-supporting chain reaction or to contain a critical mass of fissionable material:
- (7) Property Damage includes all forms of radioactive contamination of property.

v. Pollution Incident At Or From Your Premises

Bodily Injury, Property Damage, or Corrective Action Costs arising from or out of a Pollution Incident caused by a Release of Pollutants at, or emanating from, premises owned by or rented to you.

w. Products Liability

Bodily Injury, **Property Damage**, or **Corrective Action Costs** arising from or out of goods or products manufactured, sold, handled, distributed, altered, or repaired by the insured or by others trading under the insured's name, including any container thereof, any failure to warn, or any reliance upon a representation or warranty made at any time with respect thereto. This exclusion does not apply to products installed as part of your **Contracting Services**.

x. Professional Liability

Bodily Injury, **Property Damage**, or **Corrective Action Costs** arising out of the rendering or failure to render **Professional Services** by you or on your behalf.

This exclusion applies even if the **Claim** alleges negligence in the supervision, hiring, employment, training, or monitoring of others by an insured.

y. Project-Specific Coverage

Any **Bodily Injury**, **Property Damage**, or **Corrective Action Costs** based upon or arising out of a **Pollution Incident** at any **Job Site** under which you qualify as an insured on any consolidated or wrap-up insurance program.

z. Recall Of Products, Work, Or Impaired Property

Damages claimed for any loss, cost or expense incurred by you or others for the loss of use, withdrawal, recall, inspection, repair, replacement, adjustment, removal, or disposal of:

- (1) Your Product;
- (2) Your Work; or
- (3) Impaired Property;

If such product, work, or property is withdrawn or recalled from the market or from use by any person or organization because of a known or suspected defect, deficiency, inadequacy, or dangerous condition in it.

aa. Related Entities, Affiliated Entities, Alter Ego Liability

Any **Claim** made by any business enterprise which is operated or managed or owned, in whole or in part by the insured or parent company or any affiliated, subsidiary, or associated company.

This insurance also does not apply to **Alter Ego Liability**. We will not defend or indemnify for any liability based on, arising out of, or in any way connected with **Alter Ego Liability**.

bb. Suretyship And Insurance

Damages based upon, arising out of, or attributable to any actual or alleged failure to advise, require, or affect and maintain any policy of insurance, suretyship, or bond.

cc. War

Bodily Injury, Property Damage, or Corrective Action Costs however caused, directly or indirectly, by:

- (1) War, including undeclared or civil war;
- (2) Warlike action by a military force, including action in hindering or defending against an actual or expected attack, by any government, sovereign, or other authority using military personnel or other agents; or
- (3) Insurrection, rebellion, revolution, usurped power, or action taken by governmental authority in hindering or defending against any of these.

dd. Workers' Compensation And Similar Laws

Bodily Injury arising out of or for any obligation of the insured under a workers' compensation, disability benefits, or unemployment compensation law or any similar law.

SECTION II - WHO IS AN INSURED

- 1. If you are designated in the Declarations as:
 - **a.** An individual, you, and your spouse are insureds, but only with respect to the conduct of a business of which you are the sole owner.
 - **b.** A partnership or joint venture, you are an insured. Your members, your partners, and their spouses are also insureds, but only with respect to the conduct of your business.
 - **c.** A limited liability company, you are an insured. Your members are also insureds, but only with respect to the conduct of your business. Your managers are insureds, but only with respect to their duties as your managers.
 - **d.** An organization other than a partnership, joint venture, or limited liability company, you are an insured. Your **Executive Officers** and directors are insureds, but only with respect to their duties as your officers or directors. Your stockholders are also insureds, but only with respect to their liability as stockholders.
 - e. A trust, you are an insured. Your trustees are also insureds, but only with respect to their duties as trustees.
- **2.** Each of the following is also an insured:
 - a. Your Volunteer Workers only while performing duties related to the conduct of your business, or your employees, other than either your Executive Officers (if you are an organization other than a partnership, joint venture, or limited liability company) or your managers (if you are a limited liability company), but only for acts within the scope of their employment by you or while performing duties related to the conduct of your business. However, none of these Employees or Volunteer Workers are insureds for:

(1) Bodily Injury:

- (a) To you, to your partners, or members (if you are a partnership or joint venture), to your members (if you are a limited liability company), to a co-**Employee** while in the course of his or her employment, or performing duties related to the conduct of your business, or to your other **Volunteer Workers** while performing duties related to the conduct of your business;
- (b) To the spouse, child, parent, brother, or sister of that co-Employee or Volunteer Worker as a consequence of Paragraph (1)(a) above;
- (c) For which there is any obligation to share **Damages** with or repay someone else who must pay **Damages** because of the injury described in Paragraphs (1)(a) or (b) above; or
- (d) Arising out of his or her providing or failing to provide professional health care services.
- **b.** Your legal representative if you die, but only with respect to duties as such. That representative will have all your rights and duties under this Policy.

- 3. Any organization you newly acquire or form, other than a partnership, joint venture, or limited liability company, and over which you maintain ownership or majority interest, will qualify as a Named Insured if there is no other similar insurance available to that organization. However:
 - **a.** Coverage under this provision is afforded only until the ninetieth (90th) day after you acquire or form the organization or the end of the **Policy Period**, whichever is earlier; and
 - b. Coverage does not apply for Pollution Incidents that occurred before you acquired or formed the organization;
- **4.** Any additional insured(s), person(s) or organization(s) as required by written contract or agreement signed by all parties prior to commencement of a **Pollution Incident** but only with respect to liability caused, in whole or in part, by the insured's negligence.

No person or organization is an insured with respect to the conduct of any current or past partnership, joint venture, or limited liability company that is not shown as a Named Insured in the Declarations. No person or organization who does not qualify as an insured under this policy becomes an insured because such person or organization is or is alleged to be an alter ego of any person or organization who qualifies as an insured under this policy.

SECTION III - SUPPLEMENTARY PAYMENTS

- 1. We will pay, with respect to any Claims we investigate or settle, or any Claim or Suit against an insured we defend:
 - a. All Defense Expenses we incur.
 - **b.** The cost of bonds to release attachments, but only for bond amounts within the applicable Limit of Insurance. We do not have to furnish these bonds.
 - **c.** All reasonable expenses incurred by the insured at our request to assist us in the investigation or defense of the **Claim** or **Suit**, including actual loss of earnings up to \$250 a day because of time off from work.
 - **d.** All court costs taxed against the insured in the **Claim** or **Suit**. However, these payments do not include attorney's fees or attorneys expenses taxed against the insured.
 - e. Prejudgment interest awarded against the insured on that part of the judgment we pay. If we make an offer to pay the applicable Limit of Insurance, we will not pay any prejudgment interest based on that period of time after the offer.
 - **f.** All interest on the full amount of any judgment that accrues after entry of the judgment and before we have paid, offered to pay, or deposited in court the part of the judgment that is within the applicable Limit of Insurance.
- 2. If we defend an insured against a Suit and an indemnitee of the insured is also named as a party to the Suit, we will defend that indemnitee if all of the following conditions are met:
 - a. The **Suit** against the indemnitee seeks damages for which the insured has assumed the liability of the indemnitee in a contract or agreement that is an **Insured Contract**;
 - **b.** This insurance applies to such liability assumed by the insured;
 - **c.** The obligation to defend, or the cost of the defense of, that indemnitee, has also been assumed by the insured in the same **Insured Contract**;
 - **d.** The allegations in the **Suit** and the information we know about the **Pollution Incident** are such that no conflict appears to exist between the interests of the insured and the interests of the indemnitee;
 - e. The indemnitee and the insured ask us to conduct and control the defense of that indemnitee against such **Suit** and agree that we can assign the same counsel to defend the insured and the indemnitee; and

- f. The indemnitee:
 - (1) Agrees in writing to:
 - (a) Cooperate with us in the investigation, settlement, or defense of the Suit;
 - (b) Immediately send us copies of any demands, notices, summonses, or legal papers received in connection with the **Suit**:
 - (c) Notify any other insurer whose coverage is available to the indemnitee; and
 - (d) Cooperate with us with respect to coordinating other applicable insurance available to the indemnitee; and
 - (2) Provides us with written authorization to:
 - (a) Obtain records and other information related to the Suit; and
 - (b) Conduct and control the defense of the indemnitee in such Suit.

So long as the above conditions are met, attorneys' fees incurred by us in the defense of that indemnitee, necessary litigation expenses incurred by us, and necessary litigation expenses incurred by the indemnitee at our request will be paid as Supplementary Payments.

Our obligation to defend an insured's indemnitee and to pay for attorneys' fees and necessary litigation expenses as Supplementary Payments ends when we have used up the applicable limit of insurance in the payment of judgments or settlements or the conditions set forth above.

These payments will not reduce the Limits of Insurance.

SECTION IV - LIMITS OF INSURANCE

- 1. The Limits of Insurance shown in the Declarations and the rules below fix the most we will pay regardless of the number of:
 - a. Insureds;
 - b. Claims made or Suits brought; or
 - c. Persons or organizations making claims or bringing Suits.
- 2. The Aggregate Limit is the most we will pay for the sum of all **Damages** because of all **Bodily Injury**, **Property Damage**, and **Corrective Action Costs**.

Once the aggregate limit of liability has been exhausted, we shall not be obligated to defend, or continue to defend any claim made or **Claim** or **Suit** brought.

- 3. Subject to Paragraph 2., the Each Pollution Incident Limit is the most we will pay for the sum of all Bodily Injury, Property Damage, and Corrective Action Costs arising out of any one Pollution Incident.
 - Once the **Pollution Incident** limit of liability has been exhausted, we shall not be obligated to defend or continue to defend any **Claim** or **Suit** for **Bodily Injury**, **Property Damage**, or **Corrective Action Costs** related to or arising out of the **Pollution Incident**.
- **4.** If this Policy and any other Policy issued to you by us apply to the same **Pollution Incident**, the maximum Limit of Insurance under all coverage forms and policies combined shall not exceed the highest applicable Limit of Insurance available under any one coverage form or Policy.

The Limits of Insurance of this Policy apply to the Policy Period regardless of the length of the Policy Period.

5. Deductible

- a. Our obligation under the Policy to pay for **Property Damage**, **Bodily Injury**, and **Corrective Action Costs** will apply only to the amount of **Damages** in excess of any deductible.
- **b.** This insurance is subject to a deductible amount on either per **Pollution Incident** or per **Claim** basis. Your selected deductible applies on the basis stated in the Declarations. The deductible amount applies as follows:
 - (1) Per Pollution Incident Basis. If the deductible is on a per Pollution Incident basis, that deductible amount applies to all Damages because of Third Party Bodily Injury, Property Damage, or Corrective Action Costs combined as a result of any one Pollution Incident regardless of the number of persons or organizations who sustain Damages because of the Pollution Incident.
 - (2) Per Claim Basis. If the deductible is on a per Claim basis, that deductible amount applies to all **Damages** because of Third Party **Bodily Injury**, **Property Damage**, or **Corrective Action Costs** combined sustained by each person, claimant, or organization combined.
- c. The terms of this insurance, including those with respect to:
 - (1) Our right and duty to defend the insured against any Claim; and
 - (2) Your duties in the event of a or Claim apply irrespective of the application of the deductible amount.
- **d.** We may pay any part or all of the deductible amount to effect settlement of any **Claim** and upon notification of the action taken, you shall reimburse us for such part of the deductible amount as has been paid by us within thirty (30) days.
- **e.** We may at our sole election upon receipt or notice of any **Claim** or at any time thereafter request you to deposit with us all or a part of the deductible amount, to be held and applied per the terms on this Policy.

This deductible does apply to **Defense Expense**.

SECTION V - CONDITIONS

1. Bankruptcy

Bankruptcy or insolvency of the insured or of the insured's estate will not relieve us of our obligations under this Policy.

2. Cancellation

- **a.** The first Named Insured may cancel this Policy by mailing or delivering to us advance written notice of cancellation.
- **b.** We may cancel this Policy by sending by certified mail, or delivering, to you a written notice at your last mailing address known to us.

Cancellation will be effective:

- (1) Ten (10) days after you receive notice of cancellation if we cancel for nonpayment of premium or misrepresentation by you; or
- (2) Sixty (60) days after you receive notice of cancellation if we cancel for any other reason, unless we specify a later date in our notice as the effective date of cancellation.
- **c.** If this Policy is cancelled, we will send the first Named Insured any premium refund due. If we cancel, the refund will be pro rata. If the first Named Insured cancels, the refund may be less than pro rata. The cancellation will be effective even if we have not made or offered a refund.

d. In the event of a mid-term cancellation, the applicable pro rata of the total advance premium shown in the Declarations will apply. However, in no event will the Company retain less than the minimum premium shown in the Declarations.

The minimum premium stated in the Declarations will be considered as fully earned at the inception of the policy.

3. Duties In The Event Of A Pollution Incident

- a. You must see to it that we are notified promptly of a **Pollution Incident** which may result in a **Claim**, request, demand or proceeding to impose an obligation on the insured for **Damages** because of **Bodily Injury**, **Property Damage**, or **Corrective Action Costs**. Notice must be in writing and shall include:
 - (1) How, when and where the Pollution Incident took place;
 - (2) The names and addresses of any injured persons and witnesses; and
 - (3) The nature and location of any injury, damage or Release.
- b. If a Claim is made or Suit is brought against any insured, or if a request or demand is received from an Implementing Agency requiring action by you, because of a Pollution Incident, you must see to it that we receive prompt written notice of such Claim, Suit, request or demand.
- c. In connection with a Pollution Incident, you and any other involved insured must:
 - (1) Immediately send us copies of any requests, demands, notices, summonses, or legal papers received in connection with the Claim or Suit;
 - (2) Authorize us to obtain records and other information;
 - (3) Cooperate with us in the investigation or settlement of the Claim or defense against the Suit, request or demand; and
 - (4) Assist us, upon our request, in the enforcement of any right against any person or organization which may be liable to the insured because of injury or damage to which this insurance may also apply.
- d. No insured will, except at that insured's own cost, voluntarily make a payment, assume any obligation, or incur any expense, other than for **Mitigation Expense** and first aid, without our consent which shall not be unreasonably withheld. As a condition precedent to coverage for **Mitigation Expense**, we must be notified in writing of the expenditure of **Mitigation Expense** within thirty (30) days of commencement of the **Pollution Incident**.

4. Legal Action Against Us

No person or organization has a right under this Policy:

- a. To join us as a party or otherwise bring us into a Claim asking for Damages from an insured; or
- b. To sue us on this Policy unless all of its terms have been fully complied with.

A person or organization may sue us to recover on an agreed settlement or on a final judgment against an insured; but we will not be liable for **Damages** or for **Corrective Action Costs** that are not payable under the terms of this Policy or that are in excess of the applicable Limit of Insurance. An agreed settlement means a settlement and release of liability signed by us, the insured, and the claimant, or the claimant's legal representative.

5. Other Insurance

This insurance is excess over all valid and collectible insurance that is available for a loss that is also covered pursuant to this policy except this insurance will be primary in the event that a written contract, agreement, or permit which was executed prior to the **Pollution Incident** requires this insurance to be primary and non-contributory for any person or organization, and such person qualifies as an insured under this policy.

6. Representations

By accepting this Policy, you agree:

- a. The statements in the Declarations are accurate and complete;
- b. Those statements are based upon representations you made to us; and
- c. We have issued this Policy in reliance upon your representations.

7. Enforceability

If any part of this policy is deemed invalid or unenforceable, it shall not affect the validity or enforceability of any other part of this policy.

8. Separation Of Insureds

Except with respect to the Limits of Insurance, and any rights or duties specifically assigned in this Policy to the first Named Insured, this insurance applies:

- a. As if each insured were the only insured; and
- b. Separately to each insured against whom Claim is made or Suit is brought.

9. Transfer Of Rights Of Recovery Against Others To Us

If the insured has rights to recover all or part of any payment we have made under this Policy, those rights are transferred to us. The insured must do nothing after loss to impair them. At our request, the insured will bring **Claim** or transfer those rights to us and help us enforce them.

However, if the insured has waived rights of recovery against any person or organization as per executed contract prior to the **Pollution Incident**, we waive any right of recovery we may have under this policy against such person or organization.

10. Assignment

This Policy shall be void as to the assignee or transferee, if assigned or transferred without written consent of the Company.

11. Nonrenewal

If we decide not to renew this Policy, we will send written notice of nonrenewal to you at least sixty (60) days before the end of the **Policy Period**. We will send our nonrenewal to first named insured on the Declarations at your last mailing address known to us.

12. If You Are Permitted To Retain Defense Counsel

If by mutual agreement or operation of applicable law the insured is given the right to retain defense counsel and the Limit of Insurance has been used up, the following provisions apply:

- a. We retain the right, at our discretion, to:
 - (1) Settle, approve, or disapprove the settlement of any Claim; and
 - (2) Appeal any judgment, award, or ruling at our expense.

- b. You and any other involved insured must:
 - (1) Continue to comply with the **Duties In The Event Of A Pollution Incident** (Paragraph 3. of Section V) as well as the other provisions of this Policy; and
 - (2) Direct defense counsel of the insured to:
 - (a) Furnish us with the information we may request to evaluate Claims under this policy for those Claims; and
 - (b) Cooperate with any counsel we may select to monitor or associate in the defense of those Claims.

SECTION VI - DEFINITIONS

Alter Ego Liability means:

Any actual or alleged liability based upon arising out of or in any way connected with any alter ego allegations including but not limited to allegations of single enterprise, joint enterprise, piercing the corporate veil, reverse piercing of the corporate veil, instrumentality rule, or any similar legal basis unless all persons or entities allegedly involved separately qualify as an insured under this policy.

2. Auto means:

- **a.** A land motor vehicle, trailer, or semitrailer designed for travel on public roads, including any attached machinery or equipment; or
- **b.** Any other land vehicle that is subject to a compulsory or financial responsibility law or other motor vehicle insurance law in the state where it is licensed or principally garaged.

However, Auto does not include Mobile Equipment.

- **3. Bodily Injury** means physical injury, sickness, disease, medical monitoring, mental anguish, or emotional distress sustained by any person, including death resulting therefrom.
- 4. Claim means a demand, notice, or assertion of a legal right alleging liability or responsibility on the part of the insured caused by a Pollution Incident. Claim shall include, but is not limited to Suits, orders, petitions, or directives made by an Implementing Agency pursuant to Environmental Laws.

5. Completed Operations:

- a. Includes all **Bodily Injury**, **Property Damage**, and **Corrective Action Costs** occurring away from premises you own or rent and arising out of or **Your Work** except:
 - (1) Work that has not yet been completed or abandoned. However, **Your Work** will be deemed completed at the earliest of the following times:
 - (a) When all of the work called for in your contract has been completed.
 - (b) When all of the work to be done at the **Job Site** has been completed if your contract calls for work at more than one **Job Site**.
 - (c) When that part of the work done at a **Job Site** has been put to its intended use by any person or organization other than another contractor or subcontractor working on the same project.

Work that may need service, maintenance, correction, repair, or replacement, but which is otherwise complete, will be treated as completed.

- b. Does not include Bodily Injury or Property Damage arising out of:
 - (1) The transportation of property, unless the injury, **Damage**, or **Corrective Action Costs** arises out of **Contingent Transportation**; or
 - (2) The existence of tools, uninstalled equipment, or abandoned or unused materials.
- **6.** Contingent Transportation means the movement of goods, products, or waste which are considered **Pollutants**, beyond the boundaries of a **Job Site** by an **Auto** from its point of origin until its delivery to its intended destination by you or on your behalf by a properly licensed transporter.

Contingent Transportation does not apply to goods, products, or waste:

- a. Once unloaded or delivered to its intended destination; or
- **b.** While in or on an auto at rest for a period of longer than seventy-two (72) hours prior to reaching its intended destination.
- 7. Contracting Services means Your Work described in the Policy Declarations or by endorsement to the Policy and performed by or on behalf of the insured at a Job Site. Contracting Services include Contingent Transportation.
- 8. Corrective Action Costs means reasonable and necessary costs incurred for response, abatement, investigation, and removal actions resulting from a Pollution Incident as legally required by an Implementing Agency acting pursuant to Environmental Laws, or recommended by an Environmental Professional, including the preparation, development, modification, and implementation of a corrective action plan and the monitoring, evaluation, and reporting of the results of the implementation of such plan. Corrective Action Costs include Restoration Costs.
- 9. Coverage Territory means the United States of America (including its territories and possessions), Puerto Rico and Canada.
- 10. Damages means a monetary judgment, award, or settlement of compensatory damages. Damages do not include:
 - a. Fines, penalties, or punitive, exemplary, or multiplied damages where prohibited by law;
 - b. Injunctive or equitable relief;
 - c. Taxes;
 - **d.** The return of fees or charges for services rendered or expenses incurred by the insured for redesign, changes, additions, or remedies necessitated by a **Claim**;
 - e. The time and expense incurred by the insured in assisting in resolving a Claim.
- 11. Defense Expense means legal costs, charges, and expenses incurred in the investigation, adjustment, or defense of Claims for Bodily Injury, Property Damage, or Corrective Action Costs arising out of a Pollution Incident.

Defense Expense does not include salary charges of regular employees, or officials of the Company, fees and expenses of supervisory counsel retained by the Company, or the time and expense incurred by the insured in assisting in the investigation or resolution of a **Claim** or in connection with **Corrective Action Costs**, including but not limited to the insured's in-house counsel.

- 12. Employee includes a Leased Worker and a Temporary Worker.
- **13. Environmental Laws** means any federal, state, provincial, or local laws (including, but not limited to, statutes, rules, regulations, ordinances, guidance documents, and governmental, judicial or administrative orders and directives) that are applicable to a **Pollution Incident**.

- 14. Environmental Professional means an individual selected and designated by us in writing who is certified or licensed in a recognized field of environmental science, who meets certain minimum qualifications and maintains adequate errors and omissions insurance coverage acceptable to us. We shall consult with the insured in the selection of the Environmental Professional.
- **15. Executive Officer** means a person holding any of the officer positions created by your charter, constitution, by-laws, or any other similar governing document.
- **16. Impaired Property** means tangible property, other than **Your Product** or **Your Work**, that cannot be used or is less useful because:
 - a. It incorporates Your Product or Your Work that is known or thought to be defective, deficient, inadequate, or dangerous; or
 - b. You have failed to fulfill the terms of a contract or agreement;

If such property can be restored to use by the repair, replacement, adjustment, or removal of **Your Product** or **Your Work** or your fulfilling the terms of the contract or agreement.

- **17. Implementing Agency** means the United States Environmental Protection Agency or any state or local regulatory agency having jurisdiction pursuant to **Environmental Laws**.
- 18. Insured Contract means:
 - **a.** An obligation, as required by ordinance, to indemnify a municipality, except in connection with work for a municipality;
 - b. That part of any written contract or agreement executed by both parties prior to the date of a **Pollution Incident** pertaining to your **Contracting Services** including indemnifying a municipality in connection with work performed for a municipality under which you assume the liability of another party to pay for **Bodily Injury**, **Property Damage**, or **Corrective Action Costs** to a third party or organization.

Paragraph b. does not include that part of any contract or agreement:

- (1) That indemnifies an architect, engineer, or surveyor for injury or damage arising out of:
 - (a) Preparing, approving, or failing to prepare or approve, maps, shop drawings, opinions, reports, surveys, field orders, change orders, or drawings and specifications; or
 - (b) Giving directions or instructions, or failing to give them, if that is the primary cause of the injury or damage; or
- (2) Under which the insured, if an architect, engineer, or surveyor, assumes liability for an injury or damage arising out of the insured's rendering or failure to render professional services, including those listed in (1) above and supervisory, inspection, architectural, or engineering activities.
- 19. Job Site means a location at which an insured is performing or has performed Contracting Services.
- 20. Leased Worker means a person leased to you by a labor leasing firm under an agreement between you and the labor leasing firm, to perform duties related to the conduct of your business. Leased Worker does not include a Temporary Worker.
- 21. Loading or Unloading means the handling of property:
 - a. After it is moved from the place where it is accepted for movement into or onto an aircraft, watercraft, or Auto;
 - **b.** While it is in or on an aircraft, watercraft, or **Auto**; or

c. While it is being moved from an aircraft, watercraft, or Auto to the place where it is finally delivered;

But **Loading** or **Unloading** does not include the movement of property by means of a mechanical device, other than a hand truck, that is not attached to the aircraft, watercraft, or **Auto**.

- 22. Mitigation Expense means reasonable and necessary costs incurred within seven (7) days of a Pollution Incident to mitigate a Pollution Incident constituting an emergency situation where, in the absence of mitigation, Bodily Injury or Property Damage is imminent, or where pursuant to Environmental Laws, Corrective Action Costs are incurred. An emergency situation may only be present where a Pollution Incident is sudden and accidental.
- 23. Mobile Equipment means any of the following types of land vehicles, including any attached machinery or equipment:
 - a. Bulldozers, farm machinery, forklifts, and other vehicles designed for use principally off public roads;
 - **b.** Vehicles maintained for use solely on or next to premises you own or rent;
 - c. Vehicles that travel on crawler treads;
 - **d.** Vehicles, whether self-propelled or not, maintained primarily to provide mobility to permanently mounted:
 - (1) Power cranes, shovels, loaders, diggers, or drills; or
 - (2) Road construction or resurfacing equipment such as graders, scrapers, or rollers;
 - **e.** Vehicles not described in Paragraph **a.**, **b.**, **c.** or **d.** above that are not self-propelled and are maintained primarily to provide mobility to permanently attached equipment of the following types:
 - (1) Air compressors, pumps, and generators, including spraying, welding, building cleaning, geophysical exploration, lighting, and well servicing equipment; or
 - (2) Cherry pickers and similar devices used to raise or lower workers;
 - **f.** Vehicles not described in Paragraph **a.**, **b.**, **c.** or **d.** above maintained primarily for purposes other than the transportation of persons or cargo.

However, self-propelled vehicles with the following types of permanently attached equipment are not **Mobile Equipment** but will be considered **Autos**:

- (1) Equipment designed primarily for:
 - (a) Snow removal;
 - (b) Road maintenance, but not construction or resurfacing; or
 - (c) Street cleaning;
- (2) Cherry pickers and similar devices mounted on automobile or truck chassis and used to raise or lower workers; and
- (3) Air compressors, pumps, and generators, including spraying, welding, building cleaning, geophysical exploration, lighting, and well servicing equipment.

However, **Mobile Equipment** does not include any land vehicles that are subject to a compulsory or financial responsibility law or other motor vehicle insurance law in the state where it is licensed or principally garaged. Land vehicles subject to a compulsory or financial responsibility law or other motor vehicle insurance law are considered **Autos**.

- 24. Policy Period means the period set forth in Item 2. of the Declarations, or any shorter period arising as a result of cancellation of this Policy.
- 25. Pollution Incident means an accidental Release of Pollutants. The entirety of continuous or repeated Releases shall be deemed to be one Pollution Incident.
- **26. Pollutants** mean any solid, liquid, gaseous, or thermal irritant or contaminant, including smoke, vapor, soot, fumes, acids, alkalis, chemicals, petroleum derivative products, and waste. Waste includes materials to be recycled, reconditioned, or reclaimed.
- 27. Professional Services means those professional services performed by you or on your behalf, including but not limited to:
 - **a.** Providing engineering, architectural, surveying services, or design services to others in your capacity as an engineer, architect, surveyor, or designer; and
 - **b.** Providing, or hiring independent professionals to provide, engineering, architectural, surveying, or design services in connection with **Contracting Services** you perform; and
 - **c.** Preparing, approving, or failing to prepare or approve any map, shop drawing, opinion, report, survey, field order, change order, design, drawing, specification, recommendation, permit application, payment request, manual, or instructional; and
 - **d.** Inspection or quality control services, job site safety oversight, selection of a contractor, subcontractor, or subconsultant, construction management, computer consulting, or design, software development, or programming service.

Professional Services do not include supervising subcontractors hired by you, or services within construction means, methods, techniques, sequences and procedures employed by you in connection with your operations in your capacity as a construction contractor.

28. Property Damage means:

- **a.** Physical injury to, destruction of or contamination of tangible property, including all resulting loss of use of that property. All such loss of use shall be deemed to occur at the time of the physical injury, destruction, or contamination that caused it;
- **b.** Loss of use of tangible property that is not physically injured, destroyed, or contaminated, but has been evacuated, withdrawn from use, or rendered inaccessible because of a **Pollution Incident**. All such loss of use shall be deemed to occur at the time of the **Pollution Incident** that caused it; or
- c. Natural resource damage which means the physical injury to or destruction of, as well as the assessment of such injury or destruction, including the resulting loss of value of land, fish, wildlife, biota, air, water, groundwater, drinking water supplies, and other such resources belonging to, managed by, held in trust by, appertaining to, or otherwise controlled by the United States (including the resources of the fishery conservation zone established by the Magnuson-Stevens Fishery Conservation and Management Act (16 U.S.C. 1801 et. seq.)), any State, Local, or Provincial government, any foreign government, any Native American tribe, or if such resources are subject to a trust restriction on alienation, any member of a Native American Tribe.

Property Damage includes Mitigation Expense but does not include Corrective Action Costs.

For the purposes of this insurance, electronic data is not tangible property.

As used in this definition, electronic data means information, facts, or programs stored as or on, created, or used on, or transmitted to or from computer software, including systems and applications software, hard or floppy disks, CD-ROMS, tapes, drives, cells, data processing devices, or any other media which are used with electronically controlled equipment.

29. Release means the release, discharge, dispersal, or escape of **Pollutants** from a **Job Site** at which the insured is performing or has performed **Contracting Services**.

30. Responsible Insured means:

- a. An officer, director, or partner of any named insured; or
- **b.** A manager or supervisor of any named insured responsible for risk management, control, compliance, or environmental affairs.
- 31. Restoration Costs means reasonable and necessary costs incurred by the insured with the Company's written consent, obtained prior to incurring Restoration Costs, to repair, restore, or replace damaged real or personal property in order to restore the property to the condition it was prior to being damaged in the course of incurring Corrective Action Costs. Restoration Costs shall not exceed the actual cash value of such real or personal property prior to incurring the Corrective Action Costs or include any costs for betterments or improvements. For the purposes of this definition, actual cash value means replacement cost of the damaged real or personal property reduced by accumulated depreciation and obsolescence.
- 32. Suit means a civil proceeding in which Damages because of Bodily Injury, Property Damage, or Corrective Action Costs to which this insurance applies are alleged, including:
 - a. An arbitration proceeding in which such **Damages** are claimed and to which the insured must submit or does submit with our consent;
 - **b.** Any other alternative dispute resolution proceeding in which such **Damages** are claimed and to which the insured submits with our consent; or
 - c. A civil proceeding or an administrative hearing in which payment of Corrective Action Costs is sought.
- **33. Temporary Worker** means a person who is furnished to you to substitute for a permanent **Employee** on leave or to meet seasonal or short-term workload conditions.
- **34. Volunteer Worker** means a person who is not your **Employee**, and who donates his or her work and acts at the direction of and within the scope of duties determined by you, and is not paid a fee, salary, or other compensation by you or anyone else for their work performed for you.

35. Your Product:

- a. Means:
 - (1) Any goods or products, other than real property, manufactured, sold, handled, distributed, or disposed of by:
 - (a) You;
 - (b) Others trading under your name; or
 - (c) A person or organization whose business or assets you have acquired; and
 - (2) Containers (other than vehicles), materials, parts, or equipment furnished in connection with such goods or products.
- b. Includes:
 - (1) Warranties or representations made at any time with respect to the fitness, quality, durability, performance, or use of **Your Product**; and
 - (2) The providing of or failure to provide warnings or instructions.

36. Your Work:

- a. Means:
 - (1) Work or operations performed by you or on your behalf; and
 - (2) Materials, parts, or equipment furnished in connection with such work or operations.
- b. Includes:
 - (1) Warranties or representations made at any time with respect to the fitness, quality, durability, performance, or use of **Your Work**; and
 - (2) The providing of or failure to provide warnings or instructions.

DECLARATION OF SUFFICIENCY OF FUNDS

(California Labor Code Section 2810)

			Construction Inc. ("Contractor") with alf of the Contractor, hereby declare	
1. The Cont	ractor's employer	identification number	er for state tax purposes is	
2. The Cor 92011334-24 providing said insurance is: Fullerton, CA 92833 714-6	Hangil Insurance S		nsurance policy number is e number of the insurance carrier wealth Avenue, Ste 202	
3. The following the Contractor and that will	ng information is pill be used for trans	sportation in connection	and all vehicles that are owned by with any service provided for the mation requested. Attach additional	
Vehicle	Vehicle ID #	Vehicle. Liability Insurance Policy Number (of policy covering vehicle)	Name, Address and Telephone Number of Vehicle Liability Insurance Carrier (issuing policy covering vehicle)	
Toyota Truck	5TFRX5GN4JX18157	6N649914-BA	Hangil Insurance Service 4128 W Commonwealth Ave, Ste 202	
			Fullerton, CA 92833 714-676-4949	
connection with the perform	nance of the Work t	of any real property tha	at will be used to house workers in Contract [If no such housing will be	
provided, enter "none"]:	None			
	ct, the total amount	of wages to be paid to sa	employed to perform the Work that aid workers, and the dates on which ded.]:	

Total Number of	Total Amount of	Date(s) for Payment of
Workers	Wages	Wages
5 Workers	\$396,000.00	Every Friday

6. Ch	eck only one of the following boxes, as	applicable:	
statement of the	☐ The statement of number of actual number of workers that will be	f workers declared in Paragraph 5, a employed.	above, is a
available at the employed and	atement of number of workers declared time of submitting its Proposal, rath	s requested in Paragraph 5, above, is ured therein is based on the Contractor's been than the actual number of workers kers and the other information requested by Bidder in writing.	est estimate that will be
current local, sta	erform the Work of the Project that is that at a safe, and federal contractor license ident	er of persons who will be utilized as in the subject of the Contract (together with the ification numbers that each is required to the second is seeded.]:	heir known,
	List of Independent Contractors	Current, local, state and federal contractor license identification number	
	Please refer to additional Document atta	ched.	
8. Ch	eck only one of the following boxes, as	applicable:	
above, is a stat	■ The statement of number of ement of the <u>actual</u> number of independent.	independent contractors declared in Padent contractors that will be utilized.	aragraph 7,
on the Contract	I therefore the statement of number of tor's best estimate available at the tim	ndent contractors requested in Paragrap independent contractors declared there e of submitting its Proposal, rather than , and if and when the actual number of in	ein is based n the actual

Current, local, state and federal contractor license identification number

List of Independent Contractors	license identification number
HHJ CONSTRUCTION INC	1019385
MOORE FLOORING, INC.	472436
KP Electric	1000909
P & S ENGINEERING INC dba P & S MECHANICAL	1031273
PRECISE GENERAL CONTRACTOR INC	883707
QUALITY ENVIRONMENTAL INC	876494
ROY E WHITEHEAD INC.	255108
WESTERN PLUMBING SERVICES	1021101
Y T I ENTERPRISES INC	830286

I, the undersigned, declare under penalty of perjury that the foregoin personal knowledge and are true and correct. Executed on this, in the year 20 ²⁴ at, California.	g statements 31st	are within my day of
2 X		
(signature)		
Harry Joh		
Type Name of Signer:		
Harry H. Joh Construction Inc.		
Type Name of Bidder:		

contractors and the other information requested above is available, it will be reported to the County of Riverside by Bidder in writing.

1.1.91	Key Personnel, Key Persons	11
1.1.92	Loss, Losses	
1.1.93	Maximum Contract Amount	11
1.1.94	Minimum Contract Amount	11
1.1.95	Modification	
1.1.96	Mold	
1.1.97	Non-prepriced tasks	
1.1.98	Notice Inviting Bids.	
1.1.99	Notice of Change.	
1.1.100	Notice of Completion.	
1.1.101	Notice of Completion of a Work Order.	
1.1.101	Notice of Delay.	
	Notice of Final Completion.	
1.1.103		
1.1.104	Notice of Intent to Award.	
1.1.105	Notice of Substantial Completion.	
1.1.106	Payment Bond, Performance Bond.	
1.1.107	Plans	
1.1.108	Post-Award Submittals.	
1.1.109	Pre-Bid Conference	
1.1.110	Product Data	
1.1.111	Progress Payment.	
1.1.112	Project.	
1.1.114	Project Team.	13
1.1.115	Reasonable Order of Magnitude Estimate.	13
1.1.116	Record Documents	13
1.1.117	Record Drawings, Record Specifications.	
1.1.118	Reference Documents	
1.1.119	Request for Extension	
1.1.120	Request for Information.	
1.1.121	Safety Program	
1.1.122	Samples	
1.1.123	Schedule of Values	
1.1.123	Self-Performed Work.	
1.1.125	Separate Contractor	
1.1.126	Shop Drawing.	
1.1.127	Site.	
1.1.128	Specifications.	
1.1.129	Standard of Performance.	
1.1.130	State Water Resources Control Board.	
1.1.131	Storm Water Permit	
1.1.132	Sub-Bidder.	
1.1.133	Subcontractor.	
1.1.134	Submittal	
1.1.135	Submittal Schedule	
1.1.136	Substantial Completion, Substantially Complete.	14
1.1.137	Substantial Completion Punch List	
1.1.138	Substitution	
1.1.139	Substitution Request Form.	
1.1.140	Supplementary Conditions.	
1.1.141	Supplemental General Conditions.	
1.1.142	Supplemental Work Order	
1.1.143	Surety	
1.1.144	Technical Specifications	

	1.1.145 1.1.146 1.1.147 1.1.148 1.1.149 1.1.150 1.1.151 1.1.152 1.1.153	Tier. Time Impact Analysis. Unexcused Delay. Unilateral Change Order. Unilateral Work Order. Unit Price. Work. Work Hours. Worker's Compensation Certificate.	15 16 16 16 16 16
1.2	CORREL	ATION, INTERPRETATION AND INTENT OF CONTRACT DOCUMENTS	16
	1.2.1 1.2.2 1.2.3 1.2.4 1.2.5 1.2.6 1.2.7 1.2.8 1.2.9 1.2.10 1.2.11 1.2.12 1.2.13 1.2.14 1.2.15 1.2.16 1.2.17 1.2.18 1.2.19 1.2.19	Design Intent. Complementary. Technical Words Trade Names. Incidental Items. Drawing Dimensions. Drawings, Specifications. Typical Work. Divisions of the Work. Applicable Laws. Interpretations of Laws. Modifiers. Singular, Gender, Captions. Cross-References Diagrammatic Design. Demolition. Omissions. Conflicts. Order of Precedence. Conditions Precedent.	16 17 17 17 17 17 17 17 17 17 18 18 18 18
1.3	OWNER	SHIP AND USE OF DRAWINGS, SPECIFICATIONS AND OTHER DOCUM	
	1.3.1 1.3.2 1.3.3 1.3.4 1.3.5 1.3.6 1.3.7	Property of County. Assignment of Rights. Contractor's Warranty. Non-Exclusive License. Reproduction. Delivery to County. Subcontractors.	19 19 19 19 19
ARTICLE 2 CO	DUNTY RIC	GHTS AND OBLIGATIONS	20
2.1	INFORM	ATION, APPROVALS AND SERVICES REQUIRED OF COUNTY	20
	2.1.1 2.1.2 2.1.3 2.1.4 2.1.5	Legal Descriptions Permits and Fees County Approvals Approvals Non-Specified Items	20 20 20 21
2.2	COUNTY	'S RIGHT TO STOP THE WORK	21
2.3	COUNTY	'S RIGHT TO CARRY OUT THE WORK	21

<u>Page</u>

			Pag
2.4	ACCOU	JNTING, RECORDS AND AUDIT	21
	2.4.1 2.4.2 2.4.3 2.4.4 2.4.5 2.4.6	Accounting System. Books and Records. Inspection and Copying. Confidential Information. Withholding of Payment. Specific Performance.	21 21 22 22
2.5	COUNT	Y FURNISHED MATERIALS	22
	2.5.1 2.5.2 2.5.3 2.5.4 2.5.5 2.5.6 2.5.7	Supply by County Deleted Work Delivery Deadlines Delivery to Site Care, Custody and Control Notice of Deficiencies Incorporation in Work	22 22 22 22
2.6	COUNT	TY INSTALLED ITEMS	23
2.7	COUNT	TY'S ADDITIONAL RIGHTS	23
ARTICLE 3 (CONTRACT	TOR PERFORMANCE	23
3.1	CONTR	RACTOR STATUS	23
	3.1.1 3.1.2 3.1.3 3.1.4 3.1.5	Independent Contractor Agents, Employees Licenses Subcontractors Design Services	23 23
3.2	REVIEV	N OF DOCUMENTS, SITE AND EXISTING IMPROVEMENTS	24
	3.2.1 3.2.2 3.2.3 3.2.4 3.2.5 3.2.6	Contractor's Duty of Review Contract Adjustments WAIVER BY CONTRACTOR. Continuing Obligation Requests for Information Correction of Work	24 25 26
3.3	SUPER	VISION AND CONSTRUCTION PROCEDURES	27
	3.3.1 3.3.2 3.3.3 3.3.4 3.3.5	General Obligation Supervisory Staff County Supplementary Personnel Means, Methods, Procedures. Ordering Procedures:	27 27 27
CONTRACT		DRMED DUTIES	
3.4	LABOR	, MATERIALS AND EQUIPMENT	31
	3.4.1 3.4.2 3.4.3 3.4.4 3.4.5	Costs of Work Coordination Field Conditions Layout Materials, Equipment	31 31 31
3.5	CONTR	RACTOR'S WARRANTY	32

			<u>Page</u>
	3.5.1 3.5.2 3.5.3 3.5.4 3.5.5	General Warranty. Repair, Replacement. Not a Limitation. Assignment. Close-Out.	32 33 33
3.6	TAXES		33
	3.6.1 3.6.2 3.6.3	Payment by Contractor. Tax Exempt Projects. Records of Taxes.	33
3.7	PERMIT	S, FEES AND LEGAL NOTICES	33
	3.7.1 3.7.2 3.7.3 3.7.4 3.7.5	Permits. Applicable Laws, Notices. Bonds, Undertakings. Notice of Violations. Governmental Authority Approvals.	33 34 34
3.8	CONTRA	ACTOR'S PERSONNEL	34
	3.8.1 3.8.2 3.8.3 3.8.4 3.8.5 3.8.6 3.8.7 3.8.8 3.8.9 3.8.10	Key Persons. Background Check. Project Manager. Transfer. Removal. Replacement. Communications. Contact Information. Signatures Exclusion from Site.	34 35 35 35 35 35 35
3.9	CONTRA	ACTOR'S CONSTRUCTION SCHEDULE	35
	3.9.1 3.9.2 3.9.3 3.9.4 3.9.5 3.9.6 3.9.7 3.9.8 3.9.9	Preparation Format Detail Updates Governing Schedule Submittal Schedule Schedule Responsibility Condition of Payment Scheduling by County	35 35 36 36 36 36
3.10	DOCUME	ENTS AT SITE, REPORTING, MEETINGS	37
	3.10.1 3.10.2 3.10.3 3.10.4 3.10.5	Documents at Site Daily Reports Progress Meetings Notice Requirements Availability for Review	37 38 38
3.11	SUBMIT	TALS	38
	3.11.1 3.11.2 3.11.3 3.11.4	Not Contract Documents. Coordination with Others. Submission by Contractor. Review of Submittals.	38 39

			<u>Page</u>			
	3.11.5 3.11.6	Contract Adjustments. Compliance with Contract.				
3.12	USE OF	USE OF SITE				
	3.12.1 3.12.2 3.12.3 3.12.4 3.12.5 3.12.6 3.12.7 3.12.8 3.12.9 3.12.10 3.12.11 3.12.12 3.12.13 3.12.14	Staging Area Existing Improvements Operations at Site Coordination Unauthorized Use Site Security Persons on Site County Uses and Activities Dust, Fumes, Noise Confinement of Operations Prohibited Substances Survey Markers Drainage, Erosion. Trenches	40 40 40 40 40 40 41 41 41 41			
3.13	CUTTING	AND PATCHING	41			
3.14	UTILITIES AND SANITARY FACILITIES4					
	3.14.1 3.14.2 3.14.3 3.14.4	Contractor Responsibility County Responsibility Temporary Utilities Sanitary Facilities	42 42			
3.15	CLEANIN	IG UP	43			
	3.15.1 3.15.2	Contractor Responsibility. Cleanup by County.				
3.16	ACCESS	TO THE WORK	43			
	3.16.1 3.16.2 3.16.3	County	43			
3.17	INTELLE	CTUAL PROPERTY RIGHTS	43			
3.18	INDEMNI	FICATION	43			
	3.18.1 3.18.2 3.18.3 3.18.4 3.18.5 3.18.6 3.18.7	Contractor's Indemnity Obligation. Indemnification of Adjacent Property Owners. Insurance and Employment Benefits. Subcontractor Indemnity Agreements. Implied Indemnity Rights. Obligation to Defend. Enforcement.	44 44 44 45			
3.19	LABOR, \	WAGES, PAYROLL RECORDS	45			
	3.19.1 3.19.2 3.19.3 3.19.4 3.19.5 3.19.6	Public Work. Prevailing Wage Rates. Unclassified Workers Per Diem Wages. Applicable Laws. Posting at Site.	45 45 45 45			

			<u>Page</u>
	3.19.7 3.19.8 3.19.9 3.19.10 3.19.11 3.19.12 3.19.13 3.19.14	Worker Hours. Overtime. Payroll Records. Apprentices. Pre-Construction Meetings, Interviews. Penalties for Violations. Subcontractor Provisions. Condition of Payment.	46 46 47 48 48
3.20	LABOR (CODE §2810	49
	3.20.1 3.20.2 3.20.3	Application. Declaration by Contractor. Continuing Duty.	49
3.21	URBAN F	RUNOFF AND STORM WATER COMPLIANCE	49
	3.21.1 3.21.2 3.21.3 3.21.4 3.21.5	Contractor's Responsibility. Inspections, Reports. Violations. Condition of Payment. Costs of Compliance.	49 50 50
3.22	SOLID W	ASTE MANAGEMENT	50
3.23	CEQA C	OMPLIANCE	50
3.24	AQMD C	OMPLIANCE	50
ARTICLE 4 CO	NSTRUC ⁻	TION ADMINISTRATION	50
4.1	ARCHITE	ECT	50
	4.1.1 4.1.2 4.1.3 4.1.4 4.1.5	Scope of Authority. Limitations on Authority. Work Stoppage. Replacement. County Rights.	51 51 51
4.2	ADMINIS	TRATION OF THE WORK ORDER CONTRACT	51
	4.2.1 4.2.2 4.2.3 4.2.4 4.2.5 4.2.6 4.2.7	Observations of the Work. Means, Methods. Communications by Contractor. Review of Applications for Payment. Rejection of the Work. Review of Submittals. Changes.	51 51 51 51 52
4.3	CLAIMS.		52
	4.3.1 4.3.2 4.3.3 4.3.4 4.3.5 4.3.6 4.3.7 4.3.8 4.3.9	Submission of Claims. Arising of Claim. Content of Claims. Noncompliance. Submission of Claims Response to Claims by Contractor. Meet and Confer. Subcontractor Claims. Claims Based on Differing Site Conditions.	52 52 54 54 54 54

			<u>Page</u>
	4.3.10	Continuous Work	56
4.4	ATTOR	NEY'S FEES	56
4.5	NOTICE	OF THIRD-PARTY CLAIMS	56
4.6	WAIVER	RS OF RIGHTS BY CONTRACTOR	56
4.7	GOOD F	FAITH DETERMINATIONS	57
4.8	ESCRO	W BID DOCUMENTS	57
ARTICLE 5 S	UBCONTR	RACTORS	57
5.1	SUBSTI	ITUTION	57
	5.1.1	Substitutions Allowed	57
	5.1.2	Contractor's Own Expense	
	5.1.3 5.1.4	Substantiation of Compliance	
5.2		NTRACTUAL RELATIONS	
5.2	5.2.1		
	5.2.1	Written Agreements	
	5.2.3	No Brokering	
	5.2.4	Third-Party Rights	
200-00000	5.2.5	All Subcontractor Tiers	
5.3	CONTIN	NGENT ASSIGNMENT OF SUBCONTRACTS	
	5.3.1	Contingent Assignment	
	5.3.2 5.3.3	Acceptance by County. County Obligation.	
5.4	COMMU	JNICATIONS BY COUNTY	
5.5	DOCUM	MENT AVAILABILITY	60
5.6	NO LIAE	BILITY OF COUNTY	60
ARTICLE 6 C	OUNTY'S	OWN FORCES AND SEPARATE CONTRACTORS	60
6.1	COUNT	Y'S RIGHT TO PERFORM CONSTRUCTION WITH OWN FORCES AND	то
		SEPARATE CONTRACTS	
	6.1.1	Right of County	60
	6.1.2	Separate Contractors.	
	6.1.3 6.1.4	Coordination. Disputes	
	6.1.5	Remedy	
6.2	MUTUA	L RESPONSIBILITY	61
	6.2.1	Use of Site	61
	6.2.2	Adjoining Work.	61
	6.2.3	Damage	
	6.2.4 6.2.5	Disputes	
6.3		ATION OF CLEANUP COSTS	
		IN THE WORK	

			<u>P</u>	Page
7.1	CHANGE	ES	(61
	7.1.1 7.1.2 7.1.3 7.1.4 7.1.5 7.1.6	General. Contract Adjustments. Work Order Adjustments. Exclusive Rights. Written Authorization. Prompt Performance.	(((62 62 62 62
7.2	SIGNATU	JRES AND AUTHORIZATIONS	(62
	7.2.1 7.2.2 7.2.3	Parties. Form. Authorization.	(62
7.3	CHANGE	ORDERS	(63
	7.3.1	Purpose.	(63
7.4	UNILATE	RAL SUPPLEMENTAL WORK ORDER	(64
	7.4.1 7.4.2 7.4.3 7.4.4 7.4.5	Unilateral Supplemental Work Order. Purpose. Good Faith Determination. Claim by Contractor. WAIVER BY CONTRACTOR.	((64 64 64
7.5	CONSTR	RUCTION CHANGE DIRECTIVES	(64
	7.5.1 7.5.2 7.5.3 7.5.4 7.5.5	Purpose. No Contract Adjustment. Agreed Contract Adjustment. Disputed Contract Adjustment. Other Notices.	((64 64 66
7.6	PROCED	DURES	(66
	7.6.1 7.6.2 7.6.3	Notice of Change. Change Order Request. Formal Notice of Essence.	(67
7.7	PRICING		(68
	7.7.1 7.7.2 7.7.3 7.7.4 7.7.5 7.7.6 7.7.7 7.7.8 7.7.9 7.7.10 7.7.11 7.7.12 7.7.13 7.7.14 7.7.15 7.7.16 7.7.17	Basis of Calculation. Time and Materials Documentation. Allowable Costs Costs Not Allowed. Allowable Markups. Review of Markups. Exclusions and Limitations. Net Calculations. Unit Prices. Discounts. Prompt Pricing. Final Payment. Full Resolution Reserved Rights. No "Total Cost" Calculations. Multiple Changes. Continuous Performance.		70 71 72 73 74 74 74 74 74 75 75 75

			<u>Page</u>
ARTICLE 8 C	ONTRACT	T TIME	76
8.1		ENCEMENT AND COMPLETION	
	8.1.1 8.1.2 8.1.3 8.1.4	Date of Commencement. Substantial, Final Completion. Adjustments to Contract Time. Early Completion.	76 76
8.2	DELAYS	S AND EXTENSIONS OF TIME	76
	8.2.1 8.2.2 8.2.3 8.2.4 8.2.5 8.2.6 8.2.7 8.2.8 8.2.9 8.2.10	Adjustments to Contract Time of Work Order Time Notice of Delay. Request for Extension. Response by County. Formal Notice of Essence. Compensation for Delay. Acceleration of the Work. Concurrent Delays. Delay Claims. Exercise of County Rights.	77 78 78 78 79 79 80
ARTICLE 9 P	AYMENTS	S AND COMPLETION	80
9.1	PAYME	NT BY COUNTY	
	9.1.1 9.1.2 9.1.3 9.1.4	Time for Payment. Not Acceptance. Interest. Disputed Payments.	81 81
9.2	APPLIC	ATIONS FOR PAYMENTS	81
	9.2.1 9.2.2 9.2.3 9.2.4 9.2.5 9.2.6 9.2.7 9.2.8 9.2.9 9.2.10 9.2.11 9.2.12	Submission by Contractor. Period of Application. Schedule of Values. Changes in Work. Progress Payments. Percentage Completion. Projected Work. Disagreements. Substantial Completion. Certification by Contractor. Stored Materials. Title.	81 81 81 81 81 81 81 81
9.3	SCHED	ULE OF VALUES	82
	9.3.1 9.3.2 9.3.3 9.3.4 9.3.5 9.3.6 9.3.7 9.3.8	Initial Submission. Balanced Allocation. Line Estimates. Updating. Substantiation. Corrections. Changes to Work. Applications for Payment.	82 82 82 83 83
9.4		RESS PAYMENT CONDITIONS	
	9.4.1	Progress Payment Amount	రెవ

			<u>Page</u>
	9.4.2	Other Conditions and Documentation.	. 83
9.5	COUNTY	APPROVAL/REJECTION OF APPLICATIONS FOR PAYMENT	. 84
	9.5.1 9.5.2 9.5.3 9.5.4 9.5.5 9.5.6	Review by County Disapproval by County Re-submittal by Contractor Approval Nullification No Waiver by County No Representation	. 84 . 84 . 84
9.6	WITHHO	LDING OF PAYMENT	. 85
	9.6.1 9.6.2 9.6.3 9.6.4 9.6.5	Grounds for Withholding. Application of Withholding. Final Payment. Release of Withholding. Additional Rights.	. 86 . 86 . 86
9.7	PAYMEN	TS BY CONTRACTOR	. 86
	9.7.1 9.7.2 9.7.3 9.7.4 9.7.5 9.7.6 9.7.7	Payments to Subcontractors. Payments in Trust Payment Information. Joint Payment. Direct Negotiation of Stop Payment Notices. Release of Stop Payment Notices. No County Obligation.	86 87 87 87
9.8	FAILURE	OF PAYMENT	. 87
9.9	SUBSTIT	UTION OF SECURITIES FOR RETENTION	. 88
	9.9.1 9.9.2 9.9.3	Public Contract Code. Substitute Security. Deposit of Retentions.	. 88
9.10	FINAL PA	AYMENT	. 88
	9.10.1 9.10.2 9.10.3 9.10.4 9.10.5 9.10.6 9.10.7	Payment by County. Application for Final Payment. Review by County. Conditions to Final Payment. Disputed Amounts. No Waiver by County. WAIVER BY CONTRACTOR.	89 89 89 89
9.11	SUBSTAI	NTIAL COMPLETION	. 90
	9.11.1 9.11.2 9.11.3 9.11.4 9.11.5 9.11.6	Contract Time. Request for Inspection. Substantial Completion Inspection. Substantial Completion Punch List. Re-Inspection. Notice of Substantial Completion.	90 90 90
9.12	PARTIAL	OCCUPANCY OR USE	. 90
9.13	FINAL CO	OMPLETION	. 91

Contract Time. 91

9.13.1

			<u>Page</u>
	9.13.2 9.13.3 9.13.4 9.13.5 9.13.6 9.13.7	Final Completion Punch List. Performance of Punch List. Request for Final Inspection. Notice of Final Completion. Notice of Completion. No Waiver by County.	92 92 92 92
ARTICLE 10 IN	NSPECTIO	DNS, SAFETY AND HAZARDOUS SUBSTANCES	92
10.1	INSPEC	TIONS	92
	10.1.1 10.1.2 10.1.3 10.1.4 10.1.5 10.1.6 10.1.7 10.1.8 10.1.9	General Coordination Uncovering of Work Off-Hours Inspections Access to the Work Right to Stop Work No County Duty Contractor Responsibility Reimbursement to County	92 93 93 93 93 93
10.2	SAFETY	PRECAUTIONS AND PROGRAMS	94
	10.2.1 10.2.2 10.2.3 10.2.4 10.2.5 10.2.6 10.2.7 10.2.8 10.2.9 10.2.10 10.2.11 10.2.12 10.2.13	General Safety Obligation. Contractor's Safety Program. Safety Orders. Safety Representative. Protection. Safeguards, Disabled Access. Fire, Explosives, Hazardous Substances. First Aid. Unsafe Conditions. Responsibility for Loss. Loading, Storage. Emergency. No County Responsibility.	94 94 94 94 95 95 95 95
	10.2.14	Separate Contractors	
10.3	HAZARE	DOUS SUBSTANCES, MOLD	96
	10.3.1 10.3.2 10.3.3 10.3.4 10.3.5	Hazardous Substances. Mold. Release of County. Communications with Governmental Authorities. Subcontractors.	97 98 98
ARTICLE 11 IN	NSURANC	E	98
11.1	INSURA	NCE	98
	11.1.1 11.1.2	Contractor's Insurance Requirements. Other Mandatory Insurance Requirements.	
ARTICLE 12 B	ONDS		. 100
12.1	PERFOR	RMANCE BOND AND PAYMENT BOND	. 100
	12.1.1 12.1.2 12.1.3	Performance and Payment Bonds. Changes. Replacement.	. 100

			<u>Page</u>
	12.1.4 12.1.5 12.1.6 12.1.7 12.1.8 12.1.9 12.1.10 12.1.11 12.1.12	Duration. Condition of Payment. Surety Rating. Premiums. Obligee. No Exoneration. Communications. No Limitation. Subcontractor Bonds. Claims.	. 101 . 101 . 101 . 101 . 101 . 101 . 101
ARTICLE 13	UNCOVER	RING AND CORRECTION OF THE WORK	. 101
13.1	UNCOV	ERING OF THE WORK	. 101
13.2	CORRE	CTION OF THE WORK	. 101
13.3	GUARA	NTEE TO REPAIR PERIOD	. 102
	13.3.1 13.3.2 13.3.3 13.3.4 13.3.5 13.3.6	Guarantee To Repair Period. Repair by Contractor. Notice by County. Correction by County. Sale. No Limitation.	. 102 . 102 . 103 . 103
13.4	ACCEP	TANCE OF NONCONFORMING WORK	. 103
ARTICLE 14	MISCELLA	NEOUS PROVISIONS	. 103
14.1	GOVER	NING LAW	. 103
14.2	TIME O	F ESSENCE	. 103
14.3	SUCCE	SSORS AND ASSIGNS	. 104
14.4	WRITTE	EN NOTICE	. 104
	14.4.1 14.4.2 14.4.3	Notice to County. Notice to Contractor. Notice to Claimant.	. 104
14.5	RIGHTS	S AND REMEDIES	. 104
	14.5.1 14.5.2 14.5.3	County Rights	. 104
14.6	NO NUI	SANCE	. 105
14.7	EXTEN ⁻	T OF AGREEMENT	. 105
14.8	NO THI	RD-PARTY RIGHTS	. 105
14.9	SEVER	ABILITY	. 105
14.1	0 PROVIS	SIONS REQUIRED BY APPLICABLE LAWS	. 105
14.1	1 SURVIV	/AL	. 105
14.1	2 FEDER	AL GRANTS	. 105
14 1	3 PROHIE	RITED INTERESTS	106

			<u>Page</u>
14.1	4 ASSIGN	IMENT OF ANTI-TRUST ACTIONS	106
14.1	5 NO WAI	IVER	106
14.1	6 CONSE	NT TO PHOTOGRAPHING	106
ARTICLE 15	DEFAULT,	TERMINATION AND SUSPENSION	107
15.1	COUNT	Y REMEDIES FOR DEFAULT	107
	15.1.1 15.1.2 15.1.3 15.1.4 15.1.5 15.1.6 15.1.7 15.1.8 15.1.9 15.1.10 15.1.11	Event of Default. County's Remedies. Contractor Tools, Equipment. Contractor Obligations. Accounting and Payment Surety. Conversion. Substantial Performance Waived. Cross Default. Rights Cumulative. Materiality. County Action.	
15.2	SUSPE	NSION BY COUNTY FOR CONVENIENCE	111
	15.2.1 15.2.2 15.2.3	Suspension OrderResumption. Limitation.	111
15.3	TERMIN	NATION BY COUNTY FOR CONVENIENCE	111
	15.3.1 15.3.2 15.3.3 15.3.4 15.3.5	Right to Terminate for Convenience Contractor Obligations Contractor Compensation Exclusive Compensation Subcontractors.	111 111 111
15.4	TERMIN	IATION BY CONTRACTOR	112
	15.4.1 15.4.2 15.4.3	Contractor's Remedies. Notice of Intention to Terminate. Continuous Performance.	112
15.5	WARRA	NTIES	112
ARTICLE 16	NON-DISC	RIMINATION	112
16.1	NON-DI	SCRIMINATION IN SERVICES	112
16.2	NON-DI	SCRIMINATION IN EMPLOYMENT	113

SUPPLEMENTAL GENERAL CONDITIONS OF THE STANDARD FORM NJPA IQC-WORK ORDER CONTRACT (EZIQC) BETWEEN COUNTY AND CONTRACTOR

(LONG FORM)

ARTICLE 1 GENERAL PROVISIONS

1.1 DEFINITIONS-GENERAL

- 1.1.1 Acceptance of a Work Order. Acceptance is when the County determines all the requirements of an individual Work Order have been completed. Execution of the Notice of Completion will signify Acceptance. A copy of the Notice of Completion will be sent to the Contractor after execution by the County. Upon receipt of the Notice of Completion, the Contractor will be relieved of the duty of protecting the work, and the County will initiate final settlement and payment.
- 1.1.2 Act of God. "Act of God" means earthquake, natural flood, tornado or other unusually severe natural or weather phenomenon occurring at the Site and causing Delay to performance of the Work at the Site; provided, however, that precipitation and winds shall not be an Act of God unless it exceeds in any given month the 10-year average of monthly levels as established by the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration ("NOAA") according to NOAA's records of measurable precipitation and winds taken at NOAA's recording station located within the Riverside County basin area that is nearest to the Site.
- 1.1.3 **Addendum.** "Addendum" means written or graphic information (including, without limitation, Drawings or Specifications) issued prior to the NJPA Bid Closing Deadline, which modifies or interprets the Bidding Documents by additions, deletions, clarifications or corrections.
- 1.1.4 **Adjustment Factor.** The Contractor's competitively bid price adjustment to the unit prices as published in the Construction Task Catalog associated with the applicable NJPA bid process. All adjustment factors are expressed as an increase or decrease from the published prices.
- 1.1.5 **Admitted Surety.** "Admitted Surety" means a surety insurer that is duly certified pursuant to California Insurance Code §995.120 to transact business as a surety in the State of California.
- 1.1.6 **Applicable Laws.** "Applicable Laws" means all statutes, ordinances, rules, regulations, policies and guidelines enacted by Governmental Authorities (including, without limitation, Environmental Laws and Disability Laws), codes adopted or promulgated by Governmental Authorities (including, without limitation, building and health and safety codes), lawful orders of Governmental Authorities and common law, including, but not limited to, principles of equity applied by the courts of the State of California, which are in effect at the time the Work is performed.
- 1.1.7 **Application for Payment.** "Application for Payment" means Contractor's itemized application for Progress Payment or Final Payment prepared, submitted and substantiated in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents.
- 1.1.8 **Architect.** "Architect" means the design professional retained by County that is primarily responsible for the preparation of the Drawings and Specifications for the Project.
- 1.1.9 **Award.** "Award" means either (1) a minute order duly adopted by the Board of Supervisors approving County's entering into the Construction Contract with Contractor or (2) execution of the Construction Contract by the Clerk of the Board.

- 1.1.10 **Bid.** "Bid" means the completed and signed Bid Form and other Bid Submittals submitted by a Bidder to the NJPA in response to the Invitation for Bids (IFB) and in accordance with the NJPA Instructions to Bidders.
- 1.1.11 **Bid Amount.** "Bid Amount" means the dollar amount of the Adjustment Factor that is used as the basis for determining which Bidder has submitted the lowest Bid price for purposes of Award pursuant to the NJPA's chosen method of Award set forth in the NJPA Contract Documents and Instructions to Bidders.
- 1.1.12 **Bid Bond.** "Bid Bond" means alternative form of Bid Security submitted by a Bidder that consists of a surety bond issued by a Surety in accordance with the NJPA Bidding and Contract Documents.
- 1.1.13 **Bid Closing Deadline.** "Bid Closing Deadline" means the deadline (date and time) for receipt of Bids by the NJPA that is stated in the NJPA Bidding and Contract Documents, as adjusted by Addendum.
- 1.1.14 **Bid Form.** "Bid Form" means the form prescribed by the NJPA Bidding Documents to be completed and signed by a Bidder showing the Adjustment Factor(s) of its Bid.
- 1.1.15 **Bid Security.** "Bid Security" means a deposit of cash, certified or cashier's check or bond submitted by a Bidder in accordance with the NJPA Bidding Documents guaranteeing that if Award is made to the Bidder, the Bidder will enter into the Construction Contract and furnish the Performance Bond and Payment Bond and other Post-Award Submittals in accordance with the NJPA and County Contract Documents.
- 1.1.16 **Bid Submittal.** "Bid Submittal" means a document that Bidder is required by the NJPA Bidding Documents to submit with or as part of its Bid.
- 1.1.17 **Bidder.** "Bidder" means a person or entity submitting a Bid for Award of the NJPA Construction Contract.
- 1.1.18 **Bidding Documents.** "Bidding Documents" means the following collection of documents prepared and issued by NJPA relating to the NJPA Contract:
 - .1 NJPA Invitation for Bid Documents (IFB);
 - .2 NJPA Project Information:
 - .3 NJPA Instructions to Bidders:
 - .4 NJPA Execution Documents:
 - .5 NJPA IQCC Standard Terms and Conditions and Contract General Conditions
 - .6 Specifications;
 - .7 Construction Task Catalogue (General Construction (B) July 2013)
 - .8 Addenda;
 - .9 Reference Documents;
 - .10 Safety Program; and
- .11 those documents, or those portions or provisions of documents, that, although not listed in Subparagraph 1.1.19.2 through Subparagraph 1.1.19.9, above, are expressly cross-referenced therein or attached thereto, including, without limitation, all documents submitted by Contractor as part of its NJPA Bid, Post-Award Submittals, or subsequently awarded NJPA IQC Construction Contracts between the County and the Contractor.

- 1.1.19 **Board of Supervisors.** "Board of Supervisors" means the Board of Supervisors for the County of Riverside.
- 1.1.20 **Change.** "Change" means a modification, change, addition, substitution or deletion in the Work or in Contractor's means, methods, manner, time or sequence of performing the Work arising from any cause or circumstances, including, without limitation, either directly at the request of County or constructively by reason of other circumstances. Use of the term "Change," in any context, in the Contract Documents shall not be interpreted as implying that Contractor is entitled to a Contract Adjustment on any basis other than as permitted by the terms of the Contract Documents for Compensable Change, Deleted Work or Compensable Delay. Change Order. "Change Order" means a written instrument, signed in accordance with the requirements of the General Conditions and Supplemental General Conditions of the Standard Form NJPA IQC-Work Order Contract (EZIQC) Between County and Contractor (Supplemental General Conditions), setting forth the agreement of County and Contractor on the terms of a Contract Adjustment.
- 1.1.21 **Change Order Request.** "Change Order Request" means Contractor's written request for a Contract Adjustment pursuant to <u>Paragraph 7.6.2</u>, below.
- 1.1.22 **Claim.** "Claim" means a written demand or assertion by Contractor seeking, as a matter of right, an interpretation of contract, payment of money, recovery of damages or other relief. A Claim does not include the following: (1) tort claims for personal injury or death; (2) stop payment notice claims; (3) a determination of the right of County to specific performance or injunctive relief to compel performance; (4) a determination of the right of County to suspend, revoke or limit the Contractor's Prequalification status or rating or to debar Contractor from bidding or contracting with County; or (5) a determination of the right of County under Applicable Laws to terminate the Construction Contract and/or recovery of penalties imposed upon Contractor for violation of statutory obligations under Public Contract Code §4100 *et seq.*
- 1.1.23 **Close-Out Documents.** "Close-Out Documents" means all Record Documents, warranties, guarantees, technical information, operations manuals, replacement parts, excess and attic stock and other documents (including, without limitation, electronic versions and hard copies) and things required to be submitted by Contractor under the Contract Documents as a condition of Final Completion or Final Payment.
- 1.1.24 **Compensable Change.** "Compensable Change" means circumstances involving the performance of Extra Work:
 - .1 that are the result of
 - (1) Differing Site Conditions,
- (2) amendments or additions to Applicable Laws, which amendments or additions are enacted after the Bid Closing Deadline,
- (3) a Change requested by County in accordance with the conditions of authorization applicable to Compensable Changes set forth in <u>Article 7</u>, below, or
- other circumstances involving a Change in the Work for which Contractor is given under the Contract Documents a specific and express right to a Contract Adjustment to the Contract Price;
- .2 that are not caused, in whole or in part, by an act or omission of Contractor or a Subcontractor, of any Tier, constituting negligence, willful misconduct, or violation of an Applicable Law, or by a failure of Contractor of a Subcontractor, of any Tier, to comply with the Contract Documents;
- .3 for which a Contract Adjustment is neither prohibited by nor waived under the terms of the Contract Documents; and
- .4 that if performed would require Contractor to incur additional and unforeseeable Allowable Costs that would not have been required to be incurred in the absence of such circumstances.

- 1.1.25 **Compensable Delay.** "Compensable Delay" means a Delay to the critical path of activities affecting Contractor's ability to achieve Substantial Completion of the entirety of the Work within the Contract Time:
 - .1 that is the result of
 - (a) a Compensable Change,
- (b) the active negligence of County, Architect, a County Consultant or a Separate Contractor.
 - (c) a breach by County of an obligation under the Contract Documents, or
- (d) other circumstances involving Delay for which Contractor is given under the Contract Documents a specific and express right to a Contract Adjustment adjusting the Contract Price;
- .2 that is not caused, in whole or in part, by an act or omission of Contractor or a Subcontractor, of any Tier, constituting negligence, willful misconduct, or a violation of an Applicable Law, or a failure by Contractor or any Subcontractor, of any Tier, to comply with the Contract Documents; and
- .3 for which a Contract Adjustment to the Contract Time is neither prohibited by nor waived under the terms of the Contract Documents
- 1.1.26 **Construction Change Directive.** "Construction Change Directive" means a written instrument signed in accordance with the requirements of <u>Article 7</u>, below, that: (1) directs the performance of a Change that does not involve a Contract Adjustment; (2) establishes a mutually agreed basis for compensation to Contractor for a Compensable Change under circumstances where performance of the Compensable Change needs to proceed in advance of the County performing a full evaluation of the Contractor's rights relative to a Contract Adjustment; or (3) directs performance of Work or a Change with respect to which there exists a dispute or question regarding the terms of a Contract Adjustment.
- 1.1.27 **Work Order Construction Schedule**. "Construction Schedule" means the detailed, critical path schedule prepared by Contractor in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents showing Contractor's plan for performance of the Work within the Contract Time.
- 1.1.28 **Construction Task Catalog (CTC).** This is a comprehensive listing of specific repair or remodeling tasks together with a specific unit of measurement and a unit price.
- 1.1.29 **Contract Adjustment.** "Contract Adjustment" means an adjustment, additive or deductive, to the Contract Price or Contract Time, or Work Order that is permitted by the Contract Documents due to circumstances constituting a Compensable Change, Compensable Delay or Deleted Work.
 - 1.1.30 Contract Documents. "Contract Documents" means the following collection of documents:
 - .1 Standard Form of Construction Contract for EZIQC Between County and Contractor (EZIQC Contract);
 - .2 NJPA Addenda:
 - .3 NJPA Membership Agreement;
 - .4 NJPA Indefinite Quantity Construction Agreement;
 - .5 NJPA IFB;
 - .6 NJPA Book 1 (Project Information, Instructions to Bidders & Execution Documents);

- .7 NJPA Book 2-IQCC Standard Terms and Conditions and General Conditions (EZIQC General Conditions):
 - .8 EZIQC Work Order & Detailed Scope Documents
- .9 Supplemental General Conditions of the Standard Form EZIQC-Work Order Contract Between County and Contractor (Supplemental EZIQC General Conditions)
 - 10. Construction Task Catalogue (CTC) (General Construction (B), July 2013
 - .11 Change Orders;
 - .12 Unilateral Change Orders;
 - .13 Construction Change Directives;
 - .14 Safety Program;
- .15 other documents that comprise exhibits, attachments or riders to the documents listed in preceding <u>Subparagraph 1.1.35.1</u> through <u>Subparagraph 1.1.35.11</u>, above;
 - .16 executed Declaration of Sufficiency of Funds;
 - .17 Modifications:
 - .18 Reference Documents; and
- .19 if the NJPA Bidding Documents limit bidding to Prequalified Bidders, those written representations, obligations or responsibilities made, acknowledged or assumed by the Bidder as part of the applicable Prequalification conducted by NJPA, including, without limitation, any continuing obligations assumed by Contractor to disclose false or misleading information, report changes in ownership or management and comply with minimum safety requirements.
- 1.1.31 **Contract Price.** "Contract Price" means the dollar amount set forth in the EZIQC Contract as the total compensation payable by County to Contractor for complete performance by Contractor in accordance with the Contract Documents of the Work and other obligations assumed by Contractor under the Contract Documents.
- 1.1.32 **Contract Time**. "Contract Time" means the total number of Days set forth in the EZIQC Contract within which Contractor is obligated to achieve Substantial Completion and/or Final Completion of the Work, as extended or shortened by Contract Adjustments.
- 1.1.33 **Contractor.** "Contractor" means the person or entity identified by County as the NJPA Bidder receiving Award of an NJPA Indefinate Quantity Construction Agreement.
- 1.1.34 **Contractor Amount.** "Contractor Amount" means the component amount calculated on behalf of Contractor pursuant to <u>Paragraph 15.1.5</u>, below, that is used to determine the total net amount payable to Contractor or County in the event of a partial or full termination or discontinuance of the Work.
- 1.1.35 **Contractor's Own Expense.** "Contractor's Own Expense" means that Contractor agrees to assume sole responsibility to pay and be responsible for any resulting or associated Loss and Delay, without any Contract Adjustment and without any other form of compensation or reimbursement, of any kind, by County.
- 1.1.36 **County.** "County" means the County of Riverside, a political subdivision of the State of California.

- 1.1.37 **County Amount.** "County Amount" means the component amount calculated on behalf of County pursuant to <u>Paragraph 15.1.5</u>, below, that is used to determine the total net amount payable to Contractor or County in the event of a partial or full termination or discontinuance of the Work.
- 1.1.38 **County Consultant.** "County Consultant" means a consultant, other than Architect, engaged by County (or engaged as a subconsultant to the Architect or a County Consultant) to provide professional advice to County with respect to the design, construction or management of the Project.
- 1.1.39 **County Review Date.** "County Review Date" means an end date set forth in the Construction Schedule or Submittal Schedule within which County, Architect or a County Consultant is to provide information, review documents or render decisions, approvals or disapprovals.
- 1.1.40 **County Review Period.** "County Review Period" means a period of time set forth in the Construction Schedule or Submittal Schedule within which County, Architect or a County Consultant is to provide information, review documents or render decisions, approvals or disapprovals.
- 1.1.41 **County Risk Manager.** "County Risk Manager" means the individual employee of the County acting as its risk manager.
- 1.1.42 **County Website**. "County Website" means the website maintained by County at http://www.rivcofm.org.
- 1.1.43 **Date of Commencement.** "Date of Commencement" means the starting date used for calculation of the Contract Time, and is the date, no earlier than the first working day following issuance of the first Work Order Notice to Proceed, issued by the County.
- 1.1.44 **Day.** "Day", whether capitalized or not, and unless otherwise specifically provided, means calendar day, including weekends and Holidays.
- 1.1.45 **Declaration of Sufficiency of Funds.** "Declaration of Sufficiency of Funds" means the declaration, in the form included in the Bidding Documents, required to be submitted by Contractor under circumstances where Contractor has not executed a collective bargaining agreement covering the workers who will be employed to perform the Work.
- 1.1.46 **Defective Work.** "Defective Work" means materials, equipment, labor, workmanship, construction services or other construction work comprising the Work by Contractor or a Subcontractor that (1) is faulty, omitted, incomplete, or deficient, or (2) does not conform to Applicable Laws, the Contract Documents, or the requirements of any inspection, reference standard, test, code or approval specified in the Contract Documents.
- 1.1.47 **Delay.** "Delay" means any circumstances involving delay, disruption, hindrance or interference.
- 1.1.48 **Deleted Work.** "Deleted Work" means Work that is eliminated or its scope or cost reduced pursuant to a Change Order or Unilateral Change Order.
- 1.1.49 **Department of Industrial Relations.** "Department of Industrial Relations" means The Department of Industrial Relations of the State of California.
- 1.1.50 **Design Discrepancy.** "Design Discrepancy" means an error, omission, conflict, ambiguity, lack of coordination or noncompliance with Applicable Laws contained in the Bidding Documents, Contract Documents, Reference Documents or other information made available by County to Contractor prior to or after the Bid Closing Deadline.
- 1.1.51 **Design Documents.** "Design Documents" means all originals, copies and drafts of plans, drawings, tracings, specifications, programs, reports, calculations, presentation materials, models, building information models and other writings or materials containing designs, specifications or engineering information

related to the Work or Project prepared by Architect, County Consultants, Contractor, Separate Contractors or Subcontractors including, without limitation, computer aided design materials, electronic data files and paper copies. The term "Design Documents" includes both the written documents and all building and other designs depicted therein.

- 1.1.52 **Design Intent.** "Design Intent" means the general intended design objectives of the Design Documents prepared by Architect and County Consultants, as described in <u>Paragraph 1.2.1</u>, below.
- 1.1.53 **Designation of Subcontractors.** "Designation of Subcontractors" means the list of proposed Subcontractors prepared by the Bidder pursuant to California Public Contract Code §§4100 et seq.
- 1.1.54 **Differing Site Condition.** "Differing Site Condition" means an unforeseen condition that constitutes a basis for Contract Adjustment pursuant to Paragraph 4.3.8, below.
- 1.1.55 **Director of Facilities Management.** "Director of Facilities Management" means the Director for Facilities Management, or his/her designee.
- 1.1.56 **Disability Laws.** "Disability Laws" means applicable federal, state, local or municipal laws, rules, orders, regulations, statutes, ordinances, codes, decrees, or requirements of any Government Authority, which regulate, relate to or impose liability or standards of conduct with respect to, or accessibility for, persons with disabilities, including, without limitation, the Americans with Disabilities Act (42 USCA §§ 12101 et seq.) and the Fair Housing Amendments Act of 1988 (42 USCA §§ 3604 et seq.).
- 1.1.57 **Discovery Date.** "Discovery Date", generally used in reference to Contractor's obligation to give written notice of certain facts, conditions or circumstances, means the earlier of the dates that Contractor or any Subcontractor either: (1) discovered such facts, conditions or circumstances; or (2) should have discovered such facts, conditions or circumstances in the exercise of the level of care required by the terms of the Standard of Performance.
- 1.1.58 **Drawings.** "Drawings" means graphic and pictorial documents showing the design, location and dimensions of the Project, and generally includes plans, elevations, subparagraphs, details, schedules and diagrams. The term "Drawings" is used interchangeably with "Plans".
- 1.1.59 Environmental Laws. "Environmental Laws" means all applicable federal, state, local or municipal laws, rules, orders, regulations, statutes, ordinances, codes, decrees and permits or other requirements of any Governmental Authority, which regulate, relate to, or impose liability or standards of conduct concerning any Hazardous Substance (including, without limitation, the use, handling, transportation, production, disposal, discharge or storage thereof), occupational or environmental conditions on, under, or about the Site or Existing Improvements (including, without limitation, soil, groundwater, and indoor and ambient air conditions), environmental protection (natural or manmade resources), or occupational health or industrial hygiene (but only to the extent related to Hazardous Substances on, under, or about the Site or Existing Improvements), as now or may at any later time be in effect, including without limitation, the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act of 1980 [42 U.S.C.A. §§ 9601 et seq.]; the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act of 1976 [42 U.S.C.A. §§ 6901 et seq.]; the Clean Water Act (also known as the Federal Water Pollution Control Act) [33 U.S.C.A. §§ 1251 et seq.]; the Toxic Substances Control Act [15 U.S.C.A. §§ 2601 et seq.]; the Hazardous Substances Transportation Act [49 U.S.C.A. §§ 1801 et seq.]; the Insecticide, Fungicide, Rodenticide Act [7 U.S.C.A. §§ 136 et seq.]; the Superfund Amendments and Reauthorization Act [42 U.S.C.A. §§ 6901 et seq.]; the Clean Air Act [42 U.S.C.A. §§ 7401 et seq.]; the Safe Drinking Water Act [42 U.S.C.A. §§ 300f et seq.]; the Solid Waste Disposal Act [42 U.S.C.A. §§ 6901 et seq.]; the Surface Mining Control and Reclamation Act [30 U.S.C.A. §§ 1201 et seq.]; the Emergency Planning and Community Right to Know Act [42 U.S.C.A. §§ 11001 et seq.]; the Occupational Safety and Health Act [29 U.S.C.A. §§ 655 and 657]; the Residential Lead-Based Paint Exposure Act (Title X of the Housing and Community Development Act of 1992) [15 U.S.C.A. §§ 2681 et seq.]; the Lead-Based Paint Poisoning Prevention Act [42] U.S.C.A. §§ 4821 et seq.]; the Federal Endangered Species Act, the California Endangered Species Act, the Migratory Bird Treaty Act, the National Environmental Policy Act, the California Environmental Quality Act, Porter Cologne Water Quality Act (California Water Code §§ 13000 et seq), and all similar federal, state or local laws, rules, orders, regulations, statutes, ordinances, codes, decrees, or requirements.

- 1.1.60 **Escrow Agent.** "Escrow Agent" means an entity serving as escrow agent pursuant to California Public Contract Code §22300 in connection with the deposit of securities or retention.
- 1.1.61 **Escrow Bid Documents.** "Escrow Bid Documents" means all written documentation and electronic files reflecting the basis for and calculation of a Bid, including, without limitation, estimates, quantity take-offs, price quotations, product data, pricing data, memoranda, narratives, add/deduct sheets and reports (including, without limitation, reports on conditions at, under, or in the vicinity of the Site). The term "Escrow Bid Documents" does not include copies of Bidding Documents if they are not needed to comply with the requirements of the Bidding Documents applicable to submission of Escrow Bid Documents.
- 1.1.62 **Event of Contractor Default.** "Event of Contractor Default" means any of the events constituting default by Contractor as set forth in Paragraph 15.1.1, below.
- 1.1.63 **Evidence of Insurance**. "Evidence of Insurance" means the statement, completed by Bidder in the form included in the Bidding Documents, evidencing the Bidder's compliance with the insurance requirements of the Bidding Documents.
- 1.1.64 Excusable Delay. "Excusable Delay" means a Delay, other than a Compensable Delay, to Contractor's ability to achieve Substantial Completion or Final Completion of the Work within the Contract Time that is: (1) not caused, in whole or in part, by an act or omission of Contractor or a Subcontractor, of any Tier, constituting negligence, willful misconduct, a violation of an Applicable Law or a failure by Contractor or any Subcontractor, of any Tier, to comply with the Contract Documents; (2) unforeseeable, unavoidable and beyond the control of Contractor and the Subcontractors, of every Tier; and (3) the result of a Force Majeure Event. Without limitation to the foregoing, neither the bankruptcy, insolvency nor financial inability of Contractor or a Subcontractor, of any Tier, nor any failure by a Subcontractor, of any Tier, to perform any obligation imposed by contract or Applicable Laws shall constitute a ground for Excusable Delay.
- 1.1.65 **Existing Improvements.** "Existing Improvements" means all improvements located on the Site as of the acceptance date of the Detailed Scope of Work, whether above or below the surface of the ground, including, but not limited to, existing buildings, utilities, infrastructure improvements and other facilities.
- 1.1.66 **Extra Work.** "Extra Work" means labor, materials, equipment, services or other work, not reasonably inferable by Contractor or its Subcontractors from the design and other information set forth in the Bidding Documents, the performance of which requires the expenditure by Contractor of additional and unforeseen Allowable Costs. References to Extra Work shall not be interpreted to mean or imply that Contractor is entitled to a Contract Adjustment unless such Extra Work constitutes a Compensable Change.
- 1.1.67 **Final Completion, Finally Complete.** "Final Completion" and "Finally Complete" mean the point at which the following conditions have occurred with respect to an individual Work Order:
 - .1 the Work is fully completed, including all minor corrective, or "punch list," items;
- .2 all permits, approvals and certificates by Governmental Authorities, such as, but not necessarily limited to, a permanent or temporary certificate of occupancy required to occupy and use the Work have been issued free of any conditions that are the result of an act or omission of Contractor or a Subcontractor, of any Tier, constituting negligence, willful misconduct, a violation of an Applicable Law or a failure by Contractor or any Subcontractor, of any Tier, to comply with the Contract Documents;
- .3 the Work and the related portions of the Site have been thoroughly cleared of all construction debris and cleaned in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents, including, but not necessarily limited to where applicable, the following: removal of temporary protections; removal of marks, stains, fingerprints and other soil and dirt from painted, decorated and natural-finished woodwork and other Work; removal of spots, plaster, soil and paint from ceramic tile, marble and other finished materials; all surfaces, fixtures, cabinet work and equipment are wiped and washed clean and in an undamaged, new condition; all aluminum and other metal surfaces are cleaned in accordance with recommendations of the manufacturer; and all stone, tile and resilient floors are cleaned thoroughly in accordance with the manufacturer's recommendations and buff dried by machine to bring the surfaces to sheen:

- .4 all conditions set forth in the Contract Documents for Substantial Completion of the Work have been, and continue to be, fully satisfied;
- .5 all conditions pertaining to the Work and required for the release of County's obligations (including, but not limited to, release of County's bond obligations) to Governmental Authorities (including, but not limited to, matters involving grading, flood control, public works, transportation and traffic) have been satisfied; and
 - .6 Contractor has delivered to County all Close-Out Documents.
- 1.1.68 **Final Completion Punch List.** "Final Completion Punch List" means the list of minor items of Work to be completed or corrected by Contractor for Final Completion.
- 1.1.69 **Final Payment**. "Final Payment" means payment by County to Contractor of the entire unpaid balance of the Work Order Price due to Contractor following Final Completion, less the amount retained per the contract.
 - 1.1.70 FM. "FM" means Facilities Management for the County of Riverside.
- 1.1.71 Force Majeure Event. "Force Majeure Event" means, and is restricted to, any the following: (1) Acts of God occurring at the Site; (2) terrorism or other acts of a public enemy; (3) orders of Governmental Authorities (including, without limitation, unreasonable and unforeseeable Delay in the issuance of permits or approvals by Governmental Authorities that are required for the Work); (4) epidemics or quarantine restrictions; (5) strikes and other organized labor action occurring at the Site and the effects thereof on the Work to the extent such strikes and other organized labor action are beyond the control of Contractor and its Subcontractors, of every Tier, and to the extent the effects thereof cannot be avoided by use of replacement workers or implementation of a dual gate system of entry to the Site; or (6) unusual shortages in materials that are supported by documented proof that (a) Contractor made every effort to obtain such materials from all available sources, (b) such shortage is due to the fact that such materials are not physically available from single or multiple sources or could have been obtained only at exorbitant prices entirely inconsistent with current rates taking into account the quantities involved and the usual industry practices in obtaining such quantities, and (c) such shortages and the difficulties in obtaining alternate sources of materials could not have been known or anticipated as of the Bid Closing Deadline.
- 1.1.72 **Fragnet.** "Fragnet" means a contemporaneous, fragmentary scheduling network, which graphically identifies the sequencing of all critical and non-critical new activities and/or activity revisions affected by a Compensable Delay or Excusable Delay with logic ties to all affected existing activities noted on the Construction Schedule, that isolates and quantifies a time impact of a specific issue, determines and demonstrates any such specific Delay in relation to past and/or other current Delays and provides a method for incorporating all Contract Adjustments to the Contract Time into an update of the approved Construction Schedule.
- 1.1.73 **General Conditions.** "General Conditions" means the herein set forth general terms and conditions governing performance of the Work.
- 1.1.74 **General Requirements.** "General Requirements" means the portion of the Specifications so titled setting forth additional requirements for administration of the Work.
- 1.1.75 **Good Faith Determination.** "Good Faith Determination" means a determination made by the Director of Facilities Management or other authorized representative of County, which he/she believes in good faith to be a proper exercise of County's rights and to have a reasonable basis in fact, whether or not such determination is in fact proper, reasonable or correct or adjudged to be so.
- 1.1.76 **Governmental Authority.** "Governmental Authority" means the United States, the State of California, the County of Riverside (acting in its regulatory, rather than proprietary, capacity), the City in which the Project is located, any other local, regional, state or federal political subdivision, authority, agency, department, commission, board, bureau, court, judicial or quasi-judicial body, and any legislative or quasi-legislative body, or instrumentality of any of them, which exercises jurisdiction over the Project, Work, Site, Contractor or County, including, without limitation, any Governmental Authority having jurisdiction to review and approve or reject the Contract Documents or the Work based on compliance or non-compliance with Applicable Laws.

- 1.1.77 **Governmental Authority Review Period.** "Governmental Authority Review Period" means a period of time set forth in the Construction Schedule or Submittal Schedule for Governmental Authority review, and/or approval, of the Work.
- 1.1.78 **Guarantee To Repair Period.** "Guarantee To Repair Period" means the period of time set forth in <u>Section 13.3</u>, below, for repair or replacement of Defective Work.
- 1.1.79 **Hazardous Substance.** "Hazardous Substance" means either of the following: (1) any chemical, material or other substance defined as or included within the definition of "hazardous substances," "hazardous wastes," "extremely hazardous substances," "toxic substances," "toxic material," "restricted hazardous waste," "special waste," "contamination" or words of similar import under any Environmental Law, including, without limitation, the following: petroleum (including crude oil or any fraction thereof), asbestos, asbestos-containing materials, polychlorinated biphenyls ("PCBs") and PCB-containing materials, whether or not occurring naturally; or (2) any substance that because of its quantity, concentration or physical or chemical characteristics poses a significant present or potential hazard to human health and safety or to the environment, and which has been determined by any Governmental Authority to be a hazardous waste or hazardous substance.
- 1.1.80 **Holiday.** "Holiday" means a Day recognized by County as being a legal holiday for its staff and employees.
- 1.1.81 **Indemnitees**. "Indemnitees" means those persons or entities listed in <u>Paragraph 3.18.1</u>, below, as the "Indemnitees".
- 1.1.82 **Inspector of Record.** "Inspector of Record" means a person designated by the County to perform inspections on behalf of the County, who may be an employee or an independent consultant to County.
- 1.1.83 **Installation Subcontractor.** "Installation Subcontractor" means a Subcontractor who performs a portion of the Work that includes providing substantial, rather than minor and incidental, services for the installation of temporary or permanent materials, equipment or facilities at the Site.
- 1.1.84 **Instructions to Bidders.** "Instructions to Bidders" means the portion of the Bidding Documents setting forth the requirements to be followed by Bidders in preparing and submitting Bids.
- 1.1.85 **Intellectual Property Rights.** "Intellectual Property Rights" means all intellectual property rights, including, without limitation, patent, trademark, trade dress, copyright, industrial design rights, priority rights and trade secrets.
- 1.1.86 **Work Order.** Means a firm, fixed priced, lump sum order issued by the County under the EZIQC Contract to a Contractor with an approved NJPA Indefinite Quantity Construction Agreement. The Work Order will set forth a definite project scope of work as compiled from the Construction Task Catalog to be performed pursuant to the EZIQC Contract. A Work Order, minimally, consists of plans, shop drawings, permits, specifications and the Scope of Work required to complete the Work. The County, in cooperation with the Gordian Group, will be responsible for the development of the Work Order as well as the observation and acceptance of the Work contained within the Work Order. The County will review the Contractor's Proposal and if acceptable, shall sign the Work Order, submit the EZIQC Contract to the Board of Supervisors for approval and issue a Notice to Proceed for the work described therein. Each Work Order will include a detailed Scope of Work, a firm fixed price proposal from the Contractor, a time duration for the completion of the Work and any special conditions that might apply to that specific Work Order. There is no minimum value associated with an individual Work Order and the maximum value shall be in accordance with the NJPA Indefinite Quantity Construction Agreement.
- 1.1.87 **Work Order Amount.** The dollar amount stated in the Work Order payable by County to Contractor. The Work Order Amount is a firm-fixed price and may not be increased or decreased. Work may be added to or deleted from a project utilizing an additive or deductive Supplemental Work Order as back up to an authorized County Change Order.
- 1.1.88 **NJPA Indefinite Quantity Construction Agreement().** A competitively bid, fixed period, fixed unit price and indefinite quantity contract between the NJPA and the Contractor that provides for the use of Work Page 10 of 114

Orders for public works or maintenance projects. Work is accomplished under the individually awarded EZIQC Contracts approved by the Board of Supervisors until the fixed period or the Maximum Contract Amount of the NJPA Indefinite Quantity Construction Agreement is reached, whichever comes first. See also the definitions for "Contract" and "Contract Documents" set forth respectively in this Section.

- 1.1.89 **Work Order Proposal.** Also sometimes referred to in the Contract Documents as a "Proposal", is the Contractor's irrevocable offer to perform all Work associated with a Work Order. It refers to the Contractor prepared document quoting a firm fixed-price and schedule for the completion of a specific Scope of Work. The Contractor's Proposal must be on forms provided by the County and in an electronic version compatible with the County's systems, including but not limited to, e-Gordian. The Proposal may also contain approved drawings, work schedule, permits, or other such documentation as the County might require for a specific Work Order.
- 1.1.90 **Work Order Time.** The duration of time, stated in number of days, as set forth in an individual Work Order. Work Order Time is the stated number of days the Contractor has to perform the tasks set forth in the Work Order. Work Order Time can also mean more or less days than the original number of days stated in the Work Order if the Work Order is modified by a Change Order with a Supplemental Work Order as part of the backup documentation.
- 1.1.91 **Key Personnel, Key Persons.** "Key Personnel" and "Key Persons" mean those individuals employed by Contractor as described in <u>Paragraph 3.8.1</u>, below, and any replacements thereto approved by County, whose personal performance is deemed of the essence to the Construction Contract.
- 1.1.92 **Loss, Losses.** "Loss" and "Losses" mean any and all economic and non-economic losses, costs, liabilities, claims, damages, cost escalations, actions, judgments, settlements, expenses, fines, penalties and punitive damages including, without limitation, full and actual attorney's fees (including, without limitation, attorney's fees for trial and on appeal), expert and non-expert witness fees, arbitrator and arbitration fees, court costs (statutory and non-statutory), and mediation and mediator fees.
- 1.1.93 **Maximum Contract Amount.** The maximum potential dollar value of the NJPA Indefinite Quantity Construction Agreement is Two Million Dollars (\$2,000,000) per year. Each NJPA Indefinite Quantity Construction Agreement has an initial term of one (1) year and bilateral option provisions for three (3) additional terms. The total term cannot exceed four (4) years. EZIQC. The aggregate dollar value of the Work Order(s) issued under each NJPA Indefinite Quantity Contract cannot exceed the Maximum Contract Amount unless adjusted in accordance with the EZIQC General Conditions.
- 1.1.94 **Minimum Contract Amount.** The Contractor is not guaranteed to receive any Work Orders under the NJPA Indefinite Quantity Construction Agreement.
- 1.1.95 **Modification.** "Modification" means a document, other than a Change Order or Construction Change Directive, approved and signed by County and Contractor after execution of the Construction Contract, agreeing to alter, amend or modify the Contract Documents.
- 1.1.96 **Mold.** "Mold" means mold, mildew, spores or other microorganisms of any type, nature or description, or any by-product thereof, the presence of which poses an actual or potential threat to human health, including, without limitation, any species of organisms of the kingdoms of fungi or mycota, including yeasts, smuts, ruts, mildews, mold and mushrooms, or any microbial contamination, either airborne or surface, which arises out of or is related to the presence of fungi or spores (including, without limitation, aspergilius, cladosporium, penicillium and stachybortrys chartarum).

Non-Collusion Declaration. "Non-Collusion Declaration" means the form, so titled, required by California Public Contract Code §7106 and the Bidding Documents to be submitted by Bidder with its Bid.

1.1.97 **Non-prepriced tasks.** As used herein, means those units of work that are not included in the CTC but within the general scope and intent of this Contract and may be negotiated into this Contract as needs arise. Such work requirements shall be incorporated into and made a part of this Contract for the Work Order to which they pertain, and may be incorporated into the CTC, if determined appropriate by the County and NJPA, at the base price

determined in this Work Order. Non-prepriced work requirements shall be separately identified and submitted in the Work Order Proposal.

- 1.1.98 **Notice Inviting Bids.** "Notice Inviting Bids" (also called Invitation for bids [IFB] in the NJPA documents) means the notice issued by or on behalf of County inviting submission of Bids for the Project.
- 1.1.99 **Notice of Change.** "Notice of Change" means a formal written notice required to be submitted by Contractor pursuant to <u>Paragraph 7.6.1</u>, below, notifying County of circumstances that Contractor believes may give rise to a Contract Adjustment.
- 1.1.100 **Notice of Completion.** "Notice of Completion" means a "notice of completion" as defined in California Civil Code §9204.
- 1.1.101 **Notice of Completion of a Work Order.** The Notice of Completion ("NOC") shall be issued by Facilities Management at that point in the Work Order when the Contractor has completed all Work required in the Work Order. The time for issuance shall be determined by the County through a final inspection and acceptance of the work described in the Work Order. The NOC shall be signed by the Board of Supervisors for Work Orders exceeding \$125,000, and by either the Director of Facilities Management, Managing Director of FM, or Assistant Director of Facilities Management/Project Management Office for Work Orders \$124,999 or less.
- 1.1.102 **Notice of Delay.** "Notice of Delay" means a formal written notice prepared and submitted by Contractor pursuant to <u>Paragraph 8.2.2</u>, below, notifying County of circumstances that Contractor believes may give rise to a Contract Adjustment to the Contract Time for Excusable Delay or Compensable Delay or a Contract Adjustment to the Contract Price for Compensable Delay.
- 1.1.103 **Notice of Final Completion.** "Notice of Final Completion" means the written notice by County confirming the date of actual Final Completion.
- 1.1.104 **Notice of Intent to Award.** "Notice of Intent to Award" means the written notice by or on behalf of County stating County's intent to Award the Construction Contract.
- 1.1.105 **Notice of Substantial Completion.** "Notice of Substantial Completion" means the written notice by County confirming the date of actual Substantial Completion.
- 1.1.106 **Payment Bond, Performance Bond.** "Payment Bond" and "Performance Bond" mean the surety bonds required to be provided by Contractor pursuant to <u>Article 12</u>, below.
- 1.1.107 **Plans.** "Plans" means the graphic and pictorial portions of the Contract Documents prepared by Architect or its Subconsultants showing the design, location and dimensions of the Work, including, without limitation, plans, elevations, details, schedules and diagrams. The term "Plans" is used interchangeably with "Drawings".
- 1.1.108 **Post-Award Submittals.** "Post-Award Submittals" means the documents described in the Contract Documents that the Contractor is required to submit after Contract is awarded.
- 1.1.109 **Pre-Bid Conference.** "Pre-Bid Conference" means the conference, specified in the Notice Inviting Bids as either mandatory or optional, held prior to the Bid Closing Deadline for the purpose of, without limitation, introducing the Bidders to the NJPA EZIQC Program, and review of associated documents and processes.
- 1.1.110 **Product Data.** "Product Data" means illustrations, standard schedules, charts, instructional brochures, diagrams and other information furnished by Contractor to illustrate a material, product or system for the Work.
- 1.1.111 **Progress Payment.** "Progress Payment" means a monthly payment of a portion of the Contract Price prior to Final Completion based on Contractor's progressed performance of the Work.

- 1.1.112 **Project.** "Project" means the improvements comprising, or necessary or appurtenant to the use of, the work of improvements described generally in the Work Order documents issued for each Work Order under the Contract, including but not limited to, the Detailed Scope of Work and the Notice to Proceed; and of which the Work may be the entirety of such improvements or only a part. Project Documents.
- 1.1.113 **Project Documents.** "Project Documents" means all writings (hard copy and electronic) in the possession of Contractor at the Site or elsewhere that relate in any way to the Project or Work.
- 1.1.114 **Project Team.** "Project Team" means County, Architect, County Consultants, Contractor, the Subcontractors, the Separate Contractors, Inspectors of Record and other firms or individuals retained by County, or retained by others with County's approval, participating in the planning, programming, design, construction or inspection of the Work.
- 1.1.115 Reasonable Order of Magnitude Estimate. "Reasonable Order of Magnitude Estimate" means a general estimate prepared by Contractor, or jointly by Contractor and County, without the benefit of complete or definitive pricing by Subcontractors, of the projected additional cost and time associated with Contractor's performance of a particular item or items of Extra Work or Deleted Work described in a Construction Change Directive. Unless otherwise agreed to in writing between County and Contractor, a Reasonable Order of Magnitude Estimate does not constitute either an authorization or agreement by County to any Contract Adjustment or a guarantee or promise by Contractor with respect to the amount of any Contract Adjustment that may be associated with a Compensable Change or Deleted Work.
- 1.1.116 **Record Documents.** "Record Documents" means the collection of documents assembled and prepared by Contractor (including, without limitation, the Record Drawings and Specifications) showing the condition of the Work as actually built.
- 1.1.117 **Record Drawings, Record Specifications.** "Record Drawings" and "Record Specifications" mean the Drawings and Specifications marked by Contractor to show the condition, location and placement of the Work as actually built, including, without limitation, the locations of mechanical, electrical, plumbing or similar portions of the Work that are depicted diagrammatically in the Drawings.
- 1.1.118 **Reference Documents.** "Reference Documents" means reports, studies, surveys and other information provided by County for Contractor's review and consideration in preparing its Bid, including, without limitation, information describing the Site (including surface or subsurface conditions), Existing Improvements or Hazardous Substances at the Site.
- 1.1.119 **Request for Extension.** "Request for Extension" means a formal written request submitted by Contractor pursuant to <u>Paragraph 8.2.3</u>, below, setting forth the justification and support for Contractor's request for a Contract Adjustment to the Contract Time.
- 1.1.120 **Request for Information.** "Request for Information" means a written request by Contractor for clarification of what it perceives to be a discrepancy in the Contract Documents (including, without limitation, information in the Contract Documents constituting a Design Discrepancy or a variance between the information in the Bidding Documents or Contract Documents and conditions at the Site or in Existing Improvements).
- 1.1.121 **Safety Program.** "Safety Program" means the formal, written program prepared by Contractor setting forth detailed procedures and precautionary measures for protecting persons and property from injury or damage.
- 1.1.122 **Samples.** "Samples" means physical examples that, when approved by County and Architect, illustrate materials, equipment or workmanship by which the Work is to be evaluated and judged as part of the Submittal process.
- 1.1.123 **Schedule of Values.** "Schedule of Values" means a detailed, itemized breakdown of the Contract Price, which provides for an allocation of the dollar values to each of the various parts of the Work.

- 1.1.124 **Self-Performed Work.** "Self-Performed Work" means Work related to a Compensable Change or Deleted Work that is performed or to be performed by Contractor's own laborers who are employed by Contractor, rather than by the employees of a Subcontractor, using materials and equipment purchased by Contractor directly from a supplier or manufacturer.
- 1.1.125 **Separate Contractor.** "Separate Contractor" means a contractor, subcontractor, supplier or vendor under contract directly to County to provide services, materials, labor, equipment or other work to the Project.
- 1.1.126 **Shop Drawing.** "Shop Drawing" means a drawing, diagram, schedule and other data specially prepared for the Work by Contractor or a Subcontractor to illustrate some portion of the Work.
- 1.1.127 **Site.** "Site" means: (1) the parcel of land owned by County on which the Project is to be constructed and such additional parcels as may be purchased by County for such construction; (2) all areas adjacent to such parcels that may be used by Contractor or the Subcontractors for staging, storage, parking or temporary offices; and (3) all land areas, both private and public, adjacent to such parcels on which Work is required to be performed under the Contract Documents, Applicable Laws or permits relating to the Project.
- 1.1.128 **Specifications.** "Specifications" means the portion of the Contract Documents consisting of the written requirements for materials, equipment, standards and workmanship for the Work and performance of related services.
- 1.1.129 **Standard of Performance**. "Standard of Performance" means the general standard governing Contractor's performance of its obligations under the Construction Contract, EZIQC General Conditions and EZIQC Supplemental General Conditions as set forth in <u>Section 2.2</u> of the EZIQC Construction Contract.
- 1.1.130 **State Water Resources Control Board.** "State Water Resources Control Board" means the State Water Resources Control Board of the State of California.
- 1.1.131 **Storm Water Permit.** "Storm Water Permit" means any applicable storm water, urban runoff or statewide general NPDES permit issued by the State of California or the United States pursuant to the provisions of the Clean Water Act (Title 33U.S.C.§§1251 et seq.) and/or Porter Cologne Water Quality Control Act (California Water Code §§13000 et seq.) and including any related regulations issued by the State of California or the United States.
- 1.1.132 **Sub-Bidder.** "Sub-Bidder" means a person or entity that submits a bid to an EZIQC Contractor for some portion of the Work that is to be performed by that person or entity acting as a first-Tier Subcontractor.
- 1.1.133 **Subcontractor**. "Subcontractor" means a person or entity that has a contract to perform a portion of the Work, including without limitation, subcontractors, sub-subcontractors, suppliers, equipment operators, manufacturers and vendors, of any and every Tier.
- 1.1.134 **Submittal.** "Submittal" means a Shop Drawing, Product Data, Sample, detailed design, exemplar, fabrication and installation drawing, list, graph, operating instruction or other document required to be submitted by Contractor under the Contract Documents.
- 1.1.135 **Submittal Schedule.** "Submittal Schedule" means the schedule prepared by Contractor showing the timing for submission and review of Submittals during construction.
- 1.1.136 **Substantial Completion, Substantially Complete.** "Substantial Completion" and "Substantially Complete" mean the point at which the following conditions have occurred with respect to the entire Work or a portion of the Work designated by County in writing to be Substantially Completed prior to Substantial Completion of the entire Work:
- .1 such Work is sufficiently and entirely complete in accordance with Contract Documents so that such Work can be fully enjoyed and beneficially occupied and utilized by County for its intended purpose (except for minor items which do not impair County's ability to so occupy and use such Work);

- .2 all permits, approvals and certificates by Governmental Authorities, such as, but not necessarily limited to, a permanent or temporary certificate of occupancy required to occupy and use such Work have been issued free of any conditions that are the result of an act or omission of Contractor or a Subcontractor, of any Tier, constituting negligence, willful misconduct, a violation of an Applicable Law or a failure by Contractor or any Subcontractor, of any Tier, to comply with the Contract Documents; and
- .3 all building systems included in such Work are operational as specified, all designated or required inspections and certifications by Governmental Authorities have been made and posted and instruction of County's personnel in the operation of the systems has been completed.
- 1.1.137 **Substantial Completion Punch List.** "Substantial Completion Punch List" means the list of items of Work to be completed or corrected by Contractor for Substantial Completion.
- 1.1.138 **Substitution**. "Substitution" means a material, product or item of material or equipment proposed by the Bidder or Contractor in place of that specified in the Bidding Documents or Contract Documents.
- 1.1.139 **Substitution Request Form.** "Substitution Request Form" means the form, so titled, that is included in the Bidding Documents for use by the Bidders when requesting a Substitution.
- 1.1.140 **Supplementary Conditions.** "Supplementary Conditions" means those portions of the Specifications that supplement, by addition, modification or deletion, a specific portion of the General Conditions.
- 1.1.141 **Supplemental General Conditions.** "Supplemental General Conditions" means the herein set forth supplemental general terms and conditions governing performance of the Work and titled, <u>Supplemental General Conditions of the Standard Form EZIQC-Work Order Contract Between County and Contractor.</u>
- 1.1.142 **Supplemental Work Order.** A stand-alone Work Order issued in the same manner and including all the characteristics described in item 1.1.89.1, Work Order, above. The purpose and use of a Supplemental Work Order shall be to provide primary back up for any change to the project by adding or deleting work or time to or from the project for which a Work Order has been issued. Such supplemental work shall be reviewed by the County in advance and shall be approved as compensable under the requirements of the EZIQC Contract and a county change order shall be issued as the primary change order mechanism. Completion and acceptance of Work under a Supplemental Work Order shall follow the same requirements as all Work Orders and all the requirements of the EZIQC Contract.
- 1.1.143 **Surety**. "Surety" means Contractor's surety(ties) issuing the Bid Bond, Performance Bond or Payment Bond.
- 1.1.144 **Technical Specifications.** The term "Technical Specifications" means that portion of the Contract Documents consisting of the written requirements for materials, equipment, construction systems, standards and workmanship for the Work.
- 1.1.145 **Tier.** "Tier" means the contractual level of a Subcontractor with respect to Contractor. For example, a "first-tier" Subcontractor is under contract with Contractor. A sub-subcontractor under contract with a first-tier Subcontractor is in the "second tier," and so on. Use of the phrase "of every Tier", or similar phraseology, in the Contract Documents shall not be interpreted as implying that other provisions of the Contract Documents, where such phrase is not used, are intended to be limited in application to only the first Tier or to only certain other Tiers of Subcontractors.
- 1.1.146 **Time Impact Analysis.** "Time Impact Analysis" means a written report evaluating the impact of an Excusable or Compensable Delay, which shall include, at a minimum, the following: (1) a narrative description of the Delay and its impact on the critical path to achievement of a Substantial Completion or Final Completion of the Work or a portion of the Work designated by County within the Contract Time; (2) a Fragnet; (3) the number of Days of extension sought by Contractor as a Contract Adjustment to the Contract Time; (4) a computation of the Days of Compensable Delay multiplied times the liquidated damages payable to Contractor pursuant to <u>Section 3.3</u> of the Construction Contract, if any, sought by Contractor; (5) a statement that Contractor has complied with the

requirements of the General Conditions for written notice of Delays, along with the dates and copies of such notices; (6) the measures taken by Contractor and Subcontractors to prevent or minimize the Delay; and (7) Contractor's recommendations for reordering or re-sequencing the Work to avoid or minimize further Delay.

- 1.1.147 **Unexcused Delay.** "Unexcused Delay" means any Delay that is not a Compensable Delay or Excusable Delay or that constitutes a Compensable Delay or Excusable Delay for which Contractor is not entitled to a Contract Adjustment to the Contract Time, including, without limitation, the following: (1) Delay caused by an act or omission of Contractor or a Subcontractor, of any Tier, constituting negligence, willful misconduct, a violation of an Applicable Law or a failure by Contractor or any Subcontractor, of any Tier, to comply with the Contract Documents; (2) Delay for which Contractor has failed to provide a timely and complete Notice of Delay or Request for Extension; or (3) Delay associated with any circumstances where the costs or risk associated with such circumstances are designated in the Contract Documents as being at Contractor's risk or Contractor's Own Expense.
- 1.1.148 **Unilateral Change Order.** "Unilateral Change Order" means a writing signed by County in accordance with <u>Article 7</u>, below, in which County unilaterally sets forth its Good Faith Determination of the undisputed portion of an otherwise disputed Contract Adjustment.
- 1.1.149 **Unilateral Work Order.** The purpose of the Unilateral Work Order is to provide the County with a flexible procedure by which it may respond expeditiously to its needs to change project scope of time. By virtue of this clause, the County is entitled to order work and to bind the contractor to performance of the work as needed for the term of their contract. The County will issue a unilateral Change Order, to which the subject Unilateral Work Order will serve as primary back-up, as the mechanism by which the EZIQC Contract will be changed.
- 1.1.150 **Unit Price.** As used herein refers to the price published in the Construction Task Catalog (CTC) for a specific repair or remodeling task. The unit prices are fixed for the duration of the EZIQC. Each unit price is comprised of the Labor, Equipment and Materials costs to accomplish that specific task.
- 1.1.151 **Work.** "Work" means all labor, materials, equipment, services, permits, licenses, taxes and other things necessary for Contractor to perform its obligations under the Contract Documents, including, without limitation, any Changes requested by County, in accordance with the Contract Documents and all Applicable Laws. The Work may constitute the whole or a part of the Project. The Scope of Work for this EZIQC is determined by individual Work Orders issued under the Contract. The Scope of Work is the complete description of services to be provided by the Contractor under each individual Work Order. The Scope of Work will include documentation for a given Project. Documentation includes, but is not limited to, a narrative description of the work.
- 1.1.152 **Work Hours.** Normal Work Hours Any eight hour shift between the hours of 7am to 5pm weekdays; Other Than Normal Work Hours 5pm to 7 am weekdays, weekends and holidays.
- 1.1.153 **Worker's Compensation Certificate.** "Worker's Compensation Certificate" means the statement, completed by Bidder in the form included in the Instruction to Bidders, evidencing the Bidder's compliance with the worker's compensation insurance requirements of the Bidding Documents and Applicable Laws.

1.2 CORRELATION, INTERPRETATION AND INTENT OF CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

- 1.2.1 **Design Intent.** The intent of the Contract Documents is for Contractor to provide all items necessary to produce a work of improvement that is complete as a whole and that is, in all of its parts, suitable for use and occupancy for its intended purpose, including, without limitation, all equipment, casework, mechanical, electrical and similar devices of whatever nature, completely installed, hooked-up and made fully operational and functional.
- 1.2.2 **Complementary.** Contract Documents are complementary, and what is called for by one shall be as binding as if called for by all. Any Work called for on the Drawings and not mentioned in the Specifications, or vice versa, shall be performed as though fully set forth in both.
- 1.2.3 **Technical Words.** Unless otherwise stated in the Contract Documents, technical words and abbreviations contained in the Contract Documents are used in accordance with commonly understood construction

industry meanings and non-technical words and abbreviations are used in accordance with their commonly understood meanings.

- 1.2.4 **Trade Names.** It is not the intention of the Contract Documents to go into detailed descriptions of any materials or methods commonly known to the trade under a "trade name" or "trade term." The mere mention or notation of such "trade name" or "trade term" shall be considered a sufficient notice to the Contractor that it will be required to complete the Work so named with all its appurtenances according to first-class practices of the trade.
- 1.2.5 **Incidental Items.** The naming of any material or equipment shall mean furnishing and installing of same, including all incidental and accessory items thereto and labor therefor, in accordance with first-class practices of the trade involved, unless specifically noted otherwise.
- 1.2.6 **Drawing Dimensions.** Figured, derived or numerical dimensions on scale Drawings shall govern over Drawings without figured dimensions. The Drawings shall not be scaled to determine dimensions, and (except in the case of diagrammatic Drawings) dimensions shall be calculated from figures shown on the Drawings. Obvious discrepancies between scale and figured dimensions, not marked "not to scale," must be brought to the Architect's attention before proceeding with the Work affected by the discrepancy. Contractor shall carefully check and compare all portions of the Drawings and Specifications so as to correctly interpolate the intended dimensions for any portion of the Work that is not explicitly dimensioned in the Contract Documents.
- 1.2.7 **Drawings, Specifications.** In general, the Drawings will show dimensions, positions, and kind of construction and the Specifications will define materials, quality and standards. Work not particularly shown, detailed, marked or specified shall be the same as similar parts that are shown, detailed, marked or specified.
- 1.2.8 **Typical Work.** Work not particularly shown, detailed, marked or specified shall be the same as similar parts that are shown, detailed, marked or specified.
- 1.2.9 **Divisions of the Work.** All the Work mentioned or indicated in the Contract Documents shall be performed by Contractor as part of the Work unless specifically indicated in the Contract Documents to be done by others. The organization of the Specifications into divisions, sections and articles and the arrangement of the Drawings shall not control Contractor in dividing the Work among the Subcontractors or in establishing the extent of the Work to be performed by the Subcontractors.
- 1.2.10 **Applicable Laws.** Compliance with Applicable Laws shall be considered as a part of the Work.
- 1.2.11 Interpretations of Laws. In the event of a conflict between or among Applicable Laws governing performance of the Work, the more stringent shall govern. Contractor assumes, at Contractor's Own Expense, sole responsibility for, and the risk associated with, interpretations of Applicable Laws made by Contractor not predicated on written orders issued by Governmental Authorities that by their terms are applicable to the Project, including, without limitation, interpretations or assumptions made by Contractor based on decisions, orders or approvals (written or unwritten) issued by or on behalf of Governmental Authorities in connection with work on other projects or properties near or in the general vicinity of the Site.
- 1.2.12 **Modifiers.** The Contract Documents may omit modifying words such as "all" and "any," and articles such as "the" and "an." If a modifier or an article is not included in one statement and appears in another, it is not intended to affect the interpretation of either statement. The use of the word "including," when following any general statement, shall not be construed to limit such statement to specific items or matters set forth immediately following such word or to similar items or matters whether or not non-limiting language (such as "without limitation," "but not limited to," or words of similar import) is used with reference thereto, but rather shall be deemed to refer to all other items or matters that could reasonably fall within the broadest possible scope of such general statement.
- 1.2.13 **Singular, Gender, Captions.** When appropriate to the context, the use of the singular number shall be deemed to include the plural and vice versa. Each gender shall be deemed to include any other gender, and each shall include corporation, partnership, trust or other legal entity whenever the context so requires. The captions and headings of the various subdivisions of the Contract Documents are intended only as a matter of

reference and convenience and in no way define, limit, or prescribe the scope or intent of the Contract Documents or any subdivision thereof.

- 1.2.14 **Cross-References.** Any cross-references indicated between various paragraphs or other portions of the Specifications, Drawings or other Contract Documents are provided for the convenience of Contractor and shall not be deemed to be all-inclusive.
- 1.2.15 **Diagrammatic Design.** Drawings and diagrams for mechanical, plumbing, electrical, fire sprinkler, fire alarm and low voltage Work shall be considered as diagrammatic only and shall not be used for any structural guidance or physical layout. Because such Drawings are diagrammatic, Contractor shall be responsible to provide any and all numbers and lengths of fittings, wire, conduit, connections, attachments or similar materials or devices needed to complete the Work, without Contract Adjustment, whether or not they exceed the numbers of pieces or the lengths indicated by such Drawings. Contractor is solely responsible to carefully plan and coordinate in advance, by means of coordination drawings prepared by Contractor or a Subcontractor, the installation of any Work shown diagrammatically and shall do so in such a manner as to make maximum use of the space available and anticipate and avoid wherever possible conflict and interferences among such portions of the Work and with other portions of the Work, including structural members.
- 1.2.16 **Demolition.** Existing Improvements at the Site of which no specific description is made in the Contract Documents, but which could be reasonably assumed to interfere with the satisfactory completion of the Work, shall be removed and disposed of by Contractor without Contract Adjustment. If Contractor is unsure whether a specific Existing Improvement at the Site which is not specifically described in the Contract Documents should be removed and disposed of, Contractor shall promptly ask the County whether such Existing Improvement is to be removed or remain in place, and shall comply with any directive given in response.
- 1.2.17 **Omissions.** Items missing from the Contract Documents shall nevertheless be provided by the Contractor, without Contract Adjustment, to the extent reasonably inferable from the Contract Documents as being necessary to satisfy the Design Intent.
- 1.2.18 **Conflicts.** Notwithstanding the provisions of <u>Paragraph 1.2.19</u>, below, in the event of conflict between any of the Contract Documents, the provision placing a more stringent requirement or greater burden on the Contractor or requiring the greater quantity or higher quality material or workmanship shall prevail, unless otherwise directed by the County in writing.
- 1.2.19 **Order of Precedence.** Conflicts that cannot be resolved in accordance with the rules of interpretation set forth elsewhere in this <u>Section 1.2</u>, shall be interpreted in accordance with the following order of precedence (the first being the highest order of precedence):
- .1 Applicable Laws (provided, however, and notwithstanding <u>Subparagraph 1.2.19.10</u>, below, where the Contract Documents or manufacturer's recommendations or specifications require standards higher than those of Applicable Laws, the Contract Documents or manufacturer's recommendations or specifications shall control);
- .2 Supplemental Work Orders; Change Orders, Unilateral Change Orders and Construction Change Directives;
 - .3 Addenda;
 - .4 Work Order
 - .5 EZIQC Contract;
 - .6EZIQC General Conditions EZIQC Supplementary General Conditions;
 - .7 General Requirements;
 - .8 Specifications:

- .9 Drawings, subject to the following: (1) large scale plans and details take precedence over small scale Drawings in all cases; (2) full scale Drawings have precedence over both large and small scale Drawings in all cases; (3) detailed Plans and/or Drawings shall have precedence over general Plans and/or Drawings; (4) architectural and structural Drawings take precedence over electrical and mechanical Drawings in regard to location and arrangement of fixtures, outlets, and equipment; and (5) electrical and mechanical Drawings take precedence in describing and specifying equipment and in describing the diagrammatic requirements;
- .10 standard and reference specifications which include industry norms, such as, but not limited to, ANSI and ASTM; and
 - .11 Reference Documents.
- 1.2.20 **Conditions Precedent.** Wording used in the Contract Documents indicating that a right of the Contractor or an obligation of the County is subject to or conditioned upon the occurrence of a condition or event, whether or not such condition or event is within the control of Contractor, County or others and whether or not such condition or event is expressly stated to be a "condition precedent", shall be understood and interpreted to mean that the stated condition or event is a condition precedent to the existence, arising, performance and exercise of such right or obligation.

1.3 OWNERSHIP AND USE OF DRAWINGS, SPECIFICATIONS AND OTHER DOCUMENTS

- 1.3.1 **Property of County.** Subject to the provisions of <u>Paragraph 2.4.4</u>, below, all Design Documents, Contract Documents and Project Documents that are prepared by Contractor or a Subcontractor, of any Tier, for use in connection with the Project, including any designs, building designs or other depictions underlying or shown in them, and the Intellectual Property Rights thereto, shall be deemed the sole and exclusive property of County and ownership thereof is irrevocably vested in County, whether the Project is executed or not.
- 1.3.2 Assignment of Rights. Contractor shall, without further consideration, obtain any and all Intellectual Property Rights in the Project Documents and Design Documents prepared by Contractor or any Subcontractor, of any Tier, for use in connection with the Project, including any designs, building designs or other depictions underlying or shown in them, free and clear of any liens or other encumbrances, claims or rights of third parties, transfer such rights, if necessary in writing, to County and cooperate with County in securing and registering such rights, such that County shall own all Intellectual Property Rights and any other tangible and/or intangible property rights associated therewith. Such transfer and assignment will be effective for the entire duration of the copyrights and include, but are not be limited to, all rights in related plans, specifications, documentation, derivative works and moral rights.
- 1.3.3 **Contractor's Warranty.** Contractor represents and warrants that the Project Documents and Design Documents prepared by Contractor or any Subcontractor for use on the Project, and the use of such Project Documents in the ordinary course, are free of any claim of infringement or any other violation of any Intellectual Property Right or other right of any third party.
- 1.3.4 **Non-Exclusive License.** Without derogation of County's rights under this <u>Section 1.3</u>, Contractor and Subcontractors, of every Tier, are granted a limited, non-exclusive license, revocable at will of County, to use and reproduce applicable portions of the Design Documents, Contract Documents and Project Documents as appropriate to and for use in the execution of the Work and for no other purpose.
- 1.3.5 **Reproduction.** Contractor shall do all reproduction and distribution of such reproducible prints of Contract Documents and Design Documents as are necessary for the complete pricing and performance of the Work, including, without limitation, all Changes. The costs of such reproduction shall be at Contractor's Own Expense.
- 1.3.6 **Delivery to County.** All Design Documents and Contract Documents (including originals and copies), and one (1) copy of all other Project Documents, in the possession of Contractor or Subcontractors shall be delivered to County upon the earlier of Final Completion of the Work or termination of the Construction Contract; provided, however, that Contractor shall have the right to retain one (1) copy of the Contract Documents and Submittals as a permanent record.

1.3.7 **Subcontractors.** Contractor shall take all necessary steps to ensure that a provision is included in all contracts with Subcontractors, of every Tier, who perform Work on the Project protecting and preserving County's rights as set forth in this Section 1.3.

ARTICLE 2 COUNTY RIGHTS AND OBLIGATIONS

2.1 INFORMATION, APPROVALS AND SERVICES REQUIRED OF COUNTY

- 2.1.1 **Legal Descriptions.** County shall furnish, within a reasonable time after written request by Contractor, a legal description of the Site and information describing legal limitations affecting the Site that are recorded with applicable Governmental Authorities, such as, but not limited to, easements.
- 2.1.2 **Permits and Fees.** County shall secure and pay for only those permits and fees which are expressly stated to be the responsibility of County under the Contract Documents. County shall pay for all hook-up fees (not including "tap fees", which are the responsibility of Contractor pursuant to <u>Paragraph 3.14.3</u>, below) in order to establish a new account with a utility provider.
- 2.1.3 **County Approvals.** Information, approvals and decisions required of County or a County Consultant for which a County Review Period or County Review Date is included in the Construction Schedule that is approved by County shall be provided in accordance with the Construction Schedule. If a County Review Period or County Review Date is not set forth in the Construction Schedule approved by County, then such information, approvals and decisions shall be provided upon written request by Contractor without unreasonable Delay. Notwithstanding the foregoing, failure by County, Architect or a County Consultant to provide any information, approvals or decisions shall not be considered as a basis for Contract Adjustment to the Contract Time unless and until, and in calculating a Contract Adjustment any Delay or extension of the Contract Time resulting from a late-issuance of such information, approval or decision shall not commence until after:
- .1 in the case of information, approval or decision for which there is a County-approved County Review Period or County Review Date in the County-approved Construction Schedule, seven (7) Days have passed since the County and the individual from whom such information, approval or decision is sought have received from Contractor a written notice containing all the following:
 - (1) a detailed description of the information, approval or decision required;
- (2) a statement that the County Review Period or County Review Date has expired or passed; and
- (3) a statement, prominently displayed, that: "PURSUANT TO <u>PARAGRAPH 2.1.3</u> OF THE GENERAL CONDITIONS, THE FAILURE TO PROVIDE THE REQUESTED INFORMATION, APPROVAL OR DECISION WITHIN 7 CALENDAR DAYS FROM THIS NOTICE MAY RESULT IN A REQUEST FOR A CONTRACT ADJUSTMENT"; or
- .2 in the case of information, approval or decision for which there is no County Review Period or County Review Date set forth in the County-approved Construction Schedule, thirty (30) Days have passed since the County and the individual from whom such information, approval or decision is sought have received from Contractor a written notice that includes the statements set forth Clauses (1) and (2) of <u>Subparagraph 2.1.3.1</u>, above, and that includes a statement, prominently displayed, that: "PURSUANT TO <u>PARAGRAPH 2.1.3</u> OF THE GENERAL CONDITIONS, THE FAILURE TO PROVIDE THE REQUESTED INFORMATION, APPROVAL OR DECISION WITHIN 30 CALENDAR DAYS FROM THIS NOTICE MAY RESULT IN A REQUEST FOR A CONTRACT ADJUSTMENT".
- 2.1.4 **Approvals.** Contractor shall not be relieved of its obligations to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents either by the activities or duties of County, Architect or any other Project Team member, or by tests, inspections or approvals required or performed by persons other than the Contractor.

2.1.5 **Non-Specified Items.** County reserves the right to approve materials and sources of supply of materials that are not specified in the Contract Documents and that are used for the performance of the Work.

2.2 COUNTY'S RIGHT TO STOP THE WORK

If Contractor fails to correct Defective Work as required by <u>Section 13.2</u> of these General Conditions, fails to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents or violates any Applicable Law, County may immediately order Contractor to stop the Work, or any portion thereof, until the cause for such direction has been eliminated by Contractor. Contractor shall immediately comply with such notice at Contractor's Own Expense. Nothing stated herein or elsewhere in the Contract Documents shall be interpreted as placing upon County a duty or responsibility to Contractor or any other party to exercise its right to stop the Work.

2.3 COUNTY'S RIGHT TO CARRY OUT THE WORK

If Contractor fails to carry out the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents, fails to provide sufficient labor, materials, equipment, tools and services to maintain the Construction Schedule, or otherwise fails to comply with any requirement of the Contract Documents, and fails to cure such failure in the manner required by <u>Subparagraph 15.1.1.4</u>, below, County may correct such failure. In such case, County shall be entitled to recover from Contractor or deduct from payments then or thereafter due Contractor for any Loss resulting from such failure, including compensation for the additional services and expenses of County, County Consultants and others whose services are reasonably required and made necessary thereby. If payments then or thereafter due Contractor are not sufficient to cover such amounts, Contractor shall promptly pay the amount of the shortfall to County.

The County may, by written notice to the Contractor, terminate the right to proceed with the Work or any separable part of the Work. In this event, the County may take over the Work and complete it by contract or otherwise, and may take possession of and use any materials, appliances, and plant on the site necessary for completing the Work. The Contractor and Contractor's sureties shall be liable for any damage to the County resulting from events of the default, whether or not the Contractor's right to proceed with the Work is terminated. This liability includes any increased costs incurred by the County in completing the Work.

2.4 ACCOUNTING, RECORDS AND AUDIT

- 2.4.1 **Accounting System.** Contractor shall exercise such controls as may be necessary for proper financial management of the Work. Such accounting and control systems shall comply with prevailing custom and practice for similar projects, be satisfactory to County and shall include preservation of the books and records described in <u>Paragraph 2.4.2</u>, below, subject to Contractor's obligations under <u>Paragraph 1.3.6</u>, above, for a period of ten (10) years after Final Completion of the Work, or for such longer period as may be required by Applicable Laws.
- 2.4.2 **Books and Records.** Contractor shall keep, and shall require provisions to be included in all contracts entered into by Subcontractors, of every Tier, requiring the Subcontractors, of every Tier, to keep, full and detailed books, records, information, materials and data, of every kind and character (hard copy, as well as computer readable data if it exists) that have any bearing on or pertain to any matters, rights, duties or obligations relating to the Project and all associated Work Orders, Work or Construction, including, without limitation, agreements, purchase orders, leases, contracts, commitments, arrangements, notes, estimates, field orders, construction change directives, schedules, requests for information, diaries, logs, reports, shop drawings, samples, exemplars, drawings, specifications, invoices, delivery tickets, receipts, vouchers, cancelled checks, memoranda, accounting records; job cost reports, job cost files (including complete documentation of negotiated settlements), backcharges, general ledgers; documentation of cash and trade discounts earned, insurance rebates and dividends, and other documents relating in any way to any claims, charges or time extensions asserted by Contractor or any of the Subcontractors, of any Tier, or relating to any credits, rebates or discounts owing to County.
- 2.4.3 **Inspection and Copying.** Contractor shall allow, and shall require provisions to be included in all contracts and Work Orders entered into by Subcontractors, of every Tier, allowing, County and the auditor for the State of California (and the authorized representative(s), auditors, attorneys and accountants of each) upon twenty-four (24) hours notice to Contractor, full access to inspect and copy all its aforestated books and records at a location within the Southern California area. Such right of audit may be exercised by either County or the auditory for

the State of California as often as reasonably necessary to verify Contractor's continuing compliance with the Contract Documents.

- 2.4.4 **Confidential Information.** Nothing stated in this <u>Section 2.4</u> or elsewhere in the Contract Documents shall be interpreted as a waiver by Contractor or any Subcontractor of any rights of privilege or confidentiality that are provided for by Applicable Law nor as authorizing the inspection of books and records that contain information concerning estimating means or methods that is not, in whole or part, relevant to a charge or demand being asserted by Contractor or a Subcontractor involving Extra Work, Deleted Work, Delay or a Claim.
- 2.4.5 **Withholding of Payment.** In addition to and without limitation upon County's other rights and remedies for breach, including any rights of County to withhold payment that are set forth elsewhere in the Contract Documents, County shall have the right, exercised in its sole discretion, to withhold from any payment due to Contractor under an Application for Payment a sum of up to ten percent (10%) of the total amount set forth in such Application for Payment until Contractor and the Subcontractors have complied with any outstanding and unsatisfied obligation under this <u>Section 2.4</u>. Upon compliance with this <u>Section 2.4</u>, any such monies withheld shall be released to Contractor.
- 2.4.6 **Specific Performance.** Contractor agrees that any failure to provide access to books and records as required by this <u>Section 2.4</u> will result in irreparable harm and prejudice to County and shall, without the necessity of posting of any bond or undertaking, be specifically enforceable by means of a mandatory injunctive order (temporary, preliminary, provisional or otherwise) issued by a court of competent jurisdiction, which order the County and Contractor hereby consent to being issued based upon affidavits and without the necessity of oral testimony.

2.5 COUNTY FURNISHED MATERIALS

- 2.5.1 **Supply by County.** County shall have the right to furnish materials, products or equipment directly for processing and incorporation by Contractor in lieu of Contractor providing materials, products or equipment specified in the Contract Documents to be provided by Contractor as part of the Work.
- 2.5.2 **Deleted Work.** If the materials, products or equipment are provided by County pursuant to <u>Paragraph 2.5.1</u>, above, then a Supplemental Work Order and associated Change Order shall be executed deleting such materials, products or equipment from the Work thereby offsetting the value of the original Work Order Amount and reducing the County's cost in the manner provided for in <u>Article 7</u>, below, applicable to Contract Adjustments for Deleted Work.
- 2.5.3 **Delivery Deadlines.** Without limitation to Contractor's obligations under <u>Article 8</u>, below, upon receipt of written instruction by County of its intent to provide materials, products or equipment pursuant to this <u>Section 2.6</u>, Contractor shall notify County promptly in writing of any deadlines within which such materials, products or equipment must be received at the Site in order to avoid Delay.
- 2.5.4 **Delivery to Site.** Contractor shall, upon their delivery to the Site, properly receive and unload materials, products or equipment furnished by County pursuant to this <u>Section 2.5</u>.
- 2.5.5 **Care, Custody and Control.** Contractor assumes full and unconditional responsibility for care, custody and control of the materials, products or equipment that are furnished by County pursuant to this <u>Section 2.5</u>, whether or not they have been accepted by County, and assumes sole responsibility for any subsequent loss, injury or damage thereto occurring prior to Final Completion.
- 2.5.6 **Notice of Deficiencies.** Contractor shall carefully inspect any materials, products or equipment furnished by County pursuant to this <u>Section 2.5</u> and immediately notify County of any defect or deficiency in such materials, products or equipment or any nonconformity in such materials, products or equipment with the requirements of the Contract Documents or with the requirements of the other documentation provided to Contractor setting forth the conditions of County's purchase. Contractor shall not accept any materials, products or equipment furnished by County with respect to which Contractor has provided such notice of defect, deficiency or non-conformity unless and until instructed to do so in writing by County.

2.5.7 **Incorporation in Work.** Contractor shall, as part of the Work and without Contract Adjustment, provide any and all processing, fabrication, cutting, shaping, fitting, assembly and installation of materials, products or equipment furnished by County pursuant to this <u>Section 2.5</u> in full compliance with the requirements of the Contract Documents and the manufacturer's instructions and recommendations.

2.6 COUNTY INSTALLED ITEMS

Contractor shall notify County, a reasonable time in advance, of the Contractor's scheduled dates for installation of items that are specified in the Contract Documents to be placed on, attached to or incorporated into the Work by County or Separate Contractors. In the event that Contractor fails to do so or if due to Unexcused Delay the County is unable after such notice by Contractor to so place, affix or incorporate such items, then Contractor shall be responsible, in addition to any amounts due to County for liquidated damages, to reimburse County for costs of storage or rental of temporary replacement items until such time as the Work is in a condition suitable for such items to be placed, affixed or incorporated.

2.7 COUNTY'S ADDITIONAL RIGHTS

The rights stated in this <u>Article 2</u> are in addition to and not in limitation of any other rights of County granted elsewhere in the Contract Documents or under Applicable Laws.

ARTICLE 3 CONTRACTOR PERFORMANCE

3.1 **CONTRACTOR STATUS**

- 3.1.1 **Independent Contractor.** Contractor is, and shall at all times be deemed to be, an independent contractor and is wholly responsible for the performance of the obligations required of it by the terms of the Contract Documents.
- 3.1.2 Agents, Employees. Contractor wholly assumes responsibility for the acts and omissions of its agents and employees and the agents and employees of each Subcontractor, of every Tier, as they relate to the Work. Contractor, its agents and employees, shall not be entitled to any rights or privileges of County's employees and nothing contained in the Contract Documents and no course of conduct shall be construed as creating the relationship of employer and employee, or principal and agent, between County and any agent or employee of Contractor or any Subcontractor. County shall have the right, but not the obligation, to monitor the employment and other activities of Contractor and the Subcontractors to determine compliance with the terms of the Contract Documents.
- 3.1.3 **Licenses.** Contractor and the Subcontractors, of every Tier, shall maintain, such contracting, professional and business licenses as may be required by Applicable Laws for the duration of time that Contractor is performing the Work under the Contract Documents, including the period of any warranty provided covering all or any portion of the Work.
- 3.1.4 **Subcontractors.** Contractor is responsible to County for acts and omissions of the Subcontractors and their agents and employees and other persons performing portions of the Work under a contract with a Subcontractor, of any Tier.
- 3.1.5 **Design Services.** Contractor shall provide professional services if such services are expressly, or by reasonable implication, required by the Contract Documents for a portion of the Work or are required in order for Contractor to carry out the Contractor's responsibilities for construction means, methods, techniques, sequences and procedures. Professional design services or certifications so required of Contractor shall be furnished by design professionals exercising the highest standard of care and utilizing designs and engineering that comply with all systems, materials or equipment, performance and design criteria set forth in the Contract Documents. Certification by a properly licensed design professional, including such professional's signature and seal, shall appear on all drawings, calculations, specifications, certifications and other documents prepared by such professional. Submittals related to the Work designed or certified by such professional, if prepared by others, shall bear such professional's written approval when submitted. County, Architect and County Consultants shall be entitled to rely

upon the adequacy, accuracy and completeness of the services, certifications or approvals performed by such design professionals.

3.2 REVIEW OF DOCUMENTS, SITE AND EXISTING IMPROVEMENTS

- 3.2.1 **Contractor's Duty of Review.** Contractor's submission of its Bid and execution of the NJPA Indefinite Quantity Construction Agreement constitutes its representation, acknowledgement and agreement that it had sufficient time, access and opportunity prior to the Bid Closing Deadline to conduct a careful and thorough examination, to its satisfaction, of:
- .1 the Bidding Documents, Contract Documents, Reference Documents and other information provided by NJPA to Contractor prior to the Bid Closing Deadline concerning the application and use of the Construction Task Catalog & Specifications (CTC & Specs) in determining the Contractor's ability to successfully perform work under this EZIQC Contract, including but not limited to proper use of detailed line items in the CTC and calculation of associated pricing commensurate with the Contractors means and methods, in determining the bid factors.
- .2 the visible conditions at the Site associated with this EZIQC Contract and associated Work Order and its surroundings, visible conditions of Existing Improvements and their existing uses by County or the public, routes of ingress and egress, and local conditions in the vicinity of the Site (including, without limitation, sources and availability of labor, materials and equipment);
 - .3 the status of any construction at the Site associated with this EZIQC Contract and associated Work Order concurrently under construction; and
- .4 all information concerning visible and concealed conditions above and below the surface of the ground at the Site associated with this EZIQC Contract and associated Work Order and in Existing Improvements (including, without limitation, surveys, reports, data, as-built drawings of Existing Improvements and utility sources, capacities and locations) that was either (1) provided by County to Contractor or other Bidders (including, but not limited to, the Bidding Documents and Reference Documents).

3.2.2 Contract Adjustments.

- .1 Differing Site Conditions. Except as otherwise provided in <u>Subparagraph 3.2.3</u>, below, the Contractor's right to a Supplemental Work Order in the event Contractor encounters conditions at the Site or in Existing Improvements that vary from those indicated by the Contract Documents, original Work Order or other information that was either reviewed by Contractor or that Contractor was given the opportunity to review prior to the Work Order Deadline shall be governed exclusively by Paragraph 4.3.8, below, pertaining to Differing Site Conditions.
- .2 Design Discrepancies. Except as otherwise provided in <u>Subparagraph 3.2.3</u>, below, and subject to the Contractor's compliance with the other provisions of the Contract Documents governing the Contractor's right to a Contract Adjustment (including, without limitation, <u>Article 7</u> and <u>Article 8</u>, below), Contractor shall be entitled to a Supplemental Work Order due to Design Discrepancies, subject to the following conditions and limitations:
- (1) Compensable Change. There shall be no Supplemental Work Order to the Contract Price for Extra Work that the Contractor is required to perform as a result of a Design Discrepancy unless all of the following conditions have been met prior to Contractor or any Subcontractor performing any portion of the Work involving or affected by such Design Discrepancy:
- (a) the circumstances giving rise to such Extra Work conform to all of the requirements of Subparagraph 1.1.29.2 through Subparagraph 1.1.29.4, above, applicable to Compensable Changes;
- (b) Contractor has submitted to County and Architect a Request for Information in compliance with <u>Paragraph 3.2.5</u>, below, seeking clarification of such Design Discrepancy;

- (c) Contractor has submitted to County a timely and complete Notice of Change in accordance with <u>Article 7</u>, below, describing such Extra Work in detail;
- (d) Contractor has received a Construction Change Directive and associated Supplemental Work Order signed by County in accordance with <u>Article 7</u>, below, directing that Contractor perform the portion of the Work in question; and
- (e) unless otherwise provided in such Construction Change Directive, Contractor has submitted to County a Supplemental Work Change Order and/or Change Request in accordance with the requirements of Article 7, below, setting forth the particulars of its request for Contract Adjustment via a Supplemental Work Order on account of such Extra Work.
- (2) Compensable Delay. There shall be no Supplemental Work Order to the Work Order Amount or Work Order Time for Delay as a result of a Design Discrepancy unless all of the following conditions have been met prior to Contractor or any Subcontractor performing any portion of the Work involving or affected by such Design Discrepancy:
- (a) if the Delay is the result, in whole or in part, of Extra Work, all of the requirements of Subparagraph 3.2.2.2 (1), (a) through (e), above, have been met;
- (b) the circumstances giving rise to such Delay conform to all of the requirements of <u>Subparagraph 1.1.30.2</u> and <u>Subparagraph 1.1.30.3</u>, above, applicable to Compensable Delay; and
- (c) Contractor has submitted to County a timely and complete Notice of Delay and a timely and complete Request for Extension in accordance with <u>Article 8</u>, below, setting forth the particulars of its request for a Supplemental Work Order on account of such Compensable Delay.
- (3) Differing Site Conditions. The Contractor's right to a Supplemental Work Order as a result of variances between (a) the Contract Documents or other documents or information described in Paragraph 3.2.1, above, that, prior to the Work Order Approval was either reviewed by Contractor or was available to Contractor for review prior to the Work Order Approval and (b) conditions at the Site or in Existing Improvements shall, notwithstanding the fact that the circumstances asserted by Contractor as a basis for such Work Order and or Supplemental Work Order Adjustment may involve, relate to or arise out of a Design Discrepancy, be governed by the provisions of the Work Order Contract Documents setting forth the Contractor's right to Work Order and or Supplemental Work Order Adjustments on the grounds of Differing Site Conditions.

3.2.3 WAIVER BY CONTRACTOR.

CONTRACTOR AGREES THAT IT SHALL NOT BE ENTITLED TO, AND HEREBY CONCLUSIVELY WAIVES, ANY RIGHT TO CONTRACT ADJUSTMENT, AS WELL AS THE RIGHT TO ANY OTHER OR FURTHER RECOURSE OR RIGHT OF RECOVERY FROM COUNTY, ON ACCOUNT OF LOSSES OR DELAYS THAT ARE A RESULT OF EITHER A DIFFERING SITE CONDITION OR A DESIGN DISCREPANCY, IF PRIOR TO THE WORK ORDER APPROVAL SUCH DIFFERING SITE CONDITION OR DESIGN DISCREPANCY WAS:

- (1) DISCOVERED BY CONTRACTOR AND CONTRACTOR, NOTWITHSTANDING SUCH DISCOVERY, FAILED TO REPORT SUCH DIFFERING SITE CONDITION OR DESIGN DISCREPANCY TO COUNTY IN WRITING PRIOR TO THE WORK ORDER APPROVAL;
- (2) ALTHOUGH NOT ACTUALLY DISCOVERED BY CONTRACTOR PRIOR TO THE WORK ORDER APPROVAL WAS REASONABLY DISCOVERABLE BY CONTRACTOR UNDER THE STANDARD OF PERFORMANCE SPECIFIED IN THE CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT, INCLUDING, WITHOUT LIMITATION, A DIFFERING SITE CONDITION OR DESIGN DISCREPANCY THAT WAS OVERLOOKED BY CONTRACTOR DUE TO A FAILURE BY CONTRACTOR TO FULLY FAMILIARIZE ITSELF PRIOR TO THE WORK ORDER APPROVAL DEADLINE WITH ANY OF THE DOCUMENTS, INFORMATION OR CONDITIONS REFERRED TO IN PARAGRAPH 3.2.1, ABOVE.

- 3.2.4 **Continuing Obligation.** In addition and without limitation to Contractor's obligations under <u>Paragraph 3.2.1</u>, above, or elsewhere in the Contract Documents, Contractor shall have the continuing obligation until Final Completion to promptly report to County, by means of submission by Contractor of a Request for Information that complies with the requirements of Paragraph 3.2.5, below, any and all of the following:
- .1 information contained in the Bidding Documents, Contract Documents, Reference Documents or other documentation that was either reviewed by Contractor or that Contractor was given the opportunity to review prior to the Work Order approval, as well as any visible conditions at the Site, in Existing Improvements or in the vicinity of the Project, that Contractor knows, or in the exercise by Contractor of its duties under the Standard of Performance should have known, may render a portion of the Work in any respect, wholly or partially, unsuitable or incomplete to meet the requirements of the Contract Documents, the Design Intent or Applicable Laws, and
- .2 conditions in the Work that constitute Defective Work or that cause or are likely to cause any other portion of the Work to be Defective Work.

Without limitation to County's other rights under the Contract Documents, any portion of the Work, Existing Improvements or the work of Separate Contractors or County's own forces requiring replacement, repair or correction due to a failure by Contractor or any Subcontractor, of any Tier, to comply with its continuing obligation under this Paragraph 3.2.4 shall be promptly replaced, repaired or corrected to County's satisfaction, at Contractor's Own Expense.

3.2.5 Requests for Information.

- .1 Time for Submittal. Requests for Information shall be submitted no later than three (3) Days after the date Contractor learns of the circumstances giving rise to the question contained in the Request for Information. Requests for Information shall be submitted by or through the Contractor and not directly by Subcontractors.
- **.2** Content. Each Request for Information shall, in addition to the Contractor's specific question or request, include the following:
- (1) a detailed description of the circumstances giving rise to the Contractor's request or question, including, without limitation, any related Design Discrepancy;
- (2) Contractor's request for clarification, including, without limitation, any request for further detailing or correction of the Contract Documents; and
- (3) a statement of whether Contractor believes it is entitled to a Contract Adjustment by reason of the circumstances described.
- .3 Form. Contractor shall submit Requests for Information using forms provided or approved by County.
- .4 Unnecessary, Multiple Requests. Contractor shall carefully review, coordinate and consolidate (where appropriate to prevent piecemeal submission) Requests for Information (whether originating with Contractor or the Subcontractors) prior to submitting them in order to eliminate unnecessary or duplicative requests.
- .5 Responses. Responses to Requests for Information shall be furnished with reasonable promptness so as to not unreasonably Delay progress of the Work; provided, however, that the timing of a response by the Architect, County or a County Consultant to a Request for Information shall not constitute grounds for a Contract Adjustment unless Contractor has complied with the requirements set forth in this Paragraph 3.2.5 and, if applicable, Paragraph 2.1.3, above.

.6 Back Charges by County. County shall have the right to deduct from payments due to Contractor sums expended by County for the services of the Architect, Inspectors of Record or County Consultants due to a failure by Contractor to comply with this <u>Paragraph 3.2.5</u>.

.7 WAIVER BY CONTRACTOR.

FAILURE BY CONTRACTOR TO SUBMIT A REQUEST FOR INFORMATION IN ACCORDANCE WITH AND UNDER CIRCUMSTANCES IN WHICH A REQUEST FOR INFORMATION WAS REQUIRED BY THIS PARAGRAPH 3.2.5 SHALL RESULT IN CONTRACTOR WAIVING ITS RIGHT TO A CONTRACT ADJUSTMENT ON ACCOUNT OF ANY LOSS OR DELAY THAT COULD HAVE BEEN AVOIDED IF SUCH REQUEST FOR INFORMATION HAD BEEN PROPERLY PREPARED AND TIMELY SUBMITTED.

3.2.6 **Correction of Work.** Contractor shall, at Contractor's Own Expense, correct or replace in accordance with the direction of County any portion of the Work that is performed by Contractor or a Subcontractor knowing that it involves, or that Contractor or Subcontractor in the exercise of reasonable care and diligence should have known involves, a portion of the Contract Documents that contains an error, omission, conflict, ambiguity, lack of coordination or noncompliance with Applicable Laws, without first notifying and obtaining the written approval of County and Architect.

3.3 SUPERVISION AND CONSTRUCTION PROCEDURES

- 3.3.1 **General Obligation.** Contractor shall provide competent, fully qualified personnel to supervise, administer, manage and direct the Work, competently and efficiently, at all times devoting their best skill and attention to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- 3.3.2 **Supervisory Staff.** Contractor shall employ a competent project manager, superintendent, scheduler, forepersons and necessary assistants during performance of the Work. Contractor's superintendent and forepersons shall be present at the Site at all times that the Work is in progress and at any time that any employee of Contractor or a Subcontractor is present at the Site. Contractor's project manager and superintendent shall, unless excused from attendance by the County, attend all job meetings. Contractor's project manager and superintendent must be able to fluently read and write in English. Contractor's superintendent shall not perform the Work of any trade, pick up materials, or perform any Work not directly related to the supervision of the Work and shall be available twenty-four (24) hours a Day, seven (7) Days a week, to respond to emergencies.
- 3.3.3 **County Supplementary Personnel.** Without limitation upon any of the rights or remedies of the County under the Contract Documents or under Applicable Laws, in the event that Contractor fails to have personnel on Site to supervise the Work, the County shall have the right, but not the obligation, upon twenty-four (24) hours' telephonic or email notice by the County to Contractor, to provide such supervision on a temporary basis and to deduct from the sums owing to Contractor the actual costs of such temporary supervision. Contractor shall, notwithstanding the County's providing such temporary supervision, remain solely responsible for all actions and omissions of its personnel and of the Subcontractors.
- 3.3.4 Means, Methods, Procedures. Contractor shall be solely responsible for and have control over construction means, methods, techniques, sequences and procedures and coordinating all portions of the Work, unless the Contract Documents specify other specific instructions concerning these matters. If the Contract Documents give specific instructions concerning construction means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures, Contractor shall nonetheless be fully and solely responsible for the adequacy and safe implementation of such means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures. If Contractor believes that such specified means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures may not be safe or adequate, Contractor shall give written notice to County and Architect and shall not proceed with that portion of the Work without further written instruction from County or Architect. In response to such notice, County may order Contractor to improve the character or increase the efficiency of the means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures employed, and Contractor shall conform to such order; but the failure of County to order such improvement or increase of efficiency will neither relieve Contractor from its sole responsibility for safety at the Site nor relieve Contractor from its obligation to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents and Applicable Laws.

3.3.5 Ordering Procedures:

- .1 As the need exists for performance under the terms of the EZIQC Program, the County will notify the Gordian Group Project Manager (Gordian PM) of a proposed Work Order Project.
- .2 Upon receipt of this notification, the Gordian PM shall work with the County representative to select a Contractor with a current, approved NJPA Indefinite Quantity Construction Agreement who is best suited and able to respond to the needs of the County within two working days by:
 - (1) Establishing verbal contact with the County and the Gordian PM to further define the scope of the proposed Work Order, and
 - Visiting the proposed work site in the company of a County representative and the Gordian PM, and participating in the conduct of a scope validation site visit and conference which will include discussion and establishment of the following:
 - .1 Project number and title
 - .2 Existing site conditions
 - .3 Methods and alternatives for accomplishing work
 - .4 Definition and refinement of requirements
 - .5 Detailed scope of work
 - .6 Requirements for plans, sketches, shop drawing etc.
 - .7 Tentative work schedules
 - .8 Preliminary quantity estimates
 - (3) Upon completion of the scope validation meeting, the Gordian PM will issue a Request for Proposal which requires that the Contractor prepare a proposal for the Work under consideration.
 - (4) The Contractor will prepare the Proposal, which shall include but not be limited to the following:
 - .1 Firm fixed price proposal
 - .2 Schedule in a form as required by the County.
 - .3 Subcontractor list including the price to be paid to each subcontractor and any shop drawings or other information required for the County to be able to review the price proposal.
 - (5) Processing Time Limits
 - (a) <u>Request for Proposal Submittal:</u> The Contractor shall submit the Proposal for the Project on or before the due date stated in the Request for Proposal (RFP). Time shall be 14 days maximum unless otherwise specified.
 - (b) Request for Information Submittal: The Contractor shall make a thorough analysis of each proposed Job Order and submit all Requests for Information (RFI's) within 7 days after issuance of any RFP. Submission of RFI's shall in no way extend the proposal due date unless deemed necessary by the County's Project Manager and the Gordian PM.
 - (c) <u>Proposal Review</u>: Contractor's project manager or agent shall be available for proposal review meetings within 24 hours of being notified by the County (via faxes, e-mail, telephone, etc.). After review of the Proposal, the Contractor shall remove all inappropriate line items and adjust quantities as directed by the County's Project Manager and the Gordian PM.

- (d) Revised <u>Proposal</u>: The Contractor shall submit a revised Proposal within 24 hours of proposal review meeting (unless otherwise specified). Upon review of a revised Proposal, the Contractor shall remove all line items or adjust quantities deemed inappropriate by the County's Project Manager and re-submit the Proposal with 24 hours. No new line items may be added to the Proposal. No quantities increased or added modifiers will be accepted unless agreed to by the County during any needed second proposal review meeting.
- (e) Enforcement: Processing time limits described herein are of the essence to all EZIQC Contracts. Failure to comply with these time limits may result in termination of the subject EZIQC Contract.
- (6) Pre-priced work requirements: Pre-priced work requirements will identify the type and number of work units required from the Construction Task Catalog. The price per unit set forth in the Construction Task Catalog shall serve as the base price for the purpose of the operation of this article. The Contractor's Proposal shall include support documentation to indicate that adequate engineering and planning for the requirement has been done, and that the work units proposed are reasonable for the tasks to be performed. Documentation to be submitted with the Proposal shall include, but not be limited to, drawings, calculations, catalog cuts, specifications, and architectural renderings.
- (7) Non-Prepriced Work Requirements: Units of work not included in the Construction Task Catalog but within the general scope and intent of this EZIQC Contract may be negotiated into this EZIQC Contract as needs arise. Such work requirements shall be incorporated into and made a part of this EZIQC Contract and the Work Order to which they pertain, and may be incorporated into the Construction Task Catalog if determined appropriate by the NJPA at the base price determined in this article. Non-prepriced work requirements shall be separately identified and submitted in the Work Order proposal. Information submitted in support of non-prepriced work shall include, but not be limited to, the following:
 - .1 Complete specifications and technical data, including work unit content, work unit costs data, quality control and inspection requirements.
 - Work schedule, this will include an update for other projects concurrently under construction and how these projects will affect the new project.
 - .3 Pricing data submitted in support of non-prepriced work units shall include a cost or price analysis report, establishing; the basis for selecting the approach proposed to accomplish the requirements. Unless otherwise directed by the County, costing data will be submitted demonstration that the Contractor sought and received three quotes.

The Contractor shall provide an installed unit price (or demolition price if appropriate) which shall include all costs required to accomplish the Non-Prepriced Task.

.4 The final price submitted for Non Prepriced Tasks shall be according to the following formula:

CONTRACTOR PERFORMED DUTIES

A= Direct Labor Costs and Fringe Benefits per Prevailing Wage Rates.

B= Direct Material Costs (supported by quotes)

C= Direct Equipment Costs (supported by equipment amortization data)

D= Allowable Overhead Costs = A x 55%

(This includes Workers Compensation insurance).

E= Allowable Profit = $(A+B+C) \times 10\%$

Subcontractor Performed Duties

F= Cost of Subcontractors to Contractor (supported by quotes)

G= Contractor's Allowance for Subcontractor Cost = F x 5%

H= Contractor's Overhead for Subcontractors Costs in accordance with the following schedule:

F x 0% for Non-Prepriced (NPP) Tasks < 10% of total Work Order Value

F x 7% for NPP Tasks 10-20% of total Work Order Value

F x 10% for NPP Tasks > 20% of total Work Order Value

The final value of the NPP Task will be:

A+B+C+D+E+F+G+H

Following approval by the County of a Non-Pre-Priced Task and unit price, the Non-Pre-priced Task unit price will be entered into the computer data base.

- The total extended price for the Non-Pre-Priced Task will be determined by multiplying the unit price by the quantity required. The price offered in the Proposal will be determined by multiplying the total extended price by the adjustment factor identified in the applicable NJPA Indefinite Quantity Construction Agreement which is 1.1892 for this EZIQC Contract.
- After using a Non-prepriced item on three separate Work Orders, the unit price for the work item will be negotiated and fixed as a permanent pre-price item which will no longer require price justification.
- .7 The County will evaluate the proposed work unit and compare them with the independent County estimate of the same tasks to determine the reasonableness of approach, including the nature and number of work units proposed. The County will determine whether the Contractor's Work Order Proposal is in line with its own estimate.
- Following agreement on non-prepriced work unit content and price, the work unit price will be adjusted to a work unit base price equivalent to the price of work units contained in the Construction Task Catalog. This base price shall be developed by dividing the agreed-upon unit price by the Contractor's adjustment factor currently in effect for requirements to be accomplished during normal working hours.
- .9 The base prices determined will be multiplied by the number of work units required to determine the extended base unit price, which will be converted to the Work Order firm fixed-price by multiplying the extended base unit price by the appropriate current Contractor's adjustment factor.
- (8) Each Work Order shall state the agreed upon requirements and fixed price of performance, the schedule for the Work, and shall cite the funds allotted for payment of the Work ordered and the item number, description, quantity, unit price and extended price (i.e. unit price times number of units) separated between prepriced and non-prepriced units and separated between regular and overtime efforts; applicable adjustment factors, and totaled to include the firm-fixed price for the order. All clauses of this EZIQC Contract shall be applicable to any Work Orders issued under this clause. Work Orders will be accomplished on an appropriate form which the Contractor shall sign a copy of evidencing acceptance of the Work Order.
- (9) The County reserves the right to reject a Contractor Proposal based on unjustifiable quantities, performance periods, inadequate documentation, or other inconsistencies on the Contractor's part. The Contractor has the obligation to confirm the quantities shown in the Contractor's proposals. The County has the right to require the Contractor to prove the quantities shown in the Proposals by providing sketches, drawings or plans as necessary. The County also reserves the right to not award a Work Order if County's requirement is no longer valid. In these instances, the Contractor has no right of claim to recoup Proposal expenses. The County also reserves the right to pursue completion of any or all work included in a rejected Work Order by other contracting means when an agreement was not reached with the Contractor.

(10) By submitting a signed Proposal to the Project Manager, the Contractor is agreeing to accomplish the work outlined in the RFP for that particular Work Order. It is the Contractor's responsibility to include the necessary scope items in the Proposal prior to issuing it to the Project Manager. Errors and omissions in the proposal shall be the responsibility of the Contractor. The Contractor's Proposal shall be valid for the entire term of the NJPA Indefinite quantity construction Agreement and in accordance with all terms and documents associated with the same.

3.4 LABOR, MATERIALS AND EQUIPMENT

- 3.4.1 **Costs of Work.** Contractor shall provide and pay for labor, materials, tools, equipment, machinery, water, heat, utilities, transportation, facilities and services necessary for proper execution and completion of the Work, whether temporary or permanent and whether incorporated or to be incorporated into the Work.
- 3.4.2 **Coordination.** Contractor shall provide supervision sufficient to ensure proper coordination for the timely and efficient performance and completion of the Work.
- 3.4.3 **Field Conditions.** Before commencing the Work or any activities on the Site, Contractor shall take field measurements and verify field conditions and carefully compare such field measurements and conditions with the information in the Contract Documents and other information obtained by or available to Contractor.
- 3.4.4 **Layout.** Contractor is solely responsible for (1) the accurate layout of all portions of the Work, (2) the accuracy of the Project lines and levels, (3) erection of the Work square, plumb, level, true to line and grade, in the exact plane, and to the correct elevation and (4) sloping of surfaces to drain as indicated by the Contract Documents, or, if not indicated, as needed to provide for adequate drainage.

3.4.5 Materials, Equipment

- .1 Delivery, Storage, Inventory. Materials and equipment shall be: (1) furnished in ample quantities and at such times as to ensure uninterrupted progress of the Work; and (2) if located on the Site, properly stored and protected as reasonable and necessary, or as directed by County, to prevent Loss from any foreseeable cause, including, without limitation, theft. In the event that County gives direction as to the location for storage or protection of materials or equipment on the Site, Contractor shall nonetheless remain solely responsible for its safe and secure storage and protection. No part of any such stored materials and equipment shall be removed from its place of storage except for immediate installation in the Work. Contractor shall keep an accurate inventory of all such stored materials and/or equipment in a manner satisfactory to County.
- .2 Purchases. Contractor shall place orders for materials and/or equipment as specified so that delivery of same may be made without Delay to the Work. Contractor shall, upon request from County, furnish to County documentary evidence showing that orders have been placed. County reserves the right in the event Contractor fails, within three (3) Days after receipt of written notice by County to Contractor to comply with the requirements of this Subparagraph 3.4.5.2, to comply with the requirements of this Subparagraph 3.4.5.2, to deduct the costs paid or payable by County associated with such purchases from payments otherwise owing to Contractor. Contractor shall, if requested by County, accept assignment of any such contracts entered into by County without a Contract Adjustment.
- .3 Title. No material, supplies or equipment for the Work shall be purchased subject to any chattel mortgage or under a conditional sale or other agreement by which an interest therein or in any part thereof is retained by seller or supplier. Contractor warrants good title to all material, supplies and equipment installed or incorporated in the Work and agrees upon Final Completion to deliver the Work, including the premises, land, improvements and appurtenances on or to which the Work is placed, located or affixed, to County free from any claims, liens, or charges. Contractor further agrees that neither it nor any person, firm, or corporation furnishing any materials or labor for any of the Work shall have any right of lien upon the Site, or any Existing Improvement or appurtenance thereon, except that (1) nothing stated in this <u>Subparagraph 3.4.5.3</u> shall be interpreted as a waiver by Contractor or any Subcontractor of its right under Applicable Laws to serve a stop payment notice for Work that is not paid for by County as required

under the terms of the Contract Documents; and (2) Contractor may install metering devices or other equipment of utility companies or political subdivisions, title to which may be retained by such utility company or political subdivision, provided that in the event of installation of any such metering device or utility equipment, Contractor shall advise County as to the owner, and the precise location, thereof.

- .4 Substitutions. No substitution of materials, equipment, articles, processes or other items of the Work required under the Contract Documents will be made without written approval of County, which approval may be granted or denied in the sole and absolute discretion of County. With respect to any such substitution made or requested by Contractor, neither the occurrence of a substitution made or requested by Contractor nor the approval or disapproval by County of a substitution that is made in accordance with this Subparagraph 3.4.5.4 shall give rise to any right of Contractor to a Contract Adjustment. Contractor shall, notwithstanding County's or Architect's approval, remain solely responsible for the sufficiency and suitability of all substitutions requested by Contractor and approved, or otherwise made, by Contractor.
- .5 Parts List. Contractor will provide a printed parts list for all items which might be subject to replacement and for which parts lists are either expressly required by the Contract Documents or customarily provided according to usual commercial practices.
- .6 Manuals. As part of its obligation for submission of Record Documents, four (4) hard copies and one (1) electronic version of operations and maintenance manuals shall be prepared and transmitted by Contractor to County prior to and as a condition of Final Completion. Final Payment will not be due until County has received all such manuals and all other manuals covering the Work that are either required to be provided by the terms of the Contract Documents or if not required are customarily provided according to usual commercial practices applicable to the portion of Work involved. Operating instructions will be included within the equipment manuals and will state all information necessary for County to operate, use, maintain and service the equipment fully and efficiently.
- .7 Start Up. Contractor will be responsible for start-up of all systems and equipment purchased as part of the Work and has included sufficient amounts in its Bid to cover contingencies arising out of the start-up of such systems and equipment. Contractor will comply fully with each manufacturer's specifications and instructions. Systems and equipment specified to be furnished with manufacturer's supervision of start-up will be placed in operation only under such supervision.

3.5 CONTRACTOR'S WARRANTY

- 3.5.1 General Warranty. In addition to other warranties and guarantees required by the Contract Documents, Contractor shall, and hereby does, warrant and guarantee that: (1) the Work will conform to the requirements of Contract Documents, including, without limitation, any performance standards that are part thereof; (2) all Work for which there is not a specific requirement, criteria, specification or standard set forth in the Contract Documents will conform to the Standard of Performance; (3) all labor, equipment, materials and other items of Work will be when installed new and free of liens, claims and security interests; (4) without limitation to the other requirements of this warranty, all labor, installation and workmanship will be performed in a good and workmanlike manner; and (5) all labor, materials, equipment, services and work shall be free of defects for a period of one (1) year after Final Completion. If required by County, Contractor shall furnish satisfactory evidence as to the kind and quality of services, labor, installation, materials and equipment used. Manufactured items installed in the Work, unless otherwise specifically stated in the Contract Documents, are to be installed in strict accordance with manufacturer's current printed instructions.
- 3.5.2 **Repair, Replacement.** Without limitation upon the County's other rights or remedies under the Contract Documents or Applicable Laws, any and all Work that, for reasons other than (1) ordinary wear and tear or (2) abuse or neglect by persons or entities other than the Contractor or the Subcontractors, is not in conformance with the warranties or guarantees required by the Contract Documents or Applicable Laws shall be repaired or replaced, together with the repair or replacement of any other Work, Existing Improvements or the work of the Separate Contractors, the County's own forces or others, which may be removed, displaced or damaged in so doing. The Contractor shall notify the County in writing upon completion of such repair or replacement. In the event of failure by the Contractor to commence and pursue with diligence said replacement or repair within ten (10) Days after being notified by the County, the County is hereby authorized to proceed with such replacement and repair as the County deems necessary and expedient and to charge such costs to Contractor at Contractor's Own Expense.

- 3.5.3 **Not a Limitation.** The warranties stated in this <u>Section 3.5</u> are in addition to any other warranties or guarantees that are required under any other provision of the Contract Documents or Applicable Laws. Nothing stated in this <u>Section 3.5</u> shall be interpreted as a limitation upon the County's rights under any warranties or guarantees provided for under any other provision of the Contract Documents or under Applicable Laws that afford the County greater rights than the rights afforded to County under this <u>Section 3.5</u>.
- 3.5.4 **Assignment.** Contractor does hereby unconditionally and irrevocably assign to County all warranties and guarantees issued or made by any Subcontractor, of any Tier (including, without limitation, any manufacturer, supplier and distributor) in connection with the Work. Such assignment shall not relieve Contractor of, or otherwise limit, any of its obligations contained in the Contract Documents, including, without limitation, the general responsibility and liability of Contractor for a breach by a Subcontractor (including, without limitation, any manufacturer, supplier and distributor, of any Tier) of a warranty or guarantee given by such Subcontractor in connection with the Work.
- 3.5.5 **Close-Out.** Unless sooner requested by County, Contractor shall furnish to County, as part of the Close-Out Documents and as a condition to Final Payment, all written guarantees or warranties that are required by the terms of the Contract Documents. All such guarantees and warranties shall be: (1) in writing; (2) indexed and bound; (3) accompanied by such certifications and instruction materials as may be required by the Contract Documents; and (4) issued to County or assignable by their terms, and in fact assigned, to County.

3.6 TAXES

- 3.6.1 Payment by Contractor. Contractor shall pay, at Contractor's Own Expense, all local, state and federal taxes, including, without limitation, all sales, consumer, business license, use and similar taxes on materials, labor or other items furnished for the Work or portions thereof provided by Contractor or the Subcontractors, of all Tier, all taxes arising out of its operations under the Contract Documents and all benefits, insurance, taxes and contributions for social security and unemployment insurance which are measured by wages, salaries or other remuneration paid to Contractor's employees. If under federal excise tax law any transaction hereunder constitutes a sale on which a federal excise tax is imposed, and the sale is exempt from such excise tax because it is a sale to a state or local government, then County, upon request, will execute documents necessary to show: (1) that County is a political subdivision of the State for the purposes of such exemption; and (2) that the sale is for the exclusive use of County. No excise tax for such materials shall be included in any price (including, without limitation, the Bid) submitted by Contractor for the Work or for Changes in the Work.
- 3.6.2 **Tax Exempt Projects.** If applicable to the Project, Contractor shall comply with Applicable Laws concerning tax-exempt construction projects.
- 3.6.3 **Records of Taxes.** Contractor and the Subcontractors shall keep sufficient records to verify the amount of sales and use taxes paid. Copies shall be submitted with each monthly Application for Payment. Failure to keep or submit such records, resulting in the inability of County to claim a refund for taxes for such materials, shall render Contractor liable to County for the amount of such tax refund.

3.7 PERMITS, FEES AND LEGAL NOTICES

- 3.7.1 **Permits.** Contractor shall obtain and pay for all permits and approvals that are not stated in the Contract Documents to be the responsibility of the County. Such permits and approvals that are the responsibility of the Contractor may include local building or land use permits, California Department of Fish and Game Streambed Alteration Agreements (Section 1600 et seq.), California Department of Fish and Game collection permits, U.S. Army Corps of Engineers 404 fill and dredge authorization, Clean Water Act Section 401 authorization (managed by the local California Regional Water Quality Control Boards) land owner agreements, or other regulatory permits or approvals required for the implementation of the Project. All permits, licenses and certificates obtained by Contractor shall be delivered to County prior and as a condition to Final Completion and Contractor's right to Final Payment.
- 3.7.2 **Applicable Laws, Notices.** Contractor shall comply with, and give notices required by, Applicable Laws bearing on performance of the Work.

- 3.7.3 **Bonds, Undertakings.** Contractor shall, without Contract Adjustment, procure and obtain all bonds required of the County or the Contractor by the municipality in which the Project is located or by any other public or private body with jurisdiction over the Project. In connection with such bonds, the Contractor shall prepare all applications, supply all necessary back-up material and furnish the surety with any required personal undertakings. The Contractor shall also obtain and pay, without Contract Adjustment, all charges for all approvals for street closings, parking meter removal and other similar matters as may be necessary or appropriate from time to time for the performance of the Work.
- 3.7.4 **Notice of Violations.** Contractor shall immediately notify County in writing of any instruction received from County, or any other Project Team member that, if implemented, would cause a violation of any Applicable Law.
- 3.7.5 **Governmental Authority Approvals.** Where the Contract Documents state, or Applicable Laws require, that materials, processes or procedures must be approved by a Governmental Authority, Contractor shall be responsible for satisfying the requirements and obtaining the approval of such Governmental Authority.

3.8 CONTRACTOR'S PERSONNEL

- 3.8.1 **Key Persons.** Contractor's employees acting as project manager, scheduler and superintendent constitute Key Persons. Individuals acting as Key Persons who are not already identified in Contractor's Post-Award Submittals shall be identified in writing to County prior to commencement of the Work.
- .1 The Contractor will submit an organizational chart within 10 days of Notice to Proceed, which includes the names and resumes of employees in key positions who will work on this EZIQC Contract. All employees in key positions must be approved by the County.
- .2 If any key personnel furnished by the Contractor for the Project in accordance with the key personnel provisions of this section should be unable to continue in the performance of assigned duties for reasons due to death, disability or termination, the Contractor shall promptly notify the County. Any replacement personnel are prohibited without County approval.
- On request by the County, the Contractor shall furnish to the County within seven (7) working days the name of the person substituting for the individual unable to continue, together with any information the County may require to judge the experience and competence of the substitute person. Upon approval by the County, such substitute person shall be assigned to this EZIQC Contract and if the County rejects the substitute, the Contractor shall have seven (7) days thereafter to submit a second substitute person. Such process shall be repeated for a reasonable period until a proposed replacement has been approved by the County.
- .4 In the event that, in the opinion of the County, the performance of personnel of the Contractor assigned to this EZIQC Contract is at an unacceptable level, such personnel shall cease to be assigned to this EZIQC Contract and shall return to the Contractor, and the Contractor shall furnish to the County, the name of a substitute person or persons in accordance with the previous paragraph. Absence of acceptable key personnel for the Work shall constitute an event of default.
- .5 The Contractor is obligated to staff the work under this contract so that Key Personnel are not assigned responsibility for more than ten (10) active Work Orders at any time. A Work Order is considered to be active from the time that a Joint Scope Invitation has been given to the Contractor until a Notice of Completion or a cancelation is issued by the County. A Contractor's Project Manager may not work on any other EZIQC Contracts for any other entities if the cumulative total number of active Work Orders exceeds 10 for all entities including the County of Riverside, regardless of which entities have entered into NJPA-EZIQC Contracts.
- 3.8.2 **Background Check.** Contractor shall perform, prior to commencing Work on the Site, a thorough background check of each of the Key Persons and shall not, without prior written approval of County, employ any person to act as a Key Person if such background check, or other information known to Contractor, discloses a felony conviction or other matter which casts any reasonable doubt on the competency, reliability or honesty of such person.

- 3.8.3 **Project Manager.** The Key Person acting as project manager shall be deemed to have full authority to contractually bind Contractor, including, without limitation, the authority to bind Contractor to the terms of Contract Adjustments.
- 3.8.4 **Transfer.** Contractor's Key Personnel are deemed of essence to the Construction Contract. No Key Person shall, for so long as he/she is employed by Contractor, be transferred to any other project nor any of his/her responsibilities reassigned at any time during performance of the Work without the prior written approval of County, which approval may be granted or withheld in County's sole and absolute discretion.
- 3.8.5 **Removal.** County shall have the right, at any time, to direct the removal and replacement of any Key Person if his/her performance is determined by County, in its sole and absolute discretion, to be unsatisfactory.
- 3.8.6 **Replacement.** Any individual proposed by Contractor as a replacement for a Key Person must be approved in advance by County, such approval not to be unreasonably withheld, after submission by Contractor to County of complete information concerning such individual's experience and qualifications.
- 3.8.7 **Communications.** Important communications by Key Persons shall be confirmed in writing by Contractor. Other communications by Key Persons shall be confirmed on written request in each case.
- 3.8.8 **Contact Information.** Contractor shall provide to County, prior to the start of the Work, telephone numbers where Key Persons can be reached 24-hours a day, 7 Days a week.
- 3.8.9 **Signatures.** Prior to commencing the Work, Contractor shall submit to County a facsimile of the signatures of the Key Person acting as project manager, as well as any other representatives of Contractor with authority to sign on behalf of and contractually bind Contractor.
- 3.8.10 **Exclusion from Site.** Contractor shall at all times maintain good discipline and order at the Site among its employees and the employees of the Subcontractors. Any person in the employ of Contractor or any of the Subcontractors, of any Tier, whom County deems, in its sole and absolute discretion, incompetent, unfit, intemperate, troublesome or otherwise undesirable shall be excluded from the Site and shall not again be employed on the Site except with written approval of County.

3.9 CONTRACTOR'S CONSTRUCTION SCHEDULE

- 3.9.1 **Preparation.** As part of the Proposal for each Work Order the Contractor shall submit a preliminary schedule. The Contractor shall prepare and submit a Final Construction Schedule for the Work, both in hard copy and electronically, for the County's approval upon the County's acceptance of the Detailed Scope of Work and Work Order Proposal for each Work Order under the EZIQC Program. The Construction Schedule shall in all respects conform to and be consistent with the time requirements set forth in each Work Order.
- 3.9.2 **Format.** The Construction Schedule shall be in the form of a critical path progress schedule that shows, in graphic form, a plan for performance of the Work within the Contract Time. The schedule shall be in the form of a CPM (critical path method) schedule if required by the County, of suitable scale to indicate appropriately the percentage of work scheduled for completion by any given date during the period. It shall be prepared as a time-scaled bar chart showing: (1) continuous flow from left to right and activities and milestones that are critical to Substantial Completion and Final Completion of the Work; (2) identification of "float"; and (3) a clearly highlighted critical path. Durations and specific calendar days shall be clearly and legibly shown for the early and late start and finish of each activity. With the exception of County Review Periods and Governmental Authority Review Periods, any activity with more than fifteen (15) Days in duration will be segmented into fifteen (15) Day increments. No more than ten percent (10%) of the activities shall be shown as critical. Techniques or methods designed to suppress depiction of available float are strictly prohibited.
- 3.9.3 **Detail.** Activities shown in the Construction Schedule shall be in sufficient detail to demonstrate a practical plan to complete the design, engineering, fabrication and construction within the Contract Time and shall, at a minimum, include the following:

- .1 the start and finish date of each activity;
- .2 the anticipated percent of completion at the end of each month;
- .3 the weighted labor value expressed as a percentage of the total labor cost of the Work for each activity;
 - .4 the final manpower curves by trade;
 - .5 the anticipated purchase and delivery of major materials and equipment;
 - .6 the County's occupancy requirements;
 - .7 receipt and incorporation of materials, products or equipment to be furnished by County (if any);
- .8 County Review Periods and County Review Dates that are acceptable to and approved by County;
 - .9 Governmental Authority Review Periods; and
- .10 the activities identified as being on the critical path to Substantial Completion and Final Completion of the Work.
- 3.9.4 **Updates.** Throughout the performance of the Work, weekly updates shall be delivered, in hard copy and, if required by County, in an electronic form satisfactory to County. In addition, Contractor shall regularly prepare and submit to County short term, three (3) week "look-ahead" schedules generated from the Construction Schedule approved by County. Except to the extent permitted by Contract Adjustment to the Contract Time approved by County in a duly executed Supplemental Work Order and associated County Change Order or Unilateral Work Order and County Change Order, in no event shall the Contractor's updates or "look ahead" schedules alter the dates for Substantial Completion or Final Completion set forth in the Construction Schedule approved by County.
- 3.9.5 **Governing Schedule.** The governing schedule for the Work shall be the updated Construction Schedule approved by the County. Unless otherwise directed in a writing signed by County, no other schedule shall be used or relied upon by the Contractor or its Subcontractors in planning or performing the Work or in connection with any request for a Contract Adjustment to the Contract Time.
- 3.9.6 **Submittal Schedule.** Within fourteen (14) (or less if so indicated by the County on the Request for Proposal document for each individual Work Order) Days after the receipt by the Contractor of the Notice to Proceed, the Contractor shall prepare and submit, in accordance with the Contract Documents, a Submittal Schedule for the County's approval. The Submittal Schedule shall be coordinated with the Construction Schedule and allow time for review of the Submittals as may be required by the Contract Documents, or if none is required, a reasonable time for such review. Contractor shall keep the Submittal Schedule current and updated in the same manner as required for updating of the Construction Schedule.
- 3.9.7 **Schedule Responsibility.** Contractor is and shall remain solely responsible, notwithstanding the County's review or approval thereof, for the accuracy, suitability and feasibility of all schedules it prepares for the Project, including, without limitation, the Construction Schedule, Submittal Schedule, "look ahead" schedules, recovery schedules and any updates thereof.
- .1 If, in the opinion of the County, the Contractor falls behind the approved schedule, the Contractor shall take steps necessary to improve its progress, without additional cost to the County. The Contractor shall submit any supplementary schedule or schedules in CPM form as the County deems necessary to demonstrate how the approved rate of progress will be regained

- 3.9.8 **Condition of Payment.** Compliance by Contractor with the requirements of this <u>Section 3.9</u> and the other provisions of the Contract Documents pertaining to preparing, submitting, revising and updating the Construction Schedule and Submittal Schedule is a condition to County's obligation to make payment to Contractor. Recognizing that scheduling is a continuing, cumulative and recurring obligation, failure by County or to assert a right to withhold payment under this <u>Paragraph 3.9.8</u> due to a noncompliance by Contractor with its schedule obligations shall not waive or diminish the County's right to withhold or disapprove of future payments on account of such prior, or any other past or future, noncompliance of the same or similar nature.
- 3.9.9 **Scheduling by County.** Without limitation to County's other rights under the Contract Documents, if Contractor fails after written notice by County to perform any part of its obligations relating to scheduling, County shall have the right, but not the obligation, to retain one or more schedule consultants to perform, in whole or in part, the Contractor's obligations or supplement the scheduling services provided by Contractor and to reimburse County for the costs of such consultant services by withholding such costs from payments to Contractor.

3.10 DOCUMENTS AT SITE, REPORTING, MEETINGS

3 10 1 Documents at Site

- .1 Contract Documents, Submittals. Contractor shall at all times while performing Work at the Site maintain, in good order, at the Site: (1) one legible set of the permitted Contract Documents; (2) one legible copy of the current version of the other Contract Documents; (3) one legible and current version of approved Shop Drawings, Product Data, Samples and other Submittals; (4) one approved Storm Water Pollution Prevention Plan (SWPPP); and (5) one copy of all reports prepared pursuant to the Mitigation, Monitoring, and Reporting Program (MMRP) requirements of the California Environmental Quality Act.
- .2 Record Documents. Contractor shall maintain Record Drawings and Specifications in a satisfactory record condition by posting, on a weekly basis (or, in the case of building or site mechanical, electrical, plumbing or fire sprinkler systems, as soon thereafter as is reasonable and practical), thoroughly and neatly, on the Drawings and Specifications all Changes to the Work and the location of the Work, including, without limitation, the location of portions of the Work shown diagrammatically, as occurs in the actual construction of the Work. The Record Drawings and Specifications and other Record Documents shall be prepared or converted, if requested by County, to electronic form (such as, AutoCAD, Adobe Acrobat or other software satisfactory to County). All Record Drawings and Specifications and other Record Documents shall be deemed the sole property of County and, at the earlier of Final Completion or termination of the Construction Contract, shall be turned over to County. At the time they are so turned over to County, they shall be manually signed by Contractor's superintendent certifying that, to the best of his/her knowledge, they are true and accurate and that the indications thereon represent the actual condition of the Work.
- .3 Availability for Review. Copies or originals of all documents required to be maintained by Contractor at the Site or required to be submitted to County or the Architect shall be available at all times at the Site while Work is being performed for review by County, Inspector of Record, Architect and Governmental Authorities.
- **.4 Condition of Payment.** Compliance by Contractor with the requirements of this <u>Paragraph</u> 3.10.1 shall be deemed a condition to Contractor's right to payment upon its Applications for Payment.

3.10.2 Daily Reports.

- .1 **Delivery.** At the end of each Day that Contractor performs the Work on the Site, Contractor shall submit a daily report to County (on the form provided or approved by County) together with applicable delivery tickets for all labor, materials and equipment furnished that Day. If requested by County, daily reports shall be delivered electronically.
 - .2 Content. Daily Reports shall include the following information:
- (1) Labor The names of the workers, and for each such worker his/her classification and hours worked.

- (2) Material A list of the different materials used and for each different material the quantity used.
- (3) Equipment The type of equipment, size, identification number, and hours of operation, including loading and transportation, if applicable.
- (4) Inspection and Testing Activities A list of inspections performed by name of inspector and testing company and the type of inspection, items of the Work involved and a description of the outcome of such inspection or test.
- (5) Visitors, Guests, Dignitaries A list of visitors and guests by name, title, company and purpose of visit.
- (6) Areas of the Work A statement of the areas of the Site on which the Work was performed and a detailed description of the stage, status and progress of the Work in each such area at the beginning and end of the Day.
- (7) Accidents, Delays, Defective Work A description in detail of any injuries to the workers, accidents or delays that occurred or Defective Work that was encountered.
- (8) Other Services and Expenditures A description of other services and expenditures in such detail as County may require.
- .3 Payment. Timely and complete submission of daily reports by Contractor shall be a condition to Contractor's right to payment under the Construction Contract.
- 3.10.3 **Progress Meetings.** Contractor shall attend all progress meetings at the Site, at which meetings progress of the Work shall be reported in detail with reference to the then-current updated Construction Schedule approved by the County. Progress meetings shall be held weekly, or at such other time or frequency as County, in its sole and absolute discretion, deems necessary. A representative of each Subcontractor then actively performing Work, or immediately scheduled to become active, shall have a competent and knowledgeable representative present at such progress meeting to report on the condition of the Work of such Subcontractor and to receive relevant information. Meeting notes shall be taken by the County or Architect and distributed to all meeting attendees and all other affected parties.
- 3.10.4 **Notice Requirements.** Under no circumstances shall information contained in Contractor's daily job reports, monthly reports or job meeting minutes relieve Contractor of its obligations to comply with, serve as a substitute for, nor constitute a waiver by County of its right to insist upon, Contractor's compliance with the provisions of the Contract Documents relative to timely and complete notice to County of Changes, Delays, Claims or other matters for which written notice is required by the Contract Documents.
- 3.10.5 **Availability for Review.** Copies or originals of all Record Documents, daily reports, job meeting minutes and other documents required to be maintained or actually maintained by Contractor at the Site or required to be submitted to County or Architect shall be available at the Site for review by County, Architect, Inspectors of Record, County Consultants and Governmental Authorities.

3.11 **SUBMITTALS**

- 3.11.1 **Not Contract Documents.** Shop Drawings, Product Data, Samples and other Submittals are not Contract Documents. Their purpose is to demonstrate for those portions of the Work for which Submittals are required the way Contractor proposes to conform the Work to the designs and other information in the Contract Documents.
- 3.11.2 **Coordination with Others.** Contractor shall cooperate in the coordination of Contractor's Shop Drawings, Product Data, Samples and other Submittals with related documents submitted by the Separate Contractors.

3.11.3 Submission by Contractor.

- .1 Submission. All Shop Drawings, Product Data, Samples and other Submittals required by the Contract Documents shall be submitted to Architect for its review and approval, with a copy to County and to such of County's Consultants or Separate Contractors as County may direct in writing. Informational submittals (i.e., Submittals upon which no responsive action is expected) shall be limited to those Submittals so identified in the Contract Documents. Submittals made by Contractor which are not required by the Contract Documents may be returned without action.
- .2 Contractor Approval. The Contractor shall review, stamp "approved" and submit Contractor's Shop Drawings, Product Data, Samples and other Submittals to the Architect, in accordance with the latest Submittal Schedule approved by the County. The Contractor's approval and submission of Submittals constitutes a representation that the Contractor has determined or verified materials and field measurements and conditions related thereto, and that it has checked and coordinated the information contained within such Submittals with the requirements of the Contract Documents and with the Submittals for related Work. Submittals without evidence thereon of the Contractor's approval shall be returned, without further consideration, for resubmission in accordance with these requirements.
- .3 Transmittal. All Submittals shall be accompanied by an accurately completed transmittal in the form required by County. With respect to Submittals of documents, the transmittal shall give a list of the numbers of the sheets submitted. All sheets shall be marked with the name of the Project and the name of Contractor shall be numbered consecutively and referenced to the sheets or paragraphs of the Drawings and Specifications affected. A separate transmittal form shall be used for each specific item or class of material or equipment for which a Submittal is required. Transmission of Submittals of various items using a single transmittal form will be permitted only when the items taken together constitute a manufacturer's "package" or are so functionally related that expediency dictates review of the group or package as a whole. Any Submittal not accompanied by such transmittal form, or where all applicable items on the form are not completed, may be returned for re-submittal without review.
- .4 Timing. Submittals shall be provided within the time frame specified in the Contract Documents, in accordance with the Construction Schedule and Submittal Schedule and at a time sufficiently early to allow review of the same by the Architect without causing Delay to construction progress. Contractor will be responsible to pay, at Contractor's Own Expense, additional services fees and costs incurred by County to the Architect, Inspectors of Record and County Consultants in order to expedite review of Submittals which are not submitted in a timely fashion.
- .5 Content. Submittals shall consist of the appropriate combination of catalog sheets, material lists, manufacturer's brochures, technical bulletins, specifications, diagrams and product samples, necessary to describe a system, product or item. Submittals shall show in detail the size, sections and dimensions of all members, the arrangement and construction of all connections, joints and other pertinent details, and all holes, straps and other fittings for attaching the Work. When required by the Architect or the Contract Documents, engineering computations shall be submitted.
- .6 Professional Certifications. When professional certification of performance criteria of materials, systems or equipment is required by the Contract Documents, Architect shall be entitled to rely upon the accuracy and completeness of such calculations and certifications.
- .7 **Multiple Submittals.** Except where the preparation of a Submittal is dependent upon the approval of a prior Submittal, all Submittals pertaining to the same class or portion of the Work shall be submitted simultaneously.
- **.8 Notation of Revisions.** Contractor shall direct specific attention, in writing or on resubmitted Shop Drawings, Product Data, Samples or other Submittals, to revisions other than those requested and approved by Architect on previous Submittals.
- .9 **Duplicates.** Contractor shall be responsible for delivering duplicates of Submittals to all other persons whose work or services are dependent thereon.

- 3.11.4 **Review of Submittals.** Review of Submittals by Architect, County or County Consultants is subject to the limitations of <u>Paragraph 4.2.6</u>, below. Contractor shall, notwithstanding any review or approval thereof by County, Architect or a County Consultant, be solely responsible for the content of all Submittals. Without limitation to the foregoing, deviations in Submittals from requirements of the Contract Documents shall remain the sole responsibility of Contractor unless Contractor has specifically informed Architect in writing of such deviation at the time of submission of the Submittal and Architect has given specific written approval thereof.
- 3.11.5 **Contract Adjustments.** Subject to Contractor's rights and obligations under <u>Article 7</u>, below, revisions indicated on Shop Drawings, Product Data, Samples or other Submittals shall not be considered as a basis for Contract Adjustments.
- 3.11.6 Compliance with Contract. Contractor shall perform no portion of the Work requiring submittal and review of Shop Drawings, Product Data, Samples or other Submittals until the respective Submittal has been returned by the Architect with an indication that it has been reviewed and that the Work addressed by the Submittal may proceed. Such Work shall be in accordance with such Submittals, unless such Submittal indicates that there are corrections to be made. If corrections are indicated to be made then the Work shall be in accordance with the re-submitted and corrected Submittal that is reviewed and returned to the Contractor by the Architect.

3.12 USE OF SITE

- 3.12.1 **Staging Area.** Contractor will be assigned staging space on or adjacent to the Site, and all field offices, materials and equipment shall be kept within this area. Unless otherwise required by the Contract Documents, Contractor shall be responsible for restoring such areas and surrounding areas to the condition they were in prior to Contractor's commencement of the Work.
- 3.12.2 **Existing Improvements.** During the installation of the Work, Contractor shall ensure that Existing Improvements are adequately protected. Upon Final Completion of the Work, all Existing Improvements not required by the Contract Documents to be demolished as part of the Work that have been damaged by the actions or inactions of Contractor or its Subcontractors shall be restored to the condition they were in prior to Contractor's commencement of the Work.
- 3.12.3 **Operations at Site.** Contractor shall confine its activity, access and parking at the Site to areas permitted by Applicable Laws and County and shall not unreasonably encumber the Site with materials or equipment. Contractor acknowledges that it is experienced in performing construction within limited and confined areas and spaces such as those that are anticipated to exist on this Project and agrees to assume responsibility, without a Contract Adjustment, to take all special measures (including, without limitation, those related to protection, storage, staging and deliveries) as may be necessary to adapt its performance to the constraints of the Site.
- 3.12.4 **Coordination.** Contractor shall coordinate Contractor's operations with, and secure the approval of, County before using any portion of the Site.
- 3.12.5 **Unauthorized Use.** Personnel of Contractor and the Subcontractors shall not occupy, live upon or otherwise make use of the Site during any time that the Work is not being performed at the Site, except as otherwise approved by County.
- 3.12.6 **Site Security.** Contractor is responsible for the security of the Site and all of the Work, as well as the work of the Separate Contractors or County's own forces that occurs on the Site. Fences, barricades and other perimeter security shall be maintained in good condition and secured with locking devices. Damage to fences, barricades or other perimeter security, regardless of the cause, shall be repaired immediately at Contractor's Own Expense. Graffiti and unauthorized postings shall be removed or painted over so as to maintain a clean and neat appearance. Mobile equipment and operable machinery shall be kept locked or otherwise made inoperable whenever left unattended.
- 3.12.7 **Persons on Site.** Contractor shall not allow any person, other than the workers on the Project, authorized representatives of a union, or other individuals authorized by County, to come upon any portion of the Site where the Work is being performed. Only authorized personnel will be permitted on the Site. Contractor shall at all times maintain good discipline and order among its employees and the employees of the Subcontractors. Any

person in the employ of Contractor or of any Subcontractors whom County may deem, in its sole and absolute discretion, incompetent, unfit, intemperate, troublesome or otherwise undesirable shall be excluded from the Site and shall not again be employed on the Site except with written approval of County and all Losses to Contractor or County associated therewith shall be borne by Contractor at Contractor's Own Expense.

- 3.12.8 **County Uses and Activities.** Contractor shall, prior to performing the Work at an operating or occupied County facility, become informed and take into specific account the uses by County and others of the Site and Existing Improvements, including, without limitation, business operations, public uses, employee uses, visitor uses, planned functions and ceremonies, and coordinate its planning, staging, scheduling, barricading and other performance of the Work so as to cause the minimum amount of interference or disturbance, whether before or after operating hours.
- 3.12.9 **Dust, Fumes, Noise.** Contractor shall take preventive measures to minimize, and eliminate wherever reasonably possible, generation of dust, fumes and noise.
- 3.12.10 **Confinement of Operations.** Contractor shall confine apparatus, the storage of materials and the operations of the workers to limits indicated by Contract Documents or as otherwise directed by County in writing.
- 3.12.11 **Prohibited Substances.** Contractor shall not permit (1) the possession or use of alcohol or controlled substances on the Site or (2) smoking in other than designated smoking areas approved by County.
- 3.12.12 **Survey Markers.** Contractor shall not disturb or cover any survey markers, monuments or other devices marking property boundaries or corners. If such markers are covered they shall be uncovered and if disturbed they shall be replaced by Contractor by means of the services of a licensed land surveyor. The costs of such uncovering and replacement shall be at Contractor's Own Expense.
- 3.12.13 **Drainage, Erosion.** Contractor is responsible for and shall make corrections to changes in patterns of surface water drainage resulting from, and related erosion control made necessary by, the performance of the Work.
- 3.12.14 **Trenches.** As required by California Labor Code §6705, if the Contract Price exceeds Twenty-Five Thousand Dollars (\$25,000) and involves the excavation of any trench or trenches five (5) feet or more in depth, Contractor shall, in advance of commencing excavation, submit to County a detailed plan showing the design of shoring, bracing, sloping or other provisions to be made for worker protection from the hazard of caving ground during the excavation of such trench or trenches. If such plan varies from the Shoring Systems Standards established by the Construction Safety Orders of the California Division of Industrial Safety, the plan shall be prepared by a registered civil or structural engineer, employed by Contractor at Contractor's Own Expense. Nothing in this Paragraph 3.12.14 shall be deemed to allow the use of a system less effective than that required by such Construction Safety Orders. No excavation of such trench or trenches shall be commenced until such plan has been approved by County and Architect. Nothing in this Paragraph 3.12.14 shall be construed to impose any liability, including, without limitation, any tort liability, upon the County or upon any of its officers, agents, representatives or employees.

3.13 **CUTTING AND PATCHING**

Contractor shall be responsible for all cutting, fitting or patching required to complete the Work and to make its parts fit together properly both among themselves and with any Existing Improvements and the work of the Separate Contractors and of County's own forces. In all cases, cutting shall be performed under the supervision of competent mechanics skilled in the applicable trade and openings shall be cut as small as possible to prevent unnecessary damage. Contractor shall not damage or endanger a portion of the Work, Existing Improvements or fully or partially completed construction of County's own forces or of the Separate Contractors by cutting, patching, excavating or otherwise altering such construction. Contractor shall not cut or otherwise alter such Existing Improvements or construction by Separate Contractors or by County's own forces except with the written consent of such Separate Contractors or County, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, delayed or conditioned. When asked, Contractor shall not unreasonably withhold from the Separate Contractors or County the Contractor's consent to

Separate Contractors' or County's own forces' cutting or other alteration of the Work as required to complete the work of the Separate Contractors or County's own forces.

3.14 UTILITIES AND SANITARY FACILITIES

- 3.14.1 Contractor Responsibility. Except as otherwise required by California Government Code §4215, Contractor shall contact all relevant utility providers and arrange for obtaining all available information, concerning location of subsurface utility lines. Prior to commencement of any digging, Contractor shall make its own investigation, including exploratory excavations, to determine the locations and type of Work which could result in damage to such utilities. In accordance with California Government Code §§4216 et seq., except in an emergency, Contractor shall contact the appropriate regional notification center at least two (2) the working days, but not more than fourteen (14) Days, prior to commencing any excavation, if the excavation will be conducted in an area which is known, or reasonably should be known, to contain sub-service installations, and shall obtain an inquiry identification number from the regional notification center. Contractor shall not assume, unless actual observed surface conditions at the Site indicate otherwise, that utilities are located in the same location as indicated on the as-built records or other information obtained by Contractor. Contractor shall conduct potholing in advance of digging in any areas where there are not apparent surface conditions at the Site indicating the actual location of underground utilities and be at all times vigilant in watching for any conditions encountered, above or below the surface of the ground, that might indicate that underground utilities are at locations other than those indicated by the as-built records or other information obtained by Contractor. Contractor shall perform its digging operations in a slow and meticulous manner so as to avoid wherever reasonably possible damaging existing underground utilities. Contractor shall, at Contractor's Own Expense, make good any Loss to County or others as a result of Contractor's failure to perform any of its obligations under this Paragraph 3.14.1. Nothing stated in this Paragraph 3.14.1 shall be interpreted as requiring Contractor to do subsurface exploration or potholing for the purpose of locating subsurface utilities at the Site prior to the Bid Closing Deadline or as precluding the Contractor from receiving a Contract Adjustment for unknown subsurface utilities constituting Differing Site Conditions that are encountered in the course of performing the Site investigation or potholing required by this Paragraph 3.14.1.
- §4215, County assumes the responsibility for removal, relocation, and protection of those existing main or trunkline utility facilities located at the Site at the time of commencement of the Work that are not identified in the Contract Documents. Provided that Contractor has exercised the Standard of Care in performing the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents, Contractor shall be entitled to a Contract Adjustment for, relocating, repairing or removing any utility facilities not indicated in the Contract Documents with reasonable accuracy, including, without limitation, equipment on the Site necessarily idled thereby. Delays caused by County's or a utility owner's failure to provide for the removal or relocation of such utility facilities shall constitute a Compensable Delay. Nothing herein shall be deemed to require County to indicate the presence of existing service laterals or appurtenances whenever the presence of such utilities on the Site can be inferred from the presence of other visible facilities, such as buildings or meter junction boxes located on or adjacent to the Site.
- 3.14.3 **Temporary Utilities.** All utilities, including but not limited to electricity, water, gas and telephone, used in performance of the Work (including, without limitation, meters and temporary distribution systems from distribution points to points on Site where a utility is needed and "tap fees") shall be furnished and paid for by Contractor or, if furnished by County, shall be paid for by Contractor at Contractor's Own Expense. Upon Final Completion of the Work, Contractor shall remove all temporary distribution systems. If the Work involves an addition to an existing facility, Contractor may, with written permission of County, granted or withheld in County's sole and absolute discretion, use County's existing utilities by making prearranged payments to County for utilities used by Contractor. When it is necessary to interrupt any existing utility service to make connections, a minimum of two (2) working days' advance notice shall be given to County. Interruptions shall be of the shortest possible duration and shall be scheduled during a time of Day that minimizes its impact on the operations of the existing facility. Any Loss to County or Contractor associated with interruption of a utility service as a result of Contractor's Dwn Expense.
- 3.14.4 **Sanitary Facilities.** Contractor shall provide sanitary temporary toilet facilities, for the use of all the workers, in no fewer numbers than required by Applicable Laws, plus such additional facilities as may be directed by County. Such facilities shall be maintained in a sanitary condition at all times. Use of existing or permanent toilet facilities shall not be permitted except by written consent of County.

3.15 **CLEANING UP**

- 3.15.1 Contractor Responsibility. Contractor at all times shall keep the Site free from debris such as waste, rubbish and excess materials and equipment caused by the performance of the Work. At the end of each Day that Work is performed, Contractor shall not leave debris under, in or about the Site but shall promptly dispose of or remove same from the Site. Without limitation to the other clean up requirements of the Contract Documents, upon Final Completion, Contractor shall: (1) clean the interior and exterior of the buildings, including fixtures, equipment, walls, floors, ceilings, roofs, window sills and ledges, horizontal projections and any areas where debris has collected so surfaces are free from foreign material or discoloration; (2) clean and polish all glass, plumbing fixtures, finish hardware and similar finish surfaces and equipment; and (3) remove temporary fencing, barricades, planking, sanitary facilities and similar temporary facilities from the Site.
- 3.15.2 **Cleanup by County.** If Contractor fails upon 24 hours' notice by County to perform its obligation to clean up, County may arrange to do so, and the cost thereof shall be borne by Contractor at Contractor's Own Expense.

3.16 ACCESS TO THE WORK

- 3.16.1 **County.** County, Inspectors of Record, Architect and County Consultants, and their representatives, and such other persons as authorized by County, shall at all times have access to the Work, either in preparation or in progress. Contractor shall provide safe and proper facilities for such access so that they and their representatives may perform their functions safely.
- 3.16.2 **Separate Contractors.** County, using its own forces or those of Separate Contractors, may, at any time during the performance of the Work, enter the Site for the purpose of performing construction or for any other purpose. Contractor shall cooperate with County, County's own forces and Separate Contractors and not interfere with other work being done by them or on their behalf.
- 3.16.3 **Delivery Routes.** Contractor shall arrange for delivery of material over routes designated by County.

3.17 INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY RIGHTS

Contractor shall pay all royalties and license fees relating to use of Intellectual Property Rights pertaining to Work performed. Contractor shall defend suits or claims for infringement of Intellectual Property Rights and shall defend, indemnify and hold harmless the Indemnitees from Loss on account thereof in accordance with the terms of Section 3.18, below, unless the infringement is due to a particular design, process, product or product of a particular manufacturer that is required by the Contract Documents; provided, however, that if Contractor has information leading it to believe that the use of a particular design, process or product required by the Contract Documents would constitute an infringement of an Intellectual Property Right, then Contractor shall nonetheless be responsible to provide such defense, indemnification and hold harmless if such information is not promptly furnished in writing to County.

3.18 INDEMNIFICATION

- 3.18.1 Contractor's Indemnity Obligation. To the fullest extent permitted by Applicable Laws, Contractor agrees to indemnify, immediately defend at its own expense and hold harmless, County, Board of Supervisors, and each of their respective members, officers, employees, agents, insurers and volunteers ("Indemnitee(s)"), through legal counsel reasonably acceptable to County, from any and all Losses, whether real or alleged, regardless of whether caused in part by such Indemnitee or its agents, servants or independent contractors who are directly responsible to such Indemnitee, arising out of or relating to any of the following:
 - .1 any act or omission of Contractor or a Subcontractor, of any Tier;
- .2 the activities of Contractor or a Subcontractor, of any Tier, on the Site or on other properties related to performance of the Work or the preparation for performance of the Work;

- .3 the payment or nonpayment of any Subcontractor, of any Tier, for the Work performed, except where such nonpayment is the result of a breach by County of its payment obligations under the Contract Documents:
- .4 the existence or dispersal of any Hazardous Substances or Mold on the Site as a result of the failure of Contractor or a Subcontractor, of any Tier, to comply with its obligations under the Contract Documents;
- .5 the violation by Contractor or a Subcontractor, of any Tier, of an obligation under <u>Section</u> 3.17, above, involving infringement of an Intellectual Property Right; or
- .6 the violation by Contractor or a Subcontractor, of any Tier, of any Applicable Law, including, without limitation, the violation of any requirement of the State of California General Permit for Storm Water Discharges Associated with Construction Activity and subsequent amendments or orders for construction activities as applicable thereto (including, without limitation, the requirements of a Storm Water Pollution Prevention Plan) or the violation of any applicable requirement of any local or regional Air Quality Management District (AQMD) (including, without limitation, a violation of any of the requirements set forth in the County MOU with AQMD dated January 6, 2004 Agenda Item 3.1 (for projects in the Coachella Valley));

PROVIDED, HOWEVER, that nothing contained herein shall be construed as obligating. Contractor to indemnify an Indemnitee for Losses resulting from the sole negligence, active negligence or willful misconduct of such Indemnitee or its agents, servants or independent contractors who are directly responsible to such Indemnitee or from a defect in design furnished by such Indemnitee, where such sole negligence, active negligence, willful misconduct or design defect has been determined by agreement of Contractor and that Indemnitee or has been adjudged by the final and binding findings of a court or arbitrator of competent jurisdiction. In instances where the active negligence or willful misconduct of an Indemnitee or its agents, servants or independent contractors who are directly responsible to such Indemnitee or a defect in a design furnished by such an Indemnitee accounts for only a portion or percentage of the Loss involved, the obligation of Contractor will be for that portion or percentage of the Loss not due to such active negligence, willful misconduct or design defect.

- 3.18.2 Indemnification of Adjacent Property Owners. In the event the Contractor enters into an agreement with the owners of any adjacent property to enter upon such property for the purpose of performing the Work or other activities incidental to the Work, Contractor shall fully indemnify, defend and hold harmless any person or entity which owns or has any interest in such adjacent property against any Loss resulting from the acts or omissions of the Contractor or its Subcontractors. The form and content of such indemnification agreement shall be approved by County prior to commencement of any Work on or around such property.
- 3.18.3 Insurance and Employment Benefits. The indemnification, defense and hold harmless obligations of Contractor under this Section 3.18, as well as any such obligations stated elsewhere in the Contract Documents: (1) shall not be limited by the amounts or types of insurance (or the deductibles or self-insured retention amounts of such insurance) which any Indemnitee, Contractor or any Subcontractor carries or is required to carry under the terms of the Contract Documents; (2) is independent of and in addition to the Indemnitees' rights under the insurance to be provided by an Indemnitee, Contractor or any Subcontractor; and (3) shall not be limited, in the event of a claim against an Indemnitee by an employee of Contractor, a Subcontractor, anyone directly or indirectly employed by them or anyone for whose acts they may be liable, by a limitation on amount or type of damages, compensation or benefits payable by or for Contractor or Subcontractor under any worker's compensation act, disability benefit act or other employee benefit program.
- 3.18.4 **Subcontractor Indemnity Agreements.** Contractor agrees to obtain or cause to be obtained executed defense and indemnity agreements with provisions identical to those set forth in this <u>Section 3.18</u> from each and every Subcontractor, of every Tier.
- 3.18.5 **Implied Indemnity Rights.** Notwithstanding anything stated in this <u>Section 3.18</u> or elsewhere in the Contract Documents to the contrary, an Indemnitee's right to seek equitable indemnity and contribution from Contractor is in no way diminished, limited or precluded by any agreement by Contractor to provide express contractual indemnity to such Indemnitee. Contractor's obligations under this <u>Section 3.18</u> shall be deemed to completely eliminate and preclude any right by Contractor to seek contractual or equitable indemnity or contribution

from any Indemnitee for any Loss covered by the Contractor's express indemnification obligations under this <u>Section</u> 3.18.

- 3.18.6 **Obligation to Defend.** The Contractor's obligation to defend under this <u>Section 3.18</u> includes, without limitation, the obligation to immediately reimburse an Indemnitee for any attorney's fees, court costs (statutory and non-statutory), arbitration and mediation expenses, professional, expert and consultant fees, investigative costs, postage costs, document copying costs, telecopy costs and any and all other costs and expenses associated with defense of such Indemnitee as and when incurred by any Indemnitee in defense of a claim by any third person or entity as a result of Contractor's failure or refusal to comply with its immediate defense obligation to such Indemnitee. Nothing stated in this <u>Section 3.18</u> or elsewhere in the Contract Documents shall be interpreted as providing or implying that the obligation of Contractor to defend an Indemnitee against an alleged Loss that is within the scope of the Contractor's indemnification obligation under this <u>Section 3.18</u> or under any other provision of the Contract Documents is to any extent released, excused, limited or relieved by a finding, determination, award or judgment by a court or arbitrator that the alleged Loss was due to circumstances not within the scope of such indemnification obligation.
- 3.18.7 **Enforcement.** The Indemnitees shall be entitled to recover their attorneys' fees, costs and expert and consultant costs in pursuing or enforcing a right to defense and/or indemnification under this Section 3.18.

3.19 LABOR, WAGES, PAYROLL RECORDS

- 3.19.1 **Public Work**. This Work is a "public work" as defined in Labor Code §1720 and must be performed in accordance with the requirements of Labor Code §§1720 to 1850 and Title 8 California Code of Regulations §§16000 to 17270, which govern the payment of prevailing wage rates on public works projects.
- 3.19.2 **Prevailing Wage Rates.** Pursuant to the provisions of Article 2 (commencing at §1770), Chapter 1, Part 7, Division 2 of the Labor Code of California, the Board of Supervisors has obtained the general prevailing rate of per diem wages and the general prevailing rate for holiday and overtime Work in the locality in which the Work is to be performed for each craft, classification or type of worker needed to execute the Work from the Director of the Department of Industrial Relations. These rates are on file with County and copies will be made available to any interested party on request. Contractor shall post a copy of such wage rates at the Site. The adoption of such wage rates is not a representation that labor can be obtained at these rates. It is the responsibility of Contractor to inform itself as to the local labor conditions. Holiday and overtime Work, when permitted by Applicable Laws, shall be paid for at a rate of at least one and one-half times the adopted rate of per diem wages, unless otherwise specified. Holidays shall be defined in the collective bargaining agreement applicable to each particular craft, classification or type of worker employed.
- 3.19.3 **Unclassified Workers.** Any worker employed to perform the Work not covered by any classification listed in the general prevailing wage rate of per diem wages determined by the Director of the Department of Industrial Relations shall be paid not less than the minimum rate of wages specified therein for the classification which most nearly corresponds to the Work to be performed by him/her, and such minimum wage rate shall be retroactive to time of initial employment of such person on the Project in such classification.
- 3.19.4 **Per Diem Wages.** Contractor shall pay or shall cause to be paid each worker engaged in the Work not less than the general prevailing rate of per diem wages determined by the Director of the Department of Industrial Relations, regardless of any contractual relationship which may be alleged to exist between Contractor or any of the Subcontractors and such workers. Pursuant to California Labor Code §1773.1, per diem wages are deemed to include employer payments for health and welfare, pension, vacation, travel time and subsistence pay.
- 3.19.5 **Applicable Laws.** Contractor represents and warrants that the Contractor's Bid and the Contract Price includes funds sufficient to allow Contractor to comply with all Applicable Laws governing the labor or services to be provided. Contractor shall defend and indemnify the Indemnitees in accordance with <u>Section 3.18</u>, above, for any violation of any Applicable Law, including but not limited to California Labor Code §2810, and agrees to pay all assessments, including wages and penalties, made against County in relation to such violations.

- 3.19.6 **Posting at Site.** Contractor shall post at appropriate conspicuous points on the Site the prevailing wage rates of the Department of Industrial Relations in accordance with 8 California Code of Regulations 16100(b).
- 3.19.7 **Worker Hours.** As provided in Article 3 (commencing at §1810), Chapter 1, Part 7, Division 2 of the California Labor Code, eight (8) hours of labor shall constitute a legal day's work. The standard work day of any worker employed at any time by Contractor or any of the Subcontractors performing the Work, or any part of the Work, shall, except as hereinafter provided, be limited and restricted by Contractor to eight (8) hours per day, between the hours of 6:00 A.M. and 6:00 P.M. (unless otherwise required by Applicable Laws), plus one-half hour unpaid lunch approximately midway through the shift, provided that Contractor or any of the Subcontractors may establish a four day/ten-hour schedule consistent with Applicable Laws pertaining to payment of prevailing wages and the provisions any applicable collective bargaining agreement. A regular-work week shall constitute forty (40) hours during any one week. Notwithstanding the provisions hereinabove set forth, the parties hereto may agree to changes in the work day or the work week as permitted by Applicable Laws, and Contractor and all Subcontractors must pay the appropriate prevailing wage rate for those hours and days worked.
- 3.19.8 **Overtime.** Overtime work performed by employees of Contractor or any of the Subcontractors shall be compensated according to the applicable general prevailing rate established by the Department of Industrial Relations for holiday and overtime work for each craft, classification or type of worker in the locality in which the Work is to be performed.
- 3.19.9 Payroll Records. It shall be the sole responsibility of Contractor to ensure compliance with the provisions of Applicable Laws and the Contract Documents relating to maintenance and submission of payroll records. Pursuant to the provisions of California Labor Code §1776, Contractor shall keep, and shall cause each Subcontractor performing any portion of the Work to keep, accurate certified payroll records, showing the name, address, social security number, worker classification and straight-time and overtime hours worked each Day and week, and the actual per diem wages paid to each journeyman, apprentice, worker or other employee employed by Contractor in connection with the Work. Certified payroll records must be in the payroll reporting format prescribed by the Division of Labor Standards Enforcement. If there is no work by Contractor or a Subcontractor in a given week, Contractor must keep and submit a certified "Nonperformance" payroll record, indicating "no work" for that week. Contractor shall submit all certified payroll records to County in complete, unredacted form with an original signature on the Statement of Compliance, along with, and as a condition to, its Applications for Payment. Additionally, payroll records shall be available for inspection at all reasonable hours at the principal office of Contractor on the following basis:
- .1 a certified copy of an employee's payroll record shall be made available for inspection or furnished to such employee or his or her authorized representative on request;
- .2 a certified copy of all such payroll records shall be made available for inspection or furnished upon request to County, the Division of Labor Standards Enforcement and/or the Division of Apprenticeship Standards of the Department of Industrial Relations or such other person or entity as designated by County;
- .3 a certified copy of all such payroll records shall be made available upon request by the public for inspection or the copying thereof, provided that (1) such request is made by the public through either County, the Division of Apprenticeship Standards or the Division of Labor Standards Enforcement of the Department of Industrial Relations, (2) such requested payroll records have not previously been provided pursuant to Subparagraph 3.19.9.2, above, then the requesting individual or entity shall, prior to being provided the records, reimburse the costs of preparation by Contractor, the Subcontractors and the entity through which the request was made, and (3) the public shall not be given access to records at the principal office of Contractor;
- .4 Contractor and each Subcontractor shall within ten (10) Days after receipt of a written request file a certified copy of such payroll records with the person or entity that requested the records;
- .5 Contractor shall provide, and shall cause each Subcontractor to provide, payroll records as defined in Title 8 California Code of Regulations §16000 to County within ten (10) Days after receipt of written request, at no cost to County;

- .6 any copy of such payroll records made available for inspection by, and copies furnished to. the public shall be redacted in a manner so as to prevent disclosure of an individual's name, address, and social security number, except that any copy made available for inspection by, and copies furnished to, a joint labor-management committee established pursuant to the federal Labor Management Cooperation Act of 1978 (29 U.S.C. Section 175a) shall be marked or redacted only to prevent disclosure of an individual's name and social security number, and in either event, the name and address of Contractor or the Subcontractor performing the Work shall not be so obliterated; and
- .7 any copy made available to an agency included in the Joint Enforcement Strike Force on the Underground Economy established pursuant to Section 329 of the Unemployment Insurance Code and other law enforcement agencies investigating violations of law shall, upon request, be provided nonredacted copies of certified payroll records;
- .8 Contractor shall inform County concurrently with the submission of its initial Application for Payment, of the location of such payroll records, including the street address, city and county, and thereafter shall, within five (5) working days, provide a notice of any change of location and address of such payroll records.
- 3.19.10 **Apprentices.** Contractor acknowledges that, even if performance of the Work involves a dollar amount greater than or a number of working days greater than that specified in California Labor Code §1777.5, it shall be the sole responsibility of Contractor, for all apprentice occupations, to ensure compliance with California Labor Code §1777.5, including, without limitation, the following provisions:
- .1 Apprentices of any crafts or trades may be employed and, when required by California Labor Code §1777.5, shall be employed provided they are properly registered in full compliance with the provisions of the California Labor Code.
- .2 Every such apprentice shall be paid the prevailing rate of per diem wages for apprentices in the trade to which he or she is registered and shall be employed only at the work of the craft or trade to which he or she is registered.
- .3 Only apprentices, as defined in California Labor Code §3077, who are in training under apprenticeship standards and written apprentice agreements under Chapter 4 (commencing at §3070), Division 3 of the California Labor Code, are eligible to be employed at the apprentice wage rate on Public Works. The employment and training of each apprentice shall be in accordance with either: (1) the apprenticeship standards and apprentice agreements under which he or she is training, or (2) the rules and regulations of the California Apprenticeship Council.
- .4 Contractor and any of the Subcontractors employing workers in any apprenticeable craft or trade in performing any of the Work shall apply to the applicable joint apprenticeship committee for a certificate approving Contractor or the Subcontractor under the applicable apprenticeship standards and fixing the ratio of apprentices to journeymen employed in performing the Work.
- .5 Prior to commencing the Work, Contractor shall submit contract award information to an applicable apprenticeship program that can supply apprentices to the Site of the Work. The information submitted shall include an estimate of journeyman hours to be performed under the Construction Contract, the number of apprentices proposed to be employed, and the approximate dates the apprentices would be employed. A copy of this information shall also be submitted to County if requested by County.
- .6 The ratio of the Work performed by apprentices to journeymen employed in a particular craft or trade on the Work may be no higher than the ratio stipulated in the apprenticeship standards under which the apprenticeship program operates, where Contractor or the Subcontractor agrees to be bound by those standards, but, except as otherwise provided in this Paragraph, in no case shall the ratio be less than one (1) hour of apprentice work for every five (5) hours of journeyman work. Apprentices may comprise up to thirty percent (30%) of the work force of each particular craft, classification or type of worker employed, unless the applicable joint apprenticeship committee establishes a lower percentage. To the extent possible, fifty percent (50%) of the apprentice work force shall consist of first-year apprentices.

- .7 The interpretation and enforcement of California Labor Code §1777.5 shall be in accordance with the rules and procedures of the California Apprenticeship Council.
- .8 Contractor and all the Subcontractors shall comply with California Labor Code §1777.6, which forbids certain discriminatory practices in the employment of apprentices.
- .9 Contractor shall become fully acquainted with the law regarding apprentices prior to commencement of the Work, paying special attention to California Labor Code §§1777.5, 1777.6, and 1777.7 and Title 8, California Code of Regulations, §§200 et seq. Questions may be directed to the State Division of Apprenticeship Standards, 455 Golden Gate Avenue, San Francisco, California.
- 3.19.11 **Pre-Construction Meetings, Interviews.** Contractor shall attend any pre-construction meetings held by County to discuss labor requirements. Contractor and the Subcontractors shall allow County, County Consultants and the Department of Industrial Relations, and designated representatives of each, to conduct, at their discretion, interviews of workers at the Site during working hours.

3.19.12 Penalties for Violations.

- .1 Prevailing Wage Violations. Pursuant to California Labor Code §1775, Contractor and any of the Subcontractors shall, as a penalty, pay an amount not to exceed Two Hundred Dollars (\$200) for each Day, or portion thereof, for each worker paid less than the prevailing rates, determined by the Director of the Department of Industrial Relations, for the trade or craft in which such worker is employed by Contractor or, except as provided by said §1775, by any of the Subcontractors, of any Tier, for performance of the Work. The amount of this penalty shall be determined by the Labor Commissioner and shall be based on consideration of both: (1) whether the failure of Contractor or the Subcontractor to pay the correct rate of per diem wages was a good faith mistake and, if so, whether the error was promptly and voluntarily corrected upon being brought to the attention of Contractor or the Subcontractor; and (2) whether Contractor or the Subcontractor has a prior record of failing to meet its prevailing wage obligations. The difference between the amount owed to each worker pursuant to such prevailing wage rates, and the amount paid to each worker for each Day or portion thereof for which each worker was paid less than the prevailing wage rate, shall be paid to each worker by Contractor.
- .2 Working Hour Violations. Pursuant to Labor Code §1813, Contractor shall pay a penalty of Twenty-Five Dollars (\$25) per worker employed in the performance of the Work by Contractor or by any of the Subcontractors for each Day during which such worker is required or permitted to work more than eight (8) hours in any Day and forty (40) hours in any one calendar week in violation of the provisions of Article 3 (commencing at §1810), Chapter 1, Part 7, Division 2 of the California Labor Code.
- .3 Payroll Record Violations. Pursuant to California Labor Code §1776, Contractor shall in the event of a failure to comply within ten (10) Days with any written notice requesting the records enumerated in subdivision (a) of said §1776, pay a penalty of One Hundred Dollars (\$100) for each Day, or portion thereof, for each worker, until Contractor has strictly complied with such request. Upon the request of the Division of Apprenticeship Standards or the Division of Labor Standards Enforcement, these penalties shall be withheld from progress payments then due.
- Apprenticeship Violations. Pursuant to California Labor Code §1777.7, if Contractor or the Subcontractor is determined by the Chief of the Division of Apprenticeship Standards (the "Chief") to have knowingly committed a first-time violation of California Labor Code §1777.5, Contractor or the Subcontractor shall pay, as a civil penalty, an amount not exceeding One Hundred Dollars (\$100) for each full Day of noncompliance, provided that the amount of this penalty may be reduced by the Chief if the penalty would be disproportionate to the severity of the violation. In lieu of this penalty, the Chief may, for a first-time violation and with the concurrence of the joint apprenticeship committee, order Contractor or the Subcontractor to provide apprentice employment equivalent to the work hours that would have been provided for apprentices during the period of noncompliance. If such violation by Contractor or the Subcontractor is a second or subsequent violation committed within a three (3) year period from a previous violation of §1777.5, Contractor or the Subcontractor shall pay, as a civil penalty, to County the sum of not more than Three Hundred Dollars (\$300) for each full Day of noncompliance. County shall withhold the amount of the civil penalty from contract progress payments then due or to become due. In addition, if Contractor or the Subcontractor is determined to have knowingly committed a serious violation of any provision of §1777.5, the Chief

may deny to Contractor or the Subcontractor, and to its responsible officers, the right to bid on or be awarded a contract to perform work as a subcontractor on any subsequent project for County for a period of up to one (1) year for the first violation and for a period of up to three (3) years for a second or subsequent violation.

- 3.19.13 **Subcontractor Provisions.** Contractor shall include, and shall require the Subcontractors to include, contractual provisions in all contracts they enter into for the performance of the Work requiring compliance with the provisions of this Section 3.19 at no additional cost.
- 3.19.14 **Condition of Payment.** Compliance by Contractor with the requirements of this <u>Section 3.19</u> and each of its Paragraphs shall be a condition to Contractor's right to payment under its Applications for Payment. Without limitation to the foregoing, payments to Contractor shall not be made when payroll records are delinquent or inadequate.

3.20 LABOR CODE §2810

- 3.20.1 **Application.** The provisions of this <u>Section 3.20</u> apply only if the Contractor has not executed a collective bargaining agreement covering the workers who will be employed to perform the Work.
- 3.20.2 **Declaration by Contractor.** If a Declaration of Sufficiency of Funds has not been submitted by Contractor as a Post-Award Submittal, then it must be submitted prior to Award. In executing the Construction Contract, Contractor warrants and represents that all of the statements contained in its Declaration of Sufficiency of Funds remain true and correct as of the date of execution of the Construction Contract and may be relied upon by County in determining whether there appears to be sufficient funds in the Contractor's Bid to allow the Contractor to comply with all Applicable Laws governing the labor or services to be provided for the performance of the Work. The truth and accuracy of the statements contained in said Declaration and in this <u>Paragraph 3.20.2</u> constitute a material part of the Contractor's consideration for, and a material inducement to the County's entering into, the Construction Contract.
- 3.20.3 **Continuing Duty.** To the extent that any of the information provided in the Declaration of Sufficiency of Funds submitted by Contractor relating to numbers of workers or independent contractors that will be employed or utilized for performance of the Work was or is based upon a best estimate, rather than actual figures or information, then the Contractor assumes the continuing duty to the County to ascertain the actual figures and information requested in the Declaration of Sufficiency of Funds and to provide such actual figures and information to the County in the form of a revised and updated Declaration of Sufficiency of Funds once the actual figures and information become known.

3.21 URBAN RUNOFF AND STORM WATER COMPLIANCE

- 3.21.1 Contractor's Responsibility. If and to the extent storm water permitting, control, mitigation or discharge control is required by Applicable Laws, the Contractor shall: (1) prior to starting any Work at the Site, sign and implement the Storm Water Management Plans or Storm Water Pollution Prevention Plans as previously prepared by the County's Consultant for civil engineering or by others; (2) take all necessary steps to monitor, report, enforce and otherwise implement and comply with the requirements of the Storm Water Permit, Storm Water Management Plans and Storm Water Pollution Prevention Plans and all Applicable Laws pertaining to the elimination or mitigation of storm water pollutant discharge to separate storm sewer systems or other watercourses, including without limitation, applicable requirements of the State Water Resources Control Board, Santa Ana, San Diego, and/or Colorado Region Water Quality Control Boards and municipal storm water management programs; (3) adhere to and implement the Special Provisions for Urban Runoff and Water Pollution Control set forth in the Specifications; and (4) ensure that the Work is constructed in conformance with those post-construction best management practices (BMPs) identified within the project-specific Water Quality Management Plan (WQMP).
- 3.21.2 **Inspections, Reports**. Contractor shall immediately notify the person identified to Contractor as the County's "project manager" for the Project of all inspections by Government Authorities (including, but not limited to, any regional board staff) and, if practicable, arrange for participation by such Governmental Authorities in any other pertinent inspections conducted at the Site. Contractor shall provide to County copies of all reports and monitoring information related to the matters covered by this <u>Section 3.21</u>.

- 3.21.3 **Violations.** The Contractor recognizes and understands that failure to comply with the requirements of any applicable storm water-related permit issued by the State of California of the United States pursuant to the Clean Water Act (Title 33 U.S.C.§§ 1251 et seq) and/or the Porter Cologne Water Quality Control Act (California Water Code §§13000 et seq.) is a violation of Applicable Laws. Contractor shall be responsible for all Losses and for any liability (including, without limitation, fines, penalties and other administrative liabilities and costs) imposed by Applicable Laws as a result of the Contractor's failure to comply with Applicable Laws, including, without limitation, the requirements of this Section 3.21.
- 3.21.4 **Condition of Payment.** Compliance by the Contractor with the requirements of this <u>Section</u> 3.21 shall be a condition to the Contractor's right to payment under its Applications for Payment.
- 3.21.5 **Costs of Compliance.** The Contractor represents and warrants that it has included in it Bid all costs of compliance with the requirements of this <u>Section 3.21</u>.

3.22 SOLID WASTE MANAGEMENT

Contractor shall comply with all provisions of Applicable Laws (including, without limitation, the requirements of the California Public Resources Code, rules and regulations of the California Integrated Waste Management Board and provisions of any Site-specific plans adopted by County) that are applicable to the activities of contractors performing construction or related activities on the Site. Compliance by Contractor with the requirements of this <u>Section 3.22</u> shall be a condition to Contractor's right to payment under its Applications for Payment.

3.23 CEQA COMPLIANCE

No Work that is subject to California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) shall proceed by Contractor until Contract Documents satisfying the CEQA process are reviewed and approved by the County. Contractor shall comply with all applicable CEQA requirements. If there is a federal nexus (e.g. a source of federal funding) to the Project, compliance by Contractor with the National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA) will be required in addition to and in conjunction with compliance with requirements of CEQA. The Contractor shall comply with the conditions identified on the Plans and Specifications for compliance with the California Environmental Quality Act, including, without limitation, all requirements pertaining to Mitigation, Monitoring, and Reporting Program (MMRP).

3.24 AQMD COMPLIANCE

Contractor is responsible for full and complete compliance with, as applicable: (1) AQMD Rule 403.1, County Ordinance 742, the County MOU with AQMD dated January 6, 2004 Agenda Item 3.1 (for projects in the Coachella Valley); or (2) AQMD Rule 403 (for projects west of the Coachella Valley). Any fines imposed by AQMD on the County, as well as any other Loss to County, as a result of non-compliance by Contractor with the applicable provisions of the foregoing requirements are the responsibility of Contractor and upon request by County will be paid to County by Contractor or may be withheld by County from amounts due to Contractor under its Applications for Payment.

ARTICLE 4 CONSTRUCTION ADMINISTRATION

4.1 ARCHITECT

4.1.1 **Scope of Authority.** The Architect shall have the authority to act on behalf of County only as expressly provided in the Contract Documents and subject to such limitations on authority as set forth in Paragraph 4.1.2, below. As clarification of the foregoing, if the Contract Documents provide that the Architect has the right to approve of, consent to or direct that Contractor take or forbear from taking an action, such authority shall be limited to issuing such approval, consent or direction and shall not include, or be interpreted to include, authority to bind County with respect to any of the matters set forth in Paragraph 4.1.2, below. If Contractor's compliance with such approval, consent or direction of the Architect would involve or require authorization by County within the scope of the matters set forth in Paragraph 4.1.2, below, Contractor has the obligation, in addition to complying with the Architect's approval, consent or direction, to take steps in accordance with the Contract Documents to obtain such authorization of County as may be required and failing to do so shall not have any right to recourse or recovery from County on

account of Contractor's action taken or Work performed in response to such approval, consent or direction by Architect.

- 4.1.2 **Limitations on Authority.** Without limitation to the other limitations on the Architect's authority expressed or implied under <u>Paragraph 4.1.1</u>, above, and notwithstanding anything else set forth in the Contract Documents to the contrary, Architect does not have authority to: (1) obligate or commit County to any payment of money; (2) obligate County to any adjustment to the Contract Price or Contract Time; (3) relieve Contractor of any of its obligations under the Contract Documents; (4) approve or order any Work involving Delay or Extra Work; or (5) perform any act, make any decision or give any direction or approval that is described in these General Conditions as an act, decision, direction or approval that is to be performed, made or given by any person or entity other than Architect.
- 4.1.3 **Work Stoppage.** Architect's authority includes, without limitation, the authority to stop the Work whenever such stoppage may be necessary, in Architect's opinion, for the proper execution of the Work. Any Work that is stopped or disapproved by order of Architect shall be resumed if and when County so directs in writing, with or without the concurrence of the Architect.
- 4.1.4 **Replacement.** County may, in its sole discretion, substitute another person or entity, or add persons or entities, to perform the functions of Architect or to exercise some or all of the authority of Architect provided for in the Contract Documents.
- 4.1.5 **County Rights.** All rights and authority conferred upon Architect under the Contract Documents constitute rights that County may, in its sole and absolute discretion, exercise in writing on its own behalf, irrespective of whether the County has ordered the removal, replacement or a change in the authority of the Architect.

4.2 ADMINISTRATION OF THE WORK ORDER CONTRACT

- 4.2.1 **Observations of the Work.** Architect will visit the Site as appropriate to the stage of the Work to observe the Work in progress. Observations shall be for the purpose of ascertaining the progress of the Work and that the character, scope, quality and detail of construction (including workmanship and materials) comply with the Contract Documents, the Architect's directives, approved Submittals and clarifications issued by Architect. Observations shall be separate from any inspections which may be provided by others.
- 4.2.2 **Means, Methods.** Construction means, methods, techniques, sequences, procedures and safety precautions and programs in connection with the Work are solely the responsibility of Contractor. Neither County nor Architect: (1) has control over or charge of, nor are they responsible for, Contractors or any Subcontractor's construction means, methods, techniques, sequences, procedures, safety precautions or programs in connection with the Work, all of which are, as between Contractor and County, solely Contractor's responsibility; (2) is responsible for Contractor's failure to carry out the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents; or (3) has control over, charge of, or responsibility for acts or omissions of Contractor, the Subcontractors or their agents or employees, or of any other persons performing portions of the Work.
- 4.2.3 **Communications by Contractor.** County shall be provided by Contractor with copies of all communications from Contractor or the Subcontractors to Separate Contractors or the Architect. Contractor shall not rely on oral or other non-written communications.
- 4.2.4 **Review of Applications for Payment.** If requested by County, Architect will review and certify all Applications for Payment by Contractor, including Applications for Payment requesting Progress Payments and Final Payment. In such cases, if the Architect and County do not concur in respect to the amount to be paid to Contractor, County's determination of the amount due will prevail.
- 4.2.5 **Rejection of the Work.** Architect will have authority to reject Work that does not conform to the Contract Documents and to require additional inspection or testing, in accordance with <u>Article 10</u>, below, whether or not such Work is fabricated, installed or completed. Whenever Architect considers it necessary or advisable for implementation of the intent of the Contract Documents, Architect will have authority to require additional inspection or testing of the Work in accordance with <u>Article 10</u>, below, whether or not such Work is fabricated, installed or completed. Neither Architect's authority to act under this <u>Paragraph 4.2.5</u> nor a decision made in good faith either to

exercise or not to exercise such authority, shall give rise to a duty or responsibility of Architect to Contractor, the Subcontractors, their agents or employees, or other persons performing any of the Work. County shall have the right, notwithstanding a recommendation by the Architect pursuant to this <u>Paragraph 4.2.5</u> to reject a portion of the Work, to elect to accept the Work rejected by Architect and to direct in writing the manner in which the Work is to be performed and Contractor shall comply therewith.

- Review of Submittals. Architect and such other County Consultants as Architect or County determines appropriate will review, approve or take other appropriate action upon the Contractor's Submittals. Such review, approval and other action taken in regard to a Submittal is for the limited purpose of checking for conformance with information given and the design concept expressed in the Contract Documents and is not conducted for the purpose of determining the technical accuracy and completeness of the Submittal, checking details such as dimensions and quantities, or for substantiating instructions for installation or performance of equipment or systems, all of which remain the sole responsibility of Contractor. Actions by Architect and County Consultants in connection with review of a Submittal by Contractor will be taken with such promptness as to cause no unreasonable Delay in the Work of Contractor or in the activities of the Separate Contractors or County, while allowing sufficient time in their judgments to permit adequate review. Whether or not County has identified a particular Submittal for review by Architect or a County Consultant, Contractor shall in all cases submit Submittals sufficiently in advance to allow time to permit adequate review by Architect and other County Consultants. Neither Architect's nor any County Consultant's review of a Submittal shall: (1) relieve Contractor of its obligations under Section 3.11, above; (2) constitute approval of safety precautions or, unless otherwise specifically stated in writing by the Architect or County Consultant at the time such Submittal is returned to Contractor; (3) be construed as an approval of any construction means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures; and (4) if it involves review or approval of a specific item, be construed as indicating approval of an assembly of which such item is a component.
- 4.2.7 **Changes.** After consultation with the Architect, County will prepare the Change Orders, Unilateral Change Orders, Unilateral Work Orders and Construction Change Directives for execution and take appropriate action thereon in accordance with <u>Article 7</u>, below.

4.3 CLAIMS

4.3.1 **Submission of Claims.** All Claims by Contractor shall be submitted in accordance with the procedures set forth in this <u>Section 4.3</u>.

4.3.2 Arising of Claim.

- .1 Changes. A Claim by Contractor involving a Contract Adjustment due to a Compensable Change or Deleted Work arises upon issuance of a decision denying, in whole or in part, Contractor's Change Order Request. Such Claim shall be prepared and submitted in accordance with the requirements of this <u>Section 4.3</u>, including, without limitation, <u>Paragraphs 4.3.3 through 4.3.5</u>, below.
- .2 Other Claims. Claims by Contractor other than those described in <u>Subparagraph 4.3.2.1</u>, above, arise at the time that County receives written notice by Contractor of Contractor's intent to file the Claim. Such notice of intent shall be given no later than five (5) Days after the Discovery Date relative to such circumstances (even if Contractor has not yet experienced a Loss or Delay due to such circumstances) and shall state the event or condition giving rise to the Claim and its probable effect, if any, upon the Contract Price and Contract Time. FAILURE BY CONTRACTOR TO SUBMIT A NOTICE OF INTENT TO FILE CLAIM IN ACCORDANCE WITH THIS <u>SUBPARAGRAPH 4.3.2.2</u> SHALL, IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE PROVISIONS OF <u>SECTION 4.6</u> OF THE GENERAL CONDITIONS, CONSTITUTE A WAIVER BY CONTRACTOR OF THE RIGHT TO FURTHER RECOURSE OR RECOVERY UPON SUCH CLAIM.
 - 4.3.3 Content of Claims. A Claim must include the following:
 - .1 a statement that it is a Claim and a request for a decision on the Claim;
- .2 a detailed description of the act, error, omission, unforeseen condition, event or other circumstance giving rise to the Claim;

- .3 supporting documentation as follows: (1) if the Claim involves a Contract Adjustment due to Compensable Change or Deleted Work, documentation demonstrating that a complete Notice of Change and Supplemental Work Order, Change Order Request were timely and properly submitted as required by Article 7, below; (2) if the Claim involves an adjustment to the Contract Time, documentation demonstrating that a complete Notice of Delay and Request for Extension were timely and properly submitted as required by Article 7 and Article 8, below; and (3) if the Claim does not involve a Contract Adjustment on the basis of Compensable Change or Deleted Work, documentation demonstrating that a notice of intent to file the Claim was timely and properly submitted as required by Subparagraph 4.3.2.2, above;
- .4 a detailed justification for any remedy or relief sought by the Claim, including, without limitation, all of the following: (1) a detailed cost breakdown in the form required for submittal of Supplemental Work Order, Supplemental Work Order Proposals, which complies with the prohibition on "total cost" calculations set forth in Paragraph 7.7.15, below; and (2) job cost records substantiating the actual costs that have been incurred; and
- .5 a written certification, signed by a responsible managing officer or principal of Contractor's organization who has the authority to sign contracts on behalf of Contractor and who has personally investigated the matters alleged in the Claim, in the following form:
 - "I hereby certify under penalty of perjury that I am a managing officer or principal of (Contractor) and that I have reviewed the Claim presented herewith on Contractor's behalf and/or on behalf of (Subcontractor(s)) and that the following statements are, to the best of my knowledge after diligent inquiry into the circumstances of such Claim, true and correct:
 - (i) the facts alleged in or that form the basis for the Claim are true and accurate:
 - (ii) I do not know of any facts or circumstances, not alleged in the Claim, that by reason of their not being alleged render any fact or statement alleged in the Claim materially misleading;
 - (iii) I have, with respect to any request for money or damages alleged in or that forms the basis for the Claim, reviewed the job cost records (including those maintained by Contractor and by any Subcontractor, of any Tier, that is asserting all or any portion of the Claim) and confirmed with reasonable certainty that the losses or damages alleged to have been suffered by Contractor and/or such Subcontractor were in fact suffered in the amounts and for the reasons alleged in the Claim;
 - (iv) I have, with respect to any request for extension of time or claim of delay, disruption, hindrance or interference alleged in or that forms the basis for the Claim, reviewed the job schedules (including those maintained by Contractor and by any Subcontractor, of any Tier, that is asserting all or any portion of the Claim) and confirmed that the delays or disruption alleged to have been suffered by Contractor and/or such Subcontractor were in fact experienced for the durations, in the manner, and with the consequent effects on the time and/or sequence of performance of the Work, as alleged in the Claim; and,
 - (v) Contractor has not received payment from County for, nor has Contractor previously released County from, any portion of the Claim.

Signature:	
Name:	
Title:	
Company:	
Date:	

4.3.4 **Noncompliance.** Failure by Contractor to comply with <u>Paragraph 4.3.3</u>, above, shall give County the right, without obligation, to deny the Claim or return the Claim without any response.

4.3.5 Submission of Claims.

- .1 Time for Filing. All Claims and supporting documentation and certifications required to be submitted by Contractor must be submitted to the County within thirty (30) Days after the Claim arises (as "arises" is defined in Paragraph 4.3.2, above). No Claims by Contractor are permitted after Final Payment.
- .2 Manner of Filing. A Claim shall be submitted by registered or certified mail, return receipt requested.
- .3 Condition Precedent. Contractor's strict compliance with the requirements of this <u>Section 4.3</u> as to a Claim shall be considered a condition precedent to Contractor's right to initiate or seek determination of its rights in any legal proceedings with respect to such Claim.

4.3.6 Response to Claims by Contractor.

- .1 Claims Response. County shall provide a reasonable review and issue a written Good Faith Determination within forty-five (45) Days of receipt of the Claim, unless County and Contractor have by mutual agreement extended the time period. The written Good Faith Determination shall identify which portion of the Claim is disputed by County and which portion is undisputed.
- .2 Meeting with Board. If County should need to submit and gain approval of the Board of Supervisors prior to providing the Contractor the written statement identifying the undisputed and disputed portions of the Claim, and the governing body does not meet within the forty-five (45) days or within the mutually agreed time extension, County shall have three (3) days following the next duly publicly noticed meeting of the Board of Supervisors after the forty-five (45) day period, or agreed extension, to provide Contractor a written statement identifying the disputed portion and undisputed portion of the Claim.
- .3 Payments on Undisputed Portion(s). Any payment due on an undisputed portion of the Claim shall be processed and made within sixty (60) days after County issues its written statement. Amounts not paid in a timely matter shall bear interest at 7 percent per annum.
- .4 Failure of County to Respond. If County should fail to respond to a Claim from Contractor within the time periods set forth in this 4.3.6 or otherwise meet the time requirements, the Claim shall be deemed rejected in its entirety. A Claim that is denied by reasons of County's failure to have responded to the Calim, or its failure to otherwise meet the requirements of Public Contract Code section 9204, shall not constitute an adverse finding with regard to the merits of the Claim or the responsibility or qualifications of the Contractor.

4.3.7 Meet and Confer.

.1 Dispute by Contractor. If Contractor disputes County's Good Faith Determination and written response of a Claim by Contractor, or if County fails to respond within the prescribed time set forth herein, the Contractor may demand, in writing sent by registered or certified mail return receipt requested, an informal

conference to meet and confer for settlement of the issues still in dispute. Upon receipt of such demand, County shall schedule a meet and confer conference within thirty (30) Days.

- .2 Conclusion of Meet and Confer. Wihtin ten (10) business days following conclusion of the meet and confer conference, if the Claim or any portion thereof remains in dispute, County shall provide the Contractor with a written statement identifying the portion of the Claim still in dispute and the portion that is undisputed. Any payment due on the undisputed portion shall be processed and made within sixty (60) days after such written statement is issued. Amounts not paid in a timely manner shall bear interest at 7 percent per annum.
- .3 Mediation. Any disputed portion of the Claim as identified by the Contractor in writing, shall be submitted to non-binding mediation with the County and Contractor sharing the associated costs equally. The County and Contractor shall mutually agree to a mediator within ten (10) business days after the disputed portion of the Claim has been identified in writing. If the parties cannot agree upon a mediator, each party shall select a mediator and those mediators shall select a qualified neutral third party to mediate with regard to the disputed portion of the claim. Each party shall bear the fees and costs charged by its respective mediator in connection with the selection of the neutral mediator. Mediation includes any nonbinding process, including, but not limited to, neutroal evaluation or a dispute review board, in which an independent third party or board assist the parties in dispute resolution through negotiation or by issuance of an evaluation. Any mediation utilized shall conform to the timeframes in this section.
- .4 If mediation is unsuccessful, the parts of the Claim remaining in dispute shall be subject to applicable procedures outside this section.

4.3.8 Subcontractor Claims.

- .1 Subcontractor Claim. If a subcontractor or lower tier subcontractor has a claim against the County, the Contractor may present to the County a claim on behalf of a subcontractor or lower tier subcontractor. A subcontractor may request in writing, either on his or her own behalf or on behalf of a lower tier subcontractor, that the Contractor present a claim for work which was performed by the subcontractor or a lower tier subcontractor on behalf of the subcontractor. The subcontractor requesting that the claim be presented to the County shall furnish reasonable documentation to support the claim.
- .2 Contractor Response. Within 45 days of receipt of the written request by the subcontractor, the Contractor shall notify the subcontractor in writing as to whether the contractor presented the claim to the County and, if the Contractor did not present the claim, provide the subcontractor with a statement of the reasons for not having done so.

4.3.9 Claims Based on Differing Site Conditions.

- .1 Contractor Responsibility. Save and except as hereinafter provided in this <u>Paragraph 4.3.8</u> for Contract Adjustments due to Differing Site Conditions, Contractor agrees at Contractor's Own Expense to assume the risk and costs of Extra Work and Delay due to concealed or unknown conditions, surface or subsurface, at the Site or in Existing Improvements.
- .2 Differing Site Conditions. Differing Site Conditions are those conditions at the Site or in Existing Improvements and not otherwise reasonably ascertainable by Contractor in the performance of its obligations under the Contract Documents (including, without limitation, conditions not reasonably ascertainable by Contractor from documents or information described in Paragraph 3.2.1, above, that were provided or available to Contractor for its review prior to the Bid Closing Deadline) that constitute: (1) hazardous materials that constitute hazardous waste, as defined in California Health and Safety Code §25117, that is required to be removed to a Class I, Class II, or Class III disposal site in accordance with provisions of Applicable Laws; (2) subsurface or concealed conditions at the Site or concealed conditions in Existing Improvements which differ materially from those indicated by the Contract Documents or other information that was either reviewed by Contractor or that Contractor was given the opportunity to review prior to the Bid Closing Deadline; or (3) unknown physical conditions at the Site or concealed conditions in Existing Improvements of an unusual nature, differing materially from those ordinarily encountered and generally recognized as inherent in work of the character provided for in the Contract Documents.

- .3 Notice of Change. If Contractor encounters conditions it believes constitute Differing Site Conditions, then Contractor shall, before such conditions are disturbed, give Notice of Change as required by Paragraph 7.6.1, below, stating, without limitation, a detailed description and precise location of the conditions encountered.
- .4 Investigation by County. Upon receipt of notice from Contractor as required by <u>Subparagraph</u> 4.3.8.3, above, County shall promptly investigate Contractor's report of Differing Site Conditions.
- .5 Supplemental Work Order Proposal. If Contractor intends to seek a Contract Adjustment based upon Differing Site Conditions that may be encountered it shall submit a complete and timely Supplemental Work Order Proposal Request in accordance with Paragraph 7.6.2, below, setting forth its request for a Contract Adjustment.
- .6 Contract Adjustments. If, following Contractor's compliance with its obligations under this Paragraph 4.3.8, County finds that Differing Site Conditions exist, then, unless the Contractor's right to Contract Adjustment has been waived as pursuant to Paragraph 3.2.3, above, a Supplemental Work Order Contract Adjustment shall be made by issuing a County Change Order to which the Supplemental Work Order will serve as minimally required back-up, for the resulting Compensable Change and Compensable Delay, in such amount and duration as County determines by issuance of a Good Faith Determination are reasonable and permitted by these General Conditions.

.7 WAIVER BY CONTRACTOR.

FAILURE BY CONTRACTOR TO STRICTLY COMPLY WITH THE REQUIREMENTS OF THIS <u>PARAGRAPH 4.3.8</u> PERTAINING TO CONTRACT ADJUSTMENT BASED ON A CLAIM FOR DIFFERING SITE CONDITIONS SHALL, IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE PROVISIONS OF <u>SECTION 4.6</u> OF THE GENERAL CONDITIONS, CONSTITUTE A WAIVER BY CONTRACTOR OF THE RIGHT TO FURTHER RECOURSE OR RECOVERY UPON SUCH CLAIM.

- **.8 Final Completion.** No claim by Contractor for additional compensation for Differing Site Conditions shall be allowed if asserted after Final Payment.
- 4.3.10 **Continuous Work.** Contractor shall, notwithstanding the existence of a Claim by Contractor that is disputed by County, maintain continuous performance, without interruption, suspension or slowing, of the Work and its other obligations (1) pending issuance by County of a Good Faith Determination—of the Claim and (2) thereafter in compliance with the terms of such Good Faith Determination—

4.4 ATTORNEY'S FEES

If any legal action, arbitration or other legal proceeding is brought in connection with or related to the interpretation, performance or enforcement of the Contract Documents or the performance or nonperformance of the Work, including, but not limited to, an action to rescind the Construction Contract, the prevailing party therein shall be entitled to recover from the other party the prevailing party's actual costs, expenses and attorneys' fees at arbitration, mediation, trial and on appeal. The determination of the "prevailing party" shall be based upon the party who prevails upon the matters actually litigated or arbitrated and shall not be determined solely based on the party receiving a net monetary recovery.

4.5 NOTICE OF THIRD-PARTY CLAIMS

County shall provide notification to Contractor within a reasonable time after receipt of any third-party claim relating to the Construction Contract. County shall be entitled to recover from Contractor its reasonable costs of providing such notification.

4.6 WAIVERS OF RIGHTS BY CONTRACTOR

COUNTY AND CONTRACTOR ACKNOWLEDGE THAT IT IS IN THE INTERESTS OF BOTH PARTIES THAT CHANGES, DELAYS AND CLAIMS BE IDENTIFIED, QUANTIFIED, EVALUATED AND FINALLY RESOLVED

PROMPTLY, CONTEMPORANEOUSLY WITH THE CIRCUMSTANCES FROM WHICH THEY ARISE, AND THAT THERE BE CERTAINTY WITH RESPECT TO THE FINALITY OF ANY RESOLUTION OF RELATED DISPUTES. ON THOSE PREMISES, AND IN FURTHER RECOGNITION OF THE FACT THAT IT WOULD BE EXREMEMLY DIFFICULT OR IMPOSSIBLE TO QUANTIFY, DEMONSTRATE OR PROVE THE HARM TO COUNTY IF ANY OF THE FOREGOING PREMISES IS NOT ACHIEVED DUE TO A FAILURE BY CONTRACTOR TO COMPLY WITH THE REQUIREMENTS OF THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS CONCERNING TIMELY NOTICE OR SUBMISSIONS OF NOTICES AND CLAIMS RELATING TO CHANGES, DELAY AND CONTRACT ADJUSTMENTS, COUNTY AND CONTRACTOR AGREE THAT FAILURE BY CONTRACTOR TO CONFORM TO SUCH REQUIREMENTS OF THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS SHALL IN AND OF ITSELF CONSTITUTE SUFFICIENT CAUSE AND GROUNDS, WITHOUT THE NECESSITY OF COUNTY DEMONSTRATING ANY ACTUAL HARM OR PREJUDICE, FOR IMPOSING UPON CONTRACTOR A FULL AND UNCONDITIONAL WAIVER BY CONTRACTOR OF ITS RIGHT TO A CONTRACT ADJUSTMENT AND OF ITS RIGHTS AND RECOURSE FOR RECOVERY OF ANY RELATED LOSS BY ANY LEGAL PROCESS OTHERWISE PROVIDED FOR UNDER APPLICABLE LAWS.

4.7 GOOD FAITH DETERMINATIONS

Wherever in the Contract Documents it is provided that the County may or shall make a determination or decision in the exercise of good faith (including, without limitation, provisions for a Good Faith Determination by County), any such determination or decision that the person exercising such right on behalf of County believes in good faith to be a proper exercise of County's rights and to have a reasonable basis in fact, whether or not such determination is in fact proper, reasonable or correct or adjudged to be so, shall be complied with by Contractor without Delay to Contractor's performance of the Work. However, unless the Contract Documents expressly provides otherwise, neither such good faith determination or decision nor Contractor's compliance therewith shall be interpreted as precluding the Contractor from exercising its rights to seek adjudication of its rights in the manner permitted by these General Conditions or Applicable Laws.

4.8 ESCROW BID DOCUMENTS

If the NJPA Bidding Documents obligate Contractor to submit Escrow Bid Documents, then submission by Contractor of its Escrow Bid Documents shall constitute a warranty and representation by Contractor that it has no other written documents or electronic files containing any information that Contractor was required to include, but failed to include, as part of its performing such obligation and Contractor agrees it shall have no right to submit for consideration by County, or offer into evidence in legal proceedings, in support of a request for Contract Adjustment or a Claim any such documentation or electronic files that Contractor so failed to include in its Escrow Bid Documents.

ARTICLE 5 SUBCONTRACTORS

5.1 **SUBSTITUTION**

- 5.1.1 **Substitutions Allowed.** There shall be no substitution of or addition to the Subcontractors except as permitted by Chapter 4 (commencing at §4100), Division 2, Part 1 of the California Public Contract Code (the "Act").
- 5.1.2 **Contractor's Own Expense.** Any increase in the cost or time of performance of the Work resulting from the replacement, substitution or addition of a Subcontractor shall be borne solely by Contractor at Contractor's Own Expense.
- 5.1.3 **Substantiation of Compliance.** At any time during performance of the Work it shall be the responsibility and burden of Contractor, if requested by County, to present clear and convincing evidence that Contractor is, and all times during the bidding and Award of the Construction Contract was, in full compliance with all of the applicable provisions of the Act. Failure by Contractor to present such evidence when requested shall be deemed a breach of this <u>Section 5.1</u> and of the Act, thereby entitling County to exercise any or all of its rights and remedies under the Contract Document or Applicable Laws, including, without limitation, the right to cancel the Construction Contract or assess any penalties provided for by the Act.

5.1.4 **Splitting Prohibited.** Any attempt by Contractor to avoid compliance with the Act, such as, but not limited to, by splitting the work of subcontracts with Subcontractors into separate contracts or changes orders so as to not exceed the monetary threshold of the Act applicable to listing of Subcontractors, is strictly prohibited.

5.2 SUBCONTRACTUAL RELATIONS

- 5.2.1 Written Agreements. Contractor shall, by written agreement entered into between the Contractor and Subcontractors no later than twenty (20) Days (or less if so indicated by the County on the Request for Proposal document for each individual Work Order) after Award, require each Subcontractor, to the extent of the Work to be performed by the Subcontractor, to be bound to Contractor by terms of the Contract Documents and to assume toward Contractor all the obligations and responsibilities which Contractor, by the Contract Documents, assumes toward County and the Architect. Each subcontract agreement shall preserve and protect the rights of County and the Architect under the Contract Documents with respect to the Work to be performed by the Subcontractor so that subcontracting thereof will not prejudice such rights, and shall allow the Subcontractor, unless specifically provided otherwise in the subcontract agreement, the benefit of all rights, remedies and redress against Contractor that Contractor, by the Contract Documents, has against County. Contractor shall require each first-Tier Subcontractor to enter into similar agreements with their sub-subcontractors. Copies of applicable portions of the Contract Documents shall be made available by Contractor to the first-Tier Subcontractors and each Subcontractor shall similarly make copies of such Contract Documents available to each Subcontractor of a lower-Tier with which it contracts. Without limitation to the foregoing, each contract that is entered into by a Subcontractor, of any Tier, shall, without limitation, require the Subcontractor:
 - .1 to perform the Work in accordance with the terms of the Contract Documents;
- .2 to assume toward Contractor all the obligations and responsibilities which Contractor assumes toward County by the Contract Documents;
- .3 to preserve and protect the rights of County under the Contract Documents with respect to the Work to be performed by the Subcontractor so that subcontracting thereof will not prejudice such rights;
- .4 to waive all rights (including, without limitation, rights of subrogation) that the Subcontractor or its insurers may have against County and others required by the Contract Documents to be named as additional insured, for Losses covered by insurance carried by Contractor or County, except for such rights as the Subcontractor may have to the proceeds of such insurance held by County or such other additional insured;
- .5 to afford County and entities and agencies designated by County the same rights and remedies afforded to them under the Contract Documents with respect to access to, and the right to audit and copy at County's cost, all of the Subcontractor's books, records, contracts, correspondence, instructions, drawings, receipts, vouchers, purchase orders, memoranda and other records and documents relating to the Work and requiring the Subcontractor to preserve all such records and other items for a period of ten (10) years after Final Completion;
- .6 to recognize the rights of the County under Section 5.3, below, including, without limitation, the County's right to (1) accept assignment of the Subcontractor's agreement, (2) accept assignment of Contractor's rights as obligee under a performance bond furnished by a first-Tier Subcontractor, (3) to retain the Subcontractor pursuant to the terms of its agreement with Contractor to complete the unperformed obligations under its agreement, and, (4) if requested by the County, to require that the Subcontractor execute a written agreement on terms acceptable to the County confirming that the Subcontractor is bound to the County under the terms of its agreement with Contractor;
- .7 to submit applications for payment, requests for change orders and extensions of time and claims, and to comply with all other notice and submission requirements of the Contract Documents, sufficiently in advance to allow Contractor time to comply with its obligations under the Contract Documents;
- .8 to purchase and maintain insurance in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents;
 - .9 to defend and indemnify the Indemnitees on the same terms as provided in <u>Section 3.18</u>, above;
 Page 58 of 114

- .10 to comply with the nondiscrimination (<u>Article 16</u>, below) and prevailing wage (<u>Section 3.19</u>, above) provisions of these General Conditions;
- .11 limiting the Subcontractor's right to additional compensation or extension of time due to Differing Site Conditions and Design Discrepancies in accordance with the provisions of <u>Section 3.2</u>, above;
- .12 to provide for a right of termination for convenience by Contractor that limits the Subcontractor's right to compensation to an allocable share of the subcontract price that corresponds to the percentage of the Work properly performed by the Subcontractor, with no additional sum payable for any other Losses, including, without limitation, prospective damages, lost profits or consequential damages, of any kind; and
 - .13 to provide that time is of the essence to each of the Subcontractor's obligations.
- 5.2.2 **Copies.** Contractor shall, upon request by County made at any time, furnish to County true, complete, and executed copies of all contracts with the Subcontractors and amendments, modifications and change orders thereto. Progress payments shall not be made for items of the Work for which County has not received such documents following request therefor by County.
- 5.2.3 **No Brokering.** Contractor shall not permit any portion of the Work to be contracted to a firm acting as a broker, factor or other entity not actually performing a substantial portion of the Work with its own forces; provided, however, that nothing herein shall be interpreted as precluding the right of a Subcontractor who has agreed to provide all of the materials and labor for a trade to subcontract the labor portion only to a sub-subcontractor.
- 5.2.4 **Third-Party Rights.** Contractor acknowledges that County is an intended third-party beneficiary to all contracts between Contractor and its first-Tier Subcontractors. Notwithstanding the foregoing or anything else to the contrary in the Contract Documents, there is no intent on the part of County or Contractor to create any rights (including, without limitation, third-party beneficiary rights) in favor of any Subcontractor, of any Tier, against County and nothing contained in the Contract Documents and no course of conduct, act or omission on the part of County shall be construed as creating a direct or indirect contractual right in favor of any Subcontractor, of any Tier, and against County.
- 5.2.5 **All Subcontractor Tiers.** It is the Contractor's obligation to see to it that all obligations of the Contractor are assumed by (or, "flow down") to the Subcontractors, of every Tier, by the inclusion of contractual provisions requiring each of the Subcontractors, of every Tier, to bind not only themselves but their lower-Tier Subcontractors to the obligations assumed by Contractor under the Contract Documents.

5.3 CONTINGENT ASSIGNMENT OF SUBCONTRACTS

- 5.3.1 **Contingent Assignment.** Contractor hereby contingently assigns to County, or to such person or entity as County, in its sole and absolute discretion, designates, all of its interest in subcontracts entered into by Contractor with its first-Tier Subcontractors. If a first-Tier Subcontractor has provided a performance bond, then Contractor's rights under such performance bond are likewise hereby deemed contingently assigned to County or its designee and provision shall be made in the performance bond for surety's consent to such contingent assignment.
- 5.3.2 Acceptance by County. The contingent assignments provided for by this Section 5.3 will be effective only as to those subcontracts and performance bonds which County or its designee accepts in writing. Said acceptance is the sole condition upon which the effectiveness of such assignments are contingent. County or its designee may accept any such assignment at any time during the course of the Work and prior to Final Completion. Such contingent assignments are part of the consideration to County for entering into the Construction Contract with Contractor and may not be withdrawn prior to Final Completion.
- 5.3.3 **County Obligation.** County's or its designee's sole obligation in the event it accepts a contingent assignment of a subcontract under this <u>Section 5.3</u> shall be to pay in accordance with the terms of such subcontract for Work performed after written notice of acceptance of such assignment. In the event County directs that such assignment be made to County's designee, then such designee only, and not County, shall be solely liable under such assignment for Work performed after written notice of acceptance of such assignment.

5.4 COMMUNICATIONS BY COUNTY

County shall have the right to communicate, orally or in writing, with the Subcontractors with respect to matters that are related to Contractor's performance of its obligations under the Contract Documents. Nothing herein shall be interpreted as extending to County the right as part of such communications to direct the manner in which any Subcontractor performs the Work. Except as otherwise provided in the Construction Contract, General Conditions, or Contract Documents, Contractor shall be provided with a copy of all such communications that are in writing. Such communications shall not create, or be interpreted as creating, any contractual obligation of County to any Subcontractor.

5.5 **DOCUMENT AVAILABILITY**

Contractor shall make available to each proposed Subcontractor with whom it enters into a contract for performance of any portion of the Work, prior to the execution of the subcontract agreement, copies of the Contract Documents to which the Subcontractor will be bound so as to ensure that all matters disclosed thereby are taken into consideration and included in the terms of such contracts and shall identify to such Subcontractor the terms and conditions of the proposed subcontract agreement which may be at variance with the Contract Documents. The Subcontractors shall similarly be required to make copies of applicable portions of such documents available to their respective proposed sub-subcontractors or sub-subconsultants.

5.6 NO LIABILITY OF COUNTY

Nothing set forth in this <u>Article 5</u>, and no action taken by County with respect to review or approval of the Subcontractors or their contracts, shall impose any liability or responsibility upon County nor relieve Contractor of its responsibilities under the Contract Documents or Applicable Laws.

ARTICLE 6 COUNTY'S OWN FORCES AND SEPARATE CONTRACTORS

6.1 COUNTY'S RIGHT TO PERFORM CONSTRUCTION WITH OWN FORCES AND TO AWARD SEPARATE CONTRACTS

- 6.1.1 **Right of County.** County reserves the right to perform construction or operations related to the Project with County's own forces and to award other contracts to Separate Contractors in connection with other portions of the Project or other construction or operations on the Site.
- 6.1.2 **Separate Contractors.** Contractor shall ascertain to its own satisfaction the scope of the Project and the nature of any other contracts that have been or may be awarded by County to Separate Contractors in prosecution of the Project. Contractor shall look solely to such Separate Contractors, and County shall not be responsible, for any Losses for which Contractor is not provided a right or recovery by means of a right to Contract Adjustment for Compensable Change or Compensable Delay, that are suffered by Contractor or the Subcontractors, of any Tier, resulting directly or indirectly from the conduct of such work by the Separate Contractors.
- 6.1.3 **Coordination.** Nothing in the Contract Documents creates or will create any duty on the part of County to coordinate the Work of Contractor with the work of Separate Contractors. Contractor shall, when directed to do so by County, participate with the Separate Contractors and County in reviewing the Separate Contractors' construction schedules. Contractor and Separate Contractors will coordinate all work with the other so as to facilitate the general progress of the Project. Contractor agrees that any recovery of Losses for which Contractor is not provided a right or recovery by means of a right to Contract Adjustment for Compensable Change or Compensable Delay, that are suffered by Contractor due to a failure by a Separate Contractor to coordinate its work with the Work of Contractor will be sought directly against the Separate Contractors as set forth elsewhere in this Article 6.
- 6.1.4 **Disputes.** Contractor and County agree that Separate Contractors in direct contractual privity with County are third party beneficiaries of the Contract Documents, but only to the extent of claims and causes of action against Contractor arising out of or resulting from Contractor's performance or failure of performance under the Contract Documents or any act or omission of Contractor or the Subcontractors causing Loss to such Separate

Contractors. Contractor consents to being sued by Separate Contractors for Losses caused by Contractor or any of the Subcontractors. Contractor hereby waives lack of privity of contract with such Separate Contractors as a defense to such actions.

6.1.5 **Remedy.** If Contractor as a result of the acts or omissions of one or more of the Separate Contractors suffers a Loss that is not compensated by means of a right given to Contractor under the Contract Documents to a Contract Adjustment, then Contractor's sole remedy is to assert a claim or cause of action directly against the Separate Contractor(s) causing the Loss and Contractor hereby releases, acquits, holds harmless and forever discharges County of and from any and all liability for such Loss.

6.2 MUTUAL RESPONSIBILITY

- 6.2.1 **Use of Site.** Nothing contained in the Contract Documents shall be interpreted as granting Contractor exclusive use or occupancy of the Site. Contractor shall afford County's own forces and the Separate Contractors reasonable opportunity for introduction and storage of their materials and equipment and performance of their activities. Contractor shall not Delay the work of the Separate Contractors or County's own forces.
- 6.2.2 Adjoining Work. If part of Contractor's performance of the Work depends for proper execution or results upon construction or operations by County's own forces or Separate Contractors, Contractor shall, prior to proceeding with that portion of the Work, carefully inspect such construction and operations and promptly report in writing to the County apparent discrepancies or defects in such other construction that would render it unsuitable for such proper execution and results. Contractor will be responsible, at Contractor's Own Expense, for Losses to County resulting from any such discrepancies or defects not reported in accordance with this Paragraph 6.2.1 that were apparent or that should have been apparent to Contractor on careful inspection.
- 6.2.3 **Damage.** Contractor shall promptly remedy Loss caused by Contractor or its Subcontractors to completed construction or partially completed construction on the Site, or to property of County or the Separate Contractors.
- 6.2.4 **Disputes.** Contractor shall notify the County in writing within five (5) Days if it believes it has experienced or is experiencing any Delay or Loss due to the activities of County's own forces or the Separate Contractors or in the event of any dispute with County's own forces or a Separate Contractor.
- 6.2.5 **Settlement of Disputes.** If Contractor or any Subcontractor causes a Loss to a Separate Contractor, then Contractor will promptly settle the matter directly with the Separate Contractor and will defend, indemnify and hold County and the other Indemnitees harmless from any and all effects of such Loss in accordance with the terms of Section 3.18, above.

6.3 ALLOCATION OF CLEANUP COSTS

If a dispute arises among Contractor, the Separate Contractors and/or County as to the responsibility for maintaining the Site and surrounding area free from waste materials and rubbish, County may clean up such waste materials and rubbish and allocate the cost among those responsible as County determines in good faith to be just.

ARTICLE 7 CHANGES IN THE WORK

7.1 CHANGES

- 7.1.1 **General.** County is authorized to make Changes in the Work in accordance with the provisions of this <u>Article 7</u>. Contract Adjustments shall take one of the following forms under this EZIQC Contract:
- .1 A <u>Change Order</u> may be issued to the EZIQC Contract to extend the duration of the EZIQC Contract and/or to increase the value of the EZIQC Contract in accordance with applicable regulations, laws and Public Contract Code, to address deleted work or compensable changes.

- .2 A <u>Supplemental Work Order</u> may be issued in association with an existing approved Work Order, under this EZIQC Contract, to address deleted work or compensable changes.
- 7.1.2 **Contract Adjustments.** Contract Adjustments to the Work Order Contract shall only be permitted as follows: (1) the Contract Price shall only be adjusted by means of a Change Order or Unilateral Change Order for Compensable Change, Deleted Work or Compensable Delay; and (2) the Work Order Contract Time shall be adjusted by means of a Change Order or Unilateral Change Order for Excusable Delay, Compensable Delay or Deleted Work. All Contract Adjustments to the Contract Price shall conform, without limitation, to the requirements of this Article 7. All Contract Adjustments to the Contract Time shall conform, without limitation, to the applicable requirements of this Article 7 and Article 8, below.
- 7.1.3 Work Order Adjustments. Adjustments to projects for which a Work Order has been issued under the NJPA Contract shall only be permitted as follows: (1) a Supplemental Work Order shall be issued to offset the original Work Order amount by adding or deleting scope and the agreed price in accordance with the contract. A Supplemental Work Order will adjust the project cost by providing the primary back-up documentation to an approved County Change Order or Unilateral County Change Order for Compensable Change, Deleted Work or Compensable Delay; and (2) A Supplemental Work Order may also be used to offset the Work Order Time by adding or deleting days by providing primary back-up documentation to an approved County Change Order or Unilateral Change Order for Excusable Delay, Compensable Delay or Deleted Work. All Work Order Adjustments shall conform to the requirements of each project for which NJPA-EZIQCContracting program is being used and to the Contract Documents, without limitation, as well as to the requirements of this Article 7. All Work Order Adjustments to Time shall conform, without limitation, to the applicable requirements of this Article 7 and Article 8, below.
- 7.1.4 **Exclusive Rights.** The rights expressly set forth in the Contract Documents for Contract Adjustments constitute Contractor's exclusive rights for additional compensation or extensions of time and are intended to be in lieu of and wholly replace any other such rights and remedies that Contractor has under Applicable Laws for recovery or relief on account of Loss or Delay in connection with performance of the Work, it being the intent of the County and Contractor that if circumstances arise for which the Contract Documents do not provide to Contractor an express right to a Contract Adjustment, then such omission of an express right shall conclusively be deemed to mean that no right to a Contract Adjustment was intended; and, consistent with that intent, no right to a Contract Adjustment on account of such circumstances shall by any means, legal or equitable, of interpretation, construction, inference, implication or application be considered, found or adjudged to exist.
- 7.1.5 **Written Authorization.** Any Change performed by Contractor pursuant to any direction other than a duly authorized and executed Supplemental Work Order, Change Order, Unilateral Change Order or Construction Change Directive shall be at Contractor's Own Expense.
- 7.1.6 **Prompt Performance.** Subject to the procedures set forth in this <u>Article 7</u> and elsewhere in the Contract Documents, all Changes shall be performed promptly and without Delay.

7.2 SIGNATURES AND AUTHORIZATIONS

- 7.2.1 **Parties.** A Supplemental Work Order, as back-up to all Change Orders, anda County Change Order shall be executed by County and Contractor. A Unilateral Change Order shall be executed by the County. Construction Change Directives shall be executed in accordance with <u>Section 7.5</u>, below.
- 7.2.2 **Form.** Supplemental Work Orders, Change Orders, Unilateral Change Orders and Construction Change Directives shall be executed using forms furnished by County or, if requested by County, using forms furnished by Contractor that are approved by County.

7.2.3 Authorization.

.1 Compensable Changes.

(1) County's Project Manager. The person identified by County as its "project manager" for the Project shall have the right to exercise the Director of Facilities Management's authority under this <u>Paragraph</u>

- <u>7.2.3</u>, but only if and to the extent that such authority is expressly given to such project manager in a writing signed by the Director of Facilities Management (and not by a designee of the Director of Facilities Management).
- (2) Board of Supervisors. Except as otherwise provided in <u>Subparagraph 7.2.3.1 (4)</u>, below, if a Contract Adjustment increasing the Contract Price would exceed the limitations of Public Contract Code §20142, then in addition to written authorization by the Director of Facilities Management, such Compensable Change shall be performed only if approved by a vote of the Board of Supervisors in accordance with the requirements of Applicable Laws.
- Contractor only if authorized by a Supplemental Work Order, Change Order, Unilateral Change Order or Construction Change Directive signed by the Director of Facilities Management in accordance with the requirements of this <u>Article 7</u>; provided, however, that the Director of Facilities Management's authority to bind the County to a Contract Adjustment shall be subject to the limitations of Public Contract Code §20142.
- whether a particular portion of the Work constitutes a Compensable Change or (b) the amount of the Contract Adjustment to which Contractor is entitled on account of a Compensable Change, then, notwithstanding such dispute, the Contractor shall, if ordered to do so in a Construction Change Directive signed by the Director of Facilities Management, perform the disputed Work without Delay. Such direction by County shall not be interpreted as an agreement or admission by County that the disputed Change constitutes Extra Work or a Compensable Change for which Contractor is entitled to a Contract Adjustment. Compliance by Contractor with such direction shall not be interpreted as a waiver of Contractor's right to a Contract Adjustment if and to the extent that Contractor is entitled to a Contract Adjustment or Claim under the terms of the Contract Documents, including, without limitation, the right of Contractor to recover upon a Claim for the amount of any excess in the event that it is adjudged that the amount of the Contract Adjustment to which Contractor is entitled exceeds the limits of Public Contract Code §20142.
- .2 WRITING OF ESSENCE. IT IS OF THE ESSENCE TO THE CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT BETWEEN CONTRACTOR AND COUNTY THAT ALL CHANGES MUST BE AUTHORIZED IN ADVANCE, IN WRITING, AS REQUIRED BY THIS <u>ARTICLE 7</u>. ACCORDINGLY, NO VERBAL DIRECTIONS, COURSE OF CONDUCT BETWEEN THE PARTIES, EXPRESS OR IMPLIED ACCEPTANCE OF CHANGES OR OF THE WORK, OR CLAIM THAT THE COUNTY HAS BEEN UNJUSTLY ENRICHED (WHETHER OR NOT THERE HAS BEEN SUCH ENRICHMENT) SHALL BE THE BASIS FOR A CONTRACT ADJUSTMENT IF CONTRACTOR HAS NOT OBTAINED ADVANCE WRITTEN AUTHORIZATION IN THE MANNER REQUIRED BY THIS ARTICLE 7.

7.3 CHANGE ORDERS

- 7.3.1 **Purpose.** The purpose of a Change Order is to establish the terms of the County's and Contractor's mutual agreement to a Contract Adjustment. Contract Adjustments shall take one of the following forms under this EZIQC-Work Order Contract:
- .1 A County <u>Change Order (Change Order)</u> may be issued to the EZIQC Contract to extend the duration of the agreement and/or to increase the Maximum Potential Value in accordance with applicable regulation, laws and Public Contract Code. The Change Order shall minimally include reference to the associated Supplemental Work Order, which shall be kept on file as primary back-up documentation to the Change Order.
 - .2 Supplemental Work Order Content. A Supplemental Work Order is a written instrument, prepared by the Contractor, using the e-Gordian software associated with the NJPA-EZIQC Program, stating:
 - (i) a Compensable Change or Deleted Scope of Work;
 - (ii) a Compensable Delay or Excusable Delay;
 - (iii) the amount of the Work Order Adjustment, if any, to the Work Order Price; and/or
 - (iv) the extent of the Work Order Adjustment, if any, to the Work Order Time.

7.4 UNILATERAL SUPPLEMENTAL WORK ORDER

- 7.4.1 **Unilateral Supplemental Work Order.** A Unilateral Supplemental Work Order shall be the primary back-up documentation to a Unilateral Change Order issued by the County. The purpose of the Unilateral Supplemental Work Order is to provide the County with a flexible procedure by which it may respond expeditiously to its needs. By virtue of this clause, the County is entitled to order Work and to bind the Contractor to performance of the Work as needed for the term of this EZIQC Contract.
- 7.4.2 **Purpose.** The purpose of a Unilateral Supplemental Work Order is to establish the County's estimate of a disputed Contract Adjustment.
- 7.4.3 **Good Faith Determination.** The County's determination in a Unilateral Supplemental Work Order of a Contract Adjustment shall be based upon a Good Faith Determination by County of the Contract Adjustment that is appropriate under the circumstances and consistent with the terms of the Contract Documents.
- 7.4.4 Claim by Contractor. If Contractor disputes any portion of the County's Good Faith Determination of a Contract Adjustment that is set forth in a Unilateral Supplemental Work Order, Contractor shall file, within thirty (30) Days after issuance of the Unilateral Supplemental Work Order by County, a Claim pursuant to Section 4.3, above. The amount of the Contract Adjustment requested in the Claim shall not exceed the difference between the amount (either in terms of dollar amount or number of Days) of the Contract Adjustment requested by Contractor and the amount (either in terms of dollar amount or number of Days) of the Contract Adjustment granted in the Unilateral Supplemental Work Order. Contractor shall have no reserved right, and hereby waives any such right that may exist under Applicable Laws, to seek in such Claim a Contract Adjustment or recovery that is based upon any amount (either in terms of dollar amount or number of Days) that is in excess of such difference.

7.4.5 WAIVER BY CONTRACTOR.

FAILURE BY CONTRACTOR TO SUBMIT A CLAIM PURSUANT TO <u>SECTION 4.3</u>, ABOVE, WITHIN THIRTY (30) DAYS AFTER ISSUANCE OF A UNILATERAL SUPPLEMENTAL WORK ORDER BY COUNTY SHALL, IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE PROVISIONS OF <u>SECTION 4.6</u> OF THE GENERAL CONDITIONS, CONSTITUTE A WAIVER BY CONTRACTOR OF THE RIGHT TO FURTHER RECOURSE OR RECOVERY BASED ON AN ASSERTION THAT THE AMOUNT OF THE CONTRACT ADJUSTMENT ON ACCOUNT OF THE CHANGE OR DELAY DESCRIBED IN SUCH UNILATERAL SUPPLEMENTAL WORK ORDER SHOULD BE DIFFERENT THAN THE AMOUNT OF THE COUNTY'S GOOD FAITH DETERMINATION OF THE CONTRACT ADJUSTMENT AS SET FORTH IN SUCH UNILATERAL SUPPLEMENTAL WORK ORDER.

7.5 CONSTRUCTION CHANGE DIRECTIVES

- 7.5.1 **Purpose.** The purpose of a Construction Change Directive is to: (1) direct the performance of a Change that does not involve a Contract Adjustment; (2) establish a mutually agreed basis for compensation to Contractor for a Compensable Change under circumstances where performance of the Compensable Change needs to proceed in advance of the County performing a full evaluation of the Contractor's rights relative to a Contract Adjustment; or (3) direct performance of Work or a Change with respect to which there exists a dispute or question regarding the terms of a Contract Adjustment.
- 7.5.2 **No Contract Adjustment.** A Construction Change Directive that directs the performance of Work or a Change that does not involve a Contract Adjustment to the Contract Price or Contract Time may be authorized by either the Director of Facilities Management or the County's project manager and shall be promptly performed by Contractor so as to not cause Delay to any other portion of the Work. A Construction Change Directive directing performance of a Change that does not contain any statement indicating that a Contract Adjustment is requested or required shall be conclusively presumed to be a Change that is not a Compensable Chang and no Contract Adjustment increasing the Contract Price or Contract Time will be made on account thereof.
- 7.5.3 **Agreed Contract Adjustment.** A Construction Change Directive that contains a complete or partial agreement by the County and Contractor with respect to the Contractor's right to, or the amount of, a Contract Adjustment shall be authorized in accordance with, conform to the requirements of and be binding upon County and Contractor as provided for in, this Paragraph 7.5.3.

- .1 Complete Agreement. Each Construction Change Directive involving a Compensable Change or Deleted Work with respect to which there is complete agreement on the terms of the Contract Adjustment shall comply with the following:
- (1) Statement of Agreement. A statement shall be included that the County and Contractor are in agreement on all of the terms of the Contract Adjustment related to performance of such Compensable Change and set forth a full description of the terms of the Contract Adjustment, including, without limitation, its effect on the Contract Price and Contract Time.

(2) Legal Effect.

(a) Upon Contractor.

THE AGREED TERMS OF THE CONTRACT ADJUSTMENT WITH RESPECT TO WHICH THERE IS A STATEMENT OF FULL AGREEMENT ON THE TERMS OF THE CONTRACT ADJUSTMENT FOR A CHANGE IN THE WORK SHALL BE FINAL AND BINDING UPON CONTRACTOR. ANY RIGHT OR CLAIM BY CONTRACTOR FOR ANY ADDITIONAL COMPENSATION OR EXTENSION OF TIME RELATING DIRECTLY OR INDIRECTLY TO SUCH CHANGE SHALL BE CONCLUSIVELY DEEMED WAIVED BY CONTRACTOR, EVEN IF THE CIRCUMSTANCES GIVING RISE TO SUCH ADDITIONAL COMPENSATION OR EXTENSION OF TIME WERE NOT SUSPECTED BY OR KNOWN TO THE CONTRACTOR AT THE TIME OF EXECUTION OF THE CONSTRUCTION CHANGE DIRECTIVE AND IF SUSPECTED OR KNOWN WOULD HAVE BEEN CONSIDERED BY CONTRACTOR TO HAVE BEEN MATERIAL TO CONTRACTOR'S AGREEMENT TO THE CONTRACT ADJUSTMENT SET FORTH IN THE CONSTRUCTION CHANGE DIRECTIVE.

- (b) Upon County. In recognition of the fact that Construction Change Directives may be issued under circumstances in which the County may not have had the access to pertinent information required for the County to fully evaluate the circumstances giving rise to the Change, it is agreed that neither the issuance nor execution of, nor any statement contained in, nor any course of conduct in connection with, a Construction Change Directive (including, without limitation, a Construction Change Directive that constitutes a full agreement by County and Contractor on the terms of a Contract Adjustment) shall be interpreted as a waiver, release or settlement of any of County's rights relating to the subject matter of the Construction Change Directive, or as creating or implying any right of Contractor to a Contract Adjustment, if it is found by County upon further investigation that circumstances existed, not known to County at the time of executing the Construction Change Directive, demonstrating that the Contractor was not in fact entitled to a Contract Adjustment or was entitled to a Contract Adjustment on different terms than those agreed to in the Construction Change Directive.
- .2 Partial Agreement. Each Construction Change Directive involving a Compensable Change or Deleted Scope of Work with respect to which there is only agreement on a portion of the terms of a Contract Adjustment shall comply with the following:
- (1) Agreed Terms. The Construction Change Directive shall state those terms of the Contract Adjustment as to which there is agreement.
- (a) Legal Effect. Except to the extent of any additional open (i.e., non-agreed) terms stated or reserved in the Construction Change Directive, such agreement shall have the same legal effect set forth in Subparagraph 7.5.3.1 (2), above.
- (b) Time and Materials. In the event that County and Contractor agree in the Construction Change Directive to the "time and materials" method of calculation set forth in <u>Subparagraph 7.7.1.1 (4)</u>, below, but do not agree upon a maximum price, then the total cost to County for the Work covered by the Construction Change Directive shall under no circumstances exceed a price that is reasonable, competitive and fair to County given the amount and type of Work involved and the circumstances under which the Compensable Change is performed.
- (2) Open Terms. The Construction Change Directive shall state those terms of the Contract Adjustment that are "open" or "disputed"; meaning those terms as to which the County and Contractor did not reach agreement.

- (a) Legal Effect. A Reasonable Order of Magnitude Estimate constitutes neither (i) a guarantee by Contractor that the amount of the Contract Adjustment to the Contract Price or Contract Time that may be associated with the Compensable Change or Deleted Work covered by such Construction Change Directive may not exceed the Reasonable Order of Magnitude Estimate nor (ii) authorization or agreement by County to a Contract Adjustment based on the amounts set forth in such Reasonable Order of Magnitude Estimate.
- Change Directive an agreement that the Contractor is entitled to a Contract Adjustment to the Contract Price on account of a Compensable Change, but do not state therein an agreement upon the method of calculation to be used for the Contract Adjustment from among the optional methods of calculation set forth in Paragraph 7.7.1, below, and if the County nonetheless directs Contractor to perform the Compensable Change pending future agreement on the amount of the Contract Adjustment, then it shall be conclusively presumed that County and Contractor have agreed that such Compensable Change shall be performed and compensated based upon the "time and materials" method of calculation set forth in Subparagraph 7.7.1.1 (4), below, and that the total Contract Adjustment for performance thereof shall under no circumstances exceed a price that is reasonable, competitive and fair to County given the amount and type of Work involved and the circumstances under which the Compensable Change is performed.
- 7.5.4 **Disputed Contract Adjustment.** Each Construction Change Directive involving a Contract Adjustment with respect to which there is a dispute or partial agreement shall, if Contractor is ordered to do so in a Construction Change Directive signed by the Director of Facilities Management, be performed by Contractor without Delay. Except as otherwise provided elsewhere in this <u>Section 7.5</u>, with respect to any open terms as to which the County and Contractor have not reached agreement both County and Contractor shall be deemed to have reserved their respective rights and defenses.
- 7.5.5 **Other Notices.** With respect to any Contract Adjustment or portion of a Contract Adjustment that is not fully resolved in a Construction Change Directive, neither issuance nor execution of such Construction Change Directive shall be interpreted as relieving Contractor of its obligation to comply with the requirements of these General Conditions relative to timely submission of notices required by the Contract Documents, including, without limitation, Notice of Change, Change Order Request, Notice of Delay or Request for Extension.

7.6 **PROCEDURES**

7.6.1 **Notice of Change.**

- .1 Submission. Contractor shall submit a written Notice of Change to County if any instruction, request, drawing, specification, action, condition, omission, default or other circumstance occurs that constitutes a Compensable Change, Deleted Scope of Work, Compensable Delay or other matter that may involve or require a Contract Adjustment (additive or deductive). Such notice shall be provided prior to commencement of performance of the Work affected and no later than three (3) working days after the Discovery Date of such circumstance.
- **.2** Form. Notices of Change shall be provided using forms furnished by County or, if requested by County, using forms furnished by Contractor that are approved by County. Failure by County to request or approve a particular form shall not relieve Contractor of its obligation to provide a Notice of Change in a written form that complies with the requirements specified in <u>Subparagraph 7.6.1.3</u>, below.
 - .3 Content. Each Notice of Change in order to be considered complete shall include:
- (1) a general statement of the circumstances giving rise to the Notice of Change (including, without limitation, identification of any related Construction Change Directive);
- (2) if such circumstances involve a right to adjustment of the Contract Time due to Compensable Delay or Excusable Delay that has not been waived pursuant to <u>Subparagraph 8.2.2.4</u>, below, or <u>Subparagraph 8.2.3.4</u>, below, Contractor shall include, if not previously provided, a complete and timely Notice of Delay.

.4 WAIVER BY CONTRACTOR.

FAILURE BY CONTRACTOR TO PROVIDE A COMPLETE AND TIMELY NOTICE OF CHANGE UNDER CIRCUMSTANCES WHERE A NOTICE OF CHANGE INVOLVING A CHANGE IS REQUIRED BY THIS PARAGRAPH 7.6.1 SHALL, IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE PROVISIONS OF SECTION 4.6 OF THE GENERAL CONDITIONS, CONSTITUTE A WAIVER BY CONTRACTOR OF THE RIGHT TO A CONTRACT ADJUSTMENT ON ACCOUNT OF SUCH CIRCUMSTANCES AND A WAIVER OF ANY RIGHT TO FURTHER RECOURSE OR RECOVERY BY REASON OF OR RELATED TO SUCH CHANGE.

.5 Deductive Adjustments. Failure by Contractor to submit a timely or proper Notice of Change under circumstances in which a Notice of Change is required shall in no way affect County's right to any deductive Contract Adjustment on account of such circumstances.

7.6.2 Change Order Request.

- .1 **Submission.** With respect to any matter that may involve or require a Contract Adjustment (additive or deductive) of the Contract Price, Contractor shall, within fourteen (14) Days after receipt by the County of a Notice of Change pursuant to Paragraph 7.6.1, above, submit to the County a written Change Order Request.
- .2 Form. Change Order Requests shall be provided using forms furnished by County or, if requested by County, using forms furnished by Contractor that are approved by County. Failure by County to request or approve a particular form shall not relieve Contractor of its obligation to provide a Change Order Request in a written form that complies with the requirements stated in Subparagraph 7.6.2.3, below.
 - .3 Content. Each Change Order Request in order to be considered complete shall include:
- (1) a detailed description of the circumstances for the Compensable Change, Deleted Work or Compensable Delay;
- (2) a complete, itemized cost breakdown (additive and deductive) of the Allowable Costs that form the basis for the Contractor's request for Contract Adjustment, including: (a) if the pricing is based on time and materials charges, all of Contractor's and each Subcontractor's Allowable Costs (including, without limitation, quantities, hours, unit prices, and rates) and Allowable Markups and (b) if the pricing is in the form of a lump sum price a detailed breakdown of the lump sum price into its component and individual items of Allowable Costs and Allowable Markup; and
- (3) if such circumstances involve a right to a Contract Adjustment of the Contract Time due to Compensable Delay or Excusable Delay that has not been waived pursuant to <u>Subparagraph 8.2.2.4</u>, below, or <u>Subparagraph 8.2.3.4</u>, below, Contractor shall include, if not previously provided, a complete and timely Request for Extension.

.4 WAIVER BY CONTRACTOR.

FAILURE BY CONTRACTOR TO PROVIDE A COMPLETE AND TIMELY CHANGE ORDER REQUEST UNDER CIRCUMSTANCES WHERE A CHANGE ORDER REQUEST INVOLVING A CHANGE IS REQUIRED BY THIS PARAGRAPH 7.6.2 SHALL, IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE PROVISIONS OF SECTION 4.6 OF THE GENERAL CONDITIONS, CONSTITUTE A WAIVER BY CONTRACTOR OF THE RIGHT TO A CONTRACT ADJUSTMENT ON ACCOUNT OF SUCH CIRCUMSTANCES AND A WAIVER OF ANY RIGHT TO FURTHER RECOURSE OR RECOVERY BY REASON OF OR RELATED TO SUCH CHANGE.

- .5 **Deductive Adjustments.** Failure by Contractor to submit a timely or proper Change Order Request under circumstances in which a Change Order Request is required shall in no way affect County's right to any deductive Contract Adjustment on account of such circumstances.
- 7.6.3 **Formal Notice of Essence.** Contractor recognizes and acknowledges that timely submission of a formal Notice of Change and Change Order Request, whether or not the circumstances of the Change may be known to the County or available to County through other means, is not a mere formality but is of crucial importance to the ability of County to promptly identify, prioritize, evaluate and mitigate the potential effects of Changes. Any form of informal notice, whether verbal or written (including, without limitation, statements in Requests

for Information, statements at regular job meetings or entries on monthly reports, daily logs or job meeting minutes), that does not strictly comply with the formal requirements of <u>Paragraph 7.6.1</u>, above, and <u>Paragraph 7.6.2</u>, above, shall therefore be insufficient.

7.7 PRICING

7.7.1 Basis of Calculation.

- .1 Changes Not Involving Time. Contract Adjustments to the Contract Price on account of Compensable Changes or Deleted Work, other than Contract Adjustments to the Contract Price for Compensable Delay, shall be calculated according to one of the following methods:
- (1) Lump Sum. By mutual acceptance of a lump sum proposal from Contractor based solely on Allowable Costs and Allowable Markups, that is properly itemized and supported by sufficient substantiating data to permit evaluation.
- (2) Unit Prices. By the unit prices set forth in the CTC or such other unit prices as are subsequently and mutually agreed to in writing between the County and Contractor, with no amount added thereto for Allowable Markups.
- (3) **Estimating Guides.** For Compensable Changes with respect to which County elects to make a unilateral and final determination pursuant to <u>Paragraph 7.7.11</u>, below, by the sum of all the following:
- (a) Materials. The reasonable value of materials and equipment documented as having been actually incorporated into the Work, which reasonable value may be less but shall never be more than Contractor's actual Allowable Costs therefor.
- **(b)** Labor. An estimate of the reasonable costs of labor, installation and other services using the Construction Task Catalogs (CTC) as reported in the (i) The Gordian Group Company, Inc. Building Construction Cost Data, Riverside County Latest Edition, 140 Bridges Road, Suite E, South Carolina, 29662, 800.874.2291.
- (c) Allowable Markup. The amount that results when the applicable Allowable Markup is applied to the sum of the amounts derived from preceding Clauses (a) and (b) of this <u>Subparagraph 7.7.1.1</u> (3).

(4) Time and Materials.

(a) Compensable Changes.

- (i) Contract Adjustment. With respect to Compensable Changes, if none of the methods provided for in Subparagraphs 7.7.1.1 (1) through 7.7.1.1 (3), above, is applicable, then the additive amount increasing the Contract Price shall be calculated by taking (A) the total of the reasonable expenditures by Contractor and its Subcontractors, documented in the manner required by Paragraph 7.7.2, below, for Allowable Costs that are actually and directly incurred and paid in the performance of the Compensable Change, not to exceed for any Compensable Change a price that is reasonable, competitive and fair to County given the amount and type of Work involved and the circumstances under which the Compensable Change is performed, and (B) adding thereto the amount which results when the applicable Allowable Markups are applied to such total specified in preceding Clause (A) of this Subparagraph 7.7.1.1 (4) (a) (1).
- (ii) T & M/Guaranteed Maximums. A Contract Adjustment that is calculated pursuant to this <u>Subparagraph 7.7.1.1 (4)</u> shall be subject to a not-to-exceed or guaranteed maximum price if such not-to-exceed or guaranteed maximum price has been mutually agreed upon between County and Contractor.
- (b) Deleted Work. With respect to Deleted Work (whether or not the Deleted Work involves a related Compensable Change as described in Paragraph 7.7.8, below), if none of the methods

provided for in <u>Subparagraphs 7.7.1.1 (1) through 7.7.1.1 (3)</u>, above, is applicable, then, in addition to the reduction, if any, that may be due to Owner pursuant to <u>Subparagraph 8.2.6.2</u>, below, (pertaining to Contract Adjustments shortening the Contract Time due to Deleted Work) and any additional reductions or credits to which County may be entitled under Paragraph 7.7.5, below, the Contract Price shall be reduced by the greater of either:

- (i) the value assigned to the Deleted Work in the Schedule of Values attached to the Construction Contract, inclusive of all estimated markups by Contractor and any Subcontractor for overhead and profit set forth in the Schedule of Values (or, if insufficient detailed information on costs, overhead and profit for the Deleted Work is explicitly assigned in the Schedule of Values, as derived from the cost, bidding and/or estimating information that formed the basis for the establishment of the values set forth in such Schedule of Values); or
- (ii) a reasonable estimate of the value of the Deleted Work (inclusive of all costs, overhead and profit) as of the date that the Construction Contract was executed by County and Contractor.
- .2 Changes Involving Time. Contract Adjustments that are based on an extension of the Contract Time for Compensable Delay or a shortening of the Contract Time due to Deleted Work shall be calculated in the manner stated in the provisions of Section 3.3 of the Construction Contract and Article 8, below. Contract Adjustments that are based on an acceleration in performance of the Work that is ordered by County in writing to overcome a Compensable Delay for which the Contractor is entitled to an extension of the Contract Time that has been properly requested and is not granted by County due to a County decision to accelerate rather than extend the Contract Time shall be calculated in the manner stated in the provisions of Article 8, below.
- 7.7.2 **Time and Materials Documentation.** Without limitation to any other provisions of the Contract Documents, Contractor's right to reimbursement of Allowable Costs incurred by Contractor or Subcontractors in the performance of a Compensable Change for which the Contract Adjustment is calculated pursuant to the time and materials method set forth in <u>Subparagraph 7.7.1.1 (4)</u>, above, shall be conditioned on Contractor's compliance with the following conditions with respect to documentation of the Extra Work that is involved in the performance of the Compensable Change:
- .1 Labor. At the close of each Day on which such Extra Work is performed, Contractor shall submit to County and, if requested, to the Inspector of Record, an Extra Work report, on forms provided by County, that sets forth with respect to each and all of the actual hours spent in performance of the Extra Work on the Day that the Extra Work was performed the following: the names of the workers, their classifications, hours worked and hourly rates. Such forms shall include a written certification by Contractor's project manager or superintendent at the time of submission that the information contained therein is complete and accurate.
- .2 Materials, Equipment. At the close of each Day on which such Extra Work is performed, Contractor shall submit to County and, if requested, to the Inspector of Record, an Extra Work report, on forms provided by County, that sets forth with respect to each and all of the materials and equipment used or consumed in the performance of the Extra Work on the Day that the Extra Work was performed, the following: a list of the materials and equipment, prices or rates charged, in the case of equipment a description of the type of equipment, identification number, and hours of operation (including loading and transportation), and copies of delivery tickets, invoices or other documentation confirmatory of the foregoing.
- .3 Other Expenditures. At the close of each Day on which such Extra Work is performed, Contractor shall submit to County and, if requested, to the Inspector of Record, an Extra Work report, on forms provided by County, that sets forth a list of other expenditures constituting Allowable Costs incurred in performance of the Extra Work on the Day that the Extra Work was performed, along with documentation verifying the amounts thereof in such detail as County may require.
- .4 Subsequent Documentation. Documentation not available on any Day that a portion of the Extra Work is performed shall be submitted as soon as they are available but not later than twenty-one (21) Days after the earlier of the Day of delivery or incorporation of the particular item of Extra Work at the Site.
- .5 Subcontractor Costs. Extra Work performed by Subcontractors on a time and materials basis shall documented in the same manner as required of Contractor under this Paragraph 7.7.2. If Owner approves of a Page 69 of 114

lump sum price for a Subcontractor's performance of Extra Work, then Contractor shall submit in lieu of the documentation otherwise required by this <u>Subparagraph 7.7.2.5</u>, such documentation as may be requested by Owner confirming the Extra Work performed on any given Day.

.6 Authentication. In addition to the foregoing, County may require that Contractor comply with other reasonable requirements pertaining to observation and verification of time and materials work and authentication of time and materials tickets and invoices by persons designated by County for such purpose.

.7 WAIVER BY CONTRACTOR.

THE FAILURE OF CONTRACTOR TO SUBMIT AUTHENTICATION OF COSTS IN THE MANNER REQUIRED BY THIS <u>PARAGRAPH 7.7.2</u> SHALL, IF COUNTY ELECTS IN ITS REASONABLE DISCRETION TO TREAT IT AS SUCH, CONSTITUTE A WAIVER BY CONTRACTOR OF ANY RIGHT TO A CONTRACT ADJUSTMENT FOR THE ALLOWABLE COSTS INCURRED FOR PERFORMANCE OF THAT PORTION OF THE EXTRA WORK FOR WHICH CONTRACTOR HAS FAILED TO PROVIDE SUCH AUTHENTICATION.

- 7.7.3 **Allowable Costs.** The term "Allowable Costs" (1) means the costs that are listed in this Paragraph 7.7.3 and (2) excludes costs that do not constitute Allowable Costs under Paragraph 7.7.4, below:
- .1 Labor. Straight-time wages and, if specifically authorized by County in writing, overtime wages for employees employees employed at the Site, including wages for employees of Subcontractors performing engineering or fabrication detailing at locations other that at the Site. The use of a labor classification which would increase the Allowable Costs for Extra Work will not be permitted unless Contractor establishes the necessity for the use of such labor classification. Overtime wages and salaries shall only constitute an Allowable Cost to the extent permitted by the Contract Documents and only as specifically authorized by County in writing setting forth the amount of overtime anticipated, which amount shall be deemed the maximum amount of overtime reimbursable as an Allowable Cost. As part of the Allowable Costs permitted by this <u>Subparagraph 7.7.3.1</u>, Contractor shall be entitled to be reimbursed wages paid to a "time and materials clerk" employed by Contractor to track and document Compensable Changes that are authorized or permitted to be performed on a time and materials basis pursuant to <u>Subparagraph 7.7.1.1 (4)</u>, above, provided that the time expended by such employee is verified by contemporaneously maintained time sheets maintained by such clerk showing the actual time spent tracking and documenting the performance of Compensable Changes separately from other tasks or functions performed by such clerk.
- .2 Benefits. To the extent based on wages reimbursable under <u>Subparagraph 7.7.3.1</u>, above, net actual employer costs of payroll taxes (FICA, Medicare, SUTA, FUTA), insurance (as adjusted for experience modifiers, premium discounts, dividends, rebates, expense constants, assigned risk pool costs, net cost reductions due to policies with deductibles for self-insured losses, assigned risk rebates, or the like), health and welfare, pension, vacation, apprenticeship funds and benefits required by lawful collective bargaining agreements.
- .3 Materials. Costs of materials used or consumed in the Work. Such costs for Extra Work shall be at a price that is competitive to the price charged for similar materials delivered within the general vicinity of the Site by other subcontractors, suppliers, manufacturers and distributors. The cost for any such item that is not new shall mean "fair market value" based on the estimated price a reasonable purchaser would pay to purchase the used material at the time it was used or consumed for the Work, which fair market value must be declared by Contractor and approved by County prior to such use or consumption.
 - .4 Taxes. Sales taxes on the costs of the materials described in Subparagraph 7.7.3.3, above.
- .5 Equipment Rental. Rental charges for necessary machinery and equipment, exclusive of hand tools, whether rented from Contractor or others. No charge shall be allowed or credit required for items which have a replacement value of One Hundred Dollars (\$100) or less. The allowable rental rates shall include the cost of fuel, oil, lubrication, supplies, small tools, necessary attachments, loading, transportation, repairs and maintenance of any kind, depreciation, storage, insurance and all incidentals. If equipment used for Extra Work is used intermittently and, when not in use, could be returned to its rental source at less expense to County than holding it at the Site, it shall be returned, unless Contractor elects to keep it at the Site at no expense to County. Under no circumstances shall the aggregate rentals chargeable for any item of equipment exceed the following percentages of the fair market value of the item at the time of its first use for the Work, which fair market value must be declared by Contractor and approved

by County prior to the first use of such item in or for the Work: (1) if the item is owned by the Contractor or any company affiliated with Contractor, the aggregate rentals shall not exceed 75% of such fair market value; and (2) if the item is not owned by the Contractor or any company affiliated with Contractor, the aggregate rentals shall not exceed 100% of such fair market value. All equipment shall be acceptable to County, in good working condition, and suitable for the purpose for which it is to be used. Manufacturer's ratings and manufacturer's approved modifications shall be used to classify equipment, and it shall be powered by a unit of at least the minimum rating recommended by the manufacturer. The cost of major repairs or overhauls of rented equipment or machinery shall be deemed a cost of business of the lessor of such equipment or machinery and shall not be reimbursable as an Allowable Cost.

- .6 Subcontractors. Payments made by Contractor to Subcontractors; provided, however, that: (1) such payments are not otherwise precluded from reimbursement by the terms of the Contract Documents; (2) such payments are for Work performed in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents; (3) such payments are for amounts properly due and owing by Contractor under the terms of the governing contract between Contractor and such Subcontractor; and (4) in the case of payments for extra work performed by a Subcontractor pursuant to a change order executed between Contractor and a Subcontractor the change order was executed under circumstances in which the Subcontractor was entitled under the terms of its contract with Contractor to receive the amount of additional compensation agreed to in the change order.
 - .7 Royalties, Permits. Costs of royalties and permits.
- **.8 Bonds.** Costs of bonds required to be furnished by Contractor (not Subcontractors) under the terms of the Contract Documents; provided, however, that such additional costs chargeable for Extra Work or credited for Deleted Work shall not exceed two percent (2%) of the costs described in <u>Subparagraphs 7.7.3.1 through 7.7.3.7</u>, above.
- 7.7.4 **Costs Not Allowed.** Allowable Costs shall not include any of the costs associated with any of the following (whether incurred by Contractor or a Subcontractor):
 - .1 superintendent(s);
 - .2 assistant superintendent(s);
 - .3 project engineer(s);
 - .4 project manager(s);
 - .5 scheduler(s);
 - .6 estimator(s);
 - .7 drafting or detailing (except as otherwise permitted by Paragraph 7.7.3.1, above)
 - .8 vehicles not dedicated solely to the performance of the Work;
 - .9 small tools with a replacement value not exceeding One Hundred Dollars (\$100);
 - .10 office expenses, including staff, materials and supplies;
 - .11 on-Site and off-Site trailer and storage rental and expenses;
 - .12 Site fencing not added solely due to the performance of Extra Work;
 - .13 utilities, including gas, electric, sewer, water, telephone, telefax and copier equipment;
 - .14 computer and data-processing personnel, equipment and software;

- .15 federal, state or local business, income and franchise taxes;
- .16 insurance (including, without limitation, general liability, automobile and worker's compensation);
- .17 without limitation to Contractor's right to liquidated damages under <u>Section 3.3</u> of the Construction Contract, Losses, of any kind, incurred by Contractor or a Subcontractor, of any Tier, that arise from or relate to Delay (including Excusable Delay, Compensable Delay or Unexcused Delay) or acceleration to overcome the effects of such Delay; and
- .18 costs and expenses of any kind or item not specifically and expressly included in Paragraph 7.7.3, above.
- 7.7.5 Allowable Markups. Allowable Markups consist of the percentages set forth provided for by this Paragraph 7.7.5. Allowable Markups are deemed to cover, without limitation, the following: (1) direct and indirect overhead (including, without limitation, consumables, small tools and cleanup) and profit of the Contractor; (2) direct and indirect overhead (including, without limitation, consumables, small tools and cleanup) and profit of the Subcontractors, of every Tier; and (3) all costs that are not reimbursable to Contractor under Paragraph 7.7.4, above. Subject to the exclusions and limitations set forth in Paragraph 7.7.7, below, or elsewhere in the Contract Documents, Allowable Markups include and are limited to the following:

.1 Self-Performed Work

- (1) Compensable Change. With respect to all or that portion of a Compensable Change involving Self-Performed Work, the Allowable Markup to Contractor shall be not more than five percent (5%), which percentage shall for purposes of calculating the Contract Adjustment be multiplied times the Allowable Costs incurred by Contractor in the performance thereof, including, without limitation, Allowable Costs for materials or equipment purchased by Contractor from a first-Tier Subcontractor that is not an Installation Subcontractor.
- (2) Deleted Work. With respect to all or that portion of Deleted Work involving Self-Performed Work, County shall be entitled to a credit equal to five percent (5%) of the amount of the credit for the savings to Contractor for the Self-Performed Work as calculated pursuant to Subparagraph 7.7.1.1 (4), (b), above.

.2 Installation Subcontractors (First-Tier)

- (1) Compensable Change. With respect to all or that portion of a Compensable Change that is performed by a first-Tier Installation Subcontractor, the Allowable Markups to the first-Tier Installation Subcontractor and the Contractor shall be as follows:
- (a) The Allowable Markup to the first-Tier Installation Subcontractor shall be not more than fifteen percent (15%), which percentage shall for purposes of calculating the Contract Adjustment be multiplied times the Allowable Costs incurred by such first-Tier Installation Subcontractor in the performance of such Compensable Change.
- (b) The Allowable Markup to Contractor shall be five percent (5%), which percentage shall for purposes of calculating the Contract Adjustment be multiplied times the sum of (i) the Allowable Costs incurred by such first-Tier Subcontractor in the performance of such Compensable Change and (ii) the amount which results when the Allowable Markups thereon that are permitted pursuant to preceding Clause (a) of this Subparagraph 7.7.5.2 (1) are multiplied times such Allowable Costs.
- **(2) Deleted Work.** With respect to all or that portion of Deleted Work that was to have been performed by a first-Tier Installation Subcontractor, the Contract Price shall be reduced as provided in Subparagraph 7.7.1.1 (4), (b), above. In addition, a credit shall be due from Contractor of five percent (5%) of the amount of the total credit due pursuant to Subparagraph 7.7.1.1 (4), (b), above.

.3 Installation Subcontractors (Second-Tier)

- (1) Compensable Change. With respect to all or that portion of a Compensable Change that is performed by a second-Tier Installation Subcontractor, the Allowable Markups to such second-Tier Installation Subcontractor, to the first-Tier Installation Subcontractor that is above and in the same vertical contractual line of Tiers with such second-Tier Installation Subcontractor and to the Contractor, shall be as follows:
- (a) The Allowable Markup to the second-Tier Installation Subcontractor shall be not more than five percent (5%), which percentage shall for purposes of calculating the Contract Adjustment be multiplied times the Allowable Costs incurred by such second-Tier Installation Subcontractor in the performance of such Compensable Change.
- (b) The Allowable Markup to the first-Tier Installation Subcontractor that is above and in the same vertical contractual line of Tiers with such second-Tier Installation Subcontractor shall be not more than fifteen percent (15%), which percentage shall for purposes of calculating the Contract Adjustment be multiplied times the sum of (i) the Allowable Costs incurred by such second-Tier Installation Subcontractor in the performance of such Compensable Change and (ii) the amount which results when the Allowable Markups thereon pursuant to preceding Clause (a) of this Subparagraph 7.7.5.3 (1) are multiplied times such Allowable Costs.
- (c) The Allowable Markup to Contractor shall be five percent (5%), which percentage shall for purposes of calculating the Contract Adjustment be multiplied times the sum of (i) the Allowable Costs incurred by the second-Tier Installation Subcontractor in the performance of such Compensable Change and (ii) the amounts which result when the Allowable Markups thereon that are permitted pursuant to Clauses (a) and (b) of this Subparagraph 7.7.5.3 (1) are multiplied times such Allowable Costs.
- (2) Deleted Work. With respect to all or that portion of Deleted Work that was to have been performed by a second-Tier Installation Subcontractor, the Contract Price shall be reduced as provided in Subparagraph 7.7.1.1 (4), (b), above. In addition, a credit shall be due from Contractor of five percent (5%) of the amount of the total credit due pursuant to Subparagraph 7.7.1.1 (4), (b), above.

.4 Other Subcontractors.

- (1) Compensable Changes: With respect to any other Subcontractor, of any Tier, performing all or a portion of a Compensable Change who is not an Installation Subcontractor or who is an Installation Subcontractor below the second-Tier, the following shall apply:
 - (a) No markup shall be allowed to such other Subcontractor.
- (b) The Subcontractor that is positioned in the Tier immediately above such other Subcontractor shall be entitled to an Allowable Markup of not more than five percent (5%) upon the Allowable Costs incurred by such other Subcontractor in the performance thereof.
- (c) No other Allowable Markup by any Subcontractor of any Tier above such other Subcontractor shall be permitted.
- (d) Contractor shall be entitled to an Allowable Markup of five percent (5%) of the sum of (i) the Allowable Costs of such other Subcontractor incurred in the performance of such Compensable Change and (ii) the amount which results when the Allowable Markup permitted by Clause (b) of this <u>Subparagraph</u> 7.7.5.4 (1) is multiplied times such Allowable Costs.
- (2) Deleted Work. With respect to all or that portion of Deleted Work that was to have been performed by such other Subcontractor who is not an Installation Subcontractor or who is an Installation Subcontractor below the second-Tier, the Contract Price shall be reduced as provided in <u>Subparagraph 7.7.1.1 (4)</u>, (b), above. In addition, a credit shall be due from Contractor of five percent (5%) of the amount of the total credit due pursuant to <u>Subparagraph 7.7.1.1 (4)</u>, (b), above.
- 7.7.6 **Review of Markups.** It is Contractor's responsibility to review information submitted by Subcontractors to ensure that all markups comply with the requirements of the Contract Documents. Payment by the County of markups that exceed Allowable Markups shall not be considered as a waiver by County of the right to Page 73 of 114

require repayment by Contractor of any markup charged that is in excess of Allowable Markups and such excess amounts shall be promptly paid by Contractor to County.

- 7.7.7 **Exclusions and Limitations.** Allowable Markups are not permitted:
- .1 on agreed unit prices;
- .2 on materials, products or equipment furnished by County;
- .3 on liquidated damages payable to Contractor pursuant to <u>Section 3.3</u> of the Construction Contract for Compensable Delay;
- .4 to a Subcontractor who contracts to perform a Compensable Change that is in fact wholly performed by another Subcontractor (for purposes of this <u>Paragraph 7.7.7</u>, "wholly performed" means that all of the Compensable Change, other than supervision or minor labor or materials, are furnished by such other Subcontractor); or
- .5 on any cost or compensation with respect to which the Contract Documents state that there shall be "no Allowable Markup". "no markup for overhead and profit" or words of similar meaning.
- 7.7.8 **Net Calculations.** If any one Change or collection of Changes in the same or related portions of the Work, or in multiple portions of Work covered by a single bulletin or instruction by County, involve both Compensable Change and Deleted Work, and if the added Allowable Costs resulting from the Compensable Change exceed the reduction calculated in accordance with <u>Subparagraph 7.7.1.1 (4), (b)</u>, above, (excluding any Allowable Markup to the Contractor) then the calculation of Allowable Markups to Contractor shall be based on and limited to the resulting net increase in the Allowable Costs.
- 7.7.9 **Unit Prices.** Unless otherwise stated in the Contract Documents, unit prices stated in the Contract Documents or subsequently agreed upon by County and Contractor shall be deemed to include and encompass all costs of performance, overhead and profit, including, without limitation, all Allowable Costs and Allowable Markups. If the unit price stated in the Contract Documents is based on an estimated quantity established by County in the Construction Contract and the actual quantity of such unit-priced item varies by more than 25% above or below the estimated quantity, an equitable adjustment in the Contract Price shall be made upon demand of either County or Contractor. Such equitable adjustment shall be based solely upon any increase or decrease in Allowable Costs (without any Allowable Markups), due solely to the variation above 125% or below 75% of the estimated quantity.
- 7.7.10 **Discounts.** For purposes of determining Allowable Costs of a Compensable Change, all trade discounts, rebates, refunds, and returns from the sale of surplus materials and equipment shall accrue and be credited to County, and Contractor shall take all necessary steps to ensure that such discounts, rebates, refunds, and returns are secured.
- 7.7.11 **Prompt Pricing.** It is fundamental to the County's objective of controlling costs that performance of Compensable Changes on a time and materials basis of compensation and without a not-to-exceed price be curtailed. Contractor recognizes that prompt pricing by Contractor is critical to this objective. Accordingly, in addition to and without limitation on any of the County's other rights or remedies, including, without limitation, its right to enforce a waiver under <u>Subparagraph 7.6.2.4</u>, above, it is agreed that if Contractor fails to timely submit a complete Change Order Request in accordance with <u>Paragraph 7.6.2</u>, above, with respect to any circumstance, event or occurrence constituting a Compensable Change then: (1) any Delay to the performance of the Work associated with the performance, delayed performance or nonperformance of such Compensable Change shall be conclusively deemed to be an Unexcused Delay; and (2) the County shall have the option, exercised in its sole discretion, to unilaterally fix and determine the amount of the Contract Adjustment to the Contract Price for such Compensable Change based on the "estimating guide" method set forth in <u>Subparagraph 7.7.1.1 (3)</u>, above, which determination shall be conclusively final and binding upon Contractor.
- 7.7.12 **Final Payment.** No Claim by Contractor for a Contract Adjustment shall be allowed if asserted after Final Payment.

- 7.7.13 **Full Resolution.** Except as otherwise stated in Paragraph 7.7.14, below, the signing of a Change Order by Contractor and the County shall be conclusively deemed to be a full resolution, settlement and accord and satisfaction with respect to any and all Loss and Delay, whether known or unknown at the time of execution of the Change Order, related to the subject matter of the Change Order, including, without limitation, all rights to recovery of costs, expenses or damages for delay, disruption, hindrance, interference, extended or extraordinary (direct and indirect) overhead, multiplicity of changes, loss of productivity, labor, wage or material cost escalations, inefficiency, legal expenses, consultant costs, interest, lost profits or revenue, bond and insurance costs, changes in taxes and other similar and related Losses. The foregoing provisions of this Paragraph 7.7.13 shall, whether or not they are expressly stated or referenced on the face of a Change Order, be deemed to be part of the terms of the Change Order and shall be deemed to supersede and govern over any other provision contained in any proposal, estimate or other documents attached to or referenced in such Change Order that conflicts with the provisions of this Paragraph 7.7.13. ANY RIGHT OR CLAIM BY CONTRACTOR FOR ANY ADDITIONAL COMPENSATION OR EXTENSION OF TIME RELATING DIRECTLY OR INDIRECTLY TO A COMPENSABLE CHANGE DESCRIBED IN A FULLY EXECUTED CHANGE ORDER SHALL BE CONCLUSIVELY DEEMED WAIVED BY CONTRACTOR, EVEN IF THE CIRCUMSTANCES GIVING RISE TO SUCH ADDITIONAL COMPENSATION OR EXTENSION OF TIME WERE NOT SUSPECTED BY OR KNOWN TO THE CONTRACTOR AT THE TIME OF EXECUTION OF THE CONSTRUCTION CHANGE DIRECTIVE AND IF SUSPECTED OR KNOWN WOULD HAVE BEEN CONSIDERED BY CONTRACTOR TO HAVE BEEN MATERIAL TO CONTRACTOR'S AGREEMENT TO THE CONTRACT ADJUSTMENT SET FORTH IN THE CHANGE ORDER.
- 7.7.14 **Reserved Rights.** Change Orders shall be executed by Contractor without any express reservation of rights by Contractor to reserve for the future the assertion of any right of recovery from the County for Loss or Delay arising out of or relating to the subject matter of the Change Order. Execution of a Change Order, Unilateral Change Order or Construction Change Directive shall not be interpreted as a waiver, release or settlement of any rights or claims that the County may have for any of the following: (1) Defective Work; (2) liquidated damages or actual Losses for Delay; or (3) recoupment by County (by way of withholding of funds, set off or recovery from Contractor) of amounts paid by County for costs or markups on costs that the County discovers, following payment of such amounts to Contractor, do not constitute proper charges to County, or that constitute charges that are not properly substantiated, under the terms of the Contract Documents.
- 7.7.15 **No "Total Cost" Calculations.** Contractor represents and warrants that it has the ability to generate and maintain complete and accurate cost accounting records that, if required, will reflect the actual costs of the Work incurred or avoided for multiple Compensable Changes and, on an event-by-event basis, the effect of multiple and concurrently occurring or caused Compensable Delays on the progress of the Work. Accordingly, Contractor agrees that all Change Order Requests and Claims shall be itemized in a manner that, with reasonable mathematical certainty and without reliance upon probabilities or inferences, segregates on a discrete, event-by-event basis the direct, actual Allowable Costs associated with each individual Compensable Change or Compensable Delay. Unless otherwise agreed to by County in writing in the exercise of its sole discretion, Change Order Requests and Claims shall not be based, in whole or in part, upon any methodology (such as "total cost" or "modified total cost" methodologies) that purports to establish Contractor's entitlement to additional compensation inferentially based, solely or principally, on the difference between Contractor's total costs for the Work or a portion of the Work and its original Bid.
- 7.7.16 **Multiple Changes.** The County reserves the absolute right to make whatever Changes, including, without limitation, Compensable Changes or Deleted Work, that it determines, in its sole discretion, are necessary or otherwise desirable. Under no circumstances shall the individual or cumulative number, value or scope of such Changes, or their individual and cumulative impact on the Work, become a basis for Contractor to assert any claim for breach of contract, abandonment, rescission, termination, cardinal change or reformation of the Construction Contract, nor shall such circumstances be the basis for Contractor, or any of the Subcontractors, of any Tier, to assert a right of recovery of any Loss if such right is not permitted by, or is in excess of that allowed under, the Contract Documents.
- 7.7.17 **Continuous Performance.** Subject to Contractor's rights under <u>Section 15.4</u>, below, no dispute or disagreement with respect to any Changes or Delay, including, without limitation, disputes over Contractor's right to or the terms of a Contract Adjustment, shall relieve or excuse Contractor from the obligation to proceed with and maintain continuous, expeditious and uninterrupted performance of the Work, including performance of any disputed Changes.

ARTICLE 8 CONTRACT TIME

8.1 COMMENCEMENT AND COMPLETION

- 8.1.1 **Date of Commencement.** The Date of Commencement shall not be postponed by the failure of Contractor or of persons or entities for whom Contractor is responsible to perform an obligation. Contractor shall not knowingly, except by agreement or instruction of the County in writing, commence operations on the Site or elsewhere prior to receipt of a Notice to Proceed. Contractor shall not commence any Work at the Site prior to its obtaining the insurance required by <u>Article 11</u>, below, and the Performance Bond and Payment Bond required by <u>Article 12</u>, below, and the Date of Commencement of the Work shall not be changed by the effective date of such insurance or bonds.
- 8.1.2 **Substantial, Final Completion.** Contractor shall proceed expeditiously with adequate forces and shall achieve Substantial Completion and Final Completion within the Work Order Time, as adjusted for extensions of time duly permitted, authorized and noticed pursuant to Section 8.2, below.
- 8.1.3 Adjustments to Contract Time. Subject to the limitations set forth in this Article 8 and elsewhere in the Contract Documents, the Contract Time shall be extended for Compensable Delays and Excusable Delays and shall, where appropriate, be shortened for Deleted Work.
- 8.1.4 **Early Completion.** Nothing stated in these General Conditions or elsewhere in the Contract Documents shall be interpreted as creating any contractual right, express or implied, on the part of Contractor to finish the Work earlier than the Contract Time. Contractor has included in its Contract Price the costs of all Contractor's and its Subcontractors' direct and indirect overhead, including but not limited to all staff, temporary facilities, temporary utilities and home office overhead for the entire duration of the Contract Time. These costs have been included in the Contract Price notwithstanding Contractor's anticipation of possibly completing the Work in fewer Days than established by the Contract Time. Under no circumstances (including, without limitation, circumstances in which the County has approved in writing of Contractor completing early) shall the County be liable to Contractor for any Losses, of any kind, due to the inability of Contractor to complete the Work earlier than the Contract Time, regardless of the cause, including, without limitation, Delays due to acts or omissions (intentional or negligent) of the County, Inspectors of Record, County Consultants, Separate Contractors or others. If the Contractor anticipates completing early, it must obtain in advance County's approval in writing of such early completion. Approval by County of such early completion may be granted or withheld in the County's sole and absolute discretion.

8.2 DELAYS AND EXTENSIONS OF TIME

8.2.1 Adjustments to Contract Time of Work Order Time

- .1 Extensions. Provided that Contractor has complied with the provisions of this <u>Section 8.2</u> (including, without limitation, the requirements pertaining to timely delivery of a Notice of Delay and Request for Extension), if, as a result of Excusable Delay or Compensable Delay to the actual, as-built critical path of activities leading to achievement of Substantial Completion, Contractor is unable to achieve Substantial Completion within the Contract Time for Substantial Completion, then the Contract Time for Substantial Completion and Final Completion shall be extended, either by Change Order or Unilateral Change Order, for the length of the proven, resulting Delay to Contractor's ability to so complete the Work. The Contract Time shall not be adjusted for Unexcused Delays.
- .2 Shortening. Contractor shall within ten (10) Days after receiving notice of Deleted Work prepare and deliver to County a Time Impact Analysis of the impact of the Deleted Work upon the critical path to determine if the Contract Time should be shortened thereby and if so the duration of the shortening. If the County and Contractor are unable to agree upon the duration of the shortening, then County shall make a Good Faith Determination of the reasonable amount of time that the Contract Time shall be shortened on account of such Deleted Work.

.3 Prescribed Calculations.

- (1) Work Day Lost Calculations. Contractor may claim an Excusable Delay or a Compensable Delay for a full Day only if all Work on a critical path activity is stopped for more than six (6) hours of a normal eight (8) hour Work Day and for a half-Day only if all Work on a critical path activity is stopped for three (3) to six (6) hours of such a normal Work Day. No Excusable Delay or Compensable Delay may be claimed if all Work on a critical path activity is stopped for less than three (3) hours of such a normal work Day. Similarly, where Deleted Work results in the projected avoidance of the need to perform more than six (6), or between three (3) and six (6) hours of all Work on a critical path activity on such a normal work day, the Contract Time shall be contracted by a full Day or half Day, respectively.
- Dry Out Time Calculations. Contract Adjustments to the Contract Time that are (2)based upon unusual precipitation that is an Act of God as defined in Paragraph 1.1.2, above, shall include, in addition to the number of Days of Excusable Delay to which Contractor is entitled due to a cessation of Work that occurs at the Site while the unusual precipitation is occurring, an additional extension for the Delay to the critical path of activities affecting Substantial Completion that is the result of Contractor being unable, after cessation of the unusual precipitation at the Site, to proceed with performance of Work due to wet or muddy conditions at the Site (hereinafter referred to as "dry out" time); provided, however, that the amount of dry out time for which Contractor is entitled to an extension of time in any given calendar month shall not exceed the number of Days that is the product derived by multiplying (a) the number of Days of Excusable Delay to which Contractor is entitled due to a cessation of Work that occurs at the Site while such unusual precipitation is occurring, by (b) a fraction, the (i) numerator of which is the number of Days of Excusable Delay due to measurable unusual precipitation occurring at the Site during such calendar month that constitutes an Act of God as defined in Paragraph 1.1.2, above, and (ii) the denominator of which is the total number of Days of measurable precipitation occurring at the Site during said calendar month (including both the number of Days comprising the normal, 10-year monthly average of measurable precipitation recorded by NOAA and the excess, or unusual precipitation that constitutes an Act of God as defined in Paragraph 1.1.2, above).

8.2.2 Notice of Delay.

- .1 **Submission.** Contractor shall submit written Notice of Delay to County if any instruction, request, drawing, specification, action, condition, omission, default or other circumstance occurs that constitutes an Excusable Delay or Compensable Delay or other matter that may involve or require a Contract Adjustment extending the Contract Time. Such notice shall be provided prior to performance of the Work affected or involved and no later than seven (7) Days after the Discovery Date of such circumstance.
- .2 Form. Notices of Delay shall be provided using forms furnished by County or, if requested by County, using forms furnished by Contractor that are approved by County. Failure by County to request or approve a particular form shall not relieve Contractor of its obligation to provide Notice of Delay in a written form that complies with the requirements of this Paragraph 8.2.2.
 - .3 Content. Each Notice of Delay in order to be considered complete shall include:
- a general statement of the circumstances giving rise to the Notice of Delay (including, without limitation, identification of any related Construction Change Directive);
- (2) a Reasonable Order of Magnitude Estimate by Contractor of any related Contract Adjustments extending the Contract Time; and
- (3) if such circumstances involve a right to a Contract Adjustment to the Contract Price for Compensable Change that has not been waived by Contractor, Contractor shall include, if not previously provided, a complete and timely Notice of Change.

.4 WAIVER BY CONTRACTOR.

FAILURE BY CONTRACTOR TO PROVIDE A COMPLETE AND TIMELY NOTICE OF DELAY UNDER CIRCUMSTANCES WHERE A NOTICE OF DELAY INVOLVING A DELAY IS REQUIRED BY THIS <u>PARAGRAPH 8.2.2</u> SHALL, IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE PROVISIONS OF <u>SECTION 4.6</u> OF THE GENERAL CONDITIONS, CONSTITUTE A WAIVER BY CONTRACTOR OF THE RIGHT TO A CONTRACT ADJUSTMENT ON ACCOUNT

OF SUCH CIRCUMSTANCES AND A WAIVER OF ANY RIGHT TO FURTHER RECOURSE OR RECOVERY BY REASON OF OR RELATED TO SUCH DELAY.

.5 No County Notice. Failure by Contractor to submit a timely or proper Notice of Delay under circumstances in which a Notice of Delay is required shall in no way affect County's right to a Contract Adjustment shortening the Contract Time on account of such circumstances.

8.2.3 Request for Extension.

- .1 Submission. With respect to any matter that may involve or require an adjustment extending the Contract Time, Contractor shall, within fourteen (14) Days after receipt by County of a Notice of Delay pursuant to Paragraph 8.2.2, above, submit to County a written Request for Extension.
- .2 Form. Requests for Extension shall be provided using forms furnished by County or, if requested by County, using forms furnished by Contractor that are approved by County. Failure by County to request or approve a particular form shall not relieve Contractor of its obligation to provide Requests for Extension in a written form that complies with the requirements of this <u>Paragraph 8.2.3</u>.
 - .3 Content. Each Request for Extension in order to be considered complete shall include:
- (1) a detailed description of the circumstances giving rise to the request for Contract Adjustment to the Contract Time and a Time Impact Analysis (a Request for Extension that seeks an extension for more than one Delay shall be supported by a separate Time Impact Analysis for each separate Delay); and
- (2) if such circumstances involve a right to a Contract Adjustment of the Contract Price on account of Compensable Change that has not been waived by Contractor, Contractor shall include, if not previously provided, a complete and timely Change Order Request.

.4 WAIVER BY CONTRACTOR.

FAILURE BY CONTRACTOR TO PROVIDE A COMPLETE AND TIMELY REQUEST FOR EXTENSION UNDER CIRCUMSTANCES WHERE A REQUEST FOR EXTENSION INVOLVING A DELAY IS REQUIRED BY THIS PARAGRAPH 8.2.3 SHALL, IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE PROVISIONS OF SECTION 4.6 OF THE GENERAL CONDITIONS, CONSTITUTE A WAIVER BY CONTRACTOR OF THE RIGHT TO A CONTRACT ADJUSTMENT ON ACCOUNT OF SUCH CIRCUMSTANCES AND A WAIVER OF ANY RIGHT TO FURTHER RECOURSE OR RECOVERY BY REASON OF OR RELATED TO SUCH DELAY.

- .5 Adjustments Shortening Time. Failure by Contractor to submit a timely or proper Request for Extension under circumstances in which a Request for Extension is required shall in no way affect County's right to a Contract Adjustment shortening the Contract Time on account of such circumstances.
- 8.2.4 **Response by County.** After receipt of a timely and complete Request for Extension, County shall investigate the facts concerning the cause and extent of such Delay and, depending on whether the Request for Extension is justified, will notify Contractor of its approval or disapproval of all or a portion of Contractor's request. Extensions of time approved by County shall apply only to that portion of the Work affected by the Delay, and shall not apply to other portions of Work not so affected.
- 8.2.5 **Formal Notice of Essence.** Contractor recognizes and acknowledges that timely submission of a formal Notice of Delay and a formal Request for Extension, whether or not the circumstances of a Delay may be known to County or available to County through other means, are not mere formalities but are of crucial importance to the ability of County to promptly identify, prioritize, evaluate and mitigate the potential effects of Delay. Any forms of informal notice, whether verbal or written (including, without limitation, statements at regular job meetings or entries in monthly reports, daily logs, job meeting minutes, updated Construction Schedules or lookahead schedules), that do not strictly comply with the formal requirements of Paragraph 8.2.2, above, and Paragraph 8.2.2, above, shall accordingly be deemed insufficient to satisfy the notice requirements of this Article 8.

8.2.6 Compensation for Delay.

- .1 Compensable Delay. Contract Adjustments to the Contract Price for a Compensable Delay that involve an extension of the Contract Time shall be based, without duplication to any other Contract Adjustments to the Contract Price, on the terms of Section 3.3 of the Construction Contract. Contractor agrees to accept such right of Contract Adjustment in lieu of any other right that may exist under Applicable Laws for recovery of Losses due to Compensable Delay, whether incurred by Contractor or its Subcontractors, of any Tier.
- .2 Deleted Work. The Contract Time and Contract Price shall be reduced by Contract Adjustment for Deleted Work (including, without limitation, Deleted Work associated with a termination by County of a portion of the Construction Contract or a deletion of portion of Work for the convenience of the County or due to an Event of Contractor Default) that results in a shortening of the Contract Time.
- (1) Contract Time. The Contract Adjustment shortening the Contract Time for Substantial Completion shall be the number of Days that Contractor at the time of contracting would have reasonably expected to expend in performance of the Deleted Work and that, based on the Contractor's original Construction Schedule prepared on or about the time of contracting, were reasonably expected by Contractor to be critical to Substantial Completion of the Work within the Contract Time for Substantial Completion.
- (2) Contract Price. The Contract Adjustment reducing the Contract Price shall be the product of (1) the number of Days that the Contract Time for Substantial Completion is shortened pursuant to preceding Clause (1) of this <u>Subparagraph 8.2.6.2</u> multiplied times (2) the amount of liquidated damages set forth in <u>Paragraph 3.3.2</u> of the Construction Contract, without any additional credit to County for Allowable Markups.

8.2.7 Acceleration of the Work.

- .1 Due to Unexcused Delay. If County makes a Good Faith Determination based on County's observations of progress in performance of the Work by Contractor that Contractor will not achieve Substantial Completion of the Work within the Contract Time as adjusted pursuant to Paragraph 8.2.1, above, then Contractor shall, following receipt of a written request by County to accelerate, immediately respond in writing setting forth a detailed plan for accelerating the Work. All measures necessary, including working overtime, additional shifts, Saturdays, Sundays and holidays, to accelerate performance to ensure that the Work is performed within the Contract Time shall be taken by Contractor and the cost thereof shall be paid for by Contractor at Contractor's Own Expense. County may also take all other necessary measures to ensure no further Delays affect achievement of Substantial Completion and Final Completion of the Work within the Contract Time and the Contractor shall reimburse County, or County may withhold from payment due to Contractor, for Losses incurred by County in taking such measures.
- .2 Due to Excusable Delay. Contractor shall have the right, exercised in its sole discretion, to accelerate performance of the Work to overcome time lost due to Excusable Delay. Such acceleration, if performed other than at the written direction of County, shall be deemed a voluntary acceleration and the cost of such accelerated performance shall paid for by Contractor at Contractor's Own Expense. If County directs in writing that the Work be accelerated to overcome an Excusable Delay that is not concurrent with an Unexcused Delay, then Contractor shall be entitled to a Contract Adjustment to the Contract Price for such acceleration on and subject to the same terms as provided for in Subparagraph 8.2.7.3, below, in the case of an acceleration to overcome a Compensable Delay.
- .3 Due to Compensable Delay. County shall have the right, exercised in its sole and absolute discretion, in lieu of granting a Contract Adjustment to the Contract Time for Compensable Delay, to direct in writing the acceleration of the Work by Contractor in order to recapture time lost due to such Compensable Delay. County and Contractor shall endeavor prior to commencement of such acceleration to mutually agree upon the amount of compensation to be paid therefor. County shall have the right, in the absence of such an agreement, to direct in writing that Contractor accelerate. Contractor shall comply with such directive. Contractor's right to a Contract Adjustment to the Contract Price on account of such acceleration shall be limited to (1) the premium time portion of any overtime paid for labor provided by Contractor or any Subcontractor, plus (2) additional supervision costs for additional shifts of supervision provided at the Site by Contractor only (not by Subcontractors), plus (3) Allowable Markup thereon as provided in Paragraph 7.7.5, above. Except as directed by County in the manner stated in this Subparagraph 8.2.7.3, no statements, conduct or actions by County will be construed as creating an obligation on the

part of County to agree to a Contract Adjustment to the Contract Price on account of any cost of overtime or other costs associated with an acceleration of the Work to recapture time lost due to Compensable Delay.

- 8.2.8 **Concurrent Delays.** For purposes of the calculations provided for in this <u>Paragraph 8.2.8</u>, the words "concurrent delay", "concurrently delay" or "occur concurrently" mean the portion of two or more Delays affecting the critical path to Substantial Completion that are overlapping or co-existent. Contractor's right to a Contract Adjustment of the Contract Time (pursuant to <u>Subparagraphs 8.2.8.1, 8.2.8.2 and 8.2.8.3</u>, below) and Contract Price (pursuant to <u>Subparagraphs 8.2.8.4, 8.2.8.5 and 8.2.8.6</u>, below) shall, in the case of concurrent delays, be calculated in accordance with the following:
- .1 If an Excusable Delay and a Compensable Delay occur concurrently, the maximum extension of the Contract Time shall be the number of Days from the commencement of the first Delay to the cessation of the Delay which ends last.
- .2 If an Unexcused Delay occurs concurrently with either an Excusable Delay or a Compensable Delay, the maximum extension of the Contract Time shall be the number of Days, if any, by which such Excusable Delay or Compensable Delay exceeds the number of Days of such Unexcused Delay.
- .3 If an Unexcused Delay occurs concurrently with both an Excusable Delay and a Compensable Delay, the maximum extension of the Contract Time shall be the number of Days, if any, by which such Excusable Delay and Compensable Delay, as determined pursuant to Subparagraph 8.2.8.1, above, exceeds the number of Days of such Unexcused Delay.
- .4 If an Unexcused Delay occurs concurrently with a Compensable Delay, the maximum period of time for which Contractor shall be entitled to a Contract Adjustment to the Contract Price in accordance with Section 3.3 of the Construction Contract shall be the number of Days, if any, by which such Compensable Delay exceeds the number of Days of such Unexcused Delay.
- .5 If a Compensable Delay occurs concurrently with an Excusable Delay, the maximum period of time for which Contractor shall be entitled to a Contract Adjustment to the Contract Price in accordance with Section 3.3 of the Construction Contract shall be the number of Days, if any, by which such Compensable Delay exceeds the number of Days of such Excusable Delay.
- **.6** If an Unexcused Delay occurs concurrently with both an Excusable Delay and a Compensable Delay, the maximum period of time for which Contractor shall be entitled to a Contract Adjustment to the Contract Price in accordance with <u>Section 3.3</u> of the Construction Contract shall be the number of Days, if any, by which such Compensable Delay exceeds the number of Days of such Unexcused Delay.
- 8.2.9 **Delay Claims.** Claims by Contractor relating to disputed Contract Adjustments due to Delay shall be made in accordance with applicable provisions of <u>Section 4.3</u>, above.
- 8.2.10 **Exercise of County Rights.** Notwithstanding any other provision of the Contract Documents to the contrary, County's exercise in accordance with the Contract Documents of any of its rights or remedies permitted by Applicable Laws or the Contract Documents in response to a failure by Contractor or any Subcontractor to comply with the Contract Documents shall not, under any circumstances, entitle Contractor to a Contract Adjustment.

ARTICLE 9 PAYMENTS AND COMPLETION

9.1 PAYMENT BY COUNTY

9.1.1 **Time for Payment.** County shall make payment of undisputed sums due to the Contractor upon Applications for Payment requesting Progress Payment not later than thirty (30) Days after receipt of an Application for Payment requesting Progress Payment that has been properly and timely prepared and submitted by Contractor, and approved by County, in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents.

- 9.1.2 **Not Acceptance.** No approval, inspection or use of, or payment for, the Work by County or by any person or entity acting on County's behalf, shall constitute acceptance of Work that is not in accordance with the Contract Documents or a waiver of any of County's rights under the Contract Documents.
- 9.1.3 Interest. If County fails to make payment of an undisputed sum due as a Progress Payment to the Contractor as required by this Article 9, County shall pay interest to the Contractor equivalent to the legal rate set forth in subdivision (a) of California Code of Civil Procedure §685.010. The number of Days available to the County to make payment without incurring such interest shall be reduced by the number of Days by which the County exceeds the seven (7) Day response time applicable to the County set forth in Section 9.5, below. The foregoing is the County's sole obligation with respect to payment of interest earned or accrued on an amount claimed due prior to the commencement by Contractor of legal proceedings for recovery of such amount.
- 9.1.4 **Disputed Payments.** Subject to Contractor's rights under <u>Section 9.8</u>, below, no good faith dispute or disagreement between County and Contractor with respect to the amount of any payment claimed due by Contractor shall relieve or excuse Contractor from the obligation to proceed with and maintain continuous, expeditious and uninterrupted performance of the Work.

9.2 APPLICATIONS FOR PAYMENTS

- 9.2.1 **Submission by Contractor.** Applications for Payment requesting Progress Payment shall be properly prepared and submitted by Contractor to County once a month on the twenty-fifth (25th) Day of the month. If the twenty-fifth (25th) Day of the month is a weekend or Holiday, the Application for Payment shall be submitted on the next working day.
- 9.2.2 **Period of Application.** The period covered by each such Application for Payment requesting Progress Payment shall be not more than thirty (30) Days ending on the twenty-fifth (25th) Day of the month in which such Application for Payment is submitted.
- 9.2.3 **Schedule of Values.** Each Application for Payment shall be accompanied by a Schedule of Values prepared and submitted in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents, including, without limitation, the provisions of <u>Section 9.3</u>, below.
- 9.2.4 **Changes in Work.** Applications for Payment may include requests for payment on account of Compensable Changes in the Work which have been properly authorized by Change Order or Unilateral Change Order.
- 9.2.5 **Progress Payments.** Applications for Payment requesting Progress Payments shall be based on amounts calculated in accordance with the provisions of <u>Section 9.4</u>, below.
- 9.2.6 **Percentage Completion.** Applications for Payment requesting Progress Payments shall indicate the Contractor's estimate of the percentage of completion of each line item listed in the Schedule of Values as of the end of the period covered by the Application for Payment.
- 9.2.7 **Projected Work.** Unless approved by County in writing in advance of an Application for Payment being submitted, which approval may be granted or denied in the sole and absolute discretion of County, Applications for Payment shall only include amounts for Work performed to the twenty-fifth (25th) Day of the month in which the Application for Payment was submitted and shall not include request for payment of amounts for Work projected to be performed, stored or delivered beyond that date.
- 9.2.8 **Disagreements.** In the event of a disagreement between County and Contractor over the accuracy or reasonableness of the Contractor's statement of percentage of progress achieved that is contained in the Application for Payment, the County shall make a Good Faith Determination of the percentage, which percentage shall then be inserted by Contractor in the Application for Payment and the Application for Payment submitted, or resubmitted, incorporating such revision.
- 9.2.9 **Substantial Completion.** For the sole purpose of the percentage calculation set forth in Paragraph 9.2.6, above, and for no other purpose, the Work shall be deemed one hundred percent complete upon Page 81 of 114

Substantial Completion and the amount released to Contractor shall, subject to County's right to withhold pursuant to Section 9.6, below, be a sum sufficient to increase the total of Progress Payments to Contractor to ninety-five percent (95%) of the Contract Price.

- 9.2.10 **Certification by Contractor.** Each Application for Payment that is submitted by Contractor shall be signed by Contractor with a certification by Contractor to County that: (1) the data comprising the Application for Payment is accurate and the Work has progressed to the point indicated; (2) to the best of Contractor's knowledge, information and belief, the Work is in accordance with the Contract Documents; (3) Contractor is entitled to payment in the amount certified; and (4) all sums previously applied for by Contractor on account of the Work performed by the Subcontractors and that have been paid by County have been paid to the Subcontractors performing such Work, without any retention, withholding or back charge by Contractor.
- 9.2.11 **Stored Materials.** County may, in the exercise of its sole and absolute discretion, approve or disapprove for inclusion in Contractor's Application for Payment the cost of materials to be incorporated, but not yet incorporated, in the Work and delivered and suitably stored either at the Site or at some other appropriate location acceptable to the County. As part of any request for such approval, Contractor shall furnish evidence satisfactory to County: (1) of the cost of such materials; (2) that such materials are under the exclusive control of Contractor, or if not, that title to the materials is in the County, free of any lien or encumbrance; and (3) with respect to materials stored off-Site, that the materials are safely and suitably stored in a bonded warehouse with appropriate insurance coverage satisfactory to County. No payment or approval by County pursuant to this Paragraph 9.2.11 shall (a) be construed as an inspection or acceptance of the materials; (b) relieve Contractor of its continuing and sole responsibility for the care and protection of, and sole responsibility for any Loss to, such materials, from any cause whatsoever; or (c) operate as a waiver of rights by County.
- 9.2.12 **Title.** Contractor warrants that title to all the Work covered by an Application for Payment will pass to County no later than the time of payment. Contractor further warrants that upon submittal of an Application for Payment all Work for which approval for payment has been previously issued by County shall, to the best of Contractor's knowledge, information and belief, be free and clear of liens, claims, security interests or encumbrances in favor of Contractor, the Subcontractors, material suppliers, or other persons or entities making a claim by reason of having provided labor, materials or equipment for the Work.

9.3 SCHEDULE OF VALUES

- 9.3.1 **Initial Submission.** Within twenty-one (21) Days after issuance by County of the Notice of Intent to Award, Contractor shall submit to County a Schedule of Values, prepared in a form and incorporating a level of detail satisfactory to County, that allocates the Contract Price to various portions of the Work, including, without limitation, each portion of the Work to be performed by a Subcontractor, self-performed Work, discrete categories of direct (i.e., on-Site) overhead costs (sometimes referred to as "general conditions costs"), Contractor home office and indirect overhead and profit and amounts reserved for contingencies.
- 9.3.2 **Balanced Allocation.** The Schedule of Values shall be balanced, reflecting in each line item Contractor's estimated or actual cost commitments for the category of Work included in the line item and a proportionate share of Contractor's overhead and profit. Techniques, such as "front-end loading", designed to create an imbalanced cash flow are strictly prohibited.
- 9.3.3 **Line Estimates.** Line item values stated in the Schedule of Values that are based on Contractor's estimates, rather than actual subcontract prices, shall be identified as such and replaced with actual subcontract prices when they become available as the subcontracting process progresses.
- 9.3.4 **Updating.** The Schedule of Values shall be updated by Contractor each month as necessary to reflect the Contractor's actual progress in subcontracting the Work. An updated Schedule of Values shall be attached to each Application for Payment.
- 9.3.5 **Substantiation.** Contractor shall provide such data as County may reasonably require to substantiate that the Schedule of Values has been prepared in conformance with the requirements of the Contract Documents. Failure to provide such substantiation shall result in the Schedule of Values being deemed incomplete and unapproved by County for use by Contractor in submitting its Applications for Payment.

- 9.3.6 **Corrections.** If corrections are required in order to make the Schedule of Values comply with the requirements of the Contract Documents, such corrections shall be made as a condition of the Contractor's Application for Payment being considered properly prepared, submitted and complete.
- 9.3.7 **Changes to Work.** Costs involved in the performance of Work covered by Change Orders, Unilateral Change Orders or Construction Change Directives shall be, at the option of County, either separately scheduled or incorporated as adjustments to the respective trade lines of Work to which they apply. Except as otherwise expressly required by <u>Article 7</u>, above, the Schedule of Values shall not be utilized by Contractor as a basis for calculating Contract Adjustments.
- 9.3.8 **Applications for Payment.** The Schedule of Values prepared by Contractor in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents shall be used as a basis for County's review and approval or disapproval of Applications for Payment.

9.4 PROGRESS PAYMENT CONDITIONS

- 9.4.1 **Progress Payment Amount.** Subject to the other provisions of the Contract Documents, the amount of each Progress Payment requested in an Application for Payment shall be computed as follows:
- .1 take that portion of the Work Order Amount properly allocable to Work (other than materials, products or equipment furnished by County) permanently incorporated at the Site as part of the Work, based on the product derived by multiplying (1) the percentage completion of each such portion of the Work times (2) the portion of the total Contract Price allocated to that portion of the Work in the Schedule of Values, less a retention of five percent (5%) thereof;
- .2 add that portion of the Contract Price that is allocable to materials and equipment (other than materials, products or equipment furnished by County) approved by County pursuant to <u>Paragraph 9.2.11</u>, above, and suitably stored at the Site or at a location off-Site, less a retention of five percent (5%) thereof;
 - .3 subtract the aggregate of previous payments made by the County; and
- .4 subtract amounts, if any, that County has determined will be withheld pursuant to an exercise of the County's right to withhold pursuant to <u>Section 9.6</u>, below.
- 9.4.2 Other Conditions and Documentation. Contractor shall submit its Applications for Payment requesting Progress Payments to County using such forms as required by County. Without limitation to any other conditions to payment set forth elsewhere in the Contract Documents, the following shall be conditions precedent to a proper submission, and to County's approval, of each Application for Payment:
 - .1 submission of a Schedule of Values that complies with Section 9.3, above;
 - .2 submission of Contractor's certification required by Paragraph 9.2.10, above;
- .3 submission of: (1) forms of conditional releases of stop payment notice and bond rights upon progress payment, complying with California Civil Code §8132, for all Work performed during the time period covered by the current Application for Payment, signed by Contractor and the Subcontractors, of every Tier; and (2) forms of unconditional releases of stop payment notice and bond rights upon progress payment, complying with California Civil Code §8134, for all Work performed during the time period covered by the previous Application for Payment, signed by Contractor and the Subcontractors, of every Tier;
- **.4** compliance by Contractor with its obligation for daily maintenance of Record Drawings and Specifications as required by <u>Paragraph 3.10.1</u>, above;
- .5 compliance by Contractor with its obligation for submission of daily reports as required by Paragraph 3.10.2, above;

- **.6** compliance by Contractor with its obligations for submission of scheduling information and updating of the Construction Schedule as required by <u>Section 3.9</u>, above, and other provisions of the Contract Documents pertaining to preparation or updating of schedules and scheduling information;
 - .7 proper payment of prevailing wages as defined in California Labor Code §1720, et seq.;
- .8 timely submission of adequate and complete certified payroll records for any time period that Work was performed and for which payment is being requested;
- .9 submission of certifications by Contractor and the Subcontractors as required by Applicable Laws certifying that all employee benefit contributions due and owing have been paid in full;
 - .10 submission of sales tax information as required by Paragraph 3.6.3, above; and
- .11 compliance by Contractor with all of its other obligations for submission of documentation or performance of conditions which, by the terms of the Contract Documents, constitute conditions to Contractor's right to receive payment for Work performed.

9.5 COUNTY APPROVAL/REJECTION OF APPLICATIONS FOR PAYMENT

- 9.5.1 **Review by County.** Subject to County's rights under <u>Paragraph 9.5.4</u>, below, County shall promptly review Applications for Payment submitted by Contractor and provide its approval or disapproval, in whole or part, within (1) seven (7) Days after receipt of an Application for Payment requesting Progress Payment, and (2) within fourteen (14) Days after receipt of an Application for Payment requesting Final Payment.
- 9.5.2 **Disapproval by County.** Disapproval by County disapproving of an Application for Payment shall be accompanied by an explanation of the reasons for such disapproval. Failure by County to specify in its disapproval a particular grounds for disapproval of an Application for Payment shall not waive the County's right to assert such grounds as a basis for any future disapproval, or nullification of its prior approval, of that or any other Application for Payment.
- 9.5.3 **Re-submittal by Contractor.** An Application for Payment that is disapproved by County shall be corrected and re-submitted by Contractor after receipt by Contractor of the notice of disapproval. A resubmitted Application for Payment shall be reviewed and responded to by County in the same manner as provided in <u>Paragraphs 9.5.1 and 9.5.2</u>, above. If re-submitted, the re-submitted Application for Payment shall be reviewed and responded to by County in the same manner as provided in <u>Paragraph 9.5.1</u> and <u>Paragraph 9.5.2</u>, above. If not resubmitted, only the amount, if any, that is approved for payment shall be paid until such time as a proper Application for Payment that includes the disapproved amount has been submitted in another Application for Payment and, upon such re-submittal, approved for payment.
- 9.5.4 **Approval Nullification.** County reserves the right to nullify any prior approval of an Application for Payment that is later found to not be in compliance with the requirements of the Contract Documents, whether or not such noncompliance was previously actually observed or apparent on the face of the Application for Payment, and based on such nullification County may take either of the following actions, as applicable: (1) if the Application for Payment has not yet been paid by County, disapprove of that portion of the Application for Payment that is not in compliance and withhold payment of that sum until the noncompliance is fully rectified; or (2) if the Application for Payment has been paid by County, nullify the County's prior approval and withhold payment of such disputed amounts in response to future Applications for Payment; provided, however, that in either case the amount of the County's nullification shall be limited to that portion of the amount requested in the Application for Payment that is in dispute and the amount of its withholding from the current or any future Application for Payment shall be limited to the amount nullified plus any additional withholding permitted under Section 9.6, below.
- 9.5.5 **No Waiver by County.** Neither approval by County or Architect of, failure by County to exercise its right of nullification with respect to, nor payment by County upon, an Application for Payment or any portion thereof shall be interpreted as or constitute a waiver or release of any of County's rights to require Contractor's full compliance with the Contract Documents.

9.5.6 **No Representation.** Neither approval by County or Architect of, failure by County to exercise its right of nullification with respect to, nor payment by County upon, an Application for Payment or any portion thereof shall be interpreted as a representation that County or Architect has: (1) made exhaustive or continuous on-Site inspections to check the quality or quantity of the Work, (2) reviewed Contractor's construction means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures, (3) reviewed copies of requisitions received from the Subcontractors and other data requested by County or Architect to substantiate Contractor's right to payment, or (4) made examination to ascertain how or for what purpose Contractor has used money previously paid on account of the Contract Price.

9.6 WITHHOLDING OF PAYMENT

- 9.6.1 **Grounds for Withholding.** County may decline to approve an Application for Payment and withhold payment requested under any unpaid Application for Payment, in whole or in part, to such extent that County makes a Good Faith Determination that withholding is necessary, in the sole discretion of County, because of any of the following circumstances:
- .1 Third-Party Claims. Third-party claims or stop payment notices filed or reasonable evidence (including, without limitation, failure by Contractor to submit conditional releases of stop payment notice and bond rights required by the Contract Documents) indicating the possible filing of such claims or stop payment notices.
 - .2 Defective Work. Defective Work not remedied.
- **.3 Nonpayment.** Failure of Contractor to make proper payments to a Subcontractor for services, labor, materials or equipment or other Work.
- .4 Inability to Complete. Reasonable doubt that the Work can be completed for the then unpaid balance of the Contract Price or within the Contract Time.
- .5 Violation of Applicable Laws. Failure of Contractor or a Subcontractor to comply with Applicable Laws.
- .6 Penalty. Any penalty asserted against County by virtue of Contractor's failure to comply with Applicable Laws.
- .7 Lack of Progress. Failure by Contractor to maintain progress in accordance with the Construction Schedule.
- **.8 Setoff.** Any reason specified elsewhere in the Contract Documents as grounds for a withholding, offset or setoff or that would legally entitle County to a setoff or recoupment.
- .9 Consultant Services. Additional professional, consultant or inspection services required due to Contractor's failure to comply with the Contract Documents.
- .10 Liquidated Damages. Liquidated damages payable to County pursuant to <u>Section 3.2</u> of the Construction Contract or that there is a reasonable basis to believe will be payable to County based upon the Contractor's project date for Substantial Completion based on its update Construction Schedule or based upon other evidence available to County of the probable date that the Work will be Substantially Completed.
- .11 Damage. Loss caused to County, a Separate Contractor or any other person or entity under contract to County, by Contractor or a Subcontractor.
- .12 Cleanup. Cleanup performed by County and chargeable to Contractor pursuant to the terms of the Contract Documents.
- .13 Employee Benefits. Failure of Contractor to pay contributions due and owing to employee benefits funds pursuant to any applicable collective bargaining agreement or trust agreement.

- .14 Required Documents. Failure of Contractor to submit on a timely basis, proper and complete documentation required by the Contract Documents, including, without limitation, schedule updates, 'look ahead' schedules, pricing information, certifications and other required reports or documentation.
- .15 Labor Compliance. Failure of Contractor or any Subcontractor to properly pay prevailing wages as defined in California Labor Code §§1720 et seq.
- .16 **Nullification.** Nullification by County pursuant to <u>Paragraph 9.5.4</u>, above, of its prior approval of an Application for Payment.
- .17 Releases. Failure by Contractor to submit any conditional release of stop payment notice and bond rights that is required pursuant to <u>Subparagraph 9.4.2.3</u>, above or <u>Subparagraph 9.10.4.4</u>, below.
- .18 Other Breach. A breach by Contractor of any obligation or provision of the Contract Documents.
- 9.6.2 **Application of Withholding.** Sums properly withheld pursuant to <u>Paragraph 9.6.1</u>, above, may be used by County without a prior judicial determination of County's actual rights with respect to the grounds on which such withholding is based. Contractor agrees and hereby designates County as its agent for such purposes, and agrees that such payments shall be considered as payments made under the Construction Contract by County to Contractor. County shall submit to Contractor an accounting of such funds disbursed on behalf of Contractor. As an alternative to such payment, County may, in its sole and absolute discretion, elect to exercise its right to adjust the Contract Price as provided in <u>Section 13.4</u>, below.
- 9.6.3 **Final Payment.** In accordance with California Public Contract Code §7107, the amount to be withheld from Contractor's Final Payment pursuant to a withholding asserted pursuant to <u>Paragraph 9.6.1</u>, above, shall be limited to one hundred fifty percent (150%) of the disputed amount.
- 9.6.4 **Release of Withholding.** When the reasons for withholding of payment as set forth in <u>Paragraph 9.6.1</u>, above, are removed, approval by County will be promptly issued to Contractor for amounts previously withheld and payment of amounts withheld will be made by County within thirty (30) Days thereafter.
- 9.6.5 Additional Rights. The County's right of withholding set forth in this <u>Section 9.6</u> is in addition to, and not a limitation upon, any other rights of withhold that County may have under the Contract Documents or Applicable Laws.

9.7 PAYMENTS BY CONTRACTOR

- 9.7.1 Payments to Subcontractors. Contractor shall not include in its Applications for Payment sums on account of any Subcontractor's portion of the Work that it does not intend to pay to such Subcontractor. Upon receipt of payment from County, Contractor shall pay the Subcontractors performing the Work, out of the amount paid to Contractor on account of such Subcontractors' portions of the Work, the amount to which said Subcontractors are entitled in accordance with the terms of their contracts with Contractor and Applicable Laws, including, without limitation, California Public Contract Code §7107. Contractor shall remain responsible, notwithstanding a withholding by County pursuant to the terms of these General Conditions, to promptly satisfy from its own funds sums due to all the Subcontractors who have performed the Work that is included in Contractor's Application for Payment. Contractor shall, by appropriate agreement, require each Subcontractor to make payments to its sub-subcontractors and suppliers in similar manner. County shall have no obligation to pay or be responsible in any way for payment to the Subcontractors, of any Tier.
- 9.7.2 **Payments in Trust.** Any funds that Contractor receives in payment for services or Work performed by a Subcontractor shall constitute assets of a trust, which trust funds shall be used for the exclusive benefit of the Subcontractor for the purpose of discharging Contractor's financial obligations on account of labor, services, materials or equipment furnished to the Project by the Subcontractor, provided that such labor, services, materials or equipment were performed in accordance with the Contract Documents, were included in an Application for Payment to County, and were paid by the County to Contractor. Contractor shall be the trustee of the trust and shall be required to deal with the trust assets for the benefit of the Subcontractor. Contractor shall not be a

beneficiary of the trust. Nothing herein shall be construed as an intent to require that Contractor maintain trust funds in separate bank accounts, specifically designate any third party as a beneficiary of the trust created herein, or otherwise give rise to any cause of action against the County by any third party beneficiary of the trust created herein.

- 9.7.3 **Payment Information.** County will, on request, furnish to any of the Subcontractors, if practicable, information for such Subcontractor's review regarding percentages of completion or amounts applied for by Contractor and action taken thereon by County on account of portions of the Work done by such Subcontractor.
- 9.7.4 **Joint Payment.** County shall have the right, if deemed necessary in its sole discretion, to issue joint checks made payable to Contractor and any of the Subcontractors, of any Tier. The joint check payees shall be solely responsible for the allocation and disbursement of funds included as part of any such joint payment. Endorsement on such check by a payee shall be conclusively presumed to constitute receipt of payment by such payee. In no event shall any joint check payment be construed to create: (1) any contract between County and any of the Subcontractors, of any Tier; (2) any obligation from County to any of the Subcontractors; or (3) any third-party rights against County or Architect.
- 9.7.5 **Direct Negotiation of Stop Payment Notices.** County shall have the right to directly discuss, negotiate, settle or pay, without notice to or participation by Contractor, any stop payment notice claims asserted by the Subcontractors, of any Tier, and to deduct such sums paid from sums due to Contractor.
- Release of Stop Payment Notices. With the exception of that portion, and only that 9.7.6 portion, of a stop payment notice or other claim that arises as a result of a failure by the County to make payment to Contractor under circumstances constituting a breach of the Construction Contract by County, if any stop payment notice or other claim, whether invalid or valid, is filed with, served upon or made or asserted against the County or the Site by any Subcontractor, of any Tier, or their agent or employee, for money claimed due, then Contractor shall within five (5) Days after written notice by the County procure, furnish and record appropriate releases or other instruments which under Applicable Laws will fully release, extinguish and remove such stop payment notice or claim. as well as any notices of pending action or other notices recorded against the Site in connection with the enforcement thereof. All costs of such actions by Contractor shall be paid for by Contractor at Contractor's Own Expense. Unless and until fully released as aforestated, the County shall have the right to retain from any payment then due, or thereafter to become due, to Contractor an amount equal to one hundred and fifty percent (150%) of the amount necessary to satisfy, discharge and defend against any such stop payment notice or claim and any action or proceeding thereon, including, without limitation, an amount for anticipated attorney's fees and costs. If the amount to be paid, or the amount retained, is insufficient to satisfy, discharge and defend against any such stop payment notice or claim and any action or proceeding thereon, then Contractor shall be liable for the difference and upon demand shall immediately deposit the same with the County. The provisions of this Paragraph 9.7.6 are in addition to such other rights as the County may have against Contractor under the Contract Documents or Applicable Laws.
- 9.7.7 **No County Obligation.** Neither County nor Architect shall have any obligation to pay or to see to the payment of money to any of the Subcontractors except as may otherwise be required by Applicable Laws.

9.8 FAILURE OF PAYMENT

If, through no fault of Contractor or failure by Contractor to comply with its obligations under the Contract Documents either: (1) approval or disapproval by County of an Application for Payment properly prepared and submitted by Contractor and requesting payment that is otherwise undisputed by County is not issued within the time period required therefor by the terms of this Article 9; or (2) the County does not (a) upon an Application for Payment properly prepared and submitted by Contractor pay to Contractor, within the time period required for payment by County, an undisputed amount approved by County as earned, which approval has not been, and is not thereafter, nullified by County, or (b) pay to Contractor an amount that has been awarded by arbitration or judgment of a court of competent jurisdiction, then Contractor may, following delivery to County of a written "10-day stop work order", stop the Work until, as applicable, an approval or disapproval by County, or payment by County, is received by Contractor. Promptly upon receipt of such approval or disapproval, or payment, as applicable, Contractor shall resume the Work. Any resulting Delay associated with the shut down and start up of the Work as a result of Contractor's proper exercise of its right to stop work under this Section 9.8 shall constitute a Compensable Delay.

9.9 SUBSTITUTION OF SECURITIES FOR RETENTION

- 9.9.1 **Public Contract Code.** Pursuant to the requirements of California Public Contract Code §22300, upon the Contractor's request, the County will make payment to the Contractor of any funds withheld from payments to ensure performance under the Contract Documents if the Contractor deposits with the County, or in escrow with a California or federally chartered bank in California acceptable to the County ("Escrow Agent"), securities eligible for the investment of State Funds under Government Code §16430, or bank or savings and loan certificates of deposit, interest-bearing demand deposit accounts, standby letters of credit, or any other security mutually agreed to by the Contractor and the County, upon the following conditions:
- .1 The Contractor shall be the beneficial owner of any securities substituted for monies withheld for the purpose of receiving any interest on such securities.
- .2 All expenses relating to the substitution of securities under said §22300 and under this <u>Section 9.9</u>, including, but not limited to the County's overhead and administrative expenses and expenses of Escrow Agent, shall be the responsibility of the Contractor.
- .3 Securities or certificates of deposit substituted for monies withheld shall be of a value of at least equivalent to the amounts of the retention to be paid to the Contractor pursuant to the Contract Documents.
- .4 If the Contractor shall choose to deposit securities in lieu of monies withheld with an Escrow Agent, the Contractor, the County and Escrow Agent shall, as a prerequisite to such deposit, enter into an escrow agreement. Such escrow agreement shall be substantially in the form "Escrow Agreement for Security Deposits in Lieu of Retention" set forth in California Public Contract Code §22300(f).
 - .5 The Contractor shall obtain the written consent of Surety to such agreement.
- **.6** Securities, if any, shall be returned to the Contractor only upon satisfactory Final Completion of the Work.
- 9.9.2 **Substitute Security.** To minimize the expense caused by such substitution of securities, the Contractor shall, prior to or at the time the Contractor requests to substitute security, deposit sufficient security to cover the entire amount to be withheld. Should the current market value of such substituted security at any time fall below the amount for which it was substituted, or any other amount which the County withholds pursuant to the Contract Documents, the Contractor shall immediately and at the Contractor's Own Expense deposit additional security qualifying under said §22300 until the current market value of the total security deposited is no less than the amount subject to withholding under the Contract Documents. Securities shall be valued as often as conditions of the securities market warrant, but in no case less frequently than once per month.
- 9.9.3 **Deposit of Retentions.** Alternatively, subject to the conditions set forth in <u>Paragraph 9.9.1</u>, above, upon request of the Contractor, the County shall make payment of retentions directly to Escrow Agent at the expense of the Contractor, provided that the Contractor, the County and Escrow Agent shall, as a prerequisite to such payment, enter into an escrow agreement in the same form as prescribed in <u>Subparagraph 9.9.1.4</u>, above. At the Contractor's Own Expense, the Contractor may direct the investment of the payments into securities and interest bearing accounts and the Contractor shall receive the interest earned on the investments. Escrow Agent shall hold such direct payments by the County under the same terms provided herein for securities deposited by the Contractor. Upon satisfactory Final Completion of the Work, the Contractor shall receive from Escrow Agent all securities, interest and payments received by Escrow Agent from the County, less escrow fees and charges of the Escrow Account, according to the terms of said §22300 and the Contract Documents.

9.10 FINAL PAYMENT

9.10.1 **Payment by County.** Subject to the County's right of withholding as set forth in <u>Section 9.6</u>, above, or elsewhere in the Contract Documents, Final Payment shall be made by County not more than sixty (60) Days after completion of the Work as defined in Clauses (1), (2), (3) or (4) of California Public Contract Code § 7107(c), whichever definition is earliest satisfied.

- 9.10.2 **Application for Final Payment.** Upon issuance by County of the Notice of Final Completion pursuant to <u>Paragraph 9.13.5</u>, below, Contractor shall submit to County its Application for Payment requesting Final Payment.
- 9.10.3 **Review by County.** County will review and approve or disapprove of the Application for Payment requesting Final Payment as provided in Section 9.5, above.
- 9.10.4 **Conditions to Final Payment.** Without limitation to any other conditions to payment set forth elsewhere in the Contract Documents, the following shall be conditions to a proper submission, and to County's approval, of Contractor's Application for Payment requesting Final Payment:
 - .1 submission of Contractor certification as required by Paragraph 9.2.10, above;
 - .2 submission of consent of Surety, if any, to Final Payment;
- .3 submission of a certificate evidencing that the insurance required by the Contract Documents is in force;
- .4 submission of conditional releases and waivers of stop payment notice and bond rights upon final payment in the form required by California Civil Code §8136 executed by Contractor and by all the Subcontractors, of every Tier;
- .5 submission of all Close-Out Documents (including, without limitation, complete, accurate Record Drawings and Specifications certified by Contractor as required by Paragraph 3.10.1, above);
- .6 timely submission of adequate and complete certified payroll records for any time period that Work was performed, which have not been submitted by Contractor in connection with its previous Applications for Payment;
 - .7 proper payment of prevailing wages as defined in California Labor Code §§1720, et seq.;
- .8 submission of certifications by Contractor and each Subcontractor, as required by any applicable collective bargaining agreement or trust agreement or Applicable Laws, certifying that all employee benefit contributions due and owing have been paid in full; and
- .9 submission of any other documents or information required by the Contract Documents as a condition of Final Payment or Final Completion.
- 9.10.5 **Disputed Amounts.** Pursuant to California Public Contract Code § 7107, County may deduct and withhold from Final Payment an amount of up to one hundred fifty percent (150%) of any disputed amounts, including, without limitation, amounts to protect County against any Loss caused or threatened as a result of Contractor's failing to fully satisfy the conditions of Final Completion and Final Payment.
- 9.10.6 **No Waiver by County**. The making of Final Payment by County shall not constitute a waiver by County of any rights or claims, including, without limitation, any right or claim for reimbursement of Allowable Costs or Allowable Markup paid to Contractor that is determined by County, either before or after Final Payment, to have been not due to Contractor.

9.10.7 WAIVER BY CONTRACTOR.

ACCEPTANCE OF FINAL PAYMENT BY CONTRACTOR OR A SUBCONTRACTOR SHALL CONSTITUTE A WAIVER OF ALL RIGHTS BY THAT PAYEE AGAINST COUNTY FOR RECOVERY OF ANY LOSS, EXCEPTING ONLY THOSE CLAIMS THAT HAVE BEEN SUBMITTED BY CONTRACTOR IN THE MANNER REQUIRED BY SECTION 4.3, ABOVE, PRIOR TO, OR AT THE TIME OF CONTRACTOR'S SUBMISSION TO COUNTY OF, ITS APPLICATION FOR PAYMENT REQUSTING FINAL PAYMENT.

9.11 SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION

- 9.11.1 **Contract Time.** Contractor shall achieve Substantial Completion of the Work, or such portion of the Work as may be designated at any time by County for separate delivery, in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Time and other provisions of the Contract Documents.
- 9.11.2 **Request for Inspection.** Contractor shall notify the County when Contractor believes that the Work, or portion thereof designated by the County in the Contract Documents or otherwise for separate delivery, is Substantially Complete.
- 9.11.3 **Substantial Completion Inspection.** When Contractor gives notice to County that it has achieved Substantial Completion of the Work, or a County designated portion thereof, unless the County determines that the Work or County designated portion thereof is not sufficiently complete to warrant an inspection to determine Substantial Completion, County, Inspector of Record, Architect and such others as may be designated by County will inspect the Work, or such County designated portion thereof.
- 9.11.4 Substantial Completion Punch List. At the conclusion of such inspection, County shall prepare and give to Contractor (or, Owner may request that Contractor prepare and provide to County) a Substantial Completion Punch List of items, if any, to be completed or corrected for Substantial Completion. If Contractor disputes any of the items included, it shall so note its objection on the Substantial Completion Punch List. Contractor shall proceed within forty-eight (48) hours after preparation of the Substantial Completion Punch List to commence correction or completion of the items on the Substantial Completion Punch List, including, without limitation, any disputed items, and all such items of Work shall be completed promptly by Contractor before the Work will be considered as Substantially Complete. Failure by County, Architect, Inspector of Record or Contractor to include an item on the Substantial Completion Punch List does not alter the responsibility of Contractor to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents. Items of Work necessary for Substantial Completion that, for any reason, have been omitted from the Substantial Completion Punch List shall be added to the Substantial Completion Punch List and Contractor shall, at the request of County, Architect or Inspector of Record made at any time prior to Final Payment commence correction or completion of such items within forty-eight (48) hours and all such items of Work shall be completed by Contractor promptly and before the Work will be considered as Substantially Complete.
- 9.11.5 **Re-Inspection.** Contractor shall notify County when the items of Work shown on the Substantial Completion Punch List are completed. County, Inspector of Record, Architect and such others as County deems necessary or appropriate will then make a further inspection to determine whether such Work is Substantially Complete. If such inspection, or any subsequent re-inspection required pursuant hereto, discloses any item, whether or not included on the Substantial Completion Punch List, which must be completed or corrected before Substantial Completion, Contractor shall, as a condition of Substantial Completion, complete or correct such item, which shall then be re-inspected to confirm that such Work is Substantially Complete. Contractor shall reimburse County, or County may at its option withhold from Contractor's payments, amounts incurred by County to the Inspector of Record, Architect, County Consultants or others whose services, for reasons within the control or responsibility of Contractor or the Subcontractors, are necessary for more than two (2) such re-inspections to determine Substantial Completion.
- 9.11.6 **Notice of Substantial Completion.** When County determines that the Work, or such designated portion thereof, is Substantially Complete, County will prepare a Notice of Substantial Completion on the County's form, which shall state the date of Substantial Completion. If the Notice of Substantial Completion is for the entire Work, then the County will attach to it the Final Completion Punch List prepared in accordance with <u>Paragraph 9.13.2</u>, below. Regardless of the date the Notice of Substantial Completion is issued, Substantial Completion shall be deemed to have occurred on the date stated in the Notice of Substantial Completion.

9.12 PARTIAL OCCUPANCY OR USE

County reserves the right to beneficially occupy all or any portion of the Work at any time before Substantial Completion of the entire Work. Beneficial occupancy means that County has assumed physical occupancy and use of all or such portion of the Work. Commencement of improvements or other work by Separate Contractors in order to ready the Work for use or occupancy by County shall be unconditionally permitted in all cases prior to Substantial Completion and shall not constitute a taking of beneficial occupancy by County. Exercise by County in accordance

with the provisions of this <u>Section 9.12</u> of its right to take beneficial occupancy shall not constitute grounds for a Contract Adjustment. The County's right of beneficial occupancy of all or a portion of the Work prior to Substantial Completion shall be subject to the following conditions:

- 9.12.1 County and such others as County deems necessary will make an inspection of the portion of the Work to be beneficially occupied and prepare a list of items to be completed or corrected in the same manner as required by and subject to the same conditions as set forth in <u>Section 9.11</u>, above.
- 9.12.2 Beneficial occupancy by County shall not be construed as Acceptance of that portion of the Work which is to be occupied.
- 9.12.3 Except as otherwise provided in this <u>Section 9.12</u>, beneficial occupancy by County shall not constitute a waiver of rights of the County against Contractor. Notwithstanding anything stated in this <u>Section 9.12</u> or elsewhere in the Contract Documents to the contrary, beneficial occupancy by County shall not constitute a waiver of rights of County relating to Defective Work in the area beneficially occupied or in any other portion of the Work.
- 9.12.4 Prior to the County's taking beneficial occupancy, Contractor shall submit to County an itemized list of each piece of equipment located in or serving the area to be occupied stating the date operation of such piece of equipment commenced, together with operating instructions, manuals and other information required by the Contract Documents. Contractor shall provide, in the areas beneficially occupied, on a continual basis, utility services, elevator service, and heating and cooling systems in operable condition commencing at the time of beneficial occupancy and until Final Completion of the entire Work. County shall be responsible, from and after taking occupancy, for utility consumption, regular operation and regular maintenance of such systems or equipment.
- 9.12.5 County shall pay all normal operating and maintenance costs resulting from its use of equipment in areas beneficially occupied.
 - 9.12.6 County shall pay all utility costs that arise out of its beneficial occupancy.
 - 9.12.7 Contractor shall not be responsible for providing security in areas beneficially occupied.
- 9.12.8 County shall use its best efforts to prevent its beneficial occupancy from interfering with the conduct of Contractor's remaining Work.
 - 9.12.9 Contractor shall not be required to repair damage caused solely by County's beneficial occupancy.
- 9.12.10 Contractor shall continue to maintain all insurance required by the Contract Documents in full force and effect.

9.13 FINAL COMPLETION

- 9.13.1 **Contract Time.** Contractor shall expeditiously and diligently perform the Work after Substantial Completion, including, without limitation, all items of Work on the Final Completion Punch List that accompanies the Notice of Substantial Completion, so as to achieve Final Completion within the requirements of the Work Order Time for Final Completion.
- 9.13.2 **Final Completion Punch List.** Contractor shall prepare and submit to County at the time that Contractor requests inspection for Substantial Completion of the entire Work pursuant to <u>Paragraph 9.11.2</u>, above, a draft proposed Final Completion Punch List of items of Work that will be required to be completed or corrected for Final Completion. Items identified in the course of any inspection for Substantial Completion that are required to Finally Complete the Work following Substantial Completion shall be added to the proposed Final Completion Punch List and the revised Final Completion Punch List attached to the Notice of Substantial Completion. If Contractor disputes any of the items included, it shall so note its objection on the Final Completion Punch List. When Contractor considers the Final Completion Punch List to be complete, it shall promptly sign and deliver the Final Completion Punch List to the County. Failure by County, Architect, Inspector of Record or Contractor to include an item on the Final Completion Punch List does not alter the responsibility of Contractor to perform the Work in

accordance with the Contract Documents. Items of Work necessary for Final Completion that, for any reason, have been omitted from the Final Completion Punch List shall be added to the Final Completion Punch List upon request by the County made at any time prior to Final Payment and completion of such items shall be made promptly and before the Work will be considered Finally Complete.

- 9.13.3 **Performance of Punch List.** Contractor shall proceed promptly and in accordance with the Contract Time to correct and complete the items on the Final Completion Punch List, including, without limitation, any disputed items, and all such items of Work shall be completed by Contractor before the Work will be considered as Finally Complete.
- 9.13.4 Request for Final Inspection. Contractor shall notify County when Contractor believes that the Work is Finally Complete. County, Inspector of Record, Architect and such others as County deems necessary or appropriate will then make a further inspection to determine whether such Work is Finally Complete. If such inspection, or any subsequent re-inspection required pursuant hereto, discloses any item, whether or not included on the Final Completion Punch List, which must be completed or corrected before Final Completion, Contractor shall, as a condition of Final Completion, complete or correct such item, which shall then be re-inspected to confirm that such Work is Finally Completed. Contractor shall reimburse County, or County may at its option withhold from Contractor's payments, amounts incurred by County to the Inspector of Record, Architect, County Consultants or others whose services, for reasons within the control or responsibility of Contractor or the Subcontractors, are necessary for more than two (2) inspections to determine Final Completion.
- 9.13.5 **Notice of Final Completion**. When County determines that the Work is Finally Complete, County will prepare a Notice of Final Completion on the County's form, which shall state the date of Final Completion. Regardless of the date the Notice of Final Completion is issued, Final Completion shall be deemed to have occurred on the date stated in the Notice of Final Completion.
- .1 For EZIQC Work Order Contracts, after the final inspection by County and all the contract documentation for the Contract has been received, it will be recommended to the County Board of Supervisors to accept the Work and file a Notice of Completion. Upon approval of the Notice of Completion, a copy will be sent to the Contractor (see final payment clause) and recorded in the office of the County Recorder. Upon Acceptance of the Work, Contractor will be relieved of the duty of maintaining and protecting the Work. Neither determination by the County that the Work is complete, nor Acceptance thereof, shall operate as a bar to County's claim against Contractor pursuant to Contractor's warranty and guarantees.
- 9.13.6 **Notice of Completion.** In addition to issuance of the Notice of Substantial Completion and Notice of Final Completion, County shall have the right, exercised in its sole and absolute discretion, to record a Notice of Completion pursuant to California Civil Code §9204.
- 9.13.7 **No Waiver by County.** No inspections conducted pursuant to this <u>Article 9</u> nor any approvals or certificates issued by County, Architect or Inspector of Record shall be deemed to be a waiver or limitation on County's right to insist on Final Completion and full performance of all other conditions to Final Payment under the Contract Documents prior to issuance of Final Payment to Contractor.

ARTICLE 10 INSPECTIONS, SAFETY AND HAZARDOUS SUBSTANCES

10.1 INSPECTIONS

- 10.1.1 **General.** One or more Inspectors of Record, including special inspectors as required, may be employed by County and assigned to the Work. The fees of Inspectors of Record shall be directly paid for by County. IF INSPECTORS OR RECORD ARE ASSIGNED TO THE WORK, THEN NO WORK SHALL BE CARRIED ON EXCEPT UNDER THE INSPECTION, AND WITH THE KNOWLEDGE, OF THE APPROPRIATE INSPECTOR(S) OF RECORD, and Contractor shall be responsible, at Contractor's Own Expense, to remove and replace any Work performed without such inspection by the appropriate Inspector of Record.
- 10.1.2 **Coordination.** Contractor shall schedule, arrange, and coordinate its activities with the activities of the County, Inspectors of Record, Architect, County Consultants and others designated by County to Page 92 of 114

inspect or observe the Work. When, in order to comply with the intent of the Contract Documents, inspection or observation must be made at the plant or mill of the manufacturer or fabricator of material or equipment, Contractor shall notify the County, as well as any other persons identified by County as assigned by it to inspect or observe the Work, a sufficient length of time in advance to allow for arrangements to be made for such inspection or observation.

- 10.1.3 **Uncovering of Work.** County or an Inspector of Record shall have the right to request that any portion of the Work be uncovered by Contractor for inspection. Except as otherwise provided in Paragraph 10.1.1, above, if such Work is found to be in accordance with the Contract Documents, then all of the additional costs incurred in uncovering, replacing and re-covering the Work shall constitute grounds for Contractor, upon proper notice and request pursuant to Article 7, above, to receive a Contract Adjustment for Compensable Change and if such uncovering, replacing and re-covering of the Work causes a Delay, such Delay shall constitute grounds for Contractor, upon proper and timely notice and request pursuant to Article 8, above, to receive a Contract Adjustment for Compensable Delay. If such Work is not in accordance with the Contract Documents, then such costs of uncovering, replacing and re-covering shall be paid for by Contractor at Contractor's Own Expense and any resulting Delay shall be consider an Unexcused Delay.
- 10.1.4 **Off-Hours Inspections.** Contractor shall request approval by County before arranging any inspections either: (1) before 7:00 am or after 3:00 pm on Monday through Friday, or (2) on any Saturday, Sunday, holiday or any other time when Work is not usually in progress. Such request shall be delivered to County at least two (2) working days in advance of the inspection being performed. Approval or disapproval of such request is in the sole and absolute discretion of County. Except where such off-hours inspections are due to a breach by County of an obligation under the Contract Documents, the additional cost (over and above that which would be required for inspections during regular business hours) to County of the inspection shall be paid for by Contractor at Contractor's Own Expense.
- 10.1.5 **Access to the Work.** Contractor shall make available for use by County, Inspectors of Record, Architect, County Consultants and others assigned to inspect or observe the Work, any equipment (wheelbarrow, shovel, ladder, man-lift, etc.) that is available or in use on Site, and is required to assist in such inspections or observations.
- 10.1.6 **Right to Stop Work.** County shall have the right, but not the obligation, to order Contractor to stop performance of Work. Inspectors of Record shall, only if and to the extent permitted by Applicable Laws or if they are given written authority to do so by County, have the authority, but not the obligation, to stop the Work whenever provisions of Contract Documents are not being complied with, or the conduct of the Work poses a probable risk of harm to persons or property.
- 10.1.7 **No County Duty.** No authority of the County, Inspectors of Record, Architect, County Consultants or others designated by County to inspect the Work that is conferred by the Contract Documents nor any decision made by any of them in good faith either to exercise or not exercise such authority, nor any recommendation by any of them, shall give rise to a duty or responsibility on the part of any of them to Contractor or to the Subcontractors, of any Tier.
- 10.1.8 **Contractor Responsibility.** Inspections or observations by the County, Inspectors of Record, County Consultants or others shall not in any way relieve Contractor from its sole responsibility for full compliance with all of the terms and conditions of the Contract Documents, nor be construed to lessen, to any degree, Contractor's responsibility for providing efficient and capable superintendence as required herein or for incorporating into the Work only those items of the Work that conform to the Contract Documents.
- 10.1.9 **Reimbursement to County.** Without limitation to any other provisions of the Contract Documents, Contractor shall reimburse the County at Contractor's Own Expense, or County shall have the right, at its option, to withhold from payments due to Contractor, costs of inspections, observations or testing and other Losses that are incurred for any of the following reasons: (1) Contractor has failed to execute the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents; (2) materials or equipment have been substituted by Contractor, without prior approval by the County and Architect; (3) Defective Work; or (4) to conduct load testing of certain portions of the structure that have not fully met the requirements of the Contract Documents.

10.2 SAFETY PRECAUTIONS AND PROGRAMS

- 10.2.1 **General Safety Obligation.** Contractor shall, notwithstanding the activities of others (such as, but not limited to, the County, Architect, Inspectors of Record, County Consultants or others designated by County to prepare safety recommendations or inspect or observe the Work), be solely responsible, on a twenty-four (24) hours a Day, seven (7) Days a week basis, for initiating, maintaining and supervising all safety precautions and programs on the Site in connection with the preparation, performance, observation or inspection of the Work, including all necessary precautions to protect and safeguard all persons and property from loss, injury, death or damage resulting, directly or indirectly, from the activities of Contractor or the Subcontractors, including, without limitation, all of the following:
 - .1 persons in and around the Site, as well as their personal property and vehicles;
- .2 the Work, materials and equipment to be incorporated therein under care, custody or control of Contractor or the Subcontractors, of any Tier, whether in storage on or off the Site, including, without limitation, the provision of temperature control, covering and enclosures necessary to prevent Loss due to adverse weather conditions;
- .3 other property at the Site or adjacent thereto, such as trees, shrubs, lawns, walks, pavements, curbs, roadways, structures (including, without limitation, protection from settlement or loss of lateral support) and utilities not designated for removal, relocation or replacement in the course of construction; and
 - .4 construction and operations by the County, Architect and Inspectors of Record.
- 10.2.2 **Contractor's Safety Program.** Prior to starting the Work, Contractor shall prepare and submit to County a Safety Program, which shall comply with the requirements of the Contract Documents and shall include, at a minimum, guidelines, requirements and procedures for the following: safety management policy; emergency response plan; illness and injury prevention procedures; safety meetings; accident investigation; basic accident causes; safety inspection checklist; fire prevention and control; report forms; and employee safety manual and procedures for achieving compliance with safety requirements of insurers. A copy of the Safety Program shall be maintained on Site at all times and provided to the County upon request. Contractor is solely responsible for monitoring activities at the Site for compliance with the Safety Program and for the enforcement thereof.
- 10.2.3 **Safety Orders.** Contractor shall comply with all Applicable Laws, including, without limitation, all safety laws, standards, orders, rules, regulations and building codes, to prevent accidents or injury to persons on, about or adjacent to the Site and to provide a safe and healthful place of employment. Contractor shall, at Contractor's Own Expense, correct any violations of Applicable Laws occurring or threatened by conditions on the Site.
- 10.2.4 **Safety Representative.** Contractor shall designate a responsible member of its organization on the Site, who meets the qualification and competency requirements of Applicable Laws and whose sole duty shall be giving safety instructions, prevention of accidents and overall job site safety (including, without limitation, posting of information and other notices regarding safety that are required under occupational safety and health laws and compliance with reporting and other occupational safety requirements pertaining to the protection of the life, safety and health of the workers). The name of the person so designated shall be reported to the County by Contractor prior to the commencement of any Work on the Site.
- 10.2.5 **Protection.** Contractor shall take reasonable precautions to protect the Work and all building materials, equipment, temporary field offices, storage sheds, and other public and private real and personal property that might be affected, directly or indirectly, by Contractor's activities associated with performance of the Work, and shall make good, at Contractor's Own Expense, all Loss due to failure to provide such reasonable precautions.
- 10.2.6 **Safeguards, Disabled Access.** Contractor shall erect and maintain, as required by existing conditions and performance of the Work, all necessary safeguards for safety and protection, including, without limitation, safety devices, belts, nets, barriers, safety rails, canopies, danger signs, fire protection, no smoking prohibitions, warnings against hazards, safety regulations postings and notifications to owners and users of adjacent sites and utilities, and shall, as required by Applicable Laws, make provision for access for, and provide assistive

devices to, persons with disabilities, including, without limitation, providing safe pathways of travel around areas where construction is being performed so that occupants, visitors, the public and others on the Site with disabilities are afforded reasonably direct and barrier-free access to areas of the Site and Existing Improvements.

- 10.2.7 **Fire, Explosives, Hazardous Substances.** Contractor shall take all necessary precautions to guard against and eliminate possible fire hazards. Explosives may be used or stored only when authorized in writing by the County. Explosives shall be handled, used and stored in accordance with Applicable Laws. When use or storage of explosives or other Hazardous Substances or methods of construction involving use of dangerous materials or equipment are necessary for execution of the Work, Contractor shall exercise utmost care and carry on such activities under supervision of properly qualified personnel.
- 10.2.8 **First Aid.** Contractor shall maintain emergency first aid treatment for all workers and other persons on the Project which complies with the Federal Occupational Safety and Health Act of 1970 (29 U.S.C.A. §§651 et seg.) and all other Applicable Laws.
- 10.2.9 **Unsafe Conditions.** Contractor shall immediately correct any condition that exists on the Site, or that County, in its reasonable judgment, determines to exist on the Site, that is unsafe or potentially unsafe to persons or property.
- 10.2.10 **Responsibility for Loss.** Contractor shall promptly remedy Loss to any property or person caused in whole or in part by the failure of Contractor, the Subcontractors, of any Tier, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them, or by anyone for whose acts they may be liable to fully comply with the requirements of this <u>Article 10</u>, except Loss attributable solely to the negligent acts or omissions of the County, Inspectors of Record, Architect, County Consultants or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them, or by anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, and not attributable, in whole or in part, to the negligence, willful misconduct or violation of Applicable Laws by Contractor or a Subcontractor, of any Tier, or the failure by Contractor to comply with the Contract Documents. The foregoing obligations of Contractor are in addition to and not a limitation upon Contractor's indemnity obligations under <u>Section 3.18</u>, above.
- 10.2.11 **Loading, Storage.** Contractor shall be responsible for coordinating the storage and staging of materials and equipment on-Site and off-Site and shall not load or store or permit any part of the Work or the Site to be loaded or stored so as to endanger the safety of persons or risk loss or damage to property.

10.2.12 Emergency.

- .1 Contractor Responsibility. In an emergency involving safety or protection of persons or property, Contractor shall act immediately, either at County's direction or as otherwise necessary under the circumstances, to prevent any Loss. In such cases, Contractor shall immediately notify County, which notice may be oral, followed within twenty-four (24) hours after occurrence of the incident by written confirmation of the occurrence of such emergency and Contractor's action in response thereto.
- .2 County Action. If, in the sole discretion of County, the condition is immediately threatening life or property, County may, with or without notice to Contractor, take whatever immediate action is necessary to correct the life-threatening condition, and the costs thereof, including, without limitation, any fees or costs of Architect, Inspectors of Record, County Consultants or others to whom County may be liable, shall be borne by Contractor at the Contractor's Own Expense.
- 10.2.13 **No County Responsibility.** Nothing set forth in this <u>Section 10.2</u> or elsewhere in the Contract Documents shall be interpreted as an assumption of any responsibility on the part of County or other persons or entities other than the Contractor and the Subcontractors, to report such conditions to Contractor nor as relieving Contractor of any of its responsibilities under the Contract Documents.
- 10.2.14 **Separate Contractors.** With respect to work of a Separate Contractor being performed within an area of the Site that is under the responsibility or control of the Contractor, Contractor shall: (1) provide copies of the Safety Program to the Separate Contractors and advise the Separate Contractors of the areas of the Site to which the Safety Program applies and where compliance with the Safety Program is expected; (2) protect the Separate Contractors' work and workers from Loss due to the actions or inactions of Contractor and the

Subcontractors; and (3) notify the Separate Contractor and County of any observed violation by the Separate Contractor of the Safety Program or of any violations by the Separate Contractor of Applicable Laws governing safety on the Site. Nothing herein shall be interpreted as relieving the Separate Contractors from their obligations to comply with the Contractor's Safety Program, as excusing any failure by a Separate Contractor from performing its obligations under its contracts with County or Applicable Laws or as obligating Contractor to directly supervise or enforce the obligations of the Separate Contractors to comply with the requirements of the Safety Program or Applicable Laws relating to safety.

10.3 HAZARDOUS SUBSTANCES, MOLD

10.3.1 Hazardous Substances.

.1 On Site Conditions.

Existing Conditions. In the event Contractor or its Subcontractors encounter materials existing or otherwise present at the Site that are reasonably believed to be Hazardous Substances that have not been rendered harmless, Contractor and Subcontractors shall, except in cases where the removal, encapsulation or abatement of such Hazardous Substances is indicated by the Contract Documents to be part of the Work to be performed by Contractor, immediately stop Work in the area affected and report the condition to County in writing. Contractor and Subcontractors shall continue Work in unaffected areas reasonably believed safe. County shall then promptly arrange for the sampling, testing and profiling of such suspected Hazardous Substances to confirm the nature, quantity or concentration thereof. In the event that such suspected Hazardous Substances are determined not to be Hazardous Substances or to be Hazardous Substances but not of sufficient nature, quantity or concentration to trigger handling and manifesting of the same as a hazardous waste upon disturbance and removal, then Contractor and its Subcontractors shall, without any Contract Adjustment, be obligated to resume the portion of the Work that was suspended and shall proceed to handle and dispose of such materials pursuant to the Contract Documents, taking all reasonable precautions that are applicable under the circumstances. If, alternatively, the suspected Hazardous Substances are determined to be Hazardous Substances of sufficient nature, quantity or concentration to trigger handling and manifesting of the same as hazardous waste upon disturbance and removal, the parties shall determine what, if any, action to take with respect to such Hazardous Substances, whether to resume Work with respect to such Hazardous Substances, taking all reasonable precautions that are applicable under the circumstances, and what, if any, Contract Adjustment is appropriate and mutually agreed in order to account for any increased cost of, or Delay in connection with, handling or disposal of Hazardous Substances not already contemplated and provided for in the Contract Documents.

(2) Contractor Release. Contractor and its Subcontractors shall not cause the discharge, release, emission, spill, storage, treatment or disposal of any Hazardous Substance on or adjacent to the Site, except as required and permitted by the Contract Documents and Applicable Laws in connection with Contractor's performance of an obligation to remove Hazardous Substances as part of the Work agreed to be performed under the Contract Documents or as otherwise required under the provisions of this <u>Subparagraph 10.3.1.1</u>. Should Contractor or its Subcontractors discharge, release, emit, spill, treat, store or dispose of any Hazardous Substance on the Site in violation of the foregoing obligation or otherwise in violation of Applicable Laws, Contractor shall at Contractor's Own Expense and without limitation to County's other rights or remedies for default immediately (a) inform County in writing of such event, (b) advise County with respect to any release reporting or notification requirement that may apply as a result of such event, (c) assist County in complying with any such reporting or notification requirement as determined by County, and (d) perform any investigation, remediation, removal or other response that is necessary or desirable in order to abate or clean up the condition resulting from such event to the full satisfaction of County and any applicable Governmental Authority. Such Hazardous Substances shall be removed and properly disposed of as soon as they can be accepted at an appropriate disposal facility, and in no event later than sixty (60) Days after such waste is generated, unless a longer time is approved by County.

.2 Remediation by Contractor.

(1) Application. The provisions of this <u>Paragraph 10.3.1.2</u> shall apply only if the Work to be performed by Contractor includes within its scope the removal, abatement, moving, handling, containment, disposal or transport of Hazardous Substances

- Advance Submissions to County. Before Contractor or any of its Subcontractors moves, removes, or transports Hazardous Substances to a facility for the receipt, treatment, storage or disposal of the Hazardous Substances ("Hazardous Substances Facility"), Contractor shall cause the person or entity who will be moving, removing or transporting the Hazardous Substances to provide to County the following: (a) verification of the Hazardous Substance Facility's or other transporter's licensed status to haul such materials; (b) verification of the Hazardous Substance Facility's licensed status, including a current permit to receive the specific materials to be transported there; (c) certification that the Hazardous Substance Facility is not under enforcement action by the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency ("EPA") or applicable State Governmental Authority or listed on any applicable EPA or applicable State Government Authority list of violating facilities; (d) verification of the Hazardous Substances Facility's EPA Identification Number (if applicable); and (e) original executed letter(s) of indemnity from the Hazardous Substances Facility bearing the Hazardous Substance Facility's letterhead. Contractor further warrants that the selected Hazardous Substance Facility is appropriately licensed and permitted to store, treat and dispose of Hazardous Substances waste in connection with the Work.
- (3) Contractor Responsibility. Contractor warrants that it is aware of and understands the hazards which are presented to persons, property and the environment in performance of the transportation, storage and disposal of the Hazardous Substances described in the Contract Documents. Contractor and its Subcontractors and agents shall be responsible for the following: (a) processing the application for, and receiving on behalf of the County or appropriate entity, an EPA or state-equivalent generator identification number (if required); (b) preparing manifests and other shipping documents; (c) making all necessary arrangements (after consultation with County) for any off-Site transportation, treatment, storage and disposal of such Hazardous Substances in accordance with Applicable Laws; (d) ensuring the proper and lawful transportation and disposal of such Hazardous Substances, even if such services are performed by other entities under contract with Contractor or its Subcontractors; and (e) taking any necessary actions to ensure such proper transport and disposal in the event of any contingency, such as the rejection of the Hazardous Substances as nonconforming by any waste disposal facility. Contractor shall promptly provide to County copies of all manifests and other shipping documents confirming the receipt and proper disposal of all Hazardous Substances at the Hazardous Substances Facility, even if such services are performed by other entities under contract with Contractor or its Subcontractors.
- (4) Reporting Requirements. Contractor shall comply with any Hazardous Substances release reporting requirements to Governmental Authorities directly applicable to Contractor. Notice of such reporting must be provided in advance to County or concurrently in the event of an emergency.
- (5) Samples. Contractor and its Subcontractors shall retain all media samples for the longer of (a) the longest holding period specified in any federal, state or local laboratory analytical procedures or guidance for the analyses performed; or (b) three months for soil samples and thirty (30) Days for water samples. Further storage or transfer of samples will be made at County's expense upon County's written request of Contractor. Contractor shall require by contract that each and every Subcontractor and agent of Contractor or a Subcontractor who performs testing of samples in connection with the Work properly disposes of such samples in accordance with Applicable Laws after completion of testing and notice to County. Regarding any such samples which may remain on-Site, provided County has approved of such on-Site storage in advance, County agrees to pay all costs associated with the storage, transport, and disposal of such samples.
- (6) Verification. Upon Final Completion of the Work, Contractor shall confirm to County in writing that: (a) all Hazardous Substances specified for removal in the Contract Documents have been removed; and (b) all Hazardous Substances wastes removed from the Site as part of the Work have been disposed of in accordance with this Subparagraph 10.3.1.2 and Applicable Laws in a Hazardous Substances Facility.
- 10.3.2 **Mold.** Contractor is responsible to immediately notify County in writing if any conditions in the construction materials incorporated or to be incorporated into the Work or present in Existing Improvements are encountered at the Site that Contractor or any Subcontractor knows or, in the exercise of due care of a Contractor and not that of a consultant with special or technical expertise in the subject of Mold, should know indicate the presence of Mold or if untreated are likely to result in the growth of Mold. Contractor shall thereafter take such precautions as are reasonably required to prevent the exposure of persons to such conditions until they have been evaluated. Except as otherwise authorized by the Contract Documents or as are usual and customary according to prevailing standards of the construction industry in the vicinity of the Project, Contractor shall not allow water or moisture to come into contact with materials in Existing Improvements or with materials located at the Site that are incorporated or to be

incorporated into the Work and if such contact occurs, the areas affected shall be inspected by Contractor, using appropriate consultants experienced in testing and evaluating Mold, for the presence of Mold and evaluated for the potential of future growth of Mold. All portions thereof that are found to indicate the presence of Mold, or that are found to be in a condition that has the potential for becoming a source of Mold, shall be removed and replaced. Costs incurred by Contractor due to its failure to perform its obligation under this Paragraph 10.3.2 shall be borne by Contractor at Contractor's Own Expense.

- 10.3.3 **Release of County**. Contractor assumes the risk that its employees or the employees of its Subcontractors, and other persons that they cause or permit to be present on the Site, may be exposed to known or unknown Hazardous Substances or Mold. Under no circumstances shall County be liable for, and Contractor hereby fully and unconditionally releases County and the other Indemnitees from, and agrees to defend and indemnify County and the other Indemnitees on the terms set forth in <u>Section 3.18</u>, above, against, any and all known and unknown Losses resulting from or relating to the exposure of any employee of Contractor or its Subcontractors, or other person that they cause or permit to be present on the Site, to: (1) Hazardous Substances or Mold encountered in connection with or as a result of the performance of the Work, or (2) Hazardous Substances or Mold not necessarily encountered in connection with the performance of the Work, but to which any of them may nevertheless be exposed as a result of their being present on the Site.
- 10.3.4 Communications with Governmental Authorities. Contractor shall provide to County copies of all written communications with Governmental Authorities or others relating to Hazardous Substances or Mold (other than privileged communications); provided, however, that non-disclosure of privileged communications shall not limit Contractor's obligation to otherwise comply with the terms of the Contract Documents, including, without limitation, this Section 10.3.
- 10.3.5 **Subcontractors.** Contractor shall include provisions in all contracts it enters into with Subcontractors for the Work requiring them to assume toward Contractor and County the same obligations that Contractor assumes toward County under this <u>Section 10.3</u>. Contractor shall require the Subcontractors to ensure that such provisions are included in all contracts they enter into with all lower-Tier Subcontractors.

ARTICLE 11 INSURANCE

11.1 INSURANCE

- 11.1.1 **Contractor's Insurance Requirements.** Without limiting or diminishing any of the Contractor's obligations to defend, indemnify or hold the County harmless as set forth elsewhere in the Contract Documents, Contractor shall procure and maintain or cause to be maintained throughout the performance of the Work and for the duration of any guarantee or warranty provided under the Contract Documents, at Contractor's Own Expense, the following insurance coverages:
- .1 Workers' Compensation. If the Contractor has "employees", as defined by the State of California, the Contractor shall provide a policy of statutory Workers' Compensation Insurance (Coverage A) as prescribed by the laws of the State of California. Such policy shall include Employers' Liability (Coverage B) including Occupational Disease with limits not less than \$1,000,000 per person per accident. Such policy shall be endorsed to waive subrogation in favor of the County and, if applicable, to provide a Borrowed Servant/Alternate Employer Endorsement. Pursuant to §3700 of the California Labor Code, Contractor shall file with the County before commencing the Work the following signed certification:

"I am aware of the provisions of Section 3700 of the Labor Code, which requires every employer to be insured against liability for workers' compensation or to undertake self-insurance in accordance with the provisions of that Code, and I shall comply with such provisions before commencing the performance of the Work of this Construction Contract."

.2 Commercial General Liability. Contractor shall provide a policy of Commercial General Liability insurance coverage, including but not limited to, premises liability, contractual liability, products and completed operations liability, personal and advertising injury, and cross liability coverage, covering claims which may

arise from or out of Contractor's performance of its obligations hereunder. Such policy shall name the County, its agencies, districts, special districts and departments, and their respective directors, officers, elected or appointed officials, agents, employees and representatives, including, without limitation, the members of the Board of Supervisors, and all other Indemnitees, as "additional insureds" and contain a waiver of subrogation in favor of the County and all other such additional insureds. Such policy's limit of liability shall not be less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence combined single limit. If such policy contains a general aggregate limit, it shall apply separately to the Construction Contract or be no less than two (2) times the occurrence limit.

- .3 Vehicle Liability. If vehicles or mobile equipment are used in the performance of the Work or other obligations under the Contract Documents, then Contractor shall provide a policy of liability insurance converage for all owned, non-owned or hired vehicles so used in an amount not less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence combined single limit. If such policy contains a general aggregate limit, it shall apply separately to the Construction Contract or be no less than two (2) times the occurrence limit. Such policy shall name the County, its agencies, districts, special districts and departments, and their respective directors, officers, elected or appointed officials, agents, employees and representatives, including, without limitation, the members of the Board of Supervisors, and all other Indemnitees, as "additional insureds" and contain a waiver of subrogation in favor of the County and all other such additional insureds.
- .4 Property (Physical Damage). Contractor shall provide a policy of all-risk property insurance coverage for the full replacement value of all Contractor's equipment, improvements/alterations, temporary structures, and systems, including without limitation, items owned by others in the Contractor's care, custody or control, used on the Site or other County-owned property, or used in any way connected with the performance of the Work.
- 11.1.2 **Other Mandatory Insurance Requirements.** The Contractor shall comply with the following requirements, which shall be deemed applicable to all carriers and insurance policies provided pursuant to <u>Paragraph 11.1.1</u>, above:
- .1 Insurer Rating. Any and all insurance carrier(s) providing insurance coverage under any and all policy(ies) of insurance provided by Contractor pursuant to Paragraph 11.1.1, above, shall be admitted to the State of California and have an A M BEST rating of not less than A: VIII (A:8) (unless such requirements are waived in writing by the County Risk Manager, and if the County's Risk Manager waives such requirement for a particular insurer such waiver is only valid for that specific insurer and only for one policy term);
- .2 Self Insured Retentions. Contractor shall advise County in writing the dollar amount of any "self insured retention" maintained by the Contractor that exceeds \$500,000 per occurrence. Each such self insured retention must have the prior written consent of the County Risk Manager before the commencement of any Work or operations or activities relating to the Work. If Contractor is notified that a self insured retention is unacceptable to the County, then at the election of the County, exercised in the County's sole and absolute discretion, by means of the written approval of the County's Risk Manager, the insurance carriers affected shall either: (1) reduce or eliminate such self-insured retention as respects the Construction Contract; or (2) procure a bond, satisfactory to County and approved by County in writing, which guarantees payment of losses and related investigations, claims administration, and defense costs and expenses.
- contractor shall cause Contractor's insurance carrier(s) to furnish to the County either: (1) properly executed original certificate(s) of insurance and certified original copy(ies) of endorsement(s) effecting the coverage(s) required by this Section 11.1, or (2) if requested to do so orally or in writing by the County Risk Manager, provide original, certified copy(ies) of policy(ies) including all endorsement(s) and all attachment(s) thereto, showing such insurance is in full force and effect. Such certificate(s) and all policies of insurance provided by Contractor pursuant to this Section 11.1 shall contain the covenant of the insurance carrier(s) that thirty (30) Days' written notice shall be given to the County prior to any material modification, cancellation, expiration or reduction in coverage of such insurance. Each certificate of insurance and endorsement shall be signed by an individual expressly authorized by the insurance carrier to do so on the carrier's behalf. Contractor shall, if requested, provide written proof of such authorization. Contractor shall not commence any Work or any activities or operations related to the performance of the Work unless and until Contractor has complied with all of the requirements of this Section 11.1.

- .4 Modification, Cancellation, Changes in Limits. A material modification, cancellation, expiration, or reduction in coverage, shall constitute an Event of Contractor Default for which County shall have right, without limitation to its other rights or remedies provided for in the Contract Documents or under Applicable Laws, to terminate this Construction Contract. Such Event of Contractor Default may only be deemed cured if the County receives, prior to the effective date of such material modification, cancellation, expiration or reduction in coverage, properly executed original certificate(s) of insurance and original, certified copy(ies) of policy(ies) and endorsement(s), including all attachment(s) thereto, evidencing that the coverage(s) required by this Section 11.1 is(are) and will continue, without any gap in coverage, in full force and effect in accordance with all of the requirements of this Section 11.1
- .5 **Primary Coverage.** It is understood and agreed to by County and Contractor that the Contractor's insurance coverage(s) provided under this <u>Section 11.1</u> shall be construed as primary insurance, and the County's insurance and/or deductibles and/or self-insured retentions or self-insured programs shall not be construed as contributory.
- .6 Additional Coverages. County reserves the right to modify, adjust, add to and/or increase the types, amounts and terms of any insurance required under this Section 11.1 if the County Risk Manager determines, in the exercise of his/her sole and absolute discretion, that the type, amount or terms of the insurance required by this Section 11.1 has(have) become inadequate or that additional risk or exposure exists (such as, without limitation, the use of aircraft, watercraft, cranes, etc.) due to: (1) a Change in the Work; (2) the period of time of Contractor's actual performance of the Work continuing for longer than five (5) years from the Date of Commencement, whether due to Contract Adjustment or for any for any other reason; or (3) other circumstances not reasonably foreseeable to County.
- .7 Subcontractors. Contractor shall include provisions in its subcontracts requiring each Subcontractor to assume an obligation toward Contractor to furnish insurance that complies with all of the requirements of this Section 11.1 as apply to Contractor's insurance provided to Owner and requiring such Subcontractors to furthermore include provisions in their contracts with lower-Tier Subcontractors likewise requiring such lower Tier Subcontractors assume the same obligations for providing such insurance and for passing through all such obligations to all lower Tier Subcontractors.
- **.8 Self-Insurance.** If approved by County, in the exercise of its sole and absolute discretion, the insurance requirements contained in this <u>Section 11.1</u> may be met with a program(s) of self-insurance provided that such program has been submitted to County and approved in writing by County prior to commencement of the Work or of any activity or operation related to the performance of the Work.
- .9 **Notice of Claim.** Contractor agrees to notify County of any claim by a third party or any incident or event that may give rise to a claim arising from the performance of the Work.

ARTICLE 12 BONDS

12.1 PERFORMANCE BOND AND PAYMENT BOND

- 12.1.1 **Performance and Payment Bonds.** Within ten (10) Days after the issuance of the Notice of Intent to Award and prior to commencing Work, Contractor shall deliver to County a good and sufficient labor and materials payment bond ("Payment Bond") and a good and sufficient performance bond ("Performance Bond"), each in the amount of one hundred percent (100%) of the Contract Price.
- 12.1.2 **Changes.** The penal amounts of the Performance Bond and Payment Bond shall be increased on account of Change Orders and Unilateral Change Orders increasing the Contract Price. If requested by County, Contractor shall deliver to County evidence of such increases.
- 12.1.3 **Replacement.** Should any bond required hereunder or any Surety on such bond become or be determined by County to be insufficient, it shall be replaced within ten (10) Days by a bond that fully complies with the requirements of this <u>Section 12.1</u>.

- 12.1.4 **Duration.** The Payment Bond shall remain in effect until Acceptance of the Work and all Claims of Contractor and the Subcontractors, of any Tier, have been fully and finally resolved. The Performance Bond shall remain in effect and assure faithful performance of all Contractor's obligations under the Contract Documents, including, without limitation, all warranty obligations.
- 12.1.5 **Condition of Payment.** No payments to Contractor for Work performed shall be made or due until there has been full compliance with the requirements of this <u>Section 12.1</u>.
- 12.1.6 **Surety Rating.** Any Surety company issuing the Payment Bond or Performance Bond shall be, at all times while such bond is in effect, an Admitted Surety. The Surety company issuing the Performance Bond shall additionally have at all such times a current A.M. Best rating of A VIII (A:8) or better.
- 12.1.7 **Premiums.** The premiums for the Performance Bond and Payment Bond are included in the Contract Price and shall be paid by Contractor at Contractor's Own Expense.
- 12.1.8 **Obligee.** The Performance Bond shall name County as obligee. All performance bonds, if any, purchased by Subcontractors shall name County as a dual obligee with Contractor.
- 12.1.9 **No Exoneration.** The Performance Bond and Payment Bond shall contain provisions to the effect that Changes, Change Orders, Unilateral Change Orders, Construction Change Directives, Modifications, Changes and Contract Adjustments shall in no way release or exonerate Contractor or its Surety from their obligations and that notice thereof is waived by the Surety.
- 12.1.10 **Communications.** County shall have the right to communicate with Surety with respect to matters that are related to performance of the Work. Contractor shall be provided with a copy of all such communications that are in writing. Such communications shall not create or be interpreted as creating any contractual obligation of County to Surety.
- 12.1.11 **No Limitation.** The requirements of this <u>Section 12.1</u> pertaining to the Performance Bond and the Payment Bond shall be without limitation to any other obligations Contractor may have under Applicable Laws to provide bonding for the benefit of, and to assure payment to the Subcontractors performing the Work for, the Project.
- 12.1.12 **Subcontractor Bonds.** Each performance bond, if any, furnished by a first-Tier Subcontractor shall include a provision whereby the Surety consents to the contingent assignment of Contractor's rights under such bond to County as provided in Section 5.3, above.
- 12.1.13 **Claims.** By incorporation of the Construction Contract into the Performance Bond issued by Surety, Surety shall be deemed, subject to the other terms of the Performance Bond, to be bound by all of the obligations assumed by Contractor under the Contract Documents, including, without limitation, bound by any determination, resolution, award or judgment entered or made upon any Claim by or against Contractor.

ARTICLE 13 UNCOVERING AND CORRECTION OF THE WORK

13.1 UNCOVERING OF THE WORK

If a portion of the Work is covered contrary to the request or direction of County, Inspector of Record or Architect, or contrary to the requirements of the Contract Documents, it must, if required by the any of them, be uncovered for observation and be re-covered by Contractor at Contractor's Own Expense.

13.2 CORRECTION OF THE WORK

Contractor shall promptly correct Defective Work, whether discovered before or after Substantial Completion and whether or not fabricated, installed or completed. All such Defective Work shall be either: (1) replaced and all the

Work disturbed thereby made good by Contractor at Contractor's Own Expense; or (2) County may exercise its option pursuant to <u>Section 13.4</u>, below, to accept such Work and adjust the Contract Price.

13.3 GUARANTEE TO REPAIR PERIOD

- 13.3.1 **Guarantee To Repair Period.** Besides guarantees and warranties required elsewhere in the Contract Documents, Contractor guarantees the Work as provided hereinbelow. The period of this guarantee, termed the "Guarantee To Repair Period," is for one (1) year commencing as follows:
- .1 for any portion of the Work that, upon Substantial Completion of the overall Work, is fully and finally complete and usable in all respects independent of other portions of the Work that are not fully and finally complete, on the date of Substantial Completion of such portion of the Work;
- .2 for space beneficially occupied or for separate systems fully utilized prior to Substantial Completion, from the first date of such beneficial occupancy or full utilization, as established by an appropriate written notice by County of intent to take beneficial occupancy; or
- .3 for all Work other than that described in <u>Subparagraph 13.3.1.1</u>, above or <u>Subparagraph 13.3.1.2</u>, above, from the date of Final Completion of the Work.
- 13.3.2 Repair by Contractor. Subject to the provisions of Paragraph 13.3.3, below, Contractor shall do the following: (1) correct, repair, replace, remove and restore, to the County's satisfaction, any Defective Work that becomes apparent during the progress of the Work or during the Guarantee To Repair Period; (2) correct, repair, replace, remove and restore, to the County's satisfaction, any other parts of the Work and any other real or personal property which is damaged or destroyed as a result of Defective Work or the correction of Defective Work; and (3) remove from the Site all the Work identified by the County as Defective Work, whether incorporated or not and whether discovered before or after Substantial or Final Completion. Ordinary wear and tear, abuse, or neglect by County or by County employees, its staff, visitors, public or others (except for those under the control or responsibility of Contractor or its Subcontractors) who are authorized or admitted by County to enter, use or occupy the Work, or who enter, use or occupy the Work after Final Completion, are excepted from the foregoing guarantee. All Losses resulting from Defective Work, including, without limitation, all costs of such correction, repair, replacement, removal and restoration, additional testing, inspection and additional service fees and costs of the Inspector of Record, Architect, County Consultants or others whose services may be made necessary thereby as well as any Loss to any other parts of the Work and any other real or personal property which is damaged or destroyed as a result of Defective Work or the correction, repair, replacement, removal or restoration of Defective Work, shall be paid for by Contractor at Contractor's Own Expense. Contractor shall correct, repair, replace, remove and restore Defective Work at such times as are acceptable to the County and in such a manner as to avoid, to the greatest extent practicable, disruption to the activities of the County, its staff, visitors, the public or others. Contractor shall notify the County in writing upon the completion of such correction, repair, replacement, removal and restoration.
- 13.3.3 Notice by County. Except as otherwise provided in this Paragraph 13.3.3 where immediate corrections are needed due to dangerous conditions or risk of imminent Loss or interruption of County operations, the County will give notice to Contractor of Defective Work observed prior to Final Completion in accordance with the provision of Section 15.1, below, governing the occurrence of an Event of Contractor Default and the Contractor shall proceed to cure such Event of Contractor Default in accordance with the requirements of Section 15.1, below, and Paragraph 13.3.2, above. With respect to Defective Work observed after Final Completion, the County will give notice to Contractor with reasonable promptness and Contractor shall commence the correction. repair, replacement, removal and restoration as required by Paragraph 13.3.2, above, no later than ten (10) Days after mailing of such notice to Contractor and Contractor shall thereupon diligently and continuously prosecute such correction, replacement, repair, or restoration to completion. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if in the County's opinion the presence of Defective Work, whether observed prior to Final Completion or after Final Completion and during the Guarantee To Repair Period, poses a risk or threat: (1) to life, safety or the protection of property; (2) of imminent Loss to the County or to any other person or entity; or (3) of causing an interruption in the operations of the County, then County will have the right, in the exercise of its sole and absolute discretion, to proceed with correction or replacement of the Defective Work without prior notice to Contractor, but in such cases will attempt to notify Contractor as soon as possible of the conditions encountered and the action taken by County. Such action by County without prior notice to Contractor shall not relieve Contractor of its responsibility for the costs of such County action or

for any Loss occasioned by the Defective Work or necessitated by the County's action, whether such Loss occurs before or after such County action is implemented or completed.

- 13.3.4 Correction by County. If Contractor fails to perform any of its obligations under <u>Paragraph 13.3.2</u>, above, to correct, repair, replace, remove or restore then County, or Separate Contractors under the County's direction, may, notwithstanding any other provisions of this <u>Article 13</u>, proceed to do so and all costs associated therewith (including, without limitation, the cost to store any materials removed) shall be the responsibility of and paid by Contractor at Contractor's Own Expense. Such action by County will not relieve Contractor of the guarantees provided in this <u>Article 13</u> or elsewhere in the Contract Documents. In addition to Contractor's other obligations under <u>Paragraph 13.3.2</u>, above, Contractor shall correct, repair, replace, remove and restore, to the County's satisfaction and at Contractor's Own Expense any other parts of the Work and any other real or personal property that are damaged or destroyed as a result of such actions by County or the Separate Contractors.
- 13.3.5 **Sale.** If Contractor does not pay the costs of, or any of the Losses associated with, the correction, repair, replacement, removal or restoration required by the provisions of <u>Paragraph 13.3.2</u> through <u>Paragraph 13.3.4</u>, above, then within five (5) Days after notice by the County, County may sell any materials or other items of Work removed at auction or at private sale or otherwise dispose of such materials or items and shall account for the net proceeds thereof, after deducting all such costs and Losses, and all costs of sale. If such net proceeds of sale do not cover the Losses for which Contractor is liable to the County, the County may at its option reduce the Contract Price or any payments due to Contractor by such deficiency or recover such deficiency from Contractor.
- 13.3.6 **No Limitation.** Contractor's obligations under this <u>Article 13</u> are in addition to, and not in limitation of, its warranty obligations under <u>Section 3.5</u>, above, and any other obligation, guaranty or warranty of Contractor or any other third party under the Contract Documents. Nothing contained in this <u>Article 13</u> shall be construed to shorten any periods of limitation with respect to other obligations of Contractor under the Contract Documents that are for longer specified periods. Establishment of the Guarantee To Repair Period in no way limits either Contractor's liability for Defective Work or the time within which proceedings may be commenced to enforce Contractor's obligations under the Contract Documents.

13.4 ACCEPTANCE OF NONCONFORMING WORK

Notwithstanding any other provisions of the Contract Documents to the contrary, the County shall have the option, exercised in its sole and absolute discretion after notice to Contractor, in lieu of requiring that Defective Work be remedied or corrected, to reduce the Contract Price to reflect the reduced value of the performance received by County. Such option shall be exercised solely by written notice to Contractor and shall not be implied from any act or omission by County. If there are no remaining payments of the Contract Price to be made to Contractor, or if the remaining payments and retention are insufficient to cover the amount of the reduction of the Contract Price, Contractor shall promptly pay to County the amount of any such deficiency.

ARTICLE 14 MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

14.1 GOVERNING LAW

The interpretation and enforcement of the Construction Contract and other Contract Documents and of the performance by the parties thereunder shall, notwithstanding application of the principles of conflicts of laws, be governed by the laws of the State of California. The Superior Court for the County of Riverside shall have exclusive jurisdiction and venue over any legal proceedings arising out of or involving the interpretation or enforcement of, or other matters relating to, the Construction Contract, the other Contract Documents or the performance of the parties thereunder.

14.2 TIME OF ESSENCE

All time limits stated in the Contract Documents relative to Contractor's performance of its obligations under the Contract Documents are of the essence.

14.3 SUCCESSORS AND ASSIGNS

The Construction Contract and other Contract Documents shall be binding on successors, assigns and legal representatives of County and Contractor, respectively. Contractor shall not assign, sublet or transfer an interest in or claim under this Construction Contract without advance written approval of County, which approval may be granted or withheld by County in its sole and absolute discretion, and any assignment, subletting or transfer without written approval by County shall be deemed void from its inception. Any assignment, subletting or transfer, whether or not approved by County, will not release Contractor from any of its obligations under the Contract Documents to County. County shall have the right to assign, sublet or transfer its interest in or any claim under the Construction Contract upon written notice to Contractor.

14.4 WRITTEN NOTICE

Any notice from one party to the other or otherwise under the Contract Documents shall be in writing and shall be dated and signed by the party giving such notice or by a duly authorized representative of such party. Any such notice shall be deemed to have been duly served if served in the following manner and in accordance with Civil Code §8100 et seq.:

- 14.4.1 **Notice to County.** If notice is given to County: (1) by personal delivery thereof to County; or (2) by depositing same in United States mail, enclosed in a sealed envelope addressed to County at Facilities Management, Project Management Office, 3450 14th Street, Suite 200, Riverside, CA 92501, and to such other address as set forth in the Bidding Documents as the location for submission of Bids and sent by registered or certified mail with postage prepaid, or express mail or overnight delivery by an express mail carrier; or (3) by leaving the notice and mailing a copy in the manner provided in Code of Civil Procedure §415.20.
- 14.4.2 **Notice to Contractor.** If notice is given to Contractor: (1) by personal delivery thereof to Contractor; or (2) by depositing same in United States mails, enclosed in a sealed envelope addressed to Contractor at its address stated in the Construction Contract, or if none is so stated at the address on the records of the Contractor's State License Board and sent by registered or certified mail with postage prepaid or express mail or overnight delivery by an express mail carrier; or (3) by leaving the notice and mailing a copy in the manner provided in Code of Civil Procedure §415.20.
- 14.4.3 **Notice to Claimant.** If notice is given to a claimant as defined in Civil Code §8004: (1) by personal delivery thereof to claimant; or (2) by depositing same in United States mail, enclosed in a sealed envelope addressed to claimant at its address stated in: a preliminary notice, stop payment notice, or claim against a payment bond; or on the records of the Contractor's State License Board; and sent by registered or certified mail with postage prepaid or express mail or overnight delivery by an express mail carrier; or (3) by leaving the notice and mailing a copy in the manner provided in code of Civil Procedure §415.20.
- 14.4.4 **Notice to Surety.** If notice is given to the Surety: (1) by personal delivery to the Surety; or (2) by depositing same in United States mail, enclosed in a sealed envelope, addressed to the Surety at the address of the Surety shown in the applicable Performance Bond or Payment Bond, or if none is shown, the address on the records of the Department of Insurance, and sent by registered or certified mail with postage prepaid or express mail or overnight delivery by an express mail carrier; or (3) by leaving the notice and mailing a copy in the manner provided in Code of Civil Procedure §415.20.

14.5 **RIGHTS AND REMEDIES**

- 14.5.1 **County Rights.** Rights and remedies available to the County under the Contract Documents are in addition to and not a limitation of County's rights and remedies otherwise available under other provisions of the Contract Documents or Applicable Laws.
- 14.5.2 **Writing Required.** Provisions of the Contract Documents may be waived by County only in writing signed by the Director stating expressly that it is intended as a waiver of specified provisions of the Contract Documents.

14.5.3 **Subsequent Breach.** A waiver by either party of any breach of any term, covenant, or condition contained in the Contract Documents shall not be deemed to be a waiver of any subsequent breach of the same or any other term, covenant, or condition contained therein whether of the same or a different character.

14.6 NO NUISANCE

Contractor shall not maintain, commit or permit the maintenance or commission of any nuisance in connection with the performance of Work.

14.7 EXTENT OF AGREEMENT

The Contract Documents represent the full and complete understanding of every kind or nature between the parties and all preliminary negotiations and prior representations, proposals and contracts, of whatever kind or nature, are merged herein and superseded hereby. No verbal agreement or implied covenant shall be held to vary the provisions of the Contract Documents. Any modification of this Construction Contract or the other Contract Documents will be effective only by written instrument signed by both County and Contractor and shall, if required by Applicable Laws, be formally approved or ratified by the Board of Supervisors.

14.8 NO THIRD-PARTY RIGHTS

Nothing contained in the Construction Contract or the other Contract Documents is intended to make any person or entity who is not a signatory to this Construction Contract a third-party beneficiary of any right of Contractor (including, without limitation, any right of Contractor to a benefit derived from, or to the enforcement of, an obligation assumed by County) that is expressly or impliedly created by the terms of the Contract Documents or by operation of Applicable Laws.

14.9 **SEVERABILITY**

Should any part, term, portion or provision of the Construction Contract or the other Contract Documents, or the application thereof to any party or circumstance, be held to be illegal, invalid or in conflict with Applicable Laws, or otherwise be rendered unenforceable or ineffectual, the validity of the remaining parts, terms, portions or provisions, or the application thereof to any other party or circumstances, shall be deemed severable and the same shall remain enforceable and valid to the fullest extent permitted by Applicable Laws.

14.10 PROVISIONS REQUIRED BY APPLICABLE LAWS

Each and every provision of law and clause required by Applicable Laws to be inserted in the Construction Contract or other Contract Documents shall be deemed to be inserted in the Contract Documents shall be read and enforced as though it were included herein, and if through mistake or otherwise any such provision is not inserted or if inserted and requires correction, then upon request of either party these General Conditions shall forthwith be amended by the parties to the Construction Contract to make such insertion or correction.

14.11 SURVIVAL

All provisions of the Contract Documents that either expressly, or by their nature, require performance or assumption by Contractor of an obligation that extends beyond termination of the Construction Contract or Final Completion of the Work, including, without limitation, Contractor's obligations of, or relating to, indemnification, insurance, ownership of documents, retention and audit of books and records, warranties and guaranties and resolution of Claims shall be deemed to survive either termination of the Construction Contract or Final Completion of the Work.

14.12 FEDERAL GRANTS

In the event of a federal grant or other federal financing participation in the funding of the Project, Contractor shall, as required in connection with, or as a condition to, such federal grant or other federal financing participation, permit access to and grant the right to examine its books covering its services performed and expenses incurred under the Construction Contract or other Contract Documents by the federal agency and comply with all applicable federal

agency requirements including, without limitation, those pertaining to work hours, overtime compensation, non-discrimination, and contingent fees.

14.13 PROHIBITED INTERESTS

Contractor agrees not to accept any employment or representation which will, or is likely to, make Contractor "financially interested" (as provided in California Government Code §§1090 and 87100, hereinafter "financially interested") in any decision made by County on any matter in connection with which Contractor has been retained in connection with the Project. Without limitation to the foregoing, transactions and interests prohibited by this Section 14.13 include the following: (1) no official or employee of County who is authorized in such capacity and on behalf of County to negotiate, make, accept, or approve, or to take part in negotiating, making, accepting or approving any architectural, engineering, inspection, construction or material supply contract or any subcontract in connection with construction of the Project, shall become directly or indirectly financially interested in the performance of the Construction Contract or in any part thereof; (2) no officer, employee, architect, attorney, engineer or inspector of or for County who is authorized in such capacity and on behalf of County to exercise any executive, supervisory or other similar functions in connection with Construction Contract or in any part thereof; and (3) Contractor shall receive no compensation hereunder, and shall repay County for any compensation received by Contractor hereunder, should Contractor or any of the Subcontractors aid, abet or knowingly participate in violation of this Section 14.13.

14.14 ASSIGNMENT OF ANTI-TRUST ACTIONS

California Public Contract Code §7103.5(b), which is hereby incorporated by this reference, provides:

"In entering into a public works contract or a subcontract to supply goods, services, or materials pursuant to a public works contract, contractor or the subcontractor offers and agrees to assign to the awarding body all rights, title, and interest in and to all causes of action it may have under Section 4 of the Clayton Act, (15 U.S.C. Sec. 15) or under the Cartwright Act (Chapter 2 (commencing with Section 16700) of Part 2 of Division 7 of the Business and Professions Code), arising from purchases of goods, services, or materials pursuant to the public works contract or the subcontract. This assignment shall be made and become effective at the time the awarding body tenders final payment to Contractor, without further acknowledgement by the parties."

Contractor for itself and all the Subcontractors agrees to assign to County all rights, title and interest in and to all such causes of action Contractor and all the Subcontractors may have in connection with purchases related to or under the Contract Documents. This assignment shall become effective at the time County tenders Final Payment to Contractor, and Contractor shall require assignments from all the Subcontractors to comply herewith.

14.15 NO WAIVER

County's approval, acceptance, use or payment for any or part of Contractor's performance of the Work shall not in any way alter Contractor's obligations, or waive any of County's rights, under Contract Documents.

14 16 CONSENT TO PHOTOGRAPHING

Contractor is advised that County intends, from time to time, to take photographs, videotapes and/or motion pictures of the Work, and workers located on the Site and proximate settings. Contractor consents to the use of Contractor's name and likeness in instructional or training uses, news releases, advertising and/or publicity throughout the world in perpetuity, in all media now known or hereafter invented. Contractor shall include in its contracts with its Subcontractors a consent by the Subcontractor to the use of Subcontractor's name and the likenesses of its employees on the same terms as provided for herein applicable to such consent by Contractor.

ARTICLE 15 DEFAULT, TERMINATION AND SUSPENSION

15.1 COUNTY REMEDIES FOR DEFAULT

- 15.1.1 **Event of Default.** Each and any of the following shall be considered an Event of Contractor Default:
 - .1 Contractor files a petition, or has filed against it a petition, for bankruptcy or is adjudged bankrupt;
 - .2 Contractor makes a general assignment for the benefit of its creditors;
 - .3 a receiver is appointed on account of Contractor's insolvency;
- .4 Contractor defaults, by failing or refusing to perform any obligation set forth in the EZIQC Contract, General Conditions, Work Order(s), or elsewhere in the Contract Documents (including, without limitation, the performance or installation of Defective Work) and thereafter: (1) fails to commence to cure such default within two (2) working days after receipt of written notice of default; (2) if the default can be cured within three (3) Days, Contractor fails or refuses after commencing to cure in accordance with Clause (1) hereof to fully cure such default within three (3) Days after receipt of written notice of default; or (3) if the default cannot be fully cured within three (3) Days, Contractor fails after commencing to cure in accordance with Clause (1) hereof to diligently and continuously prosecute and fully cure such default within ten (10) Days after receipt of such written notice;
- .5 Contractor fails or refuses to perform an obligation set forth in the EZIQC Contract, General Conditions, Supplemental General Conditions, Work Order(s), or other Contract Documents that either (1) cannot be cured, or (2) cannot be cured within the 10-Day cure period set forth in <u>Subparagraph 15.1.1.4</u>, above;
 - .6 Specifically, if the Contractor refuses or fails to:
 - (a) accept a Work Order or any part of a Work Order as directed by the County;
 - (b) respond to a joint scope invitation as issued by the County Project Manager;
 - (c) develop Proposal(s) properly and timely in substantial compliance with an RFP issued by the County Project Manager;
 - (d) reach agreement with the County on the means, methods, and quantities to accomplish a specific scope of Work;
 - (e) commence the Work within the time specified in the Work schedule;
 - (f) prosecute the Work or any separable part with due diligence to ensure completion in accordance with the Work schedule, including any extensions or adjustments made thereto:
 - (g) provide sufficient and properly skilled workmen or proper materials or equipment to complete the Work in a workmanlike manner and without
- .7 a breach of any other agreement between County and Contractor as provided in Paragraph 15.1.9, below.
- 15.1.2 **County's Remedies.** Without limitation to the County's other rights or remedies under the Contract Documents or Applicable Laws, if there is an Event of Contractor Default, County shall have the right to exercise any one or more of the following remedies:
- .1 Take Over Work. County may, without terminating the EZIQC Contract and without incurring any additional liability or responsibility to Contractor (including, without limitation, any obligation to agree to a Contract

Adjustment for any portion of the taken-over or non-taken-over Work), take over and perform, or engage others to perform, all or a portion of the Work.

- .2 Suspend Work. County may, without terminating the EZIQC Contract and without incurring any additional liability or responsibility to Contractor (including, without limitation, any obligation to agree to a Contract Adjustment for any portion of the suspended or non-suspended Work), suspend Contractor's performance of all or a portion of the Work for as long a period of time as the County determines, in its sole discretion, is appropriate.
- **.3 Termination.** County may, without incurring any additional liability or responsibility to Contractor, terminate the EZIQC Contract, the Work or any portion thereof.
- .4 Surety. If there is an Event of Contractor Default pursuant to any of Subparagraphs 15.1.1.1 through 15.1.1.5, above, County may, with or without terminating the EZIQC Contract and without incurring any additional liability or responsibility to Contractor or Surety (including, without limitation, any obligation to agree to a Contract Adjustment), exercise its rights under the Performance Bond furnished by Contractor by giving Surety ten (10) Days' written notice of demand to perform; provided, however, that if the Surety fails, within seven (7) Days after receipt by Surety of written demand, to deliver to the County written notice of its unconditional intention to perform or does not commence performance of the Work within ten (10) Days from receipt of such notice of demand, the County may, at Contractor's Own Expense and/or the expense of the Surety, and with or without terminating the EZIQC Contract, proceed to complete the Work by any other means County deems expedient. By executing its Performance Bond incorporating the terms of the Construction Contract, Surety shall be deemed to have agreed, without limitation, to the provisions of this Paragraph 15.1.2 as constituting a binding obligation of Surety under its Performance Bond that shall control over any conflicting provisions set forth in the Performance Bond. Neither delivery by Surety of such written notice of unconditional intention to perform nor its timely performance of the Work in accordance with the terms of the Contract Documents and Performance Bond shall constitute waiver by Surety of any rights it may have under the Performance Bond and Applicable Laws to limit its liability to the penal amount of the Performance Bond.
- 15.1.3 **Contractor Tools, Equipment.** Upon County's exercise of one or more of its remedies following an Event of Contractor Default, County shall have the right, but not the obligation, to perform or complete all or any portion of the Work using any means that County may deem expedient, including, without limitation, taking possession and utilization of any or all of the materials, equipment, appliances, tools, plant and other property not owned by Contractor that are on the Site for County's use in performing the Work.
- 15.1.4 **Contractor Obligations.** Upon exercise by County of its remedies following an Event of Contractor Default, Contractor shall, unless County directs in writing otherwise, do the following:
 - .1 immediately discontinue performance of the Work to the extent specified in writing by County;
- .2 remove no materials, equipment or tools (other than those owned by Contractor and not necessary for performance of a portion of the Work not terminated or discontinued) from the Site unless directed to do so by County and take all actions necessary or appropriate, or that the County may direct in writing, for the protection and preservation of the Work, any materials, equipment or tools at the Site and any materials or equipment in transit to the Site;
- .3 place no further orders or subcontracts for materials, equipment, services or facilities, except as may be necessary for Contractor to continue performance of such portion, if any, of the Work that is not discontinued or terminated by County in its written notice;
- .4 provide to the County, in writing, no later than two (2) Days after request by County, a statement listing or providing: (1) all subcontract agreements, purchase orders and contracts that are outstanding, as well as any change orders, amendments and modifications thereto; (2) the status of invoicing, payments and balance owing under each such subcontract agreement, purchase order and contract; (3) the status of performance and any claims asserted under each such subcontract agreement, purchase order and contract; and (4) providing such other information as the County may determine to be necessary in order to decide whether to accept assignment of any such subcontract agreement, purchase order or contract;

- .5 promptly following and in accordance with County's written direction: (1) assign to the County or its designee those subcontract agreements, purchase orders or contracts, or portions thereof, that the County elects in writing to accept by assignment; (2) cancel, on the most favorable terms reasonably possible, any subcontract agreement, purchase order or contract, or portion thereof, that the County does not elect to accept by assignment; and (3) if requested by County, settle, with the prior written approval of County of the terms of settlement, outstanding liabilities to Subcontractors with respect to the Work terminated or discontinued;
 - 6. not terminate any insurance required by the Contract Documents;
 - 7. thereafter continue only such performance as may be directed by County;
- 8. deliver to the County the documents required to delivered pursuant to Paragraph 1.3.6, above; and
- **9.** at the written request and option of County, exercised in its sole discretion, deliver to the County, and transfer title to the County of, any completed items, materials, products, equipment or other unincorporated parts of the Work that have not been previously delivered to the Site.

15.1.5 Accounting and Payment

.1 Full Termination or Discontinuance.

- (1) Further Payment. In the event an exercise by County of any of its remedies following an Event of Contractor Default results in a termination or discontinuance of the entire Work, then no further payment shall be due to Contractor for the Work until an accounting has been conducted in accordance with this Paragraph 15.1.5.
- (2) Time for Accounting. Within forty-five (45) Days after Final Completion of the Work by Contractor, Surety, County or others at request of County, an accounting shall be made pursuant to this <u>Paragraph</u> 15.1.5 of the amount due to Contractor or County.
- (3) Payment Amount. If, based on the accounting conducted pursuant to this Paragraph 15.1.5, the Contractor Amount exceeds the County Amount, then the difference shall be paid by County to Contractor within fifteen (15) Days after demand by Contractor following completion of such accounting. If the County Amount exceeds the Contractor Amount, then the difference shall be paid by Contractor to County within fifteen (15) Days after demand by County following completion of such accounting. Payment by Contractor of the amount due to County pursuant to such accounting shall not be construed as a release of Contractor's obligation to County for, or County's right to recover from Contractor, any Losses, of any kind whatsoever, not part of the calculation of the County Amount (including, without limitation, additional Losses related to circumstances that formed the basis for calculation of the County Amount) that may be then or thereafter owing to or recoverable by County under Applicable Laws or the Contract Documents.
- (4) Contractor Amount. The Contractor Amount used as the basis for payment pursuant to the accounting under this <u>Paragraph 15.1.5</u> shall be calculated as follows:
- (a) take a portion of the Contract Price determined by multiplying (i) the Contract Price, by (ii) the County's Good Faith Determination of the percentage of the Work properly performed by Contractor and (A) in permanent place, (B) previously fabricated and delivered to the Site or (C) fabricated and en route for delivery to the Site and delivered to the Site within a reasonable time after Contractor's receipt of such written notice; and
- (b) subtract therefrom all amounts previously paid by County to Contractor or to Subcontractors.
- (5) County Amount. The County Amount used as the basis for payment pursuant to the accounting under this Paragraph 15.1.5 shall be calculated based on the sum of all past, present and future Losses to

County resulting or reasonably certain to result, directly or indirectly, from any or all of the following: (a) any negligence, willful misconduct, or Defective Work on the part of Contractor or any Subcontractor; (b) any Event of Contractor Default, whether or not constituting the basis of the County's termination or discontinuance; (c) the County's exercise of its rights and remedies under and in accordance with the Contract Documents or Applicable Laws following the occurrence of an Event of Contractor Default; and (d) the payment by County of amounts to Contractor or any Subcontractor that were not owing to Contractor or that were in excess of the amount to which Contractor was entitled under the Contract Documents.

- .2 Partial Termination or Discontinuance. In the event an exercise by County of its remedies for an Event of Contractor Default results in a discontinuance or termination of only a portion of the Work, then the Contract Price and Contract Time shall be adjusted under the provisions of Article 8, above, applicable to Deleted Work. Contractor shall thereafter continue to be paid for its performance of the other portions of the Work in accordance with the terms of the Contract Documents, less any amounts that County is entitled to withhold under the terms of the Contract Documents.
- .3 Exclusive Compensation. Contractor agrees to accept such amounts, if any, as allowed under this <u>Paragraph 15.1.5</u> as its sole and exclusive compensation in the event of an exercise by County of its remedies permitted by the Contract Documents or Applicable Laws following an Event of Contractor Default.
- Performance Bond furnished by Contractor, Contract Documents or Applicable Laws, the County has the right to suspend, take over or terminate the performance of the Work by Surety in the event of any of the following: (1) failure of Surety or its contractors to begin the Work within a reasonable time in such manner as to ensure full compliance with the Contract Documents within the Contract Time; (2) abandonment of the Work by Surety or its contractors; (3) if at any time the County makes a Good Faith Determination that the Work is unnecessarily or unreasonably delayed by Surety or its contractors; (4) violation by Surety or its contractors of any terms of the Contract Documents, Performance Bond or Applicable Laws; or (5) failure by Surety or its contractors to follow instructions of the County for performance of the Work or for performance of the Work within the Contract Time. By executing its Performance Bond incorporating the terms of the Construction Contract, Surety shall be deemed to have agreed, without limitation, to the provisions of this Paragraph 15.1.6 as constituting a binding obligation of Surety under its Performance Bond that shall control over any conflicting provisions set forth in the Performance Bond.
- 15.1.7 **Conversion.** In the event a termination for cause by the County is adjudged by a court or by binding arbitration conducted in accordance with the Contract Documents to have been wrongful, such termination shall be deemed converted to a termination for convenience pursuant to <u>Section 15.3</u>, below, in which case Contractor agrees to accept such amount, if any, as permitted by <u>Paragraph 15.3.3</u>, below, as its sole and exclusive compensation and agrees to waive any right to recovery of any other compensation or Loss, including, but not limited to, loss of anticipated profits, loss of revenue, lost opportunity or other consequential, direct, indirect or incidental damages, of any kind.
- 15.1.8 **Substantial Performance Waived.** The legal doctrine that a contractor may recover for substantial performance of a building contract is to have no application to the Construction Contract. Any Event of Contractor Default, whether occurring before or after the Work is Substantially Completed, shall be deemed material and shall give rise to the right of County to exercise its remedies permitted under the Contract Documents or Applicable Laws.
- 15.1.9 **Cross Default.** Contractor agrees that a breach of any other agreement between Contractor and County, whether related or unrelated to the Project, that is not cured in accordance with the terms of such other agreement constitutes an Event of Contractor Default under the EZIQC Contract, thereby entitling County to assert all its rights and remedies hereunder including, but not limited to, a specific right of off set by County against any amounts otherwise payable to Contractor under the EZIQC Contract or any other agreement between Contractor and County.
- 15.1.10 **Rights Cumulative.** All of County's rights and remedies under the Contract Documents are cumulative, and shall be in addition to and not a limitation upon those rights and remedies available under Applicable Laws.

- 15.1.11 **Materiality.** Designation in the Contract Documents of certain defaults as "material" shall not be construed as implying that other defaults not so designated are not material nor as limiting County's right to terminate or exercise its other rights or remedies for default to only material defaults.
- 15.1.12 **County Action.** No termination or action taken by County after termination shall prejudice any rights or remedies of County provided by Applicable Laws or by the Contract Documents, including, without limitation, the right of County to proceed against Contractor to recover all Losses suffered by reason of Contractor's default.

15.2 SUSPENSION BY COUNTY FOR CONVENIENCE

- 15.2.1 **Suspension Order.** Without limitation to the County's rights under <u>Section 15.1</u>, above, County may, at any time, for its convenience and without the occurrence of any Event of Contractor Default, order Contractor, in writing, to suspend, delay or interrupt performance of the Work, in whole or in part. Upon receipt of such an order, Contractor shall comply with its terms and take all reasonable steps to minimize additional costs that are incurred applicable to the portion of the Work suspended, delayed or interrupted by County.
- 15.2.2 **Resumption.** If an order issued by the County pursuant to this <u>Section 15.2</u> is canceled or expires, Contractor shall resume and continue with the previously affected portion of the Work. In such event, Contractor shall be entitled to a Contract Adjustment for additional Allowable Costs necessarily caused by such order and compensation allowed under <u>Section 3.3</u> of the Construction Contract for Compensable Delay; provided, however, that no such Contract Adjustment shall be made: (1) to the extent that performance either is, was or would have been so suspended, delayed or interrupted by another cause for which Contractor or any of the Subcontractors is responsible or for which Contractor would not be entitled to a Contract Adjustment; (2) to the extent that a Contract Adjustment on account thereof is made or denied under another provision of the Contract Documents; or (3) for any general or specific escalation in prices of the Work.
- 15.2.3 **Limitation.** The provisions of this <u>Section 15.2</u> shall not apply unless a written order is issued by County pursuant to this <u>Section 15.2</u>.

15.3 TERMINATION BY COUNTY FOR CONVENIENCE

- 15.3.1 **Right to Terminate for Convenience.** Without limitation upon any of County's other rights or remedies under the Contract Documents or Applicable Laws, County shall have the option, at its sole discretion and without the occurrence of any Event of Contractor Default or any other cause, to terminate the Construction Contract or Work, in whole or in part, for its convenience by giving five (5) Days written notice to Contractor.
- 15.3.2 **Contractor Obligations.** Upon receipt of notice of termination for convenience pursuant to this <u>Section 15.3</u>, Contractor shall, unless such notice directs otherwise, comply with all of the provisions of <u>Paragraph</u> 15.1.4, above.
- 15.3.3 **Contractor Compensation.** Following a termination for convenience pursuant to this Section 15.3 and within sixty (60) Days after receipt of a complete and timely Application for Payment from Contractor, an accounting shall be conducted in accordance with the process set forth in Paragraph 15.1.5, above. In such event, the amount due to Contractor shall be the Contractor Amount as calculated in the same manner provided for in Paragraph 15.1.5, above, except that there shall be added to the calculation of the Contractor Amount an amount for: (1) the reasonable, actual and direct Allowable Costs incurred and paid by Contractor (and not by Subcontractors) for (a) demobilizing Contractor's facilities from the Site, and (b) Contractor's administering the close out of its participation in the Project for a period of no longer than fifteen (15) Days; plus (2) a markup to Contractor on the Contractor's Allowable Costs incurred under Clause (1) of this Paragraph 15.3.4 that is based on the percentage for Allowable Markup that Contractor is permitted to charge pursuant to Article 7, above, for Compensable Changes involving Extra Work that is Self-Performed Work.
- 15.3.4 **Exclusive Compensation.** Contractor agrees to accept the compensation allowed under <u>Paragraph 15.3.3</u>, above, as its sole and exclusive compensation in the event of a termination by County for convenience and waives any claim for Loss related to County's termination for convenience, including, but not limited

to, loss of anticipated profits, loss of revenue, lost opportunity, or other consequential, direct, indirect, or incidental damages, of any kind.

15.3.5 **Subcontractors.** Contractor shall include provisions in all of its subcontracts, purchase orders and other contracts with the Subcontractors permitting termination for convenience by Contractor on terms that are consistent with, and that afford no greater rights of recovery against Contractor for termination than are afforded to Contractor under, this <u>Section 15.3</u>.

15.4 TERMINATION BY CONTRACTOR

- 15.4.1 **Contractor's Remedies.** Subject to the provisions of <u>Paragraph 15.4.2</u>, below and <u>Paragraph 15.4.3</u>, below, Contractor's sole right to terminate the Construction Contract shall be its right to terminate, for cause only, upon the occurrence of either of the following:
- .1 the entire Work is stopped for one hundred sixty (160) consecutive Days, through no act or fault of Contractor or any of the Subcontractors, of any Tier, or any employee or agent of any of them, due to issuance of an order of a court or other Governmental Authority or due to a declaration of a national emergency making material unavailable; or
- .2 the entire Work is suspended by Contractor, in accordance with a proper exercise by Contractor of its rights under <u>Section 9.8</u>, above, for a continuous period of thirty (30) Days.
- 15.4.2 **Notice of Intention to Terminate.** If one of the reasons to terminate as described in <u>Paragraph 15.4.1</u>, above, exists, Contractor may, upon thirty (30) Days written notice to County, terminate the Construction Contract and recover from County as its sole and exclusive compensation such sums as are permitted under Paragraph 15.3.3, above.
- 15.4.3 **Continuous Performance.** Provided that Contractor is paid undisputed sums due in accordance with the requirements of the Construction Contract, Contractor shall not stop, delay or interrupt continuous performance of the Work by reason of any dispute or disagreement with County, including, without limitation, any disputes or disagreements over payments of money claimed due under the Contract Documents.

15.5 WARRANTIES

All obligations of Contractor and the Subcontractors under the Contract Documents with respect to warranties and guarantees of the Work will continue in force and shall apply, notwithstanding a termination or other discontinuance of the Work by County or Contractor pursuant to an exercise of rights by either under this <u>Article 15</u>, to any portion of the Work that at the time of such termination or discontinuance has been completed or partially completed by Contractor to the point that it is substantially ready (exclusive of any incidental work that may be needed to connect such portion to other Work to other Work or Existing Improvements or to energize such portion of the Work for operation) for use or occupancy by County.

ARTICLE 16 NON-DISCRIMINATION

16.1 NON-DISCRIMINATION IN SERVICES

- **16.1.1** Contractor must, in accordance with Applicable Laws, not discriminate in the provision of services hereunder because of race, color, religion, national origin, ancestry, sex, age, sexual orientation, marital status, AIDS or disability. For the purpose of this <u>Section 16.1</u>, discrimination in the provision of services may include, but is not limited to the following:
 - .1 denying any person any service or benefit or the availability of a facility;
- .2 providing any service or benefit to any person which is not equivalent to, or is in a non-equivalent manner or at a non-equivalent time from, that provided to others;

- .3 subjecting any person to segregation or separate treatment in any manner related to the receipt of any service:
- .4 restricting any person in any way in the enjoyment of any advantage or privilege enjoyed by others receiving any service or benefit; or
- .5 treating any person differently from others in determining admission, enrollment, eligibility, membership, or any other requirement or condition which persons must meet in order to be provided any service or benefit.
- **16.1.2** Contractor shall ensure that services are provided without regard to race, color, religion, national origin, ancestry, sex, age, sexual orientation, marital status, AIDS or disability.
- **16.1.3** Contractor shall establish and maintain written procedures under which any person applying for, performing or receiving services hereunder, may seek resolution from Contractor of a complaint with respect to any alleged discrimination. Such persons shall be advised by Contractor of these procedures. A copy of such procedures shall be posted by Contractor in a conspicuous place, available and open to the public, in each of Contractor's facilities where services are provided hereunder.

16.2 NON-DISCRIMINATION IN EMPLOYMENT

Contractor must, in accordance with Applicable Laws, not discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because of race, color, religion, national origin, ancestry, sex, age, sexual orientation, marital status, AIDS or disability. Without limitation to any other provisions of this <u>Section 16.2</u>, in the performance of the obligations under the Contract Documents, Contractor and the Subcontractors shall comply with all applicable provisions of the California Fair Employment Practices Act (California Government Code §§12940-48) and the applicable equal employment provisions of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 (42 U.S.C. §§200e - 217), whichever is more restrictive. Contractor and the Subcontractors shall ensure that qualified applicants are employed and that employees are treated during employment without regard to race, color, religion, national origin, ancestry, sex, age, sexual orientation, marital status, AIDS or disability, in accordance with requirements of Applicable Laws. Such shall include, but not be limited to, the following:

- .1 employment, promotion, demotion, transfer, recruitment or recruitment advertising, layoff or termination, rates of pay or other forms of compensation; or
 - .2 selection for training, including apprenticeship.
- **16.2.1** Contractor agrees to post in conspicuous places in each of Contractor's facilities providing services hereunder, available and open to employees and applicants for employment, notices setting forth the provisions of this <u>Section 16.2</u>.
- **16.2.2** Contractor shall, in all solicitations or advertisements for employees placed by or on behalf of Contractor, state that all qualified applicants will receive consideration for employment without regard to race, color, religion, national origin, ancestry, sex, age, sexual orientation, marital status, AIDS or disability, in accordance with requirements of Applicable Laws.
- **16.2.3** Contractor shall send to each labor union, or workers' representative with which it has a collective bargaining agreement or other contract or understanding, a notice advising the labor union or the workers' representative of Contractor's commitments under this Section 16.2.
- **16.2.4** Contractor certifies and agrees that it will deal with the Subcontractors, bidders and vendors without regard to race, color, religion, national origin, ancestry, sex, age, sexual orientation, marital status, AIDS or disability, in accordance with the requirements of Applicable Laws.
- 16.2.5 In accordance with Applicable Laws, Contractor shall allow duly authorized representatives of the County, State, and Federal government access to its employment records during regular business hours in order to

verify compliance with the provisions of this <u>Section 16.2</u>. Contractor shall provide such other information and records as such representatives may require in order to verify compliance with the provisions of this <u>Section 16.2</u>.

- 16.2.6 If County finds that any of the provisions of this <u>Section 16.2</u> have been violated by Contractor or any of the Subcontractors, such violation shall constitute a material breach of the Construction Contract for which County may cancel, terminate or suspend the Construction Contract. While County reserves the right to determine independently that the anti-discrimination provisions of the Construction Contract have been violated, a determination by the California Fair Employment and Housing Commission or the Federal Equal Employment Opportunity Commission that Contractor or the Subcontractor has violated State or Federal anti-discrimination laws shall constitute a finding by County that Contractor or the Subcontractor has violated the provisions of this <u>Section 16.2</u>.
- 16.2.7 Contractor hereby agrees that it will comply with §504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, as amended (29 U.S.C. §794) and similar Applicable Laws relating to employment of or access to persons with disabilities, all requirements imposed by applicable Federal Regulations, and all guidelines and interpretations issued pursuant thereto, to the end that no qualified disabled person shall, on the basis of disability, be excluded from participation in, be denied the benefits of, or otherwise be subjected to discrimination under any program or activity of Contractor receiving Federal Financial Assistance.

END OF GENERAL CONDITIONS

SUPPLEMENTAL GENERAL CONDITIONS OF THE STANDARD FORM NJPA IQC-WORK ORDER CONTRACT (EZIQC) BETWEEN COUNTY AND CONTRACTOR

(LONG FORM)

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE 1 GE	NERAL P	ROVISIONS	1	
1.1	DEFINITIONS-GENERAL			
	1.1.1 1.1.2 1.1.3 1.1.4	Acceptance Act of God. Addendum. Adjustment Factor.	1	
	1.1.5	Admitted Surety.		
	1.1.6	Applicable Laws		
	1.1.7	Application for Payment.		
	1.1.8	Architect		
	1.1.9	Award.		
	1.1.10	Bid		
	1.1.11	Bid Amount		
	1.1.12	Bid Bond.		
	1.1.13	Bid Closing Deadline.		
	1.1.14	Bid Form.		
	1.1.15	Bid Security		
	1.1.16 1.1.17	Bid Submittal.		
	1.1.17	BidderBidding Documents		
	1.1.19	Board of Supervisors		
	1.1.20	Change.		
	1.1.21	Change Order Request		
	1.1.22	Claim		
	1.1.23	Close-Out Documents		
	1.1.24	Compensable Change		
	1.1.25	Compensable Delay.		
	1.1.26	Construction Change Directive		
	1.1.27	Work Order Construction Schedule		
	1.1.28	Construction Task Catalog (CTC)		
	1.1.29	Contract Adjustment.		
	1.1.30	Contract Documents.	4	
	1.1.31	Contract Price.	5	
	1.1.32	Contract Time.	5	
	1.1.33	Contractor		
	1.1.34	Contractor Amount.		
	1.1.35	Contractor's Own Expense		
	1.1.36	County		
	1.1.37	County Amount.	6	

1.1.38	County Consultant.	. 6
1.1.39	County Review Date.	. 6
1.1.40	County Review Period.	. 6
1.1.41	County Risk Manager	. 6
1.1.42	County Website.	
1.1.43	Date of Commencement.	
1.1.44	Day.	
1.1.45	Declaration of Sufficiency of Funds.	6
1.1.46	Defective Work	
1.1.47	Delay.	
1.1.48	Deleted Work	
1.1.49	Department of Industrial Relations.	
1.1.50	Design Discrepancy	
1.1.51	Design Documents	
1.1.52	Design Intent	
1.1.53	Designation of Subcontractors.	
1.1.54	Differing Site Condition.	
1.1.55	Director of Facilities Management	
1.1.56	Disability Laws.	
1.1.57	Discovery Date.	
1.1.58	Drawings	
1.1.59	Environmental Laws.	
1.1.60	Escrow Agent.	. 8
1.1.61	Escrow Bid Documents.	. 8
1.1.62	Event of Contractor Default	. 8
1.1.63	Evidence of Insurance	
1.1.64	Excusable Delay	
1.1.65	Existing Improvements	. 8
1.1.66	Extra Work	
1.1.67	Final Completion, Finally Complete	
1.1.68	Final Completion Punch List	
1.1.69	Final Payment.	
1.1.70	FM	
1.1.71	Force Majeure Event.	
1.1.72	Fragnet.	
	General Conditions	
1.1.73		
1.1.74	General Requirements.	
1.1.75	Good Faith Determination.	
1.1.76	Governmental Authority	
1.1.77	Governmental Authority Review Period.	
1.1.78	Guarantee To Repair Period.	
1.1.79	Hazardous Substance	
1.1.80	Holiday	
1.1.81	Indemnitees.	
1.1.82	Inspector of Record	
1.1.83	Installation Subcontractor.	
1.1.84	Instructions to Bidders	
1.1.85	Intellectual Property Rights.	10
1.1.86	Work Order	
1.1.87	Work Order Amount	
1.1.88	NJPA Indefinite Quantity Construction Agreement	
1.1.89	Work Order Proposal.	
1.1.90		11